School Shootings in America Bibliography

by Luis Aponte

- "You know who I am:" College murder-suicide shooter had stalked victim, cops say. (2017, May 4). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/you-know-who-i-am-college-murder-suicide-shooter-had-stalked-victim-cops-say/
- \$1M bond for suspect in Phoenix school shooting. (2012, April 26). Associated Press State Wire:

 Arizona (AZ). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13E67F8CA10BD2D8
- \$250,000 bail in shooting at Harlan's gym. (2005, September 15). *Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois)*, p. 2-8. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.newspapers.com/image/231877617/?terms=%22Christopher%2BHuff%22%2Christopher%2BHuff%2DHuf
- Martinez, A. (2008, August 17). Suspect sought in fatal shooting. *Times, The (Shreveport, Louisiana)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/219273042/?terms=%22Lakota%2BMiddle%2BSch ool%22%2C
- 'He was nicest guy': Still no leads in Barak Rosen killing. (2020, June 17). *KOIN 6 News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.koin.com/news/koin-6-unsolved/he-was-nicest-guy-still-no-leads-in-barak-rosen-killing/

- 'Heroic': police resource officer shoots suspect who opened fire at Dixon High School. (2018, May 16). CBS Chicago. Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2018/05/16/dixon-high-school-shooting/
- 1 arrested after shooting at high school track in Dallas. (2018, June 21). *NBC DFW*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/1-arrested-after-shooting-at-high-school-track-in-dallas/76336/
- 1 arrested, 4 sought in July 16 shooting near VCU bookstore. (2016, July 29). *Richmond Times-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://richmond.com/news/local/city-of-richmond/article_ad8eae27-1c74-5ae6-8b84-dbd81356537a.html?mode=jqm
- 1 arrested, gunman sought after deadly shooting at Sacramento City College. (2015, September 4). *Associated Press, The.* Retrieved from https://abc7news.com/news/1-arrested-gunman-sought-after-deadly-shooting-at-sacramento-city-college/969924/
- 1 charged in Houston Can Academy murder. (2017, June 28). *ABC13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/houston-can-academy-shooting-gun-violence-murder/2161072/
- 1 dead after shooting outside Houston Can Academy. (2016, November 8). ABC13 Houston.

 Retrieved from https://abc13.com/houston-police-can-academy/1594323/
- 1 dead in shooting at Lely High School, murder suspect arrested/ (2019, December 20). WINK.

 Retrieved from https://www.winknews.com/2019/12/19/collier-county-deputies-conducting-investigation-at-lely-high-school/
- 1 dead in shootings at Houston school. (2011 March 31). Longview Daily News (Longview, Washington), p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/577239315/?terms=%22Worthing%2BHigh%2BSchool%22

- 1 Neshoba student shot, 1 in jail after argument. (1993, October 20). *Hattiesburg American*, p. 10A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/279654202/?terms=Trevone%2BStribling
- 1 of 2 convicted in shooting. (2007, March 7). *Public Opinion (Chambersburg, Pennsylvania)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/453861738/?terms=%22Brandon%2BMurray%22%
- 2C
 1 person injured after shooting on campus of Alabama college. (2016, September 9). *AP News*.

Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/04f7502a2d884793b335ad90d97c01bd

- 1 person shot at VSU; campus lockdown lifted. (2017, October 15). WTVR CBS 6 Richmond.

 Retrieved from https://www.wtvr.com/2017/10/14/vsu-homecoming-shooting-lockdown/
- 1 person shot Callaway High School's parking lot. (2017, September 20). *CBS 12 WJTV*(*Jackson, MS*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/167147E79AA365A0
- 1 person shot outside Beecher-Hamady basketball game. (2017, December 19). WJRT/ABC 12

 News. Retrieved from https://www.abc12.com/content/news/1-person-shot-outside-Beecher-Hamady-basketball-game-465341783.html
- 1 shot at Morgan State University. (2012, November 30). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/1-shot-at-morgan-state-university/
- 1 shot at North Carolina A&T State University. (2013, November 3). *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/11/03/shooting-north-carolina-university/3399821/

- 1 sought, 1 arrested in connection with shooting at party held at West St. John Elementary.

 (2020, January 3). WDSU-TV. Retrieved from https://www.wdsu.com/article/1-sought-1-arrested-in-connection-with-shooting-at-party-held-at-west-st-john-elementary/30394324
- 1 student injured in Atascocita High shooting. (2019, January 31). *Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/article/1-student-injured-in-Atascocita-High-shooting-13578994.php
- 1 Teacher, 2 Students Hurt in SC Elementary School Shooting. (2016, September 29). *ABC News*[Video file]. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/GMA/video/teacher-students-hurt-sc-elementary-school-shooting-42440887
- 1 wounded in shooting overnight on TCNJ campus. (2008, November 1). *6ABC*. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/archive/6483542/
- 1 wounded, 1 arrested after shooting in high school lot. (2016, February 26). *CBS 11 News in D/FW*. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2016/02/26/1-wounded-1-arrested-after-shooting-in-high-school-lot/
- 2 off-duty Fla. officers fatally shoot naked woman. (2012, October 21). *Associated Press Archive*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1425F0274F35EFA8
- 10 shot across Chicago Friday. (2015, November 7). Chicago Sun-Times (IL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/158FC3CD5DD96B20

- 11-year-old boy shoots himself during classtime. (2005, January 19). *Tyler Morning Telegraph*(*Tyler, Texas*), p. 2A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/590889573/?terms=%22Passmore%2BElementary%2BSchool%22%2C
- 12-year-old boy shot at Georgia elementary school. (2019, August 26). FOX 31 WFXL-TV.

 Retrieved from https://wfxl.com/news/state-news/12-year-old-boy-shot-at-georgia-elementary-school-08-26-2019
- 12-year-old boy shot in leg while at school. (2019, February 13). *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/8db6d534e5404075b3504eede7cd2006
- 12-year-old in ICU after being shot outside elementary school, police say. (2019, August 25).

 WSB-TV 2 Atlanta. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/juvenile-charged-after-12-year-old-found-shot-at-elementary-school-deputies-say/979076112/
- 12-year-old Nevada middle school shooter was bullied, left two suicide notes: police. (2014, March 14). *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/nevada-middle-school-shooter-left-2-suicide-notes-cops-article-1.1791820
- 14-year-old charged in murder of 13-year-old in Atlantic City. (2014, January 12). *Action News on 6abc*. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/archive/9386274/
- 14-year-old held in slayings of 2 teenagers. (1998, May 2). *Los Angeles Times*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/160402308/?terms=Andres%2BAzocar%2C
- 14-year-old recovering after shooting at SE Atlanta middle school. (2013, February 1). *WSBTV*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/student-shot-price-middle-school/242719278/

- 14-year-old shoots classmate at SW AR school. (2019, April 1). *KSLA News 12*. Retrieved from https://www.ksla.com/2019/04/01/shooting-reported-swar-school-injured/
- 1500014453 DocumentCloud. (2015, May 27). *Slide Blast* [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://slideblast.com/1500014453-documentcloud_596f88b31723dd5aa5c672c7.html
- 15-year old will be tried in adult court in shooting. (1998, October 3). *Wisconsin State Journal*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/406344516/?terms=Ralph%2BPulver%2C
- 15-year old wounded in shooting. (1999, November 18). *Times, The*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/218850098/?terms=Dickinson%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- 15-year-old shot in foot outside NC high school, NC. (2009, March 7). Associated Press News

 Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141480E8D7BB2A30
- 16-year-old arrested in fatal Raines High School triple shooting. (2018, August 28). First Coast

 News. Retrieved from https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/news/local/16-year-old-arrested-in-fatal-raines-high-school-triple-shooting/77-588395075
- 16-year-old boy arrested in Vigor High School shooting. (2016, October 12). *Advance Local*.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.al.com/news/mobile/2016/10/teen_injured_in_high_school_sh.html
- 16-year-old charged in shooting that injured Lee High School student. (2017, August 12). WSFA.

 Retrieved from http://www.wsfa.com/story/34932957/16-year-old-charged-in-shooting-that-injured-lee-high-school-student/

- 16-year-old found shot on Ontario high school campus. (2016, July 22). *ABC7 Eyewitness News*.

 Retrieved from https://abc7.com/news/16-year-old-found-shot-on-ontario-high-school-campus/1438285/
- 16-year-old shot after fight near Detroit high school on east side. (2013, January 11). *Click on Detroit*. Retrieved from https://www.clickondetroit.com/news/2013/01/12/16-year-old-shot-after-fight-near-detroit-high-school-on-east-side/
- 16-year-old shot in head outside Overland Park middle school is expected to be okay. (2019, January 21). FOX 4 News. Retrieved from https://fox4kc.com/news/16-year-old-shot-in-head-outside-overland-park-middle-school-is-expected-to-be-okay/
- 17-year old boy shot in leg in school bathroom incident. (2008, April 1). San Francisco

 Examiner, The (San Francisco, California), p. 7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/566709796/?terms=Royal%2BSunset%2BContinuation%2BSchool%2C
- 17-year-old charged after shooting at school in Florence. (2017, June 23). *SCNow*. Retrieved from http://www.scnow.com/news/local/article_54e3059a-5864-11e7-be96-830ea0d37518.html
- 17-year-old charged as adult in high school football game shooting. (2019, October 17). *NBC 10 Philadelphia*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/steven-charged-adult-high-school-football-game-shooting/1933005/
- 17-year-old charged in Detroit school shooting, MI. (2009, February 19). Associated Press News

 Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141618EF4FB3E1D8

- 17-year-old Yakima suspect to be tried as adult for murder of 19-year-old. (2018, July 20). NBC Right Now/KNDU/KNDO. Retrieved from https://www.nbcrightnow.com/archives/17-year-old-yakima-suspect-to-be-tried-as-adult-for-murder-of-19-year/article_2ecd6ed7-c021-5636-960e-3318d7cc7097.html
- 18-year-old charged in Dunbar High shootings. (2009, January 16). *NBC Chicago*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcchicago.com/local/18-year-old-charged-in-dunbar-high-shootings/1854988/
- 1993 Chelsea school shooter on gun control: 'These are man-made efforts to try to correct what can't be corrected.' (2013, April 11). *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/politics/2013/04/chelsea_school_shooter_gun_con.html
- 19-year old faces charges for Birmingham school shooting. (2016, March 16). WVUA 23.

 Retrieved from https://wvua23.com/19-year-old-faces-charges-for-birmingham-school-shooting/
- 19-year-old shot, wounded at OC elementary school, CA. (2008, November 1). Associated Press

 News Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414A95B1D56C1E8
- 19-year-old wanted for questioning in TSU shooting. (2017, September 15). *News Channel 5**Nashville. Retrieved from https://www.newschannel5.com/news/19-year-old-wanted-for-questioning-in-tsu-shooting
- 2 arrested after fatal shooting in high school parking lot. (2018, May 18). WGCL-TV Atlanta.

 Retrieved from http://www.cbs46.com/story/38228085/1-dead-after-shooting-at-mt-zion-high-school-in-clayton-county#ixzz5NEk4sIq7

- 2 arrested in shooting death of man at L.A. Valley College. (2014, January 27). *KTLA*. Retrieved from https://ktla.com/news/local-news/man-dies-after-being-found-shot-in-l-a-valley-college-parking-lot/
- 2 arrested in shooting death of SC State student. (2011, May 18). *Journal, The (Seneca, SC)*, p. A5. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1374FF5106F280E0
- 2 charged in community college parking lot slaying. (2014, January 29). *US Fed News (USA)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14BA386E943E28D0
- 2 Charged in Fatal Shooting Outside Chicago State University. (2013, January 19). *NBC 5 Chicago*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcchicago.com/news/local/2-Charged-in-Fatal-Shooting-Outside-Chicago-State-University-187576521.html
- 2 cited after fight, wounding of player. (2009, January 21). *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-bn-xpm-2009-01-21-28521750-story.html
- 2 dead, 12 injured in shooting at college party in Texas. (2019, October 27). WTOP News.

 Retrieved from https://wtop.com/national/2019/10/texas-university-confirms-shooting-at-off-campus-party/
- 2 dead, 4 injured in shooting at UNC Charlotte, alleged shooter Trystan Terrell charged. (2019, May 17). ABC 11 Eyewitness News. Retrieved from https://abc11.com/unc-charlotte-shooting-suspect-charged-with-murder/5278556/

- 2 dead, 7 hurt after man opens fire at Pittsburgh psychiatric hospital. (2012, March 9). *CNN*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2012/03/08/justice/pennsylvania-shooting/index.html
- 2 deaths stun students at Savannah school. (1996, February 26). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. B5. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/402875808/?terms=Dwayne%2BMartin%2C

2 die in apparent murder-suicide at college. (2000, August 29). *Tennessean, The*, p. 4A.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/112654229/?terms=University%2Bof%2BArkansas %2C

- 2 Dulaney High School students shot by pellet gun running cross country. (2015, September 4).

 WJZ | CBS Baltimore. Retrieved from https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2015/09/04/2-dulaney-high-school-cross-country-runners-shot-by-pellet-gun/
- 2 Fort Worth students shot from passing car. (1990, June 1). *Austin American-Statesman*, p. B3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/358507593/?terms=Sunrise%2BElementary%2BSch
 ool%2Band
- 2 girls shot riding school bus in Florida. (2015, May 14). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/nation/ct-2-girls-shot-school-bus-20150514-story.html
- 2 guilty, 1 acquitted in shooting near shooting at Henry Ford High School in Detroit. (2009, September 30). *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/detroit/2009/09/2_guilty_1_acquitted_in_shooti.html

- 2 identified in Calif. parking lot murder-suicide. (2011, September 29). *Associated Press Archive*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A60EA0681F0EA0
- 2 injured after gun accidentally discharges at Fulton County school. (2017, December 7). WGCL-TV Atlanta. Retrieved from http://www.cbs46.com/story/36809101/2-injured-after-gun-accidentally-discharges-at-fulton-county-school
- 2 injured in shooting at peewee football game: police. (2019, September 15). *NBC DFW*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/2-injured-in-shooting-at-peewee-football-game-police/1964180/
- 2 injured in shooting at Vancouver school, no students or staff harmed. (2019, November 26).

 Oregon Public Broadcasting (OPB). Retrieved from

 https://www.opb.org/news/article/shooting-vancouver-washington-school-sarah-janderson/
- 2 injured, 3 charged in KY elementary school parking lot shooting, KSP says. (2019, January 3).

 *WBIR 10** News. Retrieved from https://www.wbir.com/article/news/crime/two-injured-in-ky-elementary-school-parking-lot-shooting-ksp-says/51-53b07dbf-18b1-4c83-8941-5a6f209a4975
- 2 killed in rural Vermont shootings. (2006, August 25). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/2006/US/08/24/school.shooting/index.html
- 2 NY men in Harvard slaying case held without bail, 1st Ld-Writethru, MA. (2009, September 23). *Associated Press News Service, The*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141480F95454FC90

- 2 Savannah State students injured in shooting. (2011, October 2). *Associated Press State Wire: Georgia (GA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A2668BD0AE66A8
- 2 schoolchildren hurt in drive-by shooting. (1990, June 1). *El Paso Times*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/431528264/?terms=Sunrise%2BElementary%2BSch ool%2Band
- 2 shot at D.C. vocational school, 1st Ld-Writethru, DC. (2008, April 30). Associated Press News

 Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14149E13AC624630
- 2 shot near Grady High School. (2015, September 6). *WSB-TV 2 Atlanta*. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/2-shot-near-grady-high-school/27151129/
- 2 shot outside school. (2006, September 13). *Grand Rapids Press, The (MI)*, p. B10. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1142665D27B55050
- 2 South Asians among 7 killed in California shooting. (2012, April 13). *News India-Times (New York, NY)*, p. 11. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13E0E875E8CE8498

- 2 students hospitalized after shooting at Tuskegee University Saturday. (2016, July 24). WBRC FOX6 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/31745532/2-students-hospitalized-after-shooting-at-tuskegee-university-saturday/
- 2 Students Shoot Each Other With Same Gun in La. (2000, September 27). Washington Post,

 The. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2000/09/27/2-students-shoot-each-other-with-same-gun-in-la/c6e09a70-5d6e-41c7-a44a-b58742a16b68/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.4640ddf8780f
- 2 students shot at Agape Christian Academy in Pine Hills. (2013, October 4). *WFTV*. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/teen-shot-agape-christian-academy-pine-hills/270794978
- 2 students shot at Savannah State. (2011, October 3). *Athens Banner-Herald (GA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A2643524670010
- 2 students shot outside Henry Ford High in Detroit. (2007, May 11). *Detroit News, The (MI)*, p. 00. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11911658AE69DDD0
- 2 suspects wanted in ASU campus shooting. (2009, July 26). WMC Action News 5. Retrieved from https://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/10790818/2-suspects-wanted-in-asu-campus-shooting/

- 2 teenage boys shot and killed within an hour in Merced County. (2015, February 17). *Action News on 6abc*. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/merced-shooting-murder-tenaya-middle-school-dos-palos/521850/
- 2 teenagers arrested in shooting at high school. (1998, April 28). Los Angeles Times, p. B4.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/160491569/?terms=Culver%2BCity%2BHigh%2BS

chool%2C

- 2 teenagers injured in double shooting at high school football game in Nicetown-Tioga, police say. (2019, September 20). CBS Philly. Retrieved from https://philadelphia.cbslocal.com/2019/09/20/two-teenagers-injured-double-shooting-high-school-football-game-philadelphia/
- 2 teens arrested in schoolyard killing. (1990, May 6, 1990). San Francisco Examiner, p. B-8.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/462261165/?terms=Mount%2BPleasant%2BHigh%2BSchool%2Bshooting
- 2 teens facing charges after shooting outside school. (2011, April 13). WFTV 9 ABC. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/2-teens-facing-charges-after-shooting-outside-scho/286627477/
- 2 teens hurt in shooting during Philadelphia high school football game between Simon Gratz, Imhotep Charter. (2019, September 21). NBC10 Philadelphia. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/gunfire-at-philadelphia-high-school-causes-evacuation-of-stadium/113663/

- 2 Vegas students wounded in shooting. (1999, October 12). *Reno Gazette-Journal*, p. 2B.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/152518043/?terms=Clark%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- 2 women arrested in connection to deadly shooting outside Central Academy of Excellence.

 (2019, February 13). FOX 4 News. Retrieved from https://fox4kc.com/news/2-women-arrested-in-connection-to-deadly-shooting-outside-central-academy-of-excellence/
- 2 workers shot, at Kansas elementary school. (2018, July 3). *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/c2a074851ee24143b0e87b5f02a672e0
- 2 wounded in school shooting. (1995, January 13). *Statesman Journal*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/202339113/?terms=garfield%2Bhigh
- 2017 Lee High School shooting suspect faces 5-count indictment. (2019, March 11). WSFA 12

 News. Retrieved from https://www.wsfa.com/2019/03/11/lee-high-school-shooting-suspect-faces-count-indictment/
- 2017 year in review: The stories that mattered most. (2017, December 28). *Corning Observer* (*CA*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/169158A94CB3FBD0
- 2019 Year in review shooting at South High School, local scrapes over baseball stadiums, water project among top local stories in Waukesha County. (2019, December 31).

 *Freeman, The (Waukesha, WI). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1782CC09E3C0F058

- 22-year-old man indicted after gun-firing incident on the campus of S.C. State University. (2019, September 27). *Legal Monitor Worldwide (Jordan)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/17636FBA36CACF48
- 2nd man charged in Delaware State University shooting. (2014, November 6). *NBC10 Philadelphia*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/2nd-man-charged-in-delaware-state-university-shooting/81554/
- 2nd murder suspect arrested. (1993, October 11). *Star-Democrat, The*, p. 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/91898609/?terms=Steven%2BChadwick
- 2nd Raleigh man arrested in Fayetteville State campus shooting. (2019, September 19). *ABC 11 Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc11.com/2nd-raleigh-man-arrested-in-fayetteville-state-campus-shooting/5553419/
- 2nd shooting hours after 1st at Delaware State University. (2015, April 15). *NBC10 Philadelphia*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/national-international/2nd-shooting-in-hours-at-delaware-state-university/2011734/
- 2nd slaying from gunfire renews grief for family. (1994, February 9). *Detroit Free Press*, p. 8B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/98007492/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2">https://www.newspapers.com/image/9800749
- 2nd suspect arrested in shooting at Houston-area college. (2013, January 26). *Des Moines Register, The (Des Moines, Iowa)*, p. 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/113721521/?terms=%22Carlton%2BBerry%22%2C

- 3 arrested in connection with shooting near De Anza High. (2019, October 7). *Richmond Standard, The*. Retrieved from https://richmondstandard.com/richmond/2019/10/07/3-arrested-in-connection-with-shooting-near-de-anza-high/
- 3 children treated after police gun fires. (2013, October 24). *Rocky Mount Telegram (Rocky Mount, North Carolina)*, p. 5C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/341471322/?terms=%22Newman%2BElementary%2BSchool%22%2C
- 3 hurt when gun discharges at school. (2011, April 19). *KPRC 2 Houston*. Retrieved from https://www.click2houston.com/news/2011/04/19/3-hurt-when-gun-discharges-at-school/
- 3 injured in Phoenix college shooting. (2008, July 25). *NBCNews.com*. Retrieved from http://www.nbcnews.com/id/25840482/ns/us_news-crime_and_courts/t/injured-phoenix-college-shooting/#.XuvNrWhKiM9
- 3 Lansing high school students wounded in drive-by. (2013, September 17). Associated Press

 State Wire: Michigan (MI). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/148E4279DB9FDE70
- 3 men indicted in crime spree. (2001, November 17). *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. H8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/423138911/?terms=%22Willie%2BLewis%22%2C
- 3 people shot at Delaware State University event. (2015, April 18). NBC10 Philadelphia.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/national-international/delaware-state-university-shooting/65949/

3 San Antonio teens wounded. (1990, September 12). *Victoria Advocate, The*, p. 3C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/432704435/?terms=3%2BSan%2BAntonio%2Bteen

s%2Bwounded%2C

- 3 shot including gunman near Vancouver Elementary School. (2019, November 26). *U.S. News*& *World Report*. Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/washington/articles/2019-11-26/3-shot-including-gunman-near-vancouver-elementary-school
- 3 students shot with BB guns at Texas school, 1 teen held. (2015, March 5). Associated Press

 State Wire: Texas (TX). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/153E34F8188D08C0
- 3 teens arrested in mistaken ID shootings at school soccer game. (2008, December 6). Fresno

 Bee, The (Fresno, California), p. B3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/662066600/?terms=%22King%2BCity%2BHigh%2

 BSchool%22%2C
- 3 teens hurt in high school shooting. (1990, September 12). *El Paso Times*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/431385574/?terms=Sam%2BHouston%2BHigh%2
 BSchool%2C
- 3 teens out of hospital after shooting outside Illinois game. (2017, December 10). Associated

 Press State Wire: Illinois (IL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/168BAAF4F1F615B8

- 3 teens shot. (1992, May 30). San Bernardino County Sun, The, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/83550739/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- 3rd suspect arrested in 2019 murder of 2 boys in Union City school parking lot. (2020, December 11). CBS SF BayArea. Retrieved from https://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2020/12/11/3rd-suspect-arrested-2019-double-murder-2-boys-union-city-school/
- 4 accused in shooting of JCSU student to appear in court. (2015, April 21). *ABC 9 WSOC: Web Edition Articles (Charlotte, NC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/154DA3EC4CA244A8
- 4 arrested over shooting of youth football coach near school. (2018, October 11). *AP News*.

 Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/f3a9b77df47e4df19bced05e07cb5a90
- 4 injured at high school. (1991, March 15). *Gaffney Ledger, The*, p. 9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/79394443/?terms=Woodmont%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- 4 slain, 10 wounded in school hostage standoff. (1992, May 2). *Press Democrat, The*, p. A1.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/311747905/
- 4 students shot; motive is unclear. (1993, September 19). *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1993/09/19/us/4-students-shot-motive-is-unclear.html
- 4 students suspended in shooting. (2008, November 14). *Tulsa World (OK)*, p. A7. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/doc

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/124867D8D8294998

- 5 arrested after ASU shooting. (2017, November 16). WALB 10 News. Retrieved from https://www.walb.com/story/36864977/5-arrested-after-asu-shooting/
- 5 hospitalized after 14-Year-old goes on shooting rampage at Cleveland High School. (2007, October 11). FOX News. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/story/5-hospitalized-after-14-year-old-goes-on-shooting-rampage-at-cleveland-high-school
- 5 Wounded in shooting at Langston University. (2009, August 16). *News* 9. Retrieved from http://www.newson6.com/story/5e35b65b83eff40362bf132f/5-wounded-in-shooting-at-langston-university
- 5th teen dies following Marysville high school shooting. (2014, November 8). *KOMO News*.

 Retrieved from https://komonews.com/news/local/5th-teen-dies-following-marysville-high-school-shooting-11-21-2015
- 6 shot at university rally in Houston. (2009, July 23). *El Paso Times (El Paso, Texas)*, p. 3A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/432995765/?terms=Texas%2BSouthern%2BUniversity%2C
- 7th-grade boy shot to death while viewing video in class. (1994, April 22). *Orlando Sentinel*.

 Retrieved from http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1994-04-

 22/news/9404250527_1_music-class-video-in-class-shot-to-death
- 7-year-old student shot at Moss Bluff Elementary. (2017, May 15). *KPLC*. Retrieved from http://www.kplctv.com/story/35429701/sheriff-student-shot-was-innocent-bystander-currently-in-surgery-in-lafayette

- 8 years later: Thurston and Kinkel revisited. (2006, October 1). *Daily Emerald*. Retrieved from https://www.dailyemerald.com/archives/years-later-thurston-and-kinkel-revisited/article_d898f051-9e58-5621-9417-3d21f4ec946a.html
- 9 Duval teens indicted as adults. (1993, November 19). *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. p. 8A.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/133060976/?terms=Terry%2BParker%2BHigh%2B School%2C

9-year old hit by bullet in schoolyard. (2006, January 12). *Capital Times, The (Madison, Wisconsin)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/525991639/?terms=%22Bethune%2BAcademy%22

9-year-old shoots student on bus. (2006, February 4). *Press and Sun-Bulletin (Binghamton, New York)*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/258914218/?terms=%22Longfellow%2BElementary %22

A day of fear, tears, shock: suspect ID'd. (2014, June 6). Seattle Times, The (WA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14E4B0D05EF2A738

A deadly week - The fatal shootings of two students Friday on a Louisiana campus capped a bloody week of killings and gun threats at schools and public sites across the country. (2008, February 9). *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The (GA)*, p. A3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/11EB5AD2225181D8

- A murder in Alabama. (1992, November 18). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/402799825/?terms=Michael%2BL.%2BJackson%2
 BJr.
- A school shooting in Jonesboro, Arkansas, kills five. (2018, August 21). *History*. Retrieved from https://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/a-school-shooting-in-jonesboro-arkansas-kills-five
- A teenage girl. (1991, January 18). *Marshall News Messenger, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/331229871/?terms=Hood%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Aarons, D. I. (2007, October 26). Manassas High student to stay in custody until Nov. 5 -
 Weapons screenings to be increased. *Commercial Appeal, The (Memphis, TN)*, p. B3.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11C899D7B549F7C0
- Abeyta, M. (2019, February 17). Neighbors' dispute over parking spot ends in shooting near school in Aurora. *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2019/02/17/shooting-eaglecrest-high-school-track-aurora-dispute-parking-space/
- Abram, L. (1991, October 2). Spring Branch student shot on school bus. *Houston Chronicle*, p. 1 Abshire, R. (2006, January 28). Regional roundup: gun goes off at school. *Dallas Morning News*, *The (TX)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank: Access World News:

- <u>newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10F7408B260283B8</u>
- Abusaid, S. (2019, September 5). 21-year-old charged in Atlanta University Center shooting.

 *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime-law/just-year-old-charged-atlanta-university-center-shooting/cwjflxlcefhkQ4n6DaAXoN/
- Abusaid, S. (2019a, October 16). 15-year-old charged in shooting outside stadium that left child paralyzed. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/just-year-old-charged-shooting-outside-stadium-that-paralyzed-child/TawT0wKotMguT3MQw83kZI/
- Abusaid, S. (2019b, October 18). 'I believe in miracles:' Mom of child paralyzed in stadium shooting details his recovery. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/believe-miracles-mom-child-paralyzed-stadium-shooting-details-his-recovery/HC5A2iF7tcoDoGX0E0JKjO/
- Accidental shootings. (2004, April 2). *Times, The (Shreveport, Louisiana)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/220842807/?terms=%22Steven%2BGreen%22
- Accused school shooter got poor evaluation, 5th Ld-Writethru, TN. (2010, February 25).

 Associated Press News Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414563EB465FC78
- Acosta, R. (2019a, June 26). Charges filed against 4 teens in shooting outside Carman-Ainsworth High School. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2019/06/charges-filed-against-4-teens-in-shooting-outside-carman-ainsworth-high-school.html

- Acosta, R. (2019a, June 26). Teen shot outside Carman-Ainsworth High School expected to make full recovery. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2019/06/teen-shot-outside-carman-ainsworth-high-school-expected-to-make-full-recovery.html
- Across the region student who shot self at school dies. (2012, August 27). *Augusta Chronicle*, *The (GA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/140F690EC9418990
- Adams, D. (1990, May 4). Gang shooting at Manuel Arts High School in 1990 [Video file]. *KCOP-TV News 13*. Retrieved from https://www.dailymotion.com/video/x2vpwx9
- Adams, L. (2014, November 19). Survivors remember deadly Ky. school shooting 17 years later.

 WLKY. Retrieved from http://www.wlky.com/article/survivors-remember-deadly-ky-school-shooting-17-years-later/3753900
- Adams, M. A. (2016, January 25). Teen charged in shooting at Lawrence Central High School.

 Indystar. Retrieved from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/crime/2016/01/25/teen-charged-shooting-lawrence-central-high-school/79319130/
- Adcox, S. (2007, October 3). Student who shot himself in leg during class gets probation. *Times and Democrat, The (Orangeburg, South Carolina)*, p. A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/346198307/?terms=%22Damien%2BJulius%2BSingleton%22
- Addo, K. (2016, April 20). Shooting of woman near Washington University may have stemmed from road rage. St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/education/shooting-of-woman-near-washington-near

- university-may-have-stemmed-from-road-rage/article_4d518096-cc32-52b3-bba8-4f45fa7d3734.html
- Aduroja, G., & Rozas, A. (2004, August 31). 1 killed in Proviso East lot. *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2004-08-31-0408310214-story.html
- Aegerter, M. (2014, February 21). Man charged with shooting death of man outside Raytown school. FOX 4 WDAF (Kansas City, MO). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14C221C280FF66D0
- After shooting, fear may rule at Amarillo school. (1992, September 13). *Austin American-Statesman*, p. B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/364125303/?terms=Palo%2BDuro%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- After-school teacher wounded. (1991, September 19). *Chicago Tribune*, p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/389507006/?terms=Clarence%2BNotree%2C
- Agar, J. (2019a, October 24). Davenport University shooter says he carried gun for protection.

 Grand Rapids Press, The: Web Edition Articles (MI). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access

 World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/167D75C7AAFF4748
- Agar, J. (2019b, April 2). Man who shot Davenport University student in dorm pleads. *MLive*.

 Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-

 rapids/2017/09/man who shot davenport univers.html

- Agar, J. (2019c, April 2). Davenport University student shot in dorm wakes to gunfire, 'stinging in my hand.' *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/grand-rapids/2016/10/davenport_university_student_w.html
- Agents seek purchasers of weapons. (1993, February 3). *News Leader, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/288655948/?terms=dave%27s%2Bhouse%2Bof%2

Bguns%2C

- Agnew, V., O'Boyle, S., Friedberg, A., & Marrero, D. (2002, January 19). Former boyfriend kills student, himself at BCC. *South Florida Sun Sentinel (Fort Lauderdale, Florida)*, p. 1A & 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/230029167/?terms=Broward%2BCommunity%2BC ollege%2C
- Ahmed, S., Jefcoats, K., Chidi, G., & Pickel, M. L. (2006, November 30). Law & order: police seek help finding man. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The (GA)*, p. B5. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/115BA8C5C9CC8798
- Akin, P. (2004, April 16). VCU Police will probe slaying-weekend victim was shot while in a parking lot the school owns. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. B-3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1020832F52831A02

- Alabama campus shooting suspect in court. (2010, March 23). *UPI (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12EA7445382AB538
- Alapo, L. (2009, November 4). Police find firearm in locker. *Knoxville News Sentinel (TN)*, p. 4.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12BC60D84D205DE8
- AL-Ayash, A., Kane, R. T., Smith, D., & Green-Armytage, P. (2015). The influence of color on student emotion, heart rate, and performance in learning environments. *Color Research & Application*, (2), 196. https://doi-org.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/10.1002/col.21949
- Albanese, M. (2015, July 5). Former CHS football player shot; Coppell PD arrest suspect.

 Coppell Gazette (TX). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15674F3BA25DCA60
- Alberty, E. (2014, April 21). Teen shoots himself in the face at Provo High. *Salt Lake Tribune*, *The*. Retrieved from https://archive.sltrib.com/article.php?id=57847514&itype=CMSID
- Albright, K. (2019, January 14). Four AAMU students arrested in weekend shooting. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/breaking/2012/03/four_arrested_in_weekend_shoot.html
- Albright, K., & Benson, R. (2012, March 7). Four arrested in A&M weekend shooting.

 Huntsville Times, The (AL), p. 3A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13D653C8100E4E48
- Alcorn football player shot dead on campus. (2001, October 9). *Vicksburg Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.vicksburgpost.com/2001/10/09/alcorn-football-player-shot-dead-on-campus/
- Aldridge, D. (2016, May 18). Strayer University security guard accidentally shoots himself. *CBS* 12 WJTV (Jackson, MS). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/15CF6BEE4CFC91D8
- Aldridge, D. (2019, June 3). GSU security guard accidentally discharges gun, shoots himself. 11

 Alive. Retrieved from https://www.11alive.com/article/news/gsu-security-guard-accidentally-discharges-gun-shoots-himself/85-796ea7ec-57c6-4162-93ff-83b622711f10
- Alexander, J. (1992, November 24). Violence in schools becomes business as usual. *Detroit Free Press*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/99199257
- Alfano, S. (2006, August 24). 2 dead in Vermont school shooting. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/2-dead-in-vermont-school-shooting/
- Algona school grounds death apparently self-inflicted. (2013, November 1). *Globe Gazette*.

 Retrieved from https://globegazette.com/news/local/algona-school-grounds-death-apparently-self-inflicted/article_edc0a2d6-3aed-55e1-b0a9-0f595d07a64f.html
- AlHajal, K. (2011, December 29). One person shot outside Northern High School during basketball game. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2011/12/one_person_shot_outside_northe.html

- Alleged 2nd shooter at Clark Atlanta Univ. captured in Miss. (2019, October 14). *CBS 46*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbs46.com/news/alleged-2nd-shooter-at-clark-atlanta-univ-captured-in-miss/article_efbb4790-eeb6-11e9-9153-bf175788a00f.html
- Alleged gang member charged in 15-year-old girl's shooting outside school. (2005, March 23).

 San Diego Union-Tribune, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/sdut-alleged-gang-member-charged-in-15-year-old-girls-2005mar23-story.html
- Alleged gunman was angry about Web site. (2003, May 12). *Chicago Tribune*, p. 8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/231573879/?terms=Biswanath% 2BHalder% 2Band

https://www.newspapers.com/image/231573879/?terms=Biswanath%2BHalder%2Band %2BShawn%2BMiller

- Alleged high school gunman arraigned. (2002, February 12). *Chicago Sun-Times*, p. 18.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0F1C6F69817F2B76
- Allen, B. (2015, August 18). Former Union University student pleads guilty to murder. *Baptist News Global*. Retrieved from https://baptistnews.com/article/former-union-university-student-pleads-guilty-to-murder/#.X2Z9V2hKhPZ
- Allen, E., McCabe, K., & Ransom, J. (2016, June 8). One dead, three injured in Dorchester shooting. *Boston Globe*. Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2016/06/08/double-shooting-reported-dorchester/svsqjLPPdiIDzOecYKtFXK/story.html

- Allen, H., & Vosk, S. (2003, May 13). Homicide on Hemenway. *Huntington News, The*.

 Retrieved from https://huntnewsnu.com/9183/campus/homicide-on-hemenway/
- Allen, J. (2020, February 28). Naples man sentenced to life in prison for killing ex-girlfriend outside Lely High School. *Naples Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.naplesnews.com/story/news/crime/2020/02/28/naples-man-sentenced-life-prison-killing-ex-girlfriend/4902681002/
- Allen, J., Fradette, R., & Rodriguez, J. (2019, December 20). *Naples Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.naplesnews.com/story/news/2019/12/20/lely-high-school-shooting-students-head-back-classes/2708079001/
- Allen, K., & Yan, H. (2017, Octiber 26). 2 young men shot dead on Grambling State University campus. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2017/10/25/us/grambling-state-university-shooting/index.html
- Allen, M.O., McPhee, M., & Shin, H.B. (2000, October 27). Crucifix slay confession teen admits killing man outside B'klyn high school. *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/archives/news/crucifix-slay-confession-teen-admits-killing-man-b-klyn-high-school-article-1.890838
- Allen, N. (2012, April 4). The Daily Telegraph: get in line, I'm going to kill you all, gunman told students. Daily Telegraph, The/The Sunday Telegraph (London, England). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DF4E14EF785800
- Allen, S., Landsberg, M., & Blankstein, A. (2011, January 19). Two Gardena High students wounded in accidental shooting on campus. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from

- http://articles.latimes.com/2011/jan/19/local/la-me-0119-gardena-school-shooting-20110119
- Allison, N. (2017, September 5). 19-year-old victim in critical condition following shooting on TSU campus. *Tennessean, The*. Retrieved from https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/crime/2017/09/05/metro-police-respond-shooting-tsu-campus/632920001/
- Allman, J. W. (2000, January 27). Shooting Near School Concerns Police. *Omaha World-Herald*(NE), p. 15. Available from NewsBank: America's News Historical and Current:

 https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AMNEWS&docref=news/12DB7750E95EF910
- Alongi, P., & Washington, V. (2006, November 10). Man dies on campus of Presbyterian

 College. *Greenville News, The (Greenville, South Carolina)*, p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/197018559/?terms=%22Presbyterian%2BCollege%22%2C
- Alpert, B. (2014, December 9). Since 2012 Connecticut school shooting, 95 schools -- 3 in Louisiana -- endured gun incidents: new report. *Times-Picayune, The: Web Edition Articles (New Orleans, LA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1521FF00CDF72260
- Altman, L. (2011, April 12). Teen gets 9 months in school shootings Courts: Gardena High student wounded two classmates when hidden gun went off. *Daily Breeze (Torrance, CA)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/13690B180D614330
- Alund, N. N. (2018, October 10). Fugitive wanted in Antioch youth football coach shooting caught in Nashville. *Tennessean*. Retrieved from https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/2018/10/10/fugitive-eric-caruthers-wanted-antioch-youth-football-coach-shooting-arrested-nashville/1589989002/
- Alund, N. N. (2019, October 22). Testimony from TSU fatal dorm shooting: Victim stole gun used to kill him. *Tennessean*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/crime/2019/10/22/rickey-scott-tsu-fatal-shooting-victim-stolen-gun-george-wells/4020440002/
- Alvarez, L. (2012, March 8). Florida prep school copes with shock and loss. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/09/us/shooting-shatters-jacksonville-prep-school-campus.html?pagewanted=1&_r=0
- Ambler boy arrested after BB gun shooting at school. (2014, February 21). *NBC 2 KTUU* (Anchorage, AK). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14C2138D936B8AD8
- Among worst U.S. school shooting incidents. (2011, January 5). *Lincoln Journal Star*. Retrieved from https://journalstar.com/among-worst-u-s-school-shooting-incidents/article_8612b28d-a1a8-5283-98d0-dce443a6ecd8.html
- Amy, J. (2019, January 4). Police: Man may have shot self at Mississippi university. *ABC News*.

 Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/wounded-shooting-mississippi-university-women-60166380

- Andersen, T. (2012, February 13). N.H. teen who shot self undergoes surgery. *Boston Globe*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2012/02/13/relative-says-new-hampshire-youth-who-shot-himself-school-has-long-recovery-ahead/JLArY6AgUYKwb1IjMwjnxO/story.html
- Anderson, C. (2018, September 5). Towne Point murder suspect called school principal to explain action. *Delaware State News*. Retrieved from https://delawarestatenews.net/news/towne-point-murder-suspect-called-school-principal-to-explain-action/
- Anderson, E., Giardinelli, C., & Bailey, E. V. (2018, October 22). U track athlete killed in shooting on campus. *Daily Utah Chronicle, The*. Retrieved from http://dailyutahchronicle.com/2018/10/22/u-track-athlete-killed-in-shooting-on-campus/
- Anderson, J. (2013, February 25). Perry Hall High School shooter Gladden gets 35 years in prison. *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-county/bs-xpm-2013-02-25-bs-md-gladden-sentencing-20130225-story.html
- Anderson, J. (2016, October 12). Victim: shooting at high school stemmed from argument over money. WEAR ABC 3. Retrieved from https://weartv.com/news/local/victim-shooting-at-high-school-stemmed-from-argument-over-money
- Anderson, J. (2019, November 11). Teenage student shot outside his Northeast Baltimore school campus Monday afternoon. Baltimore Sun, The. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/crime/bs-md-ci-cr-teen-shot-20191111-wm5bwuneqfb3rdgaqf56qygz5a-story.html

- Anderson, K. S. (2007, May 19). District adopts rowdiness plan after shooting Mesquite ISD: officials say too few administrators were present at event. *Dallas Morning News, The* (*TX*), p. 11B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1193DA46BAFDF590
- Anderson, M. (2017, July 20). "Y'all just need to stop:" gunshots fired inside a gym leave man wounded, MPD seeks suspect. FOX6 News Milwaukee. Retrieved from https://fox6now.com/2017/07/20/yall-just-need-to-stop-gunshots-fired-inside-a-gym-leaves-man-wounded-mpd-seeks-suspect/
- Anderson, P. (2015, October 1). Heroes emerge from shooting at Harrisburg High School. *Argus Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.argusleader.com/story/news/crime/2015/09/30/shots-fired-harrisburg-high-all-students-safe-principal-wounded/73085090/
- Anderson, R. (2019, March 29). Fifth-grader shot on school bus claims another student did it.

 WLBT 3 On Your Side. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/2019/03/28/fifth-grader-shot-school-bus-claims-another-student-did-it/
- Andrews, L. (2018, October 5). Suspect in shooting outside Anchorage school claims self-defense. *Anchorage Daily news*. Retrieved from https://www.adn.com/alaska-news/crime-courts/2018/10/04/suspect-in-shooting-outside-of-anchorage-school-faces-first-court-appearance/
- Anez, B. (1994, April 13). Butte 4th-grader shoots boy. *Great Falls Tribune*, p. 1A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/242817796/?terms=Margaret%2BLeary%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C

Angeles, M. (1996, October 3). In front of grade school. *Philadelphia Daily Newsi*, p. 5.

Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/187199896/?terms=Smedley\%2BElementary\%2BSc}\\ \underline{hool\%2C}$

Angelos, C., Birkland, D., Guillen, T., Henderson, D., Nalder, E., Pols, M.F., Rockne, D., Whitely, P., Wilson, D., Wittenmyer, G., & Gillman, J. (1994, February 2). Sex a part of murder case -- suspect, slain teacher had a relationship for years, Seattle Police say after arrest. Seattle Times, The. Retrieved from http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=19940202&slug=1892986#ga=2.196697711.293148091.1534538235-484006350.1534538235

Another arrest in afterschool shooting. (2010, December 15). WTOC11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/13674391/another-arrest-in/

Another arrest made in early December shooting. (2010, December 29). WTOC11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/13752130/another-arrest-made-in-early-december-shooting/

Another day, another tragic school shooting. (2015, October 9). *Washington Post, The.* Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/another-day-another-tragic-school-shooting/2015/10/09/62f5077c-6eb5-11e5-b31c-

d80d62b53e28_story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.1d57ca2affce

Another Fatal School Shooting. (1998, May 19). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/another-fatal-school-shooting/

- AP student shot at in US. (2008, November 16). *Times of India, The (Mumbai, India)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15645AAD78000388
- Apel, K. (2017, September 5). Former student critically injured in shooting outside TSU dorm.

 WRAL.com. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/former-student-critically-injured-in-shooting-outside-tsu-dorm/16929356/
- Apel, K. (2018, March 16). Brothers sentenced for roles in deadly shooting outside high school basketball game. WSMV News4 Nashville. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.wsmv.com/news/brothers-sentenced-for-roles-in-deadly-shooting-outside-high-school-basketball-game/article_3b26b6b2-caae-5ec0-9fef-bcdc1869f254.html#:~:text=Two%20brothers%20have%20been%20sentenced,2016%2C %20in%20the%20parking%20lot.
- Appeals court questions Wash. school shooting case. (2012, November 27). Associated Press

 State Wire: Washington (WA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/142D162338BE0BF8
- Appling Co. Coroner: student declared dead after self-inflicted gunshot wound. (2018, September 24). WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/2018/09/24/appling-co-high-school-lockdown-after-teen-suffers-self-inflicted-gunshot-wound/
- Appling Co. teen hospitalized after shooting himself at school. (2018, September 24). WMAZ-TV. Retrieved from https://www.13wmaz.com/article/news/local/appling-co-teen-hospitalized-after-shooting-himself-at-school/93-597693121

- Arazoza, S. (2017, September 1). 17-year-old arrested, granted bond after gun discharges in classroom. WCBD News 2. Retrieved from http://www.counton2.com/news/17-year-old-arrested-after-gun-discharges-in-classroom/997634714
- Arballo, J., Jr., & Moore, S. (1996, June 5). Student found dead at West Valley High. *Press-Enterprise*, *The*, p. B01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News Historical and Current: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=WORLDNEWS&docref=news/0EB0424BD4B8B1B8
- Arbuckle Elementary School teacher shot in back. (2009, June 3). NBC *Los Angeles*. Retrieved from https://www.nbclosangeles.com/news/local/arbuckle-elementary-school-shot-in-back/1880812/
- Argento, M. (2003, April 29). Many mourn teen. *York Daily Record (York, Pennsylvania)*, p. 8A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/555700836/?terms=James%2BR.%2BSheets%2C
- Argument ends in teen's death in Atlantic City. (2014, January 9). *Courier Post*. Retrieved from https://www.courierpostonline.com/story/news/2014/01/09/argument-ends-in-teens-death-in-atlantic-city/4387131/
- Argument over child custody leads to shooting at UNT Dallas campus. (2018, November 17).

 **CBSDFW*. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2018/11/17/police-report-shooting-unt-dallas-campus/
- Arias, J. (2015, February 7). As Frederick High resumes classes, first of two injured students released from hospital. *Frederick News-Post, The (MD)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/15358204E5D26750
- Arizona boy recovering after he was hit by stray bullet at school. (2019, February 12). *KPNX-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.12news.com/article/news/local/arizona/arizona-boy-recovering-after-he-was-hit-by-stray-bullet-at-school/75-a6fd8bd2-2fca-4e53-afdc-4eb7bcfe7d00
- Arkansas State University. (2009, July 26). *Police continue to investigate campus shooting*.

 Retrieved from http://asunews.astate.edu/camputshooting.htm
- Armed teenager running toward school shot by Wichita police officer. (2015, December 5). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/armed-teenager-running-toward-school-shot-by-wichita-police-officer/
- Armstrong, V. (1991a, November 4). Gunman's letters reveal killings planned to redress grievances. *Iowa City Press Citizen*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/205831707/?terms=Gang%2BLu%2C
- Armstrong, V. (1991b, November 5). Ceremony honors victims. *Iowa City Press-Citizen*, p. 1A. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/205831731/?terms=Robert%2BA.%2BSmith%2C
- Arora, C., & Taxin, A. (2005, December 6). Student, 16, shot outside Anaheim school building Police suspect that the shooters had links to a gang but have no leads. The teen's
 condition is not known. *Orange County Register, The (Santa Ana, CA)*, p. Obit. Retrieved
 from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10E644BAF45673E8

Arraignment set for former St. Josaphat School janitor after gun discharged in building. (2019, June 25). FOX 6 Now Milwaukee. Retrieved from https://www.fox6now.com/news/arraignment-set-for-former-st-josaphat-school-janitor-after-gun-discharged-in-building

Arrest ends FAU lockdown. (2008, May 1). Florida Today (Cocoa, Florida), p. 6B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/363012269/?terms=Omar%2BEverton%2BGraham%2C

Arrest forthcoming in SSU shooting incident. (2011, August 16). Savannah Morning News (GA),
p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1399164A46F01B98

Arrest In NYC school shooting. (2002, January 15). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/arrest-in-nyc-school-shooting/

Arrest in shooting. (2005, January 10). *Indiana Gazette*, The, p. 4

Arrest made in fatal shooting At Lincoln College. (2017, June 8). *News Channel 5 Nashville*.

Retrieved from https://www.newschannel5.com/news/local-news/arrest-made-in-fatal-shooting-at-lincoln-college

Arrest made in fatal shooting at student housing complex near Florida Atlantic University.

(2015, December 30). NBC 6 South Florida. Retrieved from

https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/shooting-reported-at-florida-atlantic-university-student-housing-complex/115232/

- Arrest made in Morgan State campus shooting. (2012, September 18). *WJLA*. Retrieved from https://wjla.com/news/local/arrest-made-in-morgan-state-campus-shooting--80021
- Arrest made in shooting at middle school. (2012, April 3). *Northwest Arkansas Democrat Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.nwaonline.com/news/2012/apr/03/arrest-made-shooting-middle-school/
- Arrest made in shooting of 14-year-old Hillhouse student. (2014, January 16). *New Haven**Register. Retrieved from https://www.nhregister.com/connecticut/article/Arrest-made-in-shooting-of-14-year-old-Hillhouse-11370674.php
- Arrest made in shooting. (2009, March 8). Fayetteville Observer, The (NC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/126DCEE7A616A028
- Arrests made in shooting death of student. (2005, May 1). *Hattiesburg American (Hattiesburg, Mississippi)*, p. 4C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/279747861/?terms=%22Dwaeuntre%2BDavis%22
- Ashwell, A. (2016, July 15). Sheriff IDs husband involved in shooting at elementary school.

 WSOC-TV. Retrieved from https://www.wsoctv.com/news/local/police-confirmed-gunshot-call-or-near-statesville-/27055299/
- Asin, S., & Markley, M. (1991, November 15). Shooting at school fuels calls for more security. *Houston Chronicle*, p. A1.
- Assailants shoot student leaving school. (2005, September 4). *Pensacola News Journal*(*Pensacola, Florida*), p. 14C. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/269800963/?terms=sojourner+truth+high+school

- Assistant principal shot. (1990, October 31). *Odessa American, The*, p. 14A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/300370142/?terms=Naaman%2BForest%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Astolfi, C. (2016a, June 30). Shots fired outside Sandusky High. *Sandusky Register*. Retrieved from https://sanduskyregister.com/news/88131/shots-fired-outside-sandusky-high/
- Astolfi, C. (2016b, July 26). Two boys linked to shooting outside Sandusky High. *Sandusky Register (OH)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15E61AE95B983D50
- At least two people shot outside WP Davidson High School. (2019, January 25). *NBC 15 News*.

 Retrieved from https://mynbc15.com/news/local/at-least-1-person-shot-at-wp-davidson-basketball-game
- Athans, M. (1995, January 13). Withdrawn teen's friends, family ask: what went wrong? *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/239023302/?terms=Robert%2Bwarthen%2C
- Athletics coordinator barred from Fort Worth schools after shooting. (2002, February 8). *Tyler Morning Telegraph*, p. 3-9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/590730086/?terms=Brock%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/590730086/?terms=Brock%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Atkins, M. (2008, May 10). Brawls spark stiff response school officials beef up security at Groves, Johnson in wake of shooting, crowd meltdown. *Savannah Morning News (GA)*, p. 1C. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/120B9B38C8331730

Atlanta police gang unit investigating Price Middle School shooting. (2013, March 1). WGL-TV CBS Atlanta. Retrieved from https://archive.li/OfC3n#selection-1109.0-1112.0

Atlanta student arrested in shooting at Morehouse. (2013, February 2). *Associated Press State Wire: Georgia (GA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1443642A8A9CFAE0

Attorney files appeal for teen in shooting case. (1998, October 14). *Baxter Bulletin*. Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/413159520/?terms=Joseph\%2B\%22Colt\%22\%2BT}{odd\%2C}$

Attorney requests bond hearing in DaJuan Russell case. (2014, February 24). Salisbury Post (NC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14C2FDF460B0FCF0

Attorney: teen in Md. school shooting remorseful. (2012, September 13). Associated Press State

Wire: Maryland (MD). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414929CB39F2A08

Augenstein, N. (2017, August 20). Guilty plea due in Maryland shooting spree, manhunt. WTOP

News. Retrieved from https://wtop.com/maryland/2017/04/guilty-plea-due-maryland-shooting-spree-manhunt/

- Auh, J. (2016, May 17). UT police officer has serious injuries after accidentally shooting himself. *KVUE-TV ABC*. Retrieved from https://www.kvue.com/article/news/local/ut-police-officer-has-serious-injuries-after-accidentally-shooting-himself/269-198820662
- AUM: Neither shooter nor victim is enrolled at university. (2017, July 12). WSFA 12 News Staff.

 Retrieved from https://www.wsfa.com/story/33059486/aum-neither-shooter-nor-victim-is-enrolled-at-unviversity/
- Authorities investigate how gun got in Chicago school, 2 wounded. (2007, April 11). *Daily Republican-Register (Mount Carmel, Ilinois)*, p. 7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/440809310/?terms=%22Jodale%2BWoodfork%22
- Authorities investigating shooting on TSU campus property. (2015, August 27). *ABC13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/news/authorities-investigating-shooting-on-tsu-property/958584/
- Authorities name youth held in shooting. (1993, September 5). *Manhattan Mercury, The*, p. A3.

 Retrieved from
- Authorities review possible charges against boy's mother. (1997, October 17). *Tampa Bay Times*, p. 5B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/424942247/?terms=Russell%2BWilliams%2C

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/326820842/?terms=Lincoln%2BMemorial%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Authorities: lockdown over after student shoots himself on campus. (2013, April 17). Valley

 Morning Star (Harlingen, Texas), p. A7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%22Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/286612034/?terms=%20Temple%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.n

- Auton, S. K. (2017, September 2). SC high school student arrested after gun goes off in classroom. WSPA 7News. Retrieved from https://www.wspa.com/news/sc-high-school-student-arrested-after-gun-goes-off-in-classroom/
- Autopsy results released on slain OU student. (2003, June 5). *Athens News, The.* Retrieved from https://www.athensnews.com/news/local/autopsy-results-released-on-slain-ou-student/article_77033e7e-f6f1-5eba-88c2-b76a4a9c77f3.html
- Autopsy reveals MSU student was shot two times; details slowly emerging. (2012, March 28).

 **Commercial Dispatch, The (Columbus, MS). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DD22C115379078
- Axelrod, P. (2007, September 17). Wounds from shooting remain for Duquesne players.

 *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania), p. A-3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/96671582/?terms=%22Brandon%2BBaynes%22%2

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/96671582/?terms=%22Brandon%2BBaynes%22%2

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/96671582/?terms=%22Brandon%2BBaynes%22%2
- Ayala, E. M. (2002, November 23). Youth shot by another student outside school in Oak Cliff.

 Fort Worth Star-Telegram (TX), p. 5. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0F78BABAB5F16560
- Babay, E. (2014, January 20). 2nd teen charged in Delaware Valley Charter High School shooting. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*. Retrieved from https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/homepage/2nd teen charged in Delaware Valle https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/homepage/2nd teen charged in Delaware Valle https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/homepage/2nd teen charged in Delaware Valle

- Babwin, D. (1993, September 20). Teen shot after game dies; classmate held. *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1993-09-20-9309200089-story.html
- Bacon, J., & DiBlasio, N. (2013, March 18). Police: UCF student had plotted a mass killing. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/03/18/ucf-explosive-death-flordia/1996117/
- Bad blood between schools. (1995, September 27). *Daily Tribune, The*, p. 12B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/244773135/?terms=Jerrell%2BFrazier%2C
- Bail set for officer's son held in teacher's shooting. (1994, April 12). *Baltimore Sun, The*, p. 2B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/373534114/?terms=Largo%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 C
- Bail set for teen charged in Julian High shooting. (2006, January 18). *Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois)*, p. 2-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/232003140/?terms=Julian%2BHigh%2C
- Bailey Jr., E. (2019, January 26). Police legally justified in killing man at school, DA says.

 *Oregonian, The (Portland, OR), p. A4. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 *https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document
 view?p=AWNB&docref=news/17130D6960B179F0
- Baird, W. (2007a, October 2). Police say killer targeted student in fatal shooting. *Des Moines Register, The (Des Moines, Iowa)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/131066174/?terms=University%2Bof%2BMemphis%2C

- Baird, W. (2007b, October 9). Three charged in death of athlete. *Democrat and Chronicle*(Rochester, New York), p. 2D. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/137231939/?terms=%22University%2Bof%2BMem

 phis%22
- Baird, W. (2008, February 11). Teen charged in Tenn. school shooting. *USA Today*. Retrieved from http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/nation/2008-02-11-953360477_x.htm
- Baker, E. (2016, November 10). Metro seeks suspects in campus shooting. *Savannah Police*.

 Retrieved from http://savannahpd.org/metro-seeks-suspects-in-campus-shooting/
- Baker, J. (2017, July 10). Police: Shots fired after Elder game came from area near cemetery. FOX 19 Now. Retrieved from https://www.fox19.com/story/33329311/reward-announced-for-elder-shooting-information/
- Balatsos, N. (2015, April 6). Male student found dead in dorm parking lot in Laramie. *Casper Star-Tribune*. Retrieved from https://trib.com/news/local/education/male-student-found-dead-in-dorm-parking-lot-in-laramie/article_26778a31-4b7d-5314-a9cf-f17a5af117eb.html
- Balboa high student was playing with handgun before it went off: police sources. (2018, August 31). *NBC Bay Area*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcbayarea.com/news/local/balboa-high-school-in-san-francisco-on-lockdown/209680/
- Ballor, C., & Wigglesworth, V. (2018, June 1). Student dead from self-inflicted gunshot wound at McKinney North High School, district says. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/2018/06/01/student-dead-from-self-inflicted-gunshot-wound-at-mckinney-north-high-school-district-says/

- Balsamini, D. (2018, November 3). Man arrested after teen shot at Dartmouth College. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2018/11/03/student-shot-at-dartmouth-college-police-on-hunt-for-gunman/
- Baltimore police: arrest made in campus shooting. (2012, September 18). *Associated Press Archive*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141B0F79C82DC7D0
- Banerji Kumar, R. (2005, March 31). *Commercial Appeal, The (Memphis, TN)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1093163E600024B2
- Banks, S. & Sengupta, S. (1993, January 22). Student Shot to Death in Fairfax High Class:

 Violence: Classmate was handling a .357 magnum in his backpack, officials say. Another youth is wounded. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1993-01-22/news/mn-1693_1_fairfax-high-school
- Barba, M. (2016, October 19). New details emerge as June Jordan high school heals after shooting. *San Francisco Examiner*. Retrieved from http://www.sfexaminer.com/new-details-emerge-june-jordan-high-schools-heals-shooting/
- Bardwell, S. K. (2001, April 8). Easy access to guns haunts schools Suicide proves the worst can happen, but firearms offenses here have fallen. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. 37. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ECC8A8A9C9F97A2

- Barker, A. (2019, April 26). Cadet charged in Texas City police academy shooting that injured 3.

 Click2Houston.com. Retrieved from
 https://www.click2houston.com/news/2019/04/26/cadet-charged-in-texas-city-police-academy-shooting-that-injured-3/
- Barker, A. (2019, October 10). Student wounded in after-hours shooting at Westbury High School, district officials say. *Click2Houston.com / KPRC 2 Houston*. Retrieved from https://www.click2houston.com/news/2019/10/10/student-wounded-in-after-hours-shooting-at-westbury-high-school-district-officials-say/
- Barlow, Z. (2011, November 22). Oxnard teen accepts plea deal in killing of gay schoolmate.

 Mercury News, The. Retrieved from https://www.mercurynews.com/2011/11/22/oxnard-teen-accepts-plea-deal-in-killing-of-gay-schoolmate/
- Barnacle, B. (1994, April 18). 4 adults, 9 teens held in slaying. San Jose Mercury News (CA), p.

 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB71CDD03C3A7C8
- Barnard, J. & Wozniaiacka, G. (2015, October 2). Gunman kills at least nine at Oregon college before dying in police shootout. *Kansas City Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/nation-world/article37289955.html
- Barned-Smith, S. J. (2015, May 14). Lone Star College shooter gets 16 years. *Houston Chronicle* (*TX*), p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15555A74C3942728

- Barr, M. (2014, June 14). Police: 15-year-old Reynolds HS shooter was armed with assault rifle.

 **KATU.* Retrieved from https://katu.com/news/local/police-15-year-old-reynolds-hs-shooter-was-armed-with-assault-rifle
- Barreda, V. (2018, December 10). 17-year-old Jefferson High School student dies on baseball field near campus. *Statesman Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.statesmanjournal.com/story/news/2018/12/10/jefferson-high-school-lock-down-nearby-incident/2268553002/
- Bartholomew, D. (2013, June 8). Police: gunman had enough ammunition to possibly kill hundreds in Santa Monica shooting spree. *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.dailynews.com/2013/06/08/police-gunman-had-enough-ammunition-to-possibly-kill-hundreds-in-santa-monica-shooting-spree/
- Baseball player shot during practice at Rocky Mount Senior High School. (2017, October 20).

 WITN. Retrieved from http://www.witn.com/content/news/Student-practicing-baseball-apparently-shot-at-Rocky-Mount-Senior-High-School-451878443.html
- Baskerville, B. (1998, June 16). Boy, 14, shoots coach, aide in Va. *Herald-News, The*, p. A1 & A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/529613835/
- Basketball game leads to shooting. (2007, June 19). *Bluffton Today (SC)*, p. 17. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/119E829A45926FF8
- Bass, P. (2019, December 16). Shooter fires 10 bullets outside school. *New Haven Independent*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newhavenindependent.org/index.php/archives/entry/lockdown_shooting/

- Bassham, G. (2016, May 15). Two injured in accidental shooting at Augusta High School graduation. KSN News Wichita. Retrieved from https://www.ksn.com/news/two-injured-in-accidental-shooting-at-augusta-high-school-graduation/
- Basu, M. (2019, October 10). 5 children hit by BB gun pellets at Lowell playground. *Boston 25*News. Retrieved from https://www.boston25news.com/news/children-on-bikes-allegedly-shoot-bb-guns-at-other-kids-at-playground/995610925/
- Batchelor, A. (2014, September 9). 5 in custody after shooting outside northwest Miami-Dade

 County school. *Local10.com*. Retrieved from

 https://www.local10.com/news/florida/miami-dade/5-in-custody-after-shooting-outside-northwest-miami-dade-county-school
- Batchelor, A. (2018, February 15). BSO deputy accidentally shoots himself while responding to North Broward Preparatory School. *ABC Local News 10*. Retrieved from https://www.local10.com/news/2018/02/15/bso-deputy-accidentally-shoots-himself-while-responding-to-north-broward-preparatory-school/
- Battery creek shooting suspect arrested. (2007, November 26). WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/7409352/battery-creek-shooting-suspect-arrested/
- Bauder, D. (1994, December 28). 'Snap judgment' ended hostage crisis. *Times, The*, p. A-2.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/309239113/?terms=University%2Bof%2BAlbany%2C
- Beach, R. (2015, September 21). New Haven teen who fired gun into crowds sentenced to six years in prison for two shooting assaults. *New Haven Register (CT)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1580499212350A90
- Beahm, A. (2018, March 8). 1 shot at University of South Alabama apartments. *Advance Local Media LLC*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/mobile/index.ssf/2018/03/1_shot_at_university_of_south.html
- Becerra, H. (2007, January 10). 2 teen boys hit in drive-by shooting outside Grant High in Van Nuys. Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California), p. B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/193702541/?terms=Grant%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Beck, D. L. (2004, October 23). 3 released after arrest in slayings. *Mercury News, The (San Jose, CA)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/105ED9D059DB40E5
- Beck, H. (1998, September 3). Sad brush with mortality for Abercrombie CSUN player lives with reminders of lost friend. *Daily News of Los Angeles*, p. SS6. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EF80B2E01B39BDF
- Becker, G. (2008, October 23). Mom, classmates struggle to grasp teenager's suicide.

 Indianapolis Star, The (Indianapolis, Indiana), p. B1 & B4). Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/126820535/?terms=Ben%2BDavis%2BHigh%2BSc

 hool%2C
- Beckley man pleads guilty in shooting. (2010, September 29). *Register-Herald, The (Beckley, WV)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1328C9EEE050FAD0

- Bello, M. (1996, February 21). Teen held in school shooting. *Philadelphia Daily News*, p. 23.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/187172266/?terms=West%2BPhiladelphia%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Beltran, J. (2015, July 24). 1 dead, 1 wounded after shootout at Converse elementary school parking lot. *San Antonio Express News*. Retrieved from https://www.expressnews.com/news/local/article/One-dead-one-injured-after-Converse-elementary-6404593.php
- Beltran, J. (2015a, October 24). Man fatally shot in middle school parking lot. *mySA*. Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/Man-fatally-shot-in-middle-school-parking-lot-6588994.php
- Beltran, J. (2015a, October 29). Three teens face charges in fatal drive-by shooting. *mySA*. retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/Three-teens-face-charges-in-fatal-drive-by-6597308.php
- Bend High School student shoots, kills self in front of classmates. (2014, January 10).

 Oregonian, The. Retrieved from https://www.oregonlive.com/pacific-northwest-news/2014/02/bend_high_school_student_shoot_1.html
- Bender, W. (2010, February 20). N.J. man's life sentence reinstated. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.inquirer.com/philly/hp/news_update/20100220_N_J_man_s_life_sentence

reinstated.html

- Benford, K. (2018, March 8). Student shot on Jackson State University campus. *Delta Daily News*. Retrieved from https://deltadailynews.com/student-shot-on-jackson-state-univesity-campus/
- Benn, E. S., Neyman, J., & DeMarzo, W. J. (2005, November 16). Girl shoots another on school bus, police say. *Palm Beach Post, The (West Palm Beach, FL)*, p. 11B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/227129633/?terms=Parkway%2BAcademy%2BCharter%2C
- Benton teen killed in accidental shooting. (2014, June 25). *Standard Democrat*. Retrieved from https://standard-democrat.com/story/2094899.html
- Berg, K., & Lacy, E. (2019, January 25). Woman shot at Demmer shooting center on Michigan State's campus. Lansing State Journal. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.lansingstatejournal.com/story/news/2019/01/25/woman-shot-demmer-shooting-center-michigan-states-campus/2679678002/?fbclid=IwAR3Bq96MAicbNc669peoyTeffP7MlrOIMVcaDMOo9uTt30fwF_WwrXR2EyU
- Berkeley shooter dead after police confrontation. (2011, November 16). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/berkeley-shooter-dead-after-police-confrontation/
- Berlinger, J., & Gray, M. (2015, October 2). Victims of the Umpqua Community College shooting. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2015/10/us/oregon-college-shooting-victims/
- Bernett, D. (2018, July 4). Friends, family remember father of 3 shot and killed during argument at Overland Park playground. *KCTV5 News*. Retrieved from https://www.kctv5.com/news/friends-family-remember-father-of-3-shot-and-killed-

- <u>during-argument-at-overland-park-playground/article_0b973df4-ef5d-59fe-b8bb-c79009a71bbe.html</u>
- Bernstein, M. (2014, June 14). Oregon school shooting: Reynolds High gunman Jared Padgett wrote about killing classmates in journal. *Oregonian, The*. Retrieved from https://www.oregonlive.com/gresham/2014/06/oregon_school_shooting_gunman_1.html
- Bernstein, M., Renner, G., Venema, S. (1992, December 20). The night Wayne Lo began shooting. *Hartford Courant*, p. A1, A12, & A13. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/242416184
- Bethea indicted for attempted first degree murder. (2012, January 5). WBBJ 7 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbbjtv.com/2012/01/05/bethea-indicted-for-attempted-first-degree-murder/
- BGSU police investigate accidental shooting on campus. (2019, April 24). *Toledo Blade*.

 Retrieved from https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/04/24/bowling-green-state-university-police-investigate-accidental-shooting-on-campus/stories/20190424180
- Biedka, C. (2018, December 11). Youth wounded Monday night on bus; Pittsburgh police investigating. TribLIVE.com. Retrieved from https://archive.triblive.com/local/pittsburgh-allegheny/youth-wounded-monday-night-on-bus-pittsburgh-police-investigating/
- BieryGolick, K. (2018, February 23). A school shooter, in his own words: 'I wasn't wanted by anyone.' *Enquirer*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.cincinnati.com/story/news/2018/02/23/school-shooter-his-own-words-wasnt-wanted-anyone/360102002/

- Bies, J., & Gottlieb, N. (2015, February 2). Updated student identified in library suicide. *Free Press, The*. Retrieved from https://www.mankatofreepress.com/news/local_news/updated-student-identified-in-library-suicide/article_d88dd140-ab32-11e4-9405-fbb3718dc9f7.html
- Biggs teen arrested for shooting. (2004, October 20). *Gridley Herald, The (CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/129E23E007F75268
- Biggs, J. (2019, September 23). Man wanted for attempted murder arrested in Asheboro.

 Courier-Tribune, The. Retrieved from https://www.courier-tribune.com/news/20190923/man-wanted-for-attempted-murder-arrested-in-asheboro
- Bigos, A. (2018, August 25). Gunfire near stadium cancels high school football game. *CBS Chicago*. Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2018/08/25/gunfire-outside-chicago-high-school-football-game/
- Bilinski, M. (2018, October 16). 2 charged in Millville youth football coach shooting ordered released. Press of Atlantic City, The. Retrieved from https://pressofatlanticcity.com/news/crime/2-charged-in-millville-youth-football-coach-shooting-ordered-released/article_1483b7af-d1a2-5260-a79f-d8d4a9e86485.html
- Bilinski, M. (2019a, March 1). Six indicted in murder of Millville football coach 'JoJo' Jones.

 *Press of Atlantic City, The. Retrieved from

 https://pressofatlanticcity.com/news/crime/six-indicted-in-murder-of-millville-footballcoach-jojo-jones/article_94300deb-f60d-5133-99c3-997d891b21f5.html

- Bilinski, M. (2019b, May 15). 6th co-defendant pleads not guilty in murder of Millville football coach. *Press of Atlantic City, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://pressofatlanticcity.com/news/crime/6th-co-defendant-pleads-not-guilty-in-murder-of-millville-football-coach/article_5dd2c8b7-88b1-5f1e-8b21-42f7175d9fff.html#tracking-source=article-related-bottom
- Bird, B. (2017, January 31). \$5,000 reward offered in slaying in school lot. *Chicago Tribune*(*Chicago, Illinois*), p. 7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/277610486/?terms=%22Matthew%20Lange%22&m

 atch=1
- Bisram, J. (2005, January 13). Hollis man killed by police after pointing his gun at them. *Queens Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.qchron.com/editions/eastern/hollis-man-killed-by-police-after-pointing-his-gun-at/article_ee95b797-e2c1-5146-968d-01770c8dbcba.html
- Black youth shot by whites. (1990, March 28). *Freelance Star, The*, p. 6. Retrieved from https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=LeFLAAAAIBAJ&pg=4139,5070023
- Black, J. (2005, September 9). Student's shooter sought. Florida Times-Union, The (Jacksonville, FL), p. B-3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10CC1EE3CD248468
- Blad, E. (2018a, April 13). After surviving classroom shooting, L.A. teacher reconsiders what school safety means. *Education Week*. Retrieved from https://www.edweek.org/leadership/after-surviving-classroom-shooting-l-a-teacher-reconsiders-what-school-safety-means/2018/04

- Blad, E. (2018b, December 19). The heartbreaking work of tracking school shootings. *Education Week*. Retrieved from https://www.edweek.org/leadership/the-heartbreaking-work-of-tracking-school-shootings/2018/12
- Blake, D. P., & Meisner, J. (2007, February 2). Shots fired by school; mayor makes arrests.

 Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois), p. 8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/231615256/?terms=Hillcrest%2BHigh%2BSchool%

 2C
- Blake, N. (2009, December 15). Shooting prompts minor security changes. *The Times*(Shreveport, Louisiana), p. 3A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/219513959/?terms=%22Tony%2BHolden%22%2C
- Blakeman, K. (2001, May 19). Ex-Hawai'i man kills professor before turning gun on himself.

 Honolulu Advertiser, The, p. A2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/266683416/?terms=%22Pacific%2BLutheran%2BU

 niversity%22%2C
- Bland, D. T. (2018, November 10). One dead after shooting at SC college following homecoming event. *State, The.* Retrieved from https://www.thestate.com/news/local/crime/article221472865.html
- Bland, J. (1999, February 18). Elgin teens charged in school murder. *Northwest Herald*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/203948294/?terms=Ombudsman%2BEducation%2

 BService%2BCenter%2C
- Bland, T. (1997, February 12). High school shooting victim still critical; suspect at large. *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 3B. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/183853957/?terms=Wingfield%2BHigh%2BSchool %2C
- Blankstein, A. (2006, August 12). Man held in teen's death. *Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California)*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192785538/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/192785538/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Blankstein, A., & Moore, S. (1998, September 11). Boy wounded in shooting outside Glendale school. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1998/sep/11/local/me-21578
- Blankstein, A., & Siemaszko, C. (2017, September 14). Washington school shooting suspect wanted to teach bullies a 'lesson.' *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/washington-school-shooting-suspect-wanted-teach-bullies-lesson-n801346
- Blankstein, A., & Stevens, M. (2013, June 12). Santa Monica shooter's rifle appears to have been pieced together. Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/local/la-xpm-2013-jun-12-la-me-santa-monica-gun-20130613-story.html
- Blattner, B. (1992, February, 8). Teens shot outside high school. *Daily Press*. Retrieved from https://www.dailypress.com/news/dp-xpm-19920208-1992-02-08-9202080051-story.html
- Blenke, J. (1993, April 21). Terrible week ends for Broncos baseball. *Orangevale News, The*, p. 11. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/387206432/?terms=Grant%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Bloods gang members sentenced to life in prison for roles in 3 murders, racketeering conspiracy and firearm offenses. (2012, September 15). *US Fed News (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1415691E407B90D0
- Bloom, D., Yan, H., & Mossburg, C. (2016, June 2). UCLA shooting: Murder-suicide occurs on campus. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2016/06/01/us/ucla-shooting-report/index.html
- Bloomquist, S. (2016, February 20). Chester High School student charged in school bus shooting. *Action News on 6abc*. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/news/chester-hs-student-charged-in-school-bus-shooting-/1204637/
- Blountsville Elementary substitute teacher's gun accidentally goes off in 1st-grade classroom.

 (2019, March 23). WBRC FOX 6 News. Retrieved from

 https://www.wbrc.com/2019/03/22/bloutsville-elementary-substitute-teachers-gun-accidentally-goes-off-st-grade-classroom-no-one-injured/
- Blountsville substitute teacher convicted in gun discharge during 1st-grade class. (2019, July 23).

 WHNT News 19. Retrieved from https://whnt.com/news/blountsville-substitute-teacher-convicted-in-gun-discharge-during-1st-grade-class/
- Blume, H., Kohli, S., & Winton, R. (2019, September 11). L.A. student took a bullet in the jaw, but the district didn't disclose the shooting for 2 weeks. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-09-10/hollenbeck-middle-school-student-shot

- Bobrowsky, M. (2019, February 27). Claremont McKenna College mourns loss of two students with candlelit vigil. *Student Life, The*. Retrieved from https://tsl.news/claremont-mckenna-college-mourns-loss-of-two-students-with-candlelit-vigil/
- Bode, N., Marzulli, J., & Williams, J. (2002, January 19). Cops grab suspect in school shootings.

 Daily News (New York, New York), p. 4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/408356222/?terms=%22Vincent%2BRodriguez%22
- Bodley, M. (2016, October 21). 2 arrested in SF school shooting that injured 4 students. *San Francisco Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/crime/article/Two-arrested-in-SF-school-shooting-that-injured-4-10005290.php
- Body found at school. (2009, May 14). *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. B-03. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12878C8902A40E50
- Bohen, J. (2019, September 9). Morrisville PD: shooting outside of HS remains open, lack of "cooperation' frustrates investigation. *DelawareValleyNews.com*. Retrieved from http://delawarevalleynews.com/2019/09/30/morrisville-pd-shooting-outside-of-hs-remains-open-lack-of-cooperation-frustrates-investigation/
- Bohr, N. (2014, May 2). 19-year-old in custody after Marquette robbery, shooting. *WISN 12***NEWS. Retrieved from https://www.wisn.com/article/19-year-old-in-custody-after-marquette-robbery-shooting/6321196
- Bologna, G. (2016, July 25). 1 dead, 1 injured in fistfight turned shooting at Ava school parking lot, officials say. *Springfield News-Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.news-

- $\underline{leader.com/story/news/crime/2016/07/25/1-dead-1-injured-shooting-ava-school-parking-lot-police-say/87519312/}$
- Bologna, G. (2017, June 28). 2 arrested in stabbing, shooting of man near Parkview High School stadium. Springfield News-Leader. Retrieved from https://www.news-leader.com/story/news/crime/2017/06/28/2-arrested-stabbing-shooting-man-near-parkview-high-school-stadium/435698001/
- Bolster, K. (2019, March 25). Police investigate shooting on VCU campus. *NBC 12 News* [Video file]. Retrieved from https://www.nbc12.com/video/2019/03/25/police-investigate-shooting-vcu-campus/
- Bolton, T. (2017, June 29). Man dies after shooting himself at UCSB parking structure.

 Noozhawk. Retrieved from https://www.noozhawk.com/article/shooting_reported_in_vehicle_at_ucsb_parking_structure

 ture
- Bond set at \$5.2M in game shooting in Youngstown. (2006, November 2). *Repository, The*(Canton, OH). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1249121128AA89A8
- Bond set for four implicated in school shooting death. (1994, March 18). *Times and Democrat*, *The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/345695071/?terms=%22Lang%2BWolfe%22
- Bond set for school shooting suspect. (2002, February 12). *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2002-02-12-0202120192-story.html

- Bonvillian, C. (2018, March 9). Football player charged with manslaughter in Alabama high school shooting. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/national/football-player-charged-with-manslaughter-alabama-high-school-shooting/mDX07FKUgiFAdr4fDoOS1J/
- Bookbags banned in Buffalo after shooting of school guard. (1992, December 9). *Journal News*, *The*, p. B8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/163439635/?terms=South%2BPark%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Booker T. Washington: always time to cry. (1991, February 24). *Town Talk, The*, p. A-9.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/216895876/?terms=Booker%2BT.%2BWashington%2BHigh%2BSchool%2Bshooting
- Boone, C. (2013, February 28). Grady High student who accidentally shot self at school remains in jail. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The.* Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/local/grady-high-student-who-accidentally-shot-self-school-remains-jail/jOf7volpOkC0OrDck0yVDM/
- Boone, C. (2017, October 12). New video of Georgia Tech shooting surfaces. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/new-video-georgia-tech-shooting-surfaces/2KwTgcoJYzzp9bShg69EWI/
- Booth, H. (2004, March 20). Ennis High teacher honored as cool, brave She saved students before teen's '01 suicide, earns Carnegie Medal. *Dallas Morning News, The (TX)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1017656166DF0D9B

- Borcia, S. (2019, June 11). Man shot, school struck by gunfire after shootout in Waukegan. *Lake & McHenry County Scanner*. Retrieved from https://www.lakemchenryscanner.com/2019/06/11/man-shot-school-struck-by-gunfire-after-shootout-in-waukegan/
- Borden, T. (2000, April 12). Teacher's motive in self-shooting questioned. *Arizona Republic*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/116902849/?terms=Kathleen%2BMorris%2C%2B.
- Botelho, D. (2016, May 13). Updated: after accidental shooting Friday, Southside has normal schedule Monday. WLOS News 13. Retrieved from https://wlos.com/news/local/developing-student-shot-at-upstate-school-area-schools-on-lockdown
- Boubion, G. (1994, December 24). Three convicted of killing man at S.J. school. *Mercury News*, *The*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB71DEE60344A03
- Boudin, M. (2015, March 4). Victim in S.C. murder-suicide had filed police report. *USA Today*.

 Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/03/04/university-south-carolina-shooting-victim-police-report/24380021/
- Bower, C. (1996, June 2). 2nd arrest in school bus killing took sweat. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 1D & 12D. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142534929/?terms=Mark%2BBoyd%2C

- Bowes, M. (2012, July 13). Drug rip-off and killing near VSU outlined in court. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14000B2290DB46F0
- Bowes, M. (2017, November 11). Man charged with wounding VSU student pleaded no contest in similar case in Waverly Man charged with shooting VSU student in attempted campus robbery pleaded no contest in April to similar crime in Waverly. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16820330AAE72780
- Bowes, M. (2018a, April 25). Charges dropped against two men in VSU campus shooting; attorneys say they were in wrong place at wrong time. *Richmond Times-Dispatch*.

 Retrieved from https://richmond.com/news/local/crime/charges-dropped-against-two-men-in-vsu-campus-shooting-attorneys-say-they-were-in-wrong/article_16526eca-0888-533b-b661-8539d0befb2d.html
- Bowes, M. (2018b, July 5). Waverly man sentenced to 24 years in prison in October shooting of VSU student on campus. *Richmond Times-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://richmond.com/news/local/waverly-man-sentenced-to-24-years-in-prison-in-october-shooting-of-vsu-student-on/article_da04b01e-6c40-50e6-987b-9b98308570a5.html
- Bowman, J. (2014, December 5). JSU students arrested in Palisades shooting. *WLBT 3*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/story/27559335/two-people-arrested-in-palisades-shooting/

- Boy arrested in school shooting has violent past, student says. (2018, January 22). *Star Advertiser*. Retrieved from https://www.staradvertiser.com/2018/01/22/breaking-news/15-year-old-girl-shot-at-texas-school-boy-16-arrested/
- Boy arrested in school shooting, bullet grazed hand of 14-year-old girl. (2001, February 8).

 **Associated Press, The, State & Local Wire*. Retrieved

 from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=news&id=urn:contentItem

 **429V-CSV0-009F-S4PG-00000-00&context=1516831
- Boy arrested in shooting outside Denver middle school. (2018, August 29). *KKTV*. Retrieved from https://www.kktv.com/content/news/Juvenile-arrested-in-shooting-outside-Denver-middle-school-491985901.html
- Boy charged as adult in attempted robbery of coach. (2013, February 16). *Associated Press State Wire: Michigan (MI)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/144800FA038AA978
- Boy gets probation in school shooting. (1992, April 18). Lancaster Eagle-Gazette, p. 2.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/296880832/?terms=Gordon%2Bw.%2BDye%2C%2

 BJr%2C
- Boy held in shooting of girl at New Mexico middle school. (1999, November 20). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1999-nov-20-mn-35594-story.html

- Boy in high school shooting spree dies. (1996, February 11). *Santa Cruz Sentinel*, p. C-8.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/184463609/?terms=Mid-Peninsula%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Boy kills himself at Mont. school. (2006, January 31). *Journal News, The (Hamilton, Ohio)*, p.

 A3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/445157103/?terms=%22C.M.%2BRussell%2BHigh%22%2C
- Boy kills himself during class. (2004, March 19). Spokesman-Review, The, p. B2. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/576477791/?terms=Crescent%2BElementary%2C

Boy kills himself in Middle River School. (1993, February 13). *Star Tribune*. P. 9B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/193108575/?terms=Middle%2BRiver%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

Boy sent to prison for school shooting. (2000, December 18). *Standard-Speaker*, p. 17. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/503345798/?terms=Victor%2BCordova%2BJr.%2C

Boy shoots girl who allegedly taunted him. (1994, April 21). *Standard-Speaker*, p.4. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/59914910/?terms=East%2BNorriton%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

Boy shoots himself in high school bathroom. (1999, January 22). *Galveston Daily News, The*, p. A8. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/13671024/?terms=Richland%2BHills%2BHigh%2B School%2C
- Boy shoots, kills self in classroom. (2004, March 18). *Statesman Journal (Salem, Oregon)*, p. 8C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/202295456/?terms=Crescent%2BElementary%2C
- Boy shot in jaw on Boyle Heights school campus last month, LAUSD confirms. (2019, September 11). CBS Los Angeles. Retrieved from https://losangeles.cbslocal.com/2019/09/11/boy-shot-in-jaw-on-boyle-heights-school-campus-last-month-lausd-confirms/
- Boy, 13, shot while walking to class. (2003, April 16). *Californian, The*, p. 3C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/279574710/?terms=Delhi%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Boy, 14 found dead in high school restroom. (2008, October 21). *Californian, The (Salinas, California)*, p. 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/280403326/?terms=Vasquez%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Boy, 14, charged in fatal shooting of high school senior. (2012, October 29). *CBS Chicago*.

 Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2012/10/29/boy-14-charged-in-fatal-shooting-of-high-school-senior/
- Boy, 14, held in shooting outside Largo High School. (2001, March 8). *Baltimore Sun, The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/378206993/?terms=%22Dominic%2BWhite%22

- Boy, 14, killed, man wounded in middle school. (1998, May 29). *Los Angeles Times*, p. B4.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/158790488/?terms=Salvador%2BGabriel%2BDiaz
- Boy, 14, shot while visiting school campus. (1991, July 31). *Los Angeles Times*, p. B2. Retrieved from
 - $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/176991255/?terms=Enterprise\%2BMiddle\%2BScho}{ol\%2C}$
- Boy, 15 dies after shooting himself in head at school. (1998, May 25). *Los Angeles Times*, p. A23. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/159064526/?terms=Ricardo%2BMartin%2C
- Boy, 15, fatally shot on campus. (1990, May 5). San Francisco Examiner, The, p. A-2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/462253086/?terms=Mount%2BPleasant%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Boy, 16, arrested in shooting of Everett teen. (2011, May 18). *Seattle Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/boy-16-arrested-in-shooting-of-everett-teen/
- Boy, 16, dies a day after shooting himself at Banks County High School. (2012, August 27).

 **Atlanta Examiner (GA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/140F2050D2DAACE8
- Boy, 16, held in shooting. (2001, September 22). *News Journal, The*, p. B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/165381176/?terms=%22Brandon%2BL.%2BBayne%22

- Boy, 6, accused in classmate's killing. (2000, March 1). *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2000/03/01/us/boy-6-accused-in-classmate-s-killing.html
- Boyer, B., & Ott, D. (2008, June 19). 'Happy to be alive,' graduate returns home.

 https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/breaking/20080617 Man 18 shot after high s

 chool_graduation_at_Liacouras_Center.html (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania), p. B1 & B6.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/199482687/
- Boyette charged in death of Luke Woodham's mom. (1998, November 11). *Hattiesburg***American*, p. 7A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke/ABwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke/ABwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke/ABwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke/ABwoodham%2C%2Bmo">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276939621/?terms=luke/ABwoodham%2C%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bwoodham%2C%2Bwoodha
- Bradberry, T., & Greaves, J. (2009). Emotional Intelligence 2.0. TalentSmart, Inc.
- Bragg, R. (1998, August 12). Judge punishes Arkansas boys who killed 5. *New York Times, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1998/08/12/us/judge-punishes-arkansas-boys-who-killed-5.html?search-input-2=Judge+punishes+Arkansas+boys+who+killed+5
- Brandon man shoots self in leg on USM campus. (2013, May 3). *WLBT 3*. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/story/22156392/brandon-usm-student/
- Brandon, K., & Haynes, V. D. (1998, May 25). Oregon parents may have died day before spree.

 Chicago Tribune, p. 1 & 16. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/169389145/
- Brand-Williams, O. (2006, June 16). Pershing student shot three times in the back 16-year-old in critical condition after incident outside the school where he takes evening classes.

 *Detroit News, The (MI), p. 01B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1125225FB901A890
- Branson-Pots, H. (2017, November 17). Mother driving her boys to school when Rancho

 Tehama gunman struck shielded her son despite her wounds. *Los Angeles Times*.

 Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-rancho-tehama-shooting-phommathep-family-20171117-htmlstory.html
- Brantley, M. (2017, August 17). Judge opens dispositions of shooters in Westside case in 1998.

 Arkansas Times. Retrieved from
 https://www.arktimes.com/ArkansasBlog/archives/2017/08/15/judge-opens-depositionsof-shooters-in-westside-case-in-1998
- Bratcher, M. (2003a, December 6). Student safety addressed. *Daily Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma)*, p. 24A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/455206761/?terms=Douglass%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Bratcher, M. (2003b, December 9). School revises security after student shot. Daily Oklahoman, *The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma)*, p. 18A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/455219256/?terms=%22Tenisha%2BGriffin%22
- Braun, S., & Pasternak, J. (1997, December 2). Student Opens Fire on Prayer Group, Kills 3. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1997-dec-02-mn-59759-story.html
- Bravo, K. (2018, June 10). Man found fatally shot at Compton College believed to be victim of 'road rage' incident. *KTLA*. Retrieved from https://ktla.com/2018/06/10/man-found-fatally-shot-at-compton-college-believed-to-be-victim-of-road-rage-incident/

- Braxton, G. (1991, May 26). Police seek gang member in 2 killings. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B12.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/176951271/?terms=Robert%2BA.%2BMillikan%2B

 Junior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Breaking News!!: Upland, CA: Elementary school on lockdown following a shooting. (2015, October 9). ZachNews. Retrieved from https://zachnews.net/2015/10/09/breaking-news-upland-ca-elementary-school-on-lockdown-following-a-shooting/
- Breaking: one dead, one in custody after shooting near Antlers High School. (2015. January 30).

 KTEN News. Retrieved from https://www.kten.com/story/27984613/breaking-news-1-

 **man-dead-and-one-injured-in-antlers-high-school?clienttype=generic&mobilecgbypass
- Breakup may be to blame for Italy HS shooting. (2018, January 22). *KDFW-TV FOX 4*.

 Retrieved from http://www.fox4news.com/news/shots-fired-at-italy-hs-suspect-in-custody
- Brenner, S. (2000, April 26). Cordova pleads guilty to killing. *Deming Headlight, The*, p. 1 & 2.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/558314130/?terms=Victor%2BCordova%2BJr.%2C
- Breslow, J. (2019, June 18). Man pleads guilty in 2017 murder outside East Nashville college.

 WKRN News 2. Retrieved from https://www.wkrn.com/news/man-pleads-guilty-in-2017-murder-outside-east-nashville-college/2083645423/
- Brevard County Clerk of Courts. (2014, February 24). State vs. Hamilton Landrick D: Sworn complaint (south jurisdiction) [PDF file]. Retrieved from http://199.241.8.220/ImageView/ViewImage.aspx?barcodeid=clRWca1lmR+DIEmBeJ6j

- $\underline{WQ} = \& the Key = U/xI + TF93zQKtgDzj6vTaA = \& the IV = UGxDS2V5V1NQbENLZXIX \\ \underline{Uw} = \& uid = 999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 99999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 99999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 99999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 999999999998 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 999999999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 999999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 99999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKvCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 99999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmzJBolKwCw = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 99999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw} = & uid = 9999 \& isRedacted = mbPAi1XPWuVOmz = \\ \underline{Uw$
- Brezosky, L., & Buch, J. (2012, January 5). Brownsville police kill teen at middle school. *mySA*.

 Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local_news/article/Deadly-day-in-Brownsville-2440652.php
- Brock, M. (2019, July 19). Mistrial declared in 2015 death of SSU student. WTGS FOX 28 News.

 Retrieved from https://fox28media.com/news/local/mistrial-declared-in-2015-death-of-ssu-student
- Broderick, K. (2019, September 4). Triple shooting near elementary school leaves one man dead.

 WMAR-2 News. Retrieved from https://www.wmar2news.com/news/crime-checker/baltimore-city-crime/triple-shooting-near-elementary-school-leaves-one-man-dead-on-monday
- Bronaugh, R. (2018, March 6). Many questions remain after school suicide. *DailyJournal Online*. Retrieved from https://dailyjournalonline.com/news/local/many-questions-remain-after-school-suicide/article_6c95c963-f799-5152-ac4e-0c605a85c3a7.html
- Bronx student is shot. (1993, August 3). *Daily News*, p. 22. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/471449642/?terms=Theodore%2BRoosevelt%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Brookhaven teen facing possible 20-year term in student shooting. (1996, August 24). *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/183018621/?terms=Travis%2BPendelton
- Brooks, R. (2009, June 4). Woman shot on school grounds. *Press-Enterprise*, p. C2A.

- Broom, M. (2018, August 9). \$250,000 bail set for youth charged in shooting outside Sentinel High. *Missoulian*. Retrieved from https://missoulian.com/news/local/bail-set-for-youth-charged-in-shooting-outside-sentinel-high/article_7c8bb71f-2ee8-5048-8586-65a05ce272a9.html
- Broomfield police search for teens involved in drive-by shooting with airsoft gun. (2015, February 14). *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2015/02/14/broomfield-police-search-for-teens-involved-in-drive-by-shooting-with-airsoft-gun/
- Brown, C. (1992, September 12). 7 students hurt in Amarillo school shooting. *Austin American-Statesman*, p. B12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/364122047/?terms=Donyel%2BAustin
- Brown, C. (2019, December 7). Tiffany Hill murder a chance to make changes, says deputy prosecutor. *ClarkCountyToday.com*. Retrieved from https://www.clarkcountytoday.com/news/tiffany-hill-murder-a-chance-to-make-changes-says-deputy-prosecutor/
- Brown, C. (2019, November 26). Two shot in the parking lot of Vancouver elementary school.

 Clark County Today. Retrieved from https://www.clarkcountytoday.com/news/two-shot-in-the-parking-lot-of-vancouver-elementary-school/
- Brown, D. (2018, August 31). Man who shot at mother outside school could face federal charges. *WSOC-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wsoctv.com/news/local/north-charlotte-elementary-school-on-lockdown-after-shots-fired-in-parking-lot/823693517/

- Brown, D. L. (2000, March 1). A 6-year-old killer who had no place to call home. *Washington Post*. Retrieved from http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/WPcap/2000-03/21/085r-032100-idx.html
- Brown, D. L., & Kyriakos, M. (1996, January 20). Masked teens slay youth, 14, in D.C. school.

 Washington Post, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1996/01/20/masked-teens-slay-youth
 14-in-dc-school/d7bb516a-44aa-4c3c-97bb-d48612bf86cf/
- Brown, G. (2016, October 3). Man hospitalized after accidentally shooting self in Ridgewater College parking lot. West Central Tribune. Retrieved from https://www.wctrib.com/news/4128229-man-hospitalized-after-accidentally-shooting-self-ridgewater-college-parking-lot
- Brown, G., & Quander, M. (2016, May 15). Fight ends in shooting near U of M campus. WREG

 News Channel 3. Retrieved from https://wreg.com/news/fight-ends-in-shooting-near-u-of-m-campus/
- Brown, J. (2014, November 5). Drug deal may have been catalyst for DSU shooting. *Dover Post*.

 Retrieved from https://www.doverpost.com/article/20141105/News/141109871
- Brown, J. (2018, September 5). Update: Towne Point murder suspect returned to Delaware.

 Dover Post. Retrieved from https://www.doverpost.com/news/20180905/update-towne-point-murder-suspect-returned-to-delaware
- Brown, J. K., Isensee, L., & Ovalle, D. (2012, November 21). Teen in school bus shooting had brought gun before The teen who took a gun onto a bus, which then fired and killed a girl, had sneaked the weapon into school before. But no one reported it. *Miami Herald*, *The (FL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-news

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/142B42561BC67D28

- Brown, M. (2005, March 19). Security beefed up at Algiers high school Boy, 15, arrested in connection with shooting at O. Perry Walker. *Times-Picayune, The (New Orleans, LA),* p. 01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/108F16785D7BC823
- Brown, M. R. (2018, November 12). Gunman sought in fatal shooting. *Times and Democrat, The*(Orangeburg, SC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16FB0BB91C619060
- Brown, R. (2007, August 6). Two DSU students shot, killed in N.J. *News Journal, The*(Wilmington, Delaware), p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/164459066/
- Brown, T. (2007, December 27). Youths mourn teen gunned down near Union City school.

 Alameda Times-Star (CA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/11DEE89CD250B880
- Brown, T. A. (2007, March 28). Teenager shot outside school. *Hartford Courant (Hartford, Connecticut)*, p. B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/243778502/?terms=Sarah%2BJ.%2BRawson%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C

- Brown-Peyton, M. (2019, September 21). 911 calls made after shooting at FSU provide more details. Fayetteville Observer, The. Retrieved from https://www.fayobserver.com/news/20190920/911-calls-made-after-shooting-at-fsu-provide-more-details
- Brumble, M., & Wilson, L. (2003, April 16). Fair Park returns to normal. *Times, The*(Shreveport, Louisiana), p. 1A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/219981441/?terms=%22Steven%2BGreen%22
- Brumfield, L. (2018 June 21). Woman shot in ankle while walking on track at Skyline High School. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/crime/2018/06/21/woman-shot-in-ankle-while-walking-on-track-at-skyline-high-school/
- Brumfield, L. (2019, September 14). 2 people shot when fight between parents at youth football game in Fort Worth ends in gunfire. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/2019/09/14/2-people-shot-when-fight-between-parents-at-youth-football-game-in-fort-worth-ends-in-gunfire/
- Brumfield, L., & Branham, D. (2018, November 18). Man jailed after shooting UNT Dallas student during child custody fight on campus. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/dallas/2018/11/17/suspect-arrested-shooting-reported-unt-dallas-campus
- Brumley, A. (1993, February 19). Student, 17, slain outside Kimball High victim, suspect had fought over girlfriend, police say. *Dallas Morning News, The*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ED3D36BDB44CC3F
- Brundrett, R., Cary, N., & Lee, A. (2016, May 13). 2 students face charges after accidental shooting at Southside High. *Greenville News, The.* Retrieved from https://www.greenvilleonline.com/story/news/local/2016/05/13/breaking-student-shot-southside-high-school/84321442/
- Bryan, A., & Holmberg, M. (2012, April 17). One dead and a VSU student wounded in shoot-out. *CBS 6 WTVR-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wtvr.com/2012/04/17/vsu-student-shot-taken-to-hospital/
- Bryan, B. (1996a, March 27). Reward fund grows to \$7,000 in killing of pregnant student. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 10A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142539243/?terms=Kyunia%2BTaylor%2C
- Bryan, B. (1996b, September 27). Stray bullet hits girl, 13, riding on school bus. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142567622/
- Bryan, B., & Autman, S. (1996, November 1). Shooting injures student. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 1A & 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/141687530/
- Bryant, T. (1994, November 29). Woman gets life in killing. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 1C. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/142360134/?terms=Lawanda%2BJackson%2C
- Bryant, T. (1998, January 10). Killer of pregnant teen gets 23 years. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 15. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/141863840/?terms=Mark%2BBoyd%2C

- Bryce, D. (2014, September 4). ISU prof with concealed weapons permit who accidentally shot his foot in class is identified. *Idaho State Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.idahostatejournal.com/news/local/isu-prof-with-concealed-weapons-permit-who-accidentally-shot-his-foot-in-class-is-identified/article_18228ab2-3383-11e4-af7e-001a4bcf887a.html
- Buchanan, C. (2019, October 19). Friday night shooting injures one on Creekside High School campus. *11 Alive*. Retrieved from https://www.11alive.com/article/news/crime/creekside-high-school-shooting-injures-1/85-b29235ce-b924-44f6-9fac-cc0374d99f22
- Buchanan, C., & Haney, A. (2016, October 17). Gunman still on the run after female student hit in school drive-by shooting. *WXIA TV*. Retrieved from https://www.11alive.com/article/news/crime/gunman-still-on-the-run-after-female-student-hit-in-school-drive-by-shooting/85-336482305
- Buchanan, W. (2004, October 23). Sunnyvale / 2 killings at school bring murder charges.

 SFGate. Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/SUNNYVALE-2-killings-at-school-bring-murder-2641374.php
- Buehler, J., & Cunningham, R. (2007, May 5). Tidehaven freshman shoots herself at school.

 *Victoria Advocate (Victoria, Texas), p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/435460028/?terms=El%2BMaton%2C
- Bui, L., St. George, D., & Jouvenal, J. (2016, May 5). Police searching for man suspected of fatally shooting his estranged wife at school. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/authorities-respond-to-shooting-at-beltsville-high-school/2016/05/05/e6d72eec-1303-11e6-8967-7ac733c56f12_story.html

- Bui, L., St. George, D., & Moyer, J. W. (2018, February 6). Oxon Hill High School student shot in school parking lot. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/oxon-hill-high-school-student-shot-in-school-parking-lot/2018/02/05/5065f3f4-0acc-11e8-bbfa-97e2d3b4a7f1_story.html
- Bullet breaks glass: Carson school tragedy results in minor injuries to Henkle ballplayers. (2002, December 18). White Salmon Enterprise. Retrieved from https://www.whitesalmonenterprise.com/archive/bullet-breaks-glass/article-820f13d5-c4bb-5403-9c36-54b902394848.html
- Bullet fragment found lodged in head of B-CU shooting victim. (2015, February 26). *News 6 WKMG / Clickorlando.com.* Retrieved from

 https://www.clickorlando.com/news/2015/02/26/bullet-fragment-found-lodged-in-head-of-b-cu-shooting-victim/
- Bullet fragment hits police cadet's face during training. (2017, December 1). WCCO CBS

 Minnesota. Retrieved from https://minnesota.cbslocal.com/2017/12/01/police-training-accident/
- Bullets bounce into school parking lot. (1991, May 10). *Tribune, The*, p. 5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/322673018/?terms=Franklin%2BAlternative%2BMi ddle%2BSchool%2C
- Bullington, J. (2016, March 31). SUNO student shot while selling shoes: NOPD. *NOLA*.com.

 Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/news/crime_police/article_5229a308-e5b3-5eb4-92b9-ea42d952244b.html

- Bultema, A. (2011, June 16). Adrian Rodarte gets 38 years in prison for fatal shooting. *Loveland Reporter-Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.reporterherald.com/2011/06/16/adrian-rodarte-gets-38-years-in-prison-for-fatal-shooting/
- Burdziak, A. (2013, March 27). Southgate: Davidson Middle School students, teachers begin road to healing, normalcy. *News-Herald, The (Southgate, MI)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16F9131FF4404C08
- Burgdorf, K. (1995, October 13). Shootings shock neighbors in North, Bamberg communities.

 Times and Democrat, The, p. 1A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/345458100/?terms=Blackville
 Hilda%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Burgees, M. (1994, April 7). Students suspected in sale of stolen gun. *Austin American-Statesman*, p. A1 & A17. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/366500478/
- Burgess, M., & Vargas, D. J. (1994, April 6). 2 students shot at Round Rock school. *Austin American-Statesman*, p. A1 & A17. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/366497591/?terms=McNeil%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C&match=4
- Burke, D. (2017, December 13). Two injured in accidental shooting outside Sam Rayburn High School. *Chron*. Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/neighborhood/pasadena/news/article/two-injured-in-accidental-shooting-outside-Sam-12426964.php

- Burke, M. (2019, December 4). Jackson State University in Mississippi says lockdown lifted after shooting near campus. *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/jackson-state-university-mississippi-reports-active-shooter-lockdown-n1095786
- Burke, S. (2011, February 15). Police: student charged after Tenn campus shooting. *Associated Press Archive*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/135B9388B8A7FF70
- Burkey, B. (2005, May 18). Two dead in Cumberland school shooting. *York Daily Record (York, Pennsylvania)*, p. 16A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/555424655/?terms=Highland%2BElementary%2BS chool%2C
- Burkey, B. (2006, February 17). Art teacher commits suicide in school. *Evening Sun, The*(Hanover, Pennsylvania), p. A-1 & A-7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/522439519/?terms=Mark%2BStickel
- Burks, B. & LeMaster, C.J. (2015, September 24). JSU student robbed and shot on campus.

 WLBT 3. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/story/30110179/jsu-student-robbed-and-shot-on-campus/
- Burks, B. (2017, September 21). JPS: shooting at Callaway High School was random. *KXXV*.

 Retrieved from http://www.kxxv.com/story/36416815/jps-shooting-at-callaway-high-school-was-random
- Burnes, B. (2014, February 20). Raytown school is evacuated after fatal shooting in parking lot. Kansas City Star, The. Retrieved from

- https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/article339713/Raytown-school-is-evacuated-after-fatal-shooting-in-parking-lot.html
- Burnes, B. (2015, February 11). Man is convicted in killing outside Raytown education center.

 *Kansas City Star, The. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/article9772547.html
- Burns, M. (1992, April 9). Man gets 15 years in school shooting. *Greenville News, The*, p. 1C.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/192382156/?terms=lincoln%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2

 Bshooting
- Burns, R. (2016, January 13). University police officer shot in accidental firearm discharge.

 Local Coast Outpost. Retrieved from https://lostcoastoutpost.com/2016/jan/13/university-police-officer-shot-accidental-accident/
- Burns, S. (2017, November 19). Another arrest made in shooting at university. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The.* Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/another-arrest-made-shooting-university/E0OKBJ3RmGUPeESD3H9YdN/
- Burnside, T., & Levenson, E. (2018, March 1). Georgia teacher arrested after firing gun in school, police say. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/28/us/georgia-dalton-high-school-teacher-gunfire/index.html
- Burrows, T. (2017, September 15). The 'unimaginable happened': Cheerleader shot by

 Washington gunman recovers in hospital as her uncle asks for people to pray for her
 family. *Daily Mail*. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4887298/Uncle-describes-moment-learned-niece-shot.html
- Burton, M. (2015, November 22). Family of Mojave High teen shot speaks out. *KTNV-TV*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ktnv.com/news/family-of-school-shooting-victim-speaks-out

- Bury, C., Ferran, L., & Tanglao, L. (2010, November 30). Wisconsin school gunman Samuel Hengel dies after shooting self. *ABC NEWS*. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/wisconsin-hostage-standoff-gunman-shoots/story?id=12272586
- Buser, L. (2008, February 22). Adult trial in school shooting -- gang member ran up against tougher rules. *Commercial Appeal, The (Memphis, TN)*, p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11EFD09DF1D1EFD0
- Butch, J. (1998, June 12). Woodham's courtroom demeanor detached, distant then explosive.

 Clarion-Ledger, p. 1A & 8A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/184827422/
- Butcher, K. (2019, April 9). OSBI: Five people arrested in connection to Langston double shooting. *KFOR*. Retrieved from https://kfor.com/news/osbi-five-people-arrested-in-connection-to-langston-double-shooting/
- Butler, E. (2018, August 7). Teens, 15 and 16, charged in connection with Edgewood homicide.

 Baltimore Sun, The. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/harford/aegis/ph-ag-edgewood-homicide-0808-story.html
- Butler, E. (2019, December 12). Harford County jury finds 17-year-old guilty of 2018 murder in Edgewood. *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/harford/aegis/cng-ag-brown-murder-conviction-1213-20191212-v24wv4yqhnaerije64xawtgeme-story.html

- Butts, S. (2015, May 21). Robinson High School senior commits suicide at school. *Waco Tribune-Herald (TX)*, p. 1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/155E724E7182CE00
- Butzer, S. (2018, August 29). Juvenile arrested in connection to shooting near Denver's Cole

 Middle School. *Denver 7 News*. Retrieved from

 https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/crime/juvenile-arrested-in-connection-to-shooting-near-denvers-cole-middle-school
- Byard, K. (2018, November 17). More charges filed in US shooting. *Akron Beacon Journal*(OH), p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16FC060958BD1588
- Bykowicz, J. (2005, October 21). 3 teens sentenced in shooting near school. *Baltimore Sun, The*(*Baltimore, Maryland*), p. 3B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/249014777/?terms=%22Antonio%2BWilliamson%2

 2%2C
- Bynum, JSU family extend condolences to Roach family. (2018, January 18). *Mississippi Link*, *The (Jackson, MS)*, p. 8. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1699E276F4AD0BE0
- Bynum, R. (2008, November 22). Suspected campus shooter at Savannah State caught by police dog in car trunk. *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. B6. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/422734266/?terms=Savannah%2BState%2BUniversity%2C
- Cabell: Columbine killers video released. (2003, October 22). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/2003/US/Central/10/22/otsc.cabell/
- Cadet charged in accidental shooting that injured 2 training academy classmates in Texas City.

 (2019, April 26). *ABC 13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/3-texas-city-police-cadets-injured-in-accidental-shooting-/5271655/
- Cafferky, N. (2011, December 8). Violence strikes Tech again, shocks campus. *Collegiate Times*. Retrieved from http://www.collegiatetimes.com/news/virginia_tech/violence-strikes-tech-again-shocks-campus/article_b79c3464-9ef2-5084-b010-6b87c494fc8e.html
- Calabrese, E., Almaguer, M., & Helsel, P. (2015, October 7). Mother of Oregon college shooter wrote about guns, autism. *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/oregon-college-shooting/mother-oregon-college-shooter-wrote-about-guns-autism-n439766
- Calcasieu Parish Sheriffs Office. (2017, May 15). Sheriff Mancuso gives updates on school shooting. Retrieved from https://www.cpso.com/2017/05/15/sheriff-mancuso-gives-update-on-school-shooting/
- Caldwell, L. (2004, November 21). Police heighten patrols near school Gary law officials react to school-area shooting by adding extra units. *Post-Tribune, The (Merrillville, IN)*, p. A3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/106D7DF5124E44B0

- California shooting: schoolteachers 'saved' children from gunman. (2017, November 15). *BBC*News. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-41991397
- Callahan, J. (2018, April 21). Teacher meets shooter in hall, talks with him till cop arrives. *Ocala Star Banner*. Retrieved from https://www.ocala.com/news/20180420/teacher-meets-shooter-in-hall-talks-with-him-till-cop-arrives
- Callahan, J. (2019, April 20). One year after the shooting at Ocala's Forest High School.

 **Ocala.com/Ocala Star Banner*. Retrieved from

 https://www.ocala.com/news/20190420/one-year-after-shooting-at-ocalas-forest-high-school*
- Calloway, E., & Patrick, S. (2018, August 29). Warrant: suspect warned victim before Raines triple shooting. *News4JAX*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2018/08/30/warrant-suspect-warned-victim-before-raines-triple-shooting/
- Calm back but not normalcy. (1996, October 18). *Indianapolis News, The*, p. G-1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/313272039/?terms=Jarrod%2BEskew%2C
- Calvan, B. C. (2008, September 16). Mire Loma student evidently shoots self. *Sacramento Bee*, *The (Sacramento, California)*, p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/631757153/?terms=Mira%2BLoma%2BHigh%2BS
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/631757153/?terms=Mira%2BLoma%2BHigh%2BS
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/631757153/?terms=Mira%2BLoma%2BHigh%2BS
- Camp, K. (2018, April 20). Sky Bouche: what we know about the accused school shooter.

 WFTV9 ABC. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/sky-bouche-what-we-know-about-the-accused-school-shooter/735454644

- Campbell, B. (2014, February 26). Atlantic City Schools / Freeholder: boost metal detector use.

 *Press of Atlantic City, The (NJ), p. C1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14C3B6F0D5C3AF90
- Campbell, C., & Anderson, J. (2018, November 12). Baltimore County school resource officer fatally shot himself at school Monday, police say. *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/baltimore-county/bs-md-co-school-officer-medical-emergency-20181112-story.html
- Campbell, D., & Clark, V. (2004, February 29). A proud community, stalked by fear A boy's slaying fuels outrage in N. Phila. The threat of reprisal silences witnesses. *Philadelphia Inquirer*, *The (PA)*, p. A01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1011020AC2A977A6
- Campbell, E., & Pelican, G. (2019, May 24). Jacksonville man, 19, arrested in Terry Parker High shooting. *News 4 Jax*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2019/05/24/jacksonville-man-19-arrested-in-terry-parker-high-shooting/
- Campbell, M. (n.d.). KC man sentenced to life in prison for murder near Raytown school building. *Kansas City Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/crime/article18720324.html
- Campfield, Z. (2012, September 29). Source of gun not confirmed inquiry continues into death of teen. *Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, OK)*, p. 11A. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/141B15B98EBD54A8
- Campisi, J. (2012, February 3). Phila. School Dist. files removal notice to federal court in case involving lawsuit over student shooting. Pennsylvania Records. Retrieved from https://pennrecord.com/stories/510551891-phila-school-dist-files-removal-notice-to-federal-court-in-case-involving-lawsuit-over-student-shooting
- Campus police investigating student shooting in Grambling State University dorm. (2017, September 22). *KSLA*. Retrieved from https://www.ksla.com/story/36430409/campus-police-investigating-student-shooting-in-grambling-state-university-dorm/
- Campus police say ECSU student hit by gunfire on campus April 8. (2017, April 14). *Daily Advance, The.* Retrieved from https://www.dailyadvance.com/news/local/campus-police-say-ecsu-student-hit-by-gunfire-on-campus-april-8/article_d4ddd832-c64e-5c93-946e-33e45e4fa26d.html
- Campus shooting not random, police say. (2008, November 22). *Daily Oklahoman, The*(Oklahoma City, Oklahoma), p. 4A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/451897209/?terms=Savannah%2BState%2BUniversity%2C
- Campuzano, E. (2018, June 2). Portland police investigate homicide at Oregon Culinary

 Institute. *Oregonian, The*. Retrieved from

 https://www.oregonlive.com/portland/2018/06/shooting_at_portland_culinary_institute_1

 _dead.html
- Canas, J. (2019, October 22). UGA student who accidentally shot himself in leg charged with reckless conduct. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/uga-student-who-accidentally-shot-himself-leg-charged-with-reckless-conduct/ZIkMvIoyyoMeB4jGcVsGUP/\\$
- Caniglia, J. (2013, November 6). Lane has troubles in prison Teen has refused to carry out work or institutional assignments. *Plain Dealer, The (Cleveland, OH)*, p. A008. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/149ED7A5D3343AB0
- Cannata, A. (2004, December 11). Skyler Cullitan remembered as caring, outgoing, eccentric.

 Spokesman-Review, The. Retrieved from
 http://www.spokesman.com/stories/2004/dec/11/skyler-cullitan-remembered-as-caring-outgoing/
- Cannon, K. (2001, April 18). Klein ISD veteran tackles community relations role. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. 1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ECC8A8EF065BDB9
- Cantu, T. (2016, June 15). Machete-wielding teenager shot by police in South Austin: video.

 South Austin Patch. Retrieved from https://patch.com/texas/southaustin/machete-wielding-teenager-shot-police-south-austin
- Capital murder in SUSCC shooting. (2011, April 21). Valley Times-News, The (Lanett, AL), p. 5.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/136C2B305A2D0CC0

- Cardona, C., Steele, T., & Bruijn, E. (2017, October 12). Texas Tech student was searched before killing officer, police chief says. *Dallas Morning News, The.* Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/2017/10/12/texas-tech-student-was-searched-before-killing-officer-police-chief-says/
- Cardozo High School III Three shootings since 1995 speak to lessons ignored. (2006, September 26). Washington Post, The. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/opinions/2006/09/23/cardozo-high-school-iii-span-classbankheadthree-shootings-since-1995-speak-to-lessons-ignoredspan/53fbca09-c4c7-4259-9555-1cebab1d2af7/
- Carissimo, J. (2019, August 31). 10 injured in shooting after high school football game in Alabama. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/alabama-football-game-shooting-leaves-several-injured-high-school-game-ladd-peebles-stadium-mobile-2019-08-31/
- Carlisle, M. (2019, September 14). 3 Teens Shot at a Virginia High School Football Game,
 Police Say. All Expected to Survive. *Time*. Retrieved from
 https://time.com/5677615/newport-news-virginia-shooting/
- Carlisle, N., & Parker, N. (2016, December 30). Husband and wife die after University of Utah shooting, police say. *Salt Lake Tribune, The*. Retrieved from https://archive.sltrib.com/article.php?id=4762770&itype=CMSID
- Carlisle, Z. (2019, January 17). Update: shooting incident at MUW was self-inflicted. WTVA.

 Retrieved from https://www.wtva.com/content/news/UPDATE-Shooting-incident-at-MUW-was-self-inflicted--504494831.html

- Carlson, E. A. (2003, March 11). Ohio student dead after shooting. *Badger Herald, The*.

 Retrieved from https://badgerherald.com/news/2003/03/11/ohio-student-dead-af/
- Carlson, M (1993, November 10). New Guards, new cameras may beef up high school security.

 Hartford Courant, p. C3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/175876853/?terms=New%2BBritain%2BHigh%2B

 **School%2C
- Carlson, M. (1994, January 27). Shooting deaths of 2 teen-agers linked to Asian gangs. *Los Angeles Times*, p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/159190089/?terms=Los%2BAltos%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Carpenter, J. (2019, October 10). Westbury High student suffers gunshot injury on campus.

 Houston Chronicle. Retrieved from

 https://www.chron.com/news/education/article/Westbury-High-student-injured-bygunshot-on-campus-14506714.php
- Carrega, C., Nathanson, M., & Margolin, J. (2019, November 20). New Jersey prosecutors upgrade charges against man accused of killing 10-year-old at football game. *ABC News*.

 Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/injured-shooting-jersey-high-school-football-game/story?id=67062410
- Carroll, S. (2017, September 11). Child hurt, stadium put on lockdown after shooting near North

 Little Rock football game, police say. *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*. Retrieved from

 https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2017/sep/09/shots-fired-in-brawl-at-school-stadium-/

- Carter, J. (2019, December 10). 2 men charged after shooting near JSU campus left 1 injured.

 WLBT 3 On Your Side. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/2019/12/10/men-charged-after-shooting-near-jsu-campus-left-injured/
- Carter, J. (2019, February 21). Teen convicted of Vigor school shooting back behind bars.

 WKRG. Retrieved from https://www.wkrg.com/mobile-county/teen-convicted-of-vigor-school-shooting-back-behind-bars/
- Carter, J. (2019, March 28). 10-year-old student shot in hand while riding Holmes County school bus. WLBT 3 On Your Side. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/2019/03/28/year-old-student-hit-by-bullet-while-riding-holmes-county-school-bus/
- Carter, M. (1993, July 9). Harassment hearing ends in shootout, 1 dead. *Paducah Sun, The*, p. 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/427321486/?terms=Weber%2BState%2BUniversity%2C&match=2
- Carter, M., & Miletich, S. (2017, May 1). Couple charged with assault in shooting, melee during UW speech by Milo Yiannopoulos. *Seattle Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/crime/couple-charged-with-assault-in-shooting-melee-during-uw-speech-by-milo-yiannopoulos/
- Carter, R. (2000, November 23). Web site will help commemorate life of shooting victim.

 Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The, p. E17
- Carter, R., & Ffrench-Parker, J. (1999, April 24). Suspect arrested in teen's slaying. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*, p. G1 & G6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403220181/?terms=Martin%2BLuther%2BKing%2BJr.%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

- Cash, R. L. (2002, March 1). State title brings joy to Brock Basketball team touched by tragedy rebounds Girls pursued goal in memory of players killed in '98 accident. *Dallas Morning News, The (TX)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0F203D729165B6B8
- Cason, M. & Beahm, A. (2019, February 27). Report: 2 more gun incidents at Montgomery high school. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2019/02/report-arrests-made-in-montgomery-high-school-shooting.html
- Cassidy, M. (2016, February 28). Note in teen murder-suicide tells of girl's searing heartbreak.

 Arizona Daily Star. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/213609704/?terms=Dorothy%2BDutiel%2C
- Castaneda, R. (1993, October 19). Student, 13, is shot inside SE Junior High. *Washington Post*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1993/10/19/student-13-is-shot-inside-se-junior-high/67d7efc1-5f5a-4140-9b2e-44d0de8f49f3/?noredirect=on
- Castaneda, R., & Lewis, N. (1994, March 11). D.C. Police will talk tough in bid to discourage retaliation. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1994/03/11/dc-police-will-talk-tough-in-bid-to-discourage-retaliation/4e2abb16-2f5f-4dc4-a5b4-fe57f19308d1/?noredirect=on
- Castrejon, A. (2018, September 20). Breaking news: dead male found on Pomona High School campus. SGV CityWatch. Retrieved from https://www.sgvcitywatch.com/pomona/breaking-news-dead-male-found-on-pomona-high-school-campus

- Catoura, C. (2019, October 19). 1 injured during shooting at Creekside High School. *CBS 46*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbs46.com/news/injured-during-shooting-at-creekside-high-school/article_1e550f90-f2af-11e9-9542-3fd4541e21fa.html
- Cauguiran, C. (2018, September 10). Police: 3 teens shot near high school in Burnside. *ABC* 7 *Chicago*. Retrieved from https://abc7chicago.com/police-3-shot-near-high-school-on-south-side/4204832/
- Cauvin, H. E. (2003, June 5). Student responsible for school shooting. *Washington Post, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2003/06/05/student-responsible-for-school-shooting/c4fe1312-4137-468f-8f80-7aceb07547f8/
- Cavaliere, V. (2013, January 11). Ryan Heber, a popular science teacher at Taft Union High School, engaged campus gunman, 'gave the students a chance to escape.' *Daily News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/teacher-helps-save-class-school-shooting-article-1.1238247
- Cawthon, G. (2019, May 8). Police: one shot, one arrested after incident at Savannah State

 University. WJCL. Retrieved from https://www.wjcl.com/article/police-shots-fired-at-savannah-state-university-apartment-complex/27394885
- Cazalis, B., Daniel, T., & Ovalle, D. (2008, February 29). Teen shot in Norland school. *Miami Herald, The (Miami, Florida)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/656682326/?terms=%22Norland%2BSenior%2BHigh%22
- CCU shooting suspect in custody. (2013, March 1). WPDE ABC15. Retrieved from https://wpde.com/news/local/ccu-shooting-suspect-in-custody

- Cedar Rapids Jefferson High School put on lockdown after shooting. (2016, September 9).

 CBS2/FOX28 News. Retrieved from https://cbs2iowa.com/news/local/cedar-rapids-jefferson-high-school-on-lockdown
- Cella, M. (2003, November 1). Suspect sought in student's slaying turns self in. *Washington Times*, *The (DC)*, p. A10. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FE99BFDABC1D16A
- Cella, M. (2006, April 6). Two shot outside school police looking for Cadillac used for drive-by. *Washington Times*, *The (DC)*, p. B01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/110D582C34E95578
- Cella, M., & Lively, T. (2003, October 31). Student killed outside school girl wounded at Anacostia. *Washington Times, The (DC)*, p. B01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FE8AA138B3CF3AD
- Celona, L., & Marino, J. (2019, July 2). Teen boy shot in the chest in Bronx schoolyard. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2019/07/02/teen-boy-shot-in-the-chest-in-the-bronx/
- Central State University student shot after another robbed. (2017, March 14). WHIO-TV.

 Retrieved from https://www.whio.com/news/local/armed-robbery-reported-central-state-campus/O3v6jrgVOhsrLFOom68cFP/#:~:text=A%20Central%20State%20University%2

 Ostudent%20was%20shot%20in%20a%20university,according%20to%20police%20scan

- ner%20traffic.&text=Darion%20Jones%20was%20arrested%20at,the%20lockdown%20order%20was%20issued.
- Cerota, A. (2016, November 28). Father calls for justice in son's decade-old murder. *Click 2 Houston*. Retrieved from https://www.click2houston.com/news/2016/11/29/father-calls-for-justice-in-sons-decade-old-murder/
- Cetoute, D., & Neal, D. J. (2019, November 26). Two men got into an argument at Florida Memorial University, cops say. Neither survived. *Miami Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/miami-gardens/article237720404.html
- Chalk, R. (20012, April 12). Fairfield man convicted of second-degree murder in parking lot shooting. *Times-Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.timesheraldonline.com/2012/04/12/fairfield-man-convicted-of-second-degree-murder-in-parking-lot-shooting/
- Chan, M. (2017, May 15). A 7-year-old boy was 'accidentally shot' in a Louisiana classroom, authorities say. *Time*. Retrieved from http://time.com/4779438/calcasieu-shooting-student-accidental/
- Chaney, K. (2009, January 26). Teen athlete back at school after being shot. *Chicago Defender*(IL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/131422EF42BAC6B8
- Chaney, K. (2016, September 7). One man shot outside LeMoyne-Owen College. *Local 24 WATN-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.localmemphis.com/article/news/local/one-man-shot-outside-lemoyne-owen-college/522-73298e17-bdcd-440a-bbfc-59415281c6e8

- Chang, D., & Baskerville, A. (2018, January 31). Man dies after brawl among adults leads to shooting outside Philly high school basketball game. *NBC New York*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnewyork.com/news/local/high-school-shooting-shots-fired-philadelphia-lockdown/1610923/
- Chang, D., & Stamm, D. (2014, January 21). Widener student shot, gunman on the loose. *NBC10 Philadelphia*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/national-
 international/shots-fired-at-widener-university/2113790/
- Channel 4 News Today (Sa & Su) 05:59:31. (2010, February 13). *NBC 4 WSMV (Nashville, TN)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12DE377F323BB5F0
- Channel 7 News 07:00:05. (2008, November 5). FOX 7 WSVN (Miami, FL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1244A13C802D97E0
- Channel 7 News 07:00:09. (2009, April 30). FOX 7 WSVN (Miami, FL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/127EA056F95742A0
- Chapell, B. (2018, May 18). 10 People Killed In Texas High School Shooting; Suspect In Custody. *NPR*. Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/05/18/612286146/shooting-reported-at-high-school-near-houston?sc=tw

- Charges dropped in school shooting. (1992, December 11). Detroit *Free Press*, p. 3B. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/99220954/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Charges elevated. (1994, May 5). *Tampa Tribune*, *The*, p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/339868326/?terms=North%2BMiami%2BHigh%2B School%2C
- Charges filed in campus shooting. (2014, February 27). *Orlando Sentinel, The (Orlando, Florida)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/269360171/?terms=%22Landrick%2BHamilton%22 https://www.newspapers.com/image/269360171/?terms=%22Landrick%2BHamilton%22
- Charges filed in Northeast shooting. (2016, September 14). *Daily Corinthian, The (MS)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15F6956E72836968
- Charges filed in school shooting. (1997, October 21). *Tampa Tribune, The*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/340805361/?terms=Brandon%2BHartsoe%2C
- Charges issued in shooting at University City school grounds. (2015, April 1). *KTVI FOX 2*News St. Louis. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/charges-issued-in-shooting-at-university-city-school-grounds/
- Charges reduced for three in Catawba player's death. (2002, February 7). *Rocky Mount Telegram*, p. 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/339337721/?terms=%22Ricardo%2BBattle%22

- Charles, B. (2008, October 22). 'It was a daily verbal assault.' *Signal, The (Santa Clarita, California)*, p. A1 & A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/334758949/?terms=Vasquez%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Charlotte schools move times for high school football games. (1990, August 29). *Gaffney Ledger, The*, p. 13-A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/78539745/?terms=Myers%2BPark%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Chavez, N. (2018, March 15). Teacher accidentally fires gun and injures student during safety lesson. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/14/us/california-teacher-fires-gun/index.html
- Chavez, N., & Almasy, S. (2018, March 8). What happened, moment by moment, in the Florida school massacre. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/15/us/florida-school-shooting-timeline/index.html
- Chavez, N., James, L., & Silverman, H. (2019, September 14). 2 people were injured when a fight between parents led to a shooting at a youth football game in Texas. *CNN*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2019/09/14/us/texas-fort-worth-pee-wee-football-shooting/index.html
- Chernicky, D. (2004, March 7). Murder mystery. *Daily Press*. Retrieved from https://www.dailypress.com/news/dp-xpm-20040307-2004-03-07-0403070148-story.html
- Cherry, A. (2018, September 6). Custodian called principal to confess to fatal shooting outside

 Towne Point Elementary, court records say. 101.7FM / 1150AM WDEL. Retrieved from

- https://www.wdel.com/news/custodian-called-principal-to-confess-to-fatal-shootingoutside-towne/article_a404583e-b1d9-11e8-8c6d-3b54265904fb.html
- Chertock, M., Eaton, E., Marmaduke, J., & Stavinoha, S. (2014, August 21). 'No' sheriff in town: some lawmen refuse to enforce federal gun laws. *News21*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/investigations/no-sheriff-town-some-lawmen-refuse-enforce-federal-gun-laws-n185426
- Cheshier, T., & Dodson, J. (2003, September 18). Two hostages injured during nine-hour standoff. *Jackson Sun, The*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284079663/?terms=Dyersburg%2BState%2BCommunity%2BCollege%2C
- Chiang, S., Mangan, P., Marzuli, J., & Speyer, R. (1994, September 16). Probe hs shooting puzzle. *Daily News*, p. 20. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/474084339/?terms=Maurice%2BFerguson
- Chicago man shot to death at Benedictine University. (2004, January 22). *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2004-01-22-0401220128-story.html
- Chicago school bus driver shot in head on West Side. (2016, September 30). FOX 5 DC.

 Retrieved from https://www.fox5dc.com/news/chicago-school-bus-driver-shot-in-head-on-west-side
- Chicago student murders rise. (2008, March 28). *Kenosha News (Kenosha, Wisconsin)*, p. D3. Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/599946668/?terms=Crane\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2}$

- Chief: failed safeguards led to school gun firing. (2013, October 25). Associated Press State

 Wire: California (CA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/149AB713F23C9C68
- Children, parents work through grief. (1998, March 26). *Florida Today*, p. 14A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/174701349/?terms=Shannon%2BWright%2C
- Chircop, D. (2004, May 12). Exchange of Gunfire on G street: brazen shootout at school injures 2. *Merced Sun-Star, The (CA)*, p. A01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1031805CA54BB51F
- Cho, H., & Bell, J. (2004, October 31). Man, 19, charged in shooting of four after high school football game 2 teens out of hospital no motive yet identified. *Sun, The (Baltimore, MD)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10619BD765339F4A
- Choate, P. (2014, October 13). Shots fired on campus of Tennessee State University. FOX 8

 WGHP (High Point, Greensboro, Winston-Salem, NC). Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/150F3C0B0B2D1580
- Christian Helms personal journals released to public. (2011, August 13). *Columbia Examiner* (SC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1391DFBC21E4F0E0

Christiansen, B. (2014, April 21). Student shoots himself at Provo High, didn't target others.

Daily Herald. Retrieved from

https://www.heraldextra.com/news/local/central/provo/student-shoots-himself-at-provo-

high-didn-t-target-others/article_928ce059-c44a-528b-a4de-

d8e3dc895f42.html#:~:text=PROVO%20%2D%2D%2DA%2014%2Dyear,to%20be%20i

n%20stable%20condition

%2BSchool%2C

- Christoff, C. (1998, February 27). Suicide at school shocks small town. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 1B & 6B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/100151213
- Chronology in killing. (1996, June 1). *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142524981/?terms=Kyunia%2BTaylor%2C
- Chronology of a shooting. (1991, November 6). Looking for a motive. *Herald Times, The*, p.

 7A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/212453073/?terms=Holland%2BWoods%2BMiddle
- Church, S., & Valenzuela, C. A. (1995, January 24). Teen dead, principal hurt. *San Bernardino Sun*, *The*, p. A1 & A6. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/81305875/?terms=Richard%2BFacciolo%2C

Ciavaglia, J. (2019, September 7). Girl injured in shooting outside Morrisville High School.

Bucks County Courier Times. Retrieved from

https://www.buckscountycouriertimes.com/news/20190906/girl-injured-in-shooting-outside-morrisville-high-school

- City of Bend. (2014, February 7). *Bend High School shooting incident*. Retrieved from https://www.bendoregon.gov/Home/Components/News/News/1045/29?recordid=697&arch=1&cftype=News&npage=18
- City of Houston. (2006a, November 28). Incident at 5400 Dryad Drive. Retrieved from https://www.houstontx.gov/police/nr/2006/nov/nr112806-2.htm
- City of Houston. (2006b, December 1). Update on incident at 5400 Dryad Drive. Retrieved from https://www.houstontx.gov/police/nr/2006/dec/nr120106-5.htm
- City of Houston. (2017, June 29). *Update: suspects arrested, charged in two fatal shootings*.

 Retrieved from https://cityofhouston.news/update-suspects-arrested-charged-in-two-fatal-shootings/
- City of Mobile Police Department. (2017, February 9). *Pillans Middle School arrest, another man wanted*. Retrieved from https://www.mobilepd.org/news/pillans-middle-school-arrest-another-man-wanted/
- City of Mobile Police Department. (2019, August 31). *Arrest made in shooting at Ladd-Peebles Stadium*. Retrieved from https://www.mobilepd.org/news/arrest-made-in-shooting-at-laddpeebles-stadium-/
- City of Norfolk, The. (2019, December 14). [Archived] Two juveniles charged for shooting at Maury High School. Retrieved from https://www.norfolk.gov/CivicAlerts.aspx?AID=4586&ARC=9111
- City of Santa Monica Office of Emergency Management. (2014, March). City of Santa Monica

 June 7th, 2013 Shooting Incident [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.smgov.net/uploadedFiles/Departments/OEM/Video_Archive/Santa%20Monica%20Shooting%20Experience%20verFeb%202014.pdf

- Claffey, M., Olmeda, R. A., & Goldiner, D. (1999, January 15). Two hurt in school shooting.

 Daily News, p. 80. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/434128870/?terms=Truman%2BHigh%2BSchool%

 2C
- Clancy, S. (2016, December 9). Man shot at Bayless High School gym during basketball game. 5

 On Your Side. Retrieved from https://www.ksdk.com/article/news/crime/man-shot-at-bayless-high-school-gym-during-basketball-game/63-367566769
- Clancy. R. (2017, October 20). Rocky Mount High student shot with 'small projectile' on campus, police say. WNCT 9 On Your Side. Retrieved from https://www.wnct.com/news/rocky-mount-high-student-shot-with-small-projectile-on-campus-police-say/
- Clark Atlanta student arrested in shooting of Morehouse student. (2013, February 2). *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/clark-atlanta-student-arrested-shooting-morehouse-student/rlAlf9WAdd3cre3VVApFNL/
- Clark, A., & Babich, J. (2019, August 21). 'I forgive them': Victim's mother reacts after son's killer enters surprise guilty plea in court. *Leaf Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.theleafchronicle.com/story/news/2019/08/21/joshua-garretson-pleads-guilty-2013-shooting-daniel-reed/2075708001/
- Clark, J. (2017, January 20). 1 student hurt, another in custody in Champaign County school shooting. WCMH-TV. Retrieved from https://www.nbc4i.com/news/shooting-reported-at-champaign-county-high-school_20180321074600251/1064834742
- Clark, N. (2016, September 29). Student who was shot now in jail. *Jackson Citizen Patriot (MI)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/15FB5039B0CCDBE0
- Clark, P. (2018, August 14). Jackson State student recovering after being shot in the leg on campus. *WLBT 3*. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/story/37674433/jackson-state-student-recovering-after-being-shot-in-the-leg-on-campus/
- Clarksville Police arrest two for 2013 homicide. (2015, July 14). *Clarksville Online*. Retrieved from https://www.clarksvilleonline.com/2015/07/14/clarksville-police-arrest-two-for-2013-homicide/
- Clarridge, C. (2012, September 19). Felon charged in '08 Garfield shooting One killed, one hurt in alleged gang hit suspect was arrested as he left prison. Seattle Times, The (WA), p. B2.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1416ACC7D7538EC0
- Classes cancelled at Nebraska school after shooting. (2011, January 6). *Reuters*. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-shooting-school/classes-cancelled-at-nebraska-school-after-shooting-idUSTRE70461W20110106
- Classmates watch boy's fatal shot. (1992, November 12). *Pantagraph, The*, p.A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/73319955/?terms=Sherman%2BElementary%2BSc hool%2C
- Cleburne County Sheriff's Office. (2019, April 24). *Shooting incident at Concord school*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cleburneso.org/press_view.php?id=298
- Cloud, J. (1999, May 24). Just a routine school shooting. *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/ALLPOLITICS/time/1999/05/24/school.shooting.html

- Clouse, T. (2003, September 30). Spokesman-Review, The (Spokane, WA), p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FDEFF876E4E8622
- Clouse, T. (2004, December 11). Lakeside High student dies after shooting self at school.

 Spokesman-Review, The. Retrieved from
 http://www.spokesman.com/stories/2004/dec/11/lakeside-high-student-dies-after-shooting-self-at/
- Clouse, T. (2017, September 27). Accused Freeman school shooter told detectives that everything went 'exactly as intended.' *Spokesman-Review, The.* Retrieved from http://www.spokesman.com/stories/2017/sep/27/prosecutors-add-more-than-50-new-assault-charges-a/
- Coach shot at Nebraska school. (1995, February 9). *SFGATE*. Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/news/article/Coach-Shot-at-Nebraska-School-3046056.php
- Coach won't be charged. (2013, February 15). *Livingston County Daily Press and Argus*(Howell, Michigan), p. 6A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/481066890/
- Coakley, T. (1993, April 17). Principal recalls moments of terror. *Boston Globe, The*, p. 17.

 Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/440355312/?terms=Ford\%2BMiddle\%2BSchool\%2}$

<u>C</u>

- Cocca, C. (2014, June 19). Man shot, Wounded by police at Long Beach City College PCH

 Campus. *NBC Los Angeles*. Retrieved from https://www.nbclosangeles.com/news/pch-campus-long-beach-city-college-officer-involved-shooting/68175/
- Cochran, N. (2012, October 18). Victim ID'd as student in shooting on campus Police say incident at SPSU not random act; shooter remains at large. *Marietta Daily Journal (GA)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14209763F6607C88
- Cockburn, P. (1993, October 23). Semi-automatic weapons fuel D.C. way of death. *Ottawa**Citizen, The, p. A3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/464870353/?terms=Weatherless%2BElementary%2

 *BSchool%2C
- Coello, S. (2018, November 22). 17-year-old fatally shot outside Skyline High School; 3 suspects at large. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/crime/2018/11/22/17-year-old-fatally-shot-outside-skyline-high-school-3-suspects-at-large/
- Coffman, K. (2019, May 7). Two students arrested in Colorado school shooting make first appearance. Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-colorado-school-shooting-make-first-appearance-idUSKCN1SD2H2
- Cohen, L. (2014, January 11). Teen, 14, charged in Atlantic City boy's slaying / Jerome Ford remains on the loose, considered armed and dangerous. *Press of Atlantic City, The (NJ)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14B5385C69DCA108

- Cohen, L. (2014, January 9). Students at Pennsylvania Avenue School return less than 24 hours after shooting in Atlantic City. *Press of Atlantic City, The*. Retrieved from https://pressofatlanticcity.com/students-at-pennsylvania-avenue-school-return-less-than-24-hours-after-shooting-in-atlantic-city/article_78d78000-795d-11e3-906d-001a4bcf887a.html
- Cole, A., & Barnes, J. (2018, March 5). Kingston K-14 high school, junior HS closed Monday after student dies by suicide. *KSDK-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.ksdk.com/article/news/local/kingston-k-14-high-school-junior-hs-closed-monday-after-student-dies-by-suicide/63-525922133
- Coleman, B. C. (1991, September 25). Gangs, violence are hard to stop in Chicago schools.

 Northwest Herald, p. D7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192942186/?terms=Clarence%2BNotree%2C
- Coleman, D. (2012, June 12). Man charged in shooting at SSU. Savannah Morning News (GA),
 p. 3A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13F65E6FE90B9568
- Coleman, D. (2014, September 6). Update: Student charged in Savannah State shooting.

 Savannah Now. Retrieved from

 http://savannahnow.com/article/20140906/NEWS/309069822

- Coleman, D. (2016, February 16). 'I want justice': Mother of slain Savannah State University student pleads for help solving homicide. *Savannah Now*. Retrieved from https://www.savannahnow.com/article/20160216/NEWS/302169796
- Coleman, D., & Kingsberry, J. (2012, October 1). Public safety summary: body found downtown in burning car. *Savannah Morning News (GA)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141C4635F681EF08
- Coleman, L. (2005, October 31). Saturday shooting blamed on gangs. Saginaw News (MI), p.

 7A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10DA3FBA789F0690
- Coleman, L. (2005, September 26). Shooting following dance 'disturbing'. Saginaw News (MI), p. 3A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10D0AD74C4BD12E0
- Colker, D., & Enriquez, S. (1993, February 23). Student Shot, Dies at Reseda High: Violence:

 Boy is the second killed in the L.A. district in a month. A school football player is arrested. Officials will step up metal detector searches on campuses. *Los Angeles Times*.

 Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1993-02-23/news/mn-453_1_reseda-high-school
- College student won't be charged in teammate's death. (2004, January 24). *NWI.com*. Retrieved from https://www.nwitimes.com/news/local/college-student-won-t-be-charged-in-teammate-s-death/article_abcbbb60-e528-53d0-a47a-79eea5119d31.html

- Collier, N. (1994, March 8). Violence fuels teens' feelings of insecurity. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 4E. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/97831665/?terms=Steven%2BWatkins
- Collins, D., Dacey, K., Reed, K. (2018, November 12). WBAL-TV 11. Retrieved from https://www.wbaltv.com/article/officer-suffers-medical-emergency-at-eastern-technical-high-school-police-say/25015384
- Collins, L. M. (2001, February 3). Stray gunshot at bus stop strikes Detroit high school. *Battle Creek Enquirer*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/204452612/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/204452612/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Collins, T. (2011, May 13). Official: 2 students among 3 dead at CA university. *Associated Press Archive*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13783DC5608B8330
- Colo. student commits suicide in high school parking lot. (2016, November 4). *Campus Safety***Magazine**. Retrieved from https://www.campussafetymagazine.com/news/colo_student_commits_suicide_in_high_school_parking_lot/
- Colorado Bureau of Investigation. (2007, January 8). Report of Investigation: File# 2006-002834

 [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://schoolshooters.info/sites/default/files/Morrison_CBI.pdf
- Columbine High School shootings fast facts. (2019, May 1). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/09/18/us/columbine-high-school-shootings-fast-facts/

- Columbine Shooting. (2018, August 21). *History*. Retrieved from https://www.history.com/topics/1990s/columbine-high-school-shootings
- Colvin, J. A. (2009, May 20). Sheriff: four were targeted. Advocate, The (Baton Rouge, LA), p. 01B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12851E1558ED9B68
- Commonwealth v. Furr, 58 Mass. Ap. Ct. 155, 788 N.E.2d 592, 2003 Mass. Ap. LEXIS 551

 (Appeals Court of Massachusetts May 16, 2003, Decided). Retrieved from

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:48M

 2-YDH0-0039-4060-00000-00&context=1516831
- Commonwealth v. Jones, 2006 Pa. Dist. & Cnty. Dec. LEXIS 64 (Common Pleas Court of Delaware County, Pennsylvania, Criminal DivisionJune 6, 2006, Filed).

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4KR

 B-T3V0-024M-S0FC-00000-00&context=1516831.
- Commonwealth v. Jones, 2007 PA Super 181, 928 A.2d 1054, 2007 Pa. Super. LEXIS 1622

 (Superior Court of PennsylvaniaJune 14, 2007, Filed).

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4NY

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4NY

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4NY
- Communities: Cleveland. (2005, May 21). *Plain Dealer, The (Cleveland, OH)*, p. B3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10A401A272AC6A63

- Community in mourning after Lake Mary High School student shoots, kills self on campus.

 (2019, March 14). WESH 2 News. Retrieved from https://www.wesh.com/article/student-kills-self-at-lake-mary-high-school/26808836
- Community waits for justice, gunman stays in hospital. (1994, November 6). *Marysville Journal-Tribune*, p. 5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/330027277/?terms=Keith%2BA.%2BLedeger%2C
- Concerns expressed about suspect. (2010, February 13). *Daily News-Journal, The*(Murfreesboro, Tennessee), p. A3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/291502218/?terms=%22Elisa%2BLuna%22%2C
- Congress of the U.S. (1999). Understanding violent children. Hearing before the Subcommittee on Early Childhood, Youth and Families of the Committee on Education and the Workforce: ISBN-0-16-057973-2 [PDF File], p. 69-89. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED435940.pdf
- Connolly, D. (2018, September 17). MPD: suspect in Whitehaven school bus shooting now in custody. *Memphis Commercial Appeal*. Retrieved from https://www.commercialappeal.com/story/news/crime/2018/09/10/whitehaven-shooting-school-bus/1260655002/
- Connors, M., & Sidersky, R. (2017, November 30). "I was scared": parents and students coping with classmate's death in Salem High. *Virginian-Pilot, The*. Retrieved from https://pilotonline.com/news/local/article_110fad86-ff22-5f2c-84f8-7001d26f8086.html
- Conroy, T. (1999, October 9). Attorney: Bartram shooting accidental. *Philadelphia Daily News*, p. 6. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/184618551/?terms=Eric%2BCoxen%2C

- Cooper, J. (2012, January 11). Second teen arrested in Dec. shooting outside Flint Northern.

 1470 Flint's News Talk WFNT-AM. Retrieved from https://wfnt.com/listen-radio-call-released-after-saginaw-officer-shot-in-the-face-video/
- Cops arrest boy over shooting near middle school. (2018, August 29). *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2018/08/29/cops-arrest-boy-over-shooting-near-middle-school/
- Cops credit parents with thwarting school attack plot. (2017, March 27). CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/cops-credit-parents-with-thwarting-school-attack-plot/
- Cops probe N.O. student killing. (1991, February 21). *St. Mary and Franklin Banner-Tribune*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/473061678

Cops: fatal shooting outside Detroit high school gang-related. (2014, April 14). CBS News.

- Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/cops-fatal-shooting-outside-detroit-high-school-gang-school-gang-related/#:~:text=DETROIT%20%2D%20A%2019%2Dyear%2D,East%20English%20Village%20Preparatory%20Academy.&text=Police%20believe%20the%20shooting%20wa
- Cops: man killed wife outside Ind. school in front of his kids. (2014, April 23). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/cops-man-killed-wife-outside-indiana-school-infront-of-kids/

s%20part%20of%20a%20dispute%20between%20two%20gangs.

Cordeiro, M. (2019, March 13). A 17-year-old student shot and killed herself at Lake Mary High School this morning. *Orlando Weekly*. Retrieved from https://www.orlandoweekly.com/Blogs/archives/2019/03/13/a-17-year-old-student-shot-and-killed-herself-at-lake-mary-high-school-this-morning

- Corella, H. (1992, October 15). Teen knows the violence hand signs can evoke. *Arizona Daily Star*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/169151413/?terms=Desert%2BView%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Corella, H., & Barrios, J. (2000, April 12). Obviously she has some problems going on in her life. *Arizona Daily Star*, p. A1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/163916521/?terms=La%2BCima%2BMiddle%2BSc hool%2C
- Corinthios, D. (2015, January 23). Father accused of firing gun in Wisconsin Lutheran H.S. parking lot appears in court. FOX 6 WITI (Milwaukee, WI). Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1530DC985CBDD578
- Correction: fatal shooting-Savannah state story. (2018, March 13). *U.S. News*. Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/georgia/articles/2018-02-27/authorities-id-shooter-man-killed-at-college-in-georgia
- Corthell, K. (2014, September 9). The role of mental health counselors in public schools.

 Georgia State University [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/129452857.pdf
- Counselors helping Norwalk students cope. (1997, October 24). *Signal, The*, p. A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/333275725/?terms=John%2BGlenn%2BHigh%2BS

chool%2C

- County cop takes own life near school. (2000, September 10). *Times, The*, p. A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/304289383/?terms=Elementary%2BSchool
- Court date set for accused in student's murder. (2007, October 24). *Johnson City Press (Johnson City, Tennessee)*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/594087954/?terms=%22University%2Bof%2BMem phis%22
- Court docs: Romance novelist accused of killing chef husband sought independent life, stood to gain \$1.5M. (2020, April 27). KGW8. Retrieved from https://www.kgw.com/article/news/crime/court-docs-romance-novelist-sought-independent-life-stood-to-gain-15m-from-chef-husbands-death/283-89adb439-91e0-4145-8ec2-028c9aefe615
- Court of Appeal, Sixth District, California. (1997, October 15). *The people, plaintiff and respondent, v. Francisco Valdez, defendant and appellant: H014664*. Retrieved from https://caselaw.findlaw.com/ca-court-of-appeal/1122045.html
- Court of Criminal Appeals of Tennessee at Knoxville. (2013, March 11). *Kenneth Bartley v.*State of Tennessee: E2011-01603-CCA-R3-PC [PDF file]. Retrieved from
 http://www.tncourts.gov/sites/default/files/bartleykennethopn.pdf
- Court of Criminal Appeals of Tennessee, at Knoxville. (2009, May 1). *State v. Bartley: E2007-01649-CCA-R3-CD*. Retrieved from https://casetext.com/case/state-v-bartley-26
- Court reverses death sentence. (1998, January 16). *News-Press*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/217449193/?terms=omar%2Bjones%2C

- Couwels, J., & Ford, D. (2013, March 18). Former university student found dead in dorm planned larger attack. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/03/18/us/florida-ucf-body-found/index.html
- Covarrubias, A., & Doan, L. (2006, June 6). Student fatally shot at Venice High. *Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California)*, p. B1 & B11. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192850330/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/192850330/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Covarrubias, A., & Rivera, C. (2007, February 4). Bullets end attempts to escape mean streets.

 *Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California), p. B4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/193962395/?terms=%22Drew%2BMiddle%2BScho

 ol%22
- Cover story: astronaut's family speaks out. (2007, February 7). *People*. Retrieved from https://people.com/celebrity/cover-story-astronauts-family-speaks-out/
- Cowles, A., & Ellis, R. (1999, January 9). Girlfriend dies in suicide pact. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C1 & C2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/403120959/?terms=Central%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 C
- Cox, J. W., Rich, S., Chiu, A., Muyskens, J., & Ulmanu, M. (2020, January 24). More than 240,000 students have experienced gun violence at school since Columbine. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/local/school-shootings-database/

- CPS employee fatally shot outside McNair Elementary School in Austin. (n.d.). *ABC 7 Chicago*.

 Retrieved from https://abc7chicago.com/mcnair-elementary-lockdown-man-shot-outside/1388692/
- Craft, D. (2018, February 27). Police: Student shot inside dorm room at NSU. WAVY TV 10.

 Retrieved from https://www.wavy.com/news/shooting-victim-found-in-norfolk-state-university-dorm-overnight/1078356718
- Crary, D. (2002, October 9). *Lansing State Journal (Lansing, Michigan)*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/204768184/?terms=Benjamin%2BTasker%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Crews, G. A. (2016). *Critical Examinations of School Violence and Disturbance in K-12 Education*, p. 6 & 7. Hershey, PA: Information Science Reference.
- Crime &. (2004, April 29). Washington Post, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2004/04/29/crime-38/9f173f85-9330-4bbd-9b9a-2e81ab870246/
- Crime blotter: police: shooting at SUNO was over shoes. (2016, April 1). *New Orleans Advocate, The (LA)*, p. 02B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15C4034844BAEC18
- Crime Stoppers: 2018 deadly shooting of man at temporary Grant High School site remains unsolved. (2020, June 17). FOX 12 Oregon. Retrieved from https://www.kptv.com/news/crime-stoppers-2018-deadly-shooting-of-man-at-temporary-grant-high-school-site-remains-unsolved/article_545661b8-b0ad-11ea-a8b6-db66fe5b6c57.html

- Crime watch. (2008, October 5). Akron Beacon Journal (OH), p. B4. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/123ACCD642DAD1D8
- Critical condition: Fern Creek High juvenile shooter now gunshot victim himself. (2016, October 3). *WAVE 3 News*. Retrieved from https://www.wave3.com/story/33303679/newburg-shooting-victim-identified-as-fern-creek-high-school-gunman/
- Crockett, A. (2014, April 9). Student to be tried as adult for shooting at Liberty Tech. *CBS 3 WREG (Memphis, TN)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14D19C29D93BA7E0
- Crockett, A., Holden, R., & Quander, M. (2014, October 21). Student accidentally shoots himself in leg. WREG News Channel 3. Retrieved from https://wreg.com/news/accidental-shooting-at-memphis-school/
- Croft, J. (2018, October 29). Student dies after shooting at North Carolina high school, police say. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/29/cnn10/north-carolina-high-school-shooting/index.html
- Crowl, D. (2008, November 17). Family grieves loss. Fort Collins Coloradoan (Fort Collins, Colorado), p. A1 & A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/227215477/
- Cruces teen shot while watching football game. (2006, October 28). *El Paso Times (El Paso, TX)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/432342283/?terms=%22Field%2Bof%2BDreams%

22%2Band%2Bshooting

- Cuddemi, J. (2019, July 25). Suspect in 2018 shooting near Dartmouth College asks again to be released. *Valley News*. Retrieved from https://www.vnews.com/Gage-Young-Bail-Hearing-27238089
- Cullen, D. (2004, April 20). The depressive and the psychopath. *Slate*. Retrieved from https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2004/04/at-last-we-know-why-the-columbine-killers-did-it.html
- Cullen, T. (2018, January 22). Teen gunman opens fire at Texas high school, wounds 15-year-old girl he reportedly had a relationship with. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from http://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/shooting-reported-texas-school-gunman-custody-article-1.3771377
- Cullen, T. (2018, January 25). Kentucky high school shooting suspect charged with murder, assault will be tried as an adult: prosecutors. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from http://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/ky-school-shooting-suspect-adult-prosecutors-article-1.3776012
- Cumbow, V. (2019, January 14). New details in weekend Alabama A&M shooting. *Advanced Local / Huntsville Times*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/breaking/2010/01/post_192.html
- Cunningham, J. (2018, January 22). Parents demanding answers after high school shooting in Gentilly. WWL-TV. Retrieved from https://www.wwltv.com/article/news/local/parents-demanding-answers-after-high-school-shooting-in-gentilly/289-510692853
- Curran, J. (2008, July 17). Man convicted in 2006 Vermont school shootings. *USA Today*.

 Retrieved from http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/nation/2008-07-17-1300423405_x.htm

- Currier, J. (2017, March 15). Man charged in shooting during Bayless basketball game in December. St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Retrieved from https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/man-charged-in-shooting-during-bayless-basketball-game-in-december/article_2caec323-2620-587b-a83a-4f5d64d3aa41.html
- Currier, J., Holleman, J., & Byers, C. (2013, January 16). Shooter at St. Louis career college used gun with serial number filed off. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/metro/shooter-at-st-louis-career-college-used-gun-with-serial/article_592649ae-d2ed-5627-a175-779dc8592ec0.html
- Currier, J., Holleman, J., & Byers, C. (2013, January 16). Shooter at St. Louis career college used gun with serial number filed off. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/metro/shooter-at-st-louis-career-college-used-gun-with-serial/article_592649ae-d2ed-5627-a175-779dc8592ec0.html
- Curry, C., & Newcomb, A. (2014, January 15). Assault charges filed against alleged NM school shooter. *ABC News*. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/assault-charges-filed-alleged-new-mexico-school-shooter/story?id=21542951
- Custodian shot and injured at Enemy Swim Day School. (2018, May 4). *KELO-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.keloland.com/news/custodian-shot-and-injured-at-enemy-swim-day-school/
- Dad killed at school. (1997, November 15). *Californian, The*, p. C-2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/579987454/?terms=Jess%2BPerry%2BWest

- Dade, C. (2001, March 23). Killings get new look. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/361046010/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/361046010/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Daily Republic. Retrieved from https://www.dailyrepublic.com/all-dr-news/solano-news/fairfield/deputies-arrest-solano-college-employee-after-blood-found-at-vallejo-campus/
- Dale, M. (2006, December 13). Student commits suicide at school near Philadelphia. *Daily American, The (Somerset, Pennsylvania)*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/511362169/?terms=Springfield%2BTownship%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Daley, B. (1999, November 4). Shooting adds to unease at school. *Boston Globe, The*, p. B1 & B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/442142036/?terms=Dorchester%2BHigh%2BSchool1%2C
- Daley, K. (2017, September 6). 25 years after Algiers student's slaying, victim's family not inclined to see killer paroled. *Nola*. Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2017/09/25 years after walker students.html
- Dallas police shootings: what we know so far. (2016, July 9). *BBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-36744368
- Dallas police shootings: who are the victims?. (2016, July 9). *BBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-36748145
- Dallas shooting: who was gunman Micah Xavier Johnson?. (2016, July 9). *BBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-36751387

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/432325748/?terms=A.%2BMaceo%2BSmith%2BHi

gh%2BSchool%2C

Dallas student fatally shot at high school. (1991, October 24). Victoria Advocate, p. 10-A.

- Dallas student, 14, arrested after bullet injures classmate. (2001, February 9). *Houston Chronicle*, p. A37.
- Dallas. (1993, February 19). *El Paso Times*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/431534249/?terms=Kimball%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Damron, G. (2017, January 25). Man executed in front of school after dropping off son. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation-now/2017/01/25/man-shot-in-head/97036104/
- Dandridge: students found guilty in plot to kill teacher. (2005, September 26). *Jackson Sun, The*(*Jackson, Tennessee*), p. 4A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/284102806/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- D'Angelo, B. (2018, January 20). College student dies after on-campus shooting at Wake Forest.

 Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/college-student-dies-after-campus-shooting-wake-forest/5As2pl7lFDS6PoDsobVpdP/
- Daniel, F. (2017, April 29). Fatally wounded man had W-S ties Fatally wounded man found on A&T campus last week had Winston-Salem ties 26-year-old was son of local police captain. *Winston-Salem Journal (NC)*, p. 1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

- News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/164110F1C1C65C68
- Daniel, T. (2005, August 31). Man charged with murder of Dade teen. *Miami Herald, The (FL)*, p. 6B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10C65DA203B62260
- Daniels, H. A. (2017, November 1). Texas Tech student indicted for murder of campus police officer. *CBS* 7. Retrieved from https://www.cbs7.com/content/news/Texas-Tech-student-indicted-for-murder-of-campus-police-officer-454513193.html
- Dao, J. (2003, October 30). Youngest victim of sniper tells of bullet in chest. *New York Times*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2003/10/30/us/youngest-victim-of-sniper-tells-of-bullet-in-chest.html
- Darnell, T. (2013, February 27). Student accidentally shoots herself at Grady High. *Midtown*Patch. Retrieved from https://patch.com/georgia/midtown/student-shot-at-grady-high
- Darroux, K. (2019, March). Student shot in dorm room. *Gramblinite, The*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.thegramblinite.com/news/view.php/1037961/Student-shot-in-dorm-room-news/view.php/1037961/Student-shot-in-dorm-roo
- Davis, C. (2004, July 28). Second defendant has day in court in Cage murder. *Progress-Index*, *The (Petersburg, VA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/125DD30215726EC8
- Davis, C. (2018, August 25). Metro East football team forced to cancel game after shooting in Chicago. *KSDK-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.ksdk.com/article/news/local/metro-east-football-team-forced-to-cancel-game-after-shooting-in-chicago/63-587675552

- Davis, G. (1992, January 30). Kent State grad student shot in chest, hospitalized. *Akron Beacon Journal, The*, p. A1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/153811100/?terms=Kent%2BState%2BUniversity%2C
- Davis, K. (2017, March 17). Court records: Juvenile used .40-cal. handgun, shot at Lee students.

 Montgomery Advertiser. Retrieved from
 https://www.montgomeryadvertiser.com/story/news/2017/03/16/one-injured-shootingnear-robert-e-lee-high-school/99271332/
- Davis, K. (2018, March 3). Mississippi Valley State University revamps security after campus shooting. *Daily Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.djournal.com/news/mississippi-valley-state-university-revamps-security-after-campus-shooting/article_5e83fee7-9735-5a37-9f57-9e6f7299e40d.html
- Davis, S. (2009, September 12). Man, 33, planned to shoot third person, officials say. *Lansing State Journal (Lansing, Michigan)*, p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/209554609/
- Day, W. (2019, December 18). Police investigate shooting at Southwestern College. *KFDI News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.kfdi.com/2019/12/18/police-investigate-shooting-at-southwestern-college/
- Days after shooting, victims recount, recover. (2008, October 2). *Commonwealth Times, The*.

 Retrieved from https://commonwealthtimes.org/2008/10/02/days-after-shooting-victims-recount-recover/
- De La Cruz, M. (2004, May 18). Campus shooting suspect remains in Merced County Jail.

 *Merced Sun-Star, The (CA), p. A01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1031807CCD7AAABB
- Dean, M. M., & Kim, M. O. (1999, October 7). Offenders aren't bounced, they're kept in the system. *Philadelphia Daily News*, p. 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/184616588/?terms=Eric%2BCoxen%2C
- Death in the schools. (1997, December 17). *Baltimore Sun, The*, p 2E. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/172881844/?terms=%22Damion%2BBlocker%22
- Death suit. (1996, July 11). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403274495/?terms=Dwayne%2BMartin%2C
- Decain, C. (2012, May 29). Man charged with Scroggs Elementary shooting. *Daily Tar Heel, The.* Retrieved from

 http://www.dailytarheel.com/article/2012/05/man_charged_with_scroggs_shooting
- Defendant unrestrained in courthouse. (1994, March 16). Springfield News-Leader, The, p. 5B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/207842765/?terms=Kemper%2BMilitary%2BSchoo

1%2B%26%2BCollege%2C

- Deffenbacher, C. (2020, February 13). Prosecutor: Man who shot LCC student mistook him for rival gang member. *Register-Guard, The*. Retrieved from https://www.registerguard.com/news/20200213/prosecutor-man-who-shot-lcc-student-mistook-him-for-rival-gang-member
- Dejka, J. (2011, December 28). Staggered by student violence Millard South won't forget fatal shooting but won't be defined by it, either. *Omaha World-Herald (NE)*, p. 01A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/13BF4344D9380630
- Delaware State University (2014, November 5). *Arrests made in Nov. 3 shooting incident*.

 Retrieved from https://www.desu.edu/news/2014/11/arrests-made-nov-3-shooting-incident
- Delaware State University student shot at residence hall. (2014, November 4). WBOC-TV 16.

 Retrieved from http://www.wboc.com/story/27260845/dsu-on-lockdown-following-reports-of-a-shooting
- DelBonis, P. (1994a, May 13). In Butte school shooting. *Independent-Record, The*, p. 1A & 8A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/394106935/?terms=James%2BOsmanson%2C
- DelBonis, P. (1994b, June 17). Youth sent for treatment. *Montana Standard, The*, p. A1 & A6.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/351235895/?terms=James%2BOsmanson
- DeLeon, J. (1998, January 15). Family receives news in disbelief. *Monitor, The*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/330685281/
- Delventhal, I. (2016, August 17). Warrant issued in Hayward shooting. *East Bay Times*.

 Retrieved from https://www.eastbaytimes.com/2005/01/16/warrant-issued-in-hayward-shooting/
- Demer, L. (2017, February 18). Evan Ramsey's tattered life filled him with rage. Then he brought a shotgun to school. *Anchorage Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.adn.com/alaska-news/2017/02/18/evan-ramseys-tattered-life-filled-him-with-rage-then-he-brought-a-shotgun-to-school/

- Dendy, M. (2015, January 19). Girl, 14, shot in high school parking lot, Ocala police say.

 News4JAX. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2015/01/19/girl-14-shot-in-high-school-parking-lot-ocala-police-say/
- Denley, B. (2015, September 23). Southside PD investigate suicide on high school campus. 6

 WBRC. Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/30102428/southside-pd-investigate-suicide-on-high-school-campus/
- Denley, B., Posey, M., & Schauer, M. (2016, July 24). BPD: Student grazed by bullet in Huffman HS shooting. WBRC FOX6 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/31476519/bpd-student-grazed-by-bullet-in-huffman-hs-shooting/
- Dennis, R. (2009a, July 31). Texas State Technical College in Waco shooting leaves 1 dead, 1 injured. *Longview News-Journal (TX)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/129CC37B1E0D8310
- Dennis, R. (2009b, August 1). Man killed, woman injured in apparent attempted murder-suicide at TSTC. *Waco Tribune-Herald (TX)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/129D0DBFDCBC8970
- Deputy shot while directing school traffic in apparent ambush. (2015, April 16). WWL-TV.

 Retrieved from https://archive.li/BrCMS
- Deputy wounded in school-zone attack. (2015, April 17). *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*(*Philadelphia, Pennsylvania*), p. A6. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/199970511/?terms=%22Burt%2BHazeltine%22

- DeStefano, A. M. (2019, October 31). NYPD makes arrests linked to gang violence that killed a 14-year-old Queens boy. *Newsday*. Retrieved from https://www.newsday.com/news/news-york/nypd-queens-shootings-arrests-1.38088653
- Details from Colo. school shooting. (2006, September 28). *NBC News*. Retrieved from http://www.nbcnews.com/id/15041037/#.XSIMsj9Kiih
- Detectives working to confirm Lecanto High student's motives. (2015, November 13). WFLA

 News Channel 8 [Video file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NlkM4prMJ8M
- Deto, R. (2011, August 4). Roberto Herrera, L.A. homicide no. 45: teacher fatally shot by student in class after argument. *LA Weekly*. Retrieved from https://www.laweekly.com/roberto-herrera-l-a-homicide-no-45-teacher-fatally-shot-by-student-in-class-after-argument/
- Detroit youth faces charges in the death of Columbus man. (1991, May 12). Newark Advocate,

 The, p. 2A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/289233212/?terms=Franklin%2BAlternative%2BMi

 ddle%2BSchool%2C
- Di Domizio, T. (2009, September 3). Man shoots self in Pennridge driveway no students witnessed shooting; school was not locked down. *Reporter, The (Lansdale, PA)*, p. 1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12A80141643BA280

- Dickey, F. (2013, May 10). Killer recounts Santana High shooting. *San Diego Union Tribune*, *The*. Retrieved from http://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/columnists/sdut-charles-andy-williams-santana-high-school-shooting-2013may10-htmlstory.html
- DiFilippo, D. (2007, January 19). Ten hurt in shooting at Sayre High. *Philadelphia Daily News*(*Philadelphia, Pennsylvania*), p. 3 & 4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/197932394/?terms=William%2BL.%2BSayre%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- DiGiacomo, J. (2009, April 26). Three wounded in Hampton University shooting. *CNN*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/04/26/hampton.university.shooting/
- DiGiacomo, M. (2018, August 16). Man still guilty in killing of Widener roommate. *Daily Times*. Retrieved from https://www.delcotimes.com/news/man-still-guilty-in-killing-of-widener-roommate/article_4da4bb4f-824d-5ceb-ae05-5e13ed666002.html
- Dilon, N., McShane, L., & Schapiro, R. (2015, October 4). Can't get enough guns: Ma of killer Just like in Newtown, psycho is armed to teeth by protective mother. *New York Daily News (NY)*, p. 8. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-news/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/158474872141FE08
- DiLonardo, M. J. (2006, January). School guide 2006: county-by-county profiles. *Atlanta Magazine*, Vol. 45, No. 9, p. 88.
- Dimick, K. (2016, June 1). Two teens injured in after-hours shooting at middle school. *Southfield Sun / C & G Newspapers*. Retrieved from https://www.candgnews.com/news/two-teens-injured-after-hours-shooting-middle-school-93393

- Dimitrios Pagourtzis: what we know about the Santa Fe shooting suspect. (2018, May 21). *ABC*13 Houston. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/what-we-know-about-the-santa-fe-shooting-suspect-/3491593/
- Dineen, C. (2012, October 3). Shooting suspect to be tried as adult. Fayetteville Observer, The (NC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141B428E22706800
- Dispute at pee wee football game leads to shooting in Fort Worth. (2019, September 16). FOX 2 WJBK (Detroit, MI). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1763DEB4E3AE75E0
- Dispute at pee wee football game leads to shooting that left 2 injured in Fort Worth. (2019, September 14). *CBS DFW*. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2019/09/14/dispute-pee-wee-football-game-shooting-2-injured-fort-worth/
- Dispute at pee wee football game leads to shooting that left 2 injured in Fort Worth. (2019, September 14). *CBS DFW*. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2019/09/14/dispute-pee-wee-football-game-shooting-2-injured-fort-worth/
- Distraught father enters elementary school, opens fire. (1992, September 19). *Monitor, The*, p. 1B & 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/330808265
- District news roundup. (1994, February 2). *Education Week*. Retrieved from https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/1994/02/02/19dists.h13.html

- Ditslear, J. (2018, May 25). Mayor's Statement on Today's School Shooting in Noblesville. *City of Noblesville*.
 - http://www.cityofnoblesville.org/egov/apps/document/center.egov?view=item;id=7411
- Dobner, J. (2014, November 5). Utah teacher who shot elementary school toilet pleads no contest. *Salt Lake Tribune, The*. Retrieved from https://archive.sltrib.com/article.php?id=1787604&itype=CMSID
- Dobuzinskis, A. (2017, October 9). Student confesses in fatal shooting of police officer at Texas college: warrant. *Reuters*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-texas-shooting/student-arrested-in-fatal-shooting-of-police-officer-at-texas-college-idUSKBN1CF04Y?feedType=RSS&feedName=topNews&utm_source=twitter&utm_medium=Social
- Documentary explores 2008 murder of gay teen in Oxnard classroom. (2017, August 28).

 CBS2/KCAL9. Retrieved from https://losangeles.cbslocal.com/2013/10/07/documentary-explores-2008-murder-of-gay-teen-in-oxnard-classroom/
- Dolan, M. (2004a, October 22). After-school shooting stems from fight over girl. Baltimore Sun,

 The (Baltimore, Maryland), p. 1A & 5A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/248993076/?terms=Thurgood%2BMarshall%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Dolan, M. (2004b, October 23). Marshall student, 16, is arrested in shootings. *Baltimore Sun, The*(Baltimore, Maryland), p. 1A & 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/248993519/
- Double shooting at Phila. schoolyard Philadelphia News. (2008, December 27). *6ABC*.

 Retrieved from https://6abc.com/archive/6574858/

- Dover shooting incidents still under investigation. (2015, May 27). *Delaware State News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.delawarereview.com/police/dover-shooting-incidents-still-under-investigation/
- Downs, C. (2016, September 6). Toddler seriously injured after being accidentally shot in the neck by 2-year-old sister in Terrell. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/2016/09/06/toddler-seriously-injured-after-being-accidentally-shot-in-the-neck-by-2-year-old-sister-in-terrell/
- Doyle v. Gould, 22 Mass. L. Rep. 373, 2007 Mass. Super. LEXIS 234 (Superior Court of Massachusetts, At SuffolkApril 23, 2007, Filed).

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4PB

 6-K3Y0-TXFT-935G-00000-00&context=1516831.
- Doyle, A. (2017, January 7). Friends: Suicide victim was funny, kind-hearted; mom paints picture of bullying. *Courier & Press*. Retrieved from https://www.courierpress.com/story/news/local/2017/01/06/friends-suicide-victim-funny-kind-hearted-mom-paints-picture-bullying/96271962/
- Doyle, M. (2019, August 23). Teen injured in shooting outside an Evansville school. *Courier & Press*. Retrieved from https://www.courierpress.com/story/news/crime/2019/08/22/police-searching-shooting-suspect-evansvilles-south-side/2091209001/
- Dressel, K. (2016, May 20). 22-year-old charged with attempted murder in shooting at Florida

 State College at Jacksonville. *CBS 47 / FOX 30*. Retrieved from

 https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/local/22-year-old-charged-with-attempted-murder-in-shooting-at-florida-state-college-at-jacksonville/295621032/

- Drive-by shooting outside Roosevelt Elem. school leaves one teen injured, cars sprayed with bullets. (2017, December 12). *ABC30 Fresno*. Retrieved from https://abc30.com/drive-by-shooting-outside-roosevelt-elem-school-leaves-one-teen-injured/2771540/
- Dropout killed in shooting. (1993, May 28). *Hattiesburg American*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/278618494/?terms=Francis%2BT.%2BNicholls%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/278618494/?terms=Francis%2BT.%2BNicholls%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/278618494/?terms=Francis%2BT.%2BNicholls%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/278618494/?terms=Francis%2BT.%2BNicholls%2
- Dubreuil, J., & Martinez-Ramundo, D. (2011, October 5). Boy who shot classmate at age 14 will be retried as adult. *ABC News*. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/eighth-grade-shooting-larry-king-brandon-mcinerney-boys/story?id=14666577
- Duchnowski, J. (2013a, May 21). New trial for former NIU student charged in 2010 shooting.

 Daily Chronicle. Retrieved from https://www.daily-chronicle.com/2013/05/20/new-trial-for-former-niu-student-charged-in-2010-shooting/ammuwgj/
- Duchnowski, J. (2013b, December 5). NIU shooting case ends with plea agreement. *Daily Chronicle, The (DeKalb, IL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14A87B2AB305CC50
- Dudek, M. (2017, June 18). 'No bail! Take him back!' judge shouts, decrying schoolyard shooting. *Chicago Sun Times*. Retrieved from https://chicago.suntimes.com/2017/6/18/18332627/no-bail-take-him-back-judge-shouts-decrying-schoolyard-shooting
- Dudley Ellis, A. (2005, November 7). Shooting 'just another black eye' for district Fresno

 Unified accentuates the positive amid string of bad news. *Fresno Bee, The (CA)*, p. A1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/10DC0A328AA8E1C0

Duffy, E. (2015, February 3). Student who brought BB gun to school, shot peer charged with misdemeanor assault. *Omaha World-Herald*. Retrieved from https://omaha.com/news/crime/student-who-brought-bb-gun-to-school-shot-peer-charged-with-misdemeanor-assault/article_e664d708-803b-50ba-abe9-757e46ecec43.html

Duggan, P., & Melillo, W. (1995, January 6). Student fatally shot at Cardozo High. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1995/01/06/student-fatally-shot-at-cardozo-high/5005c413-044e-42fb-adcc-8faf629c9994/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.ce4bddc0806a

- Dujardin, P. (2009, November 11). Former student gets 14 years on shootings. *Daily Press*.

 Retrieved from https://www.dailypress.com/news/dp-xpm-20091111-2009-11-11-0911100086-story.html
- Dujardin, P. (2014, August 20). Documents: teen used shotgun in slayings. *Daily Press (Newport News, VA)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14FD348218DA26F0
- Dujardin, P. (2015, January 22). Driver testifies in Newport News double slaying case. *Daily Press*. Retrieved from https://www.dailypress.com/news/crime/dp-nws-double-murder-hearing-20150122-story.html

- Dujardin, P. (2019, September 15). Three teens shot near Todd Stadium after high school football game. *Daily Press*. Retrieved from https://www.dailypress.com/news/dp-nw-teens-shot-todd-stadium-20190914-wpvvqqz3urfgpggm7ydoq7mxnm-story.html
- Dunham, L., & Lizama, J. A. (2008, September 19). Two shootings are investigated in Richmond. *Richmond Times-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://richmond.com/news/two-shootings-are-investigated-in-richmond/article_14327269-f5a2-51df-a091-750063401c15.html
- Dunigan, J. S. (2017, February 7). 1 arrested, 1 on the run in case involving child shot in hand.

 Advance Local. Retrieved from

 https://www.al.com/news/mobile/2017/02/1_arrested_1_on_the_run_in_cas.html
- Dunn, L. (2017, November 10). Man accidentally shoots self at Texarkana College. *Texarkana Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.texarkanagazette.com/news/texarkana/story/2017/nov/10/man-accidentally-shoots-self-texarkana-college/699376/
- Dunn, T. (2014, September 30). Former West Montgomery student suspected in shooting.

 Montgomery Herald. Retrieved from
 http://www.montgomeryherald.com/news/article_7bb8cc00-48c1-11e4-859f3799df17392d.html
- Dupont, D. (2019, April 24). Student on campus accidentally shoots himself. *BG Independent News*. Retrieved from https://bgindependentmedia.org/student-on-campus-accidentally-shoots-self/#:~:text=Earlier%20this%20evening%20(April%2024,when%20transported%20to%20the%20hospital.

- Dupuy, B. (2017, December 15). White man behind school shooting was obsessed with Trump and Hitler. *Newsweek*. Retrieved from https://www.newsweek.com/william-atchison-led-double-life-online-749363
- Duquesne shooter could serve 40 years. (2007, October 27). *Gettysburg Times, The (Gettysburg, Pennsylvania)*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/20087488/?terms=%22William%2BHolmes%22
- Duquesne University. (2006, September 17). *Statement regarding shooting incident*. Retrieved from https://www.duq.edu/news/releases/statement-regarding-shooting-incident
- Durand, M. (2009, September 5). One charged in Skyline shooting. *Daily Journal, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.smdailyjournal.com/news/local/one-charged-in-skyline-shooting/article_cf6b80f3-fbff-58a2-ab78-b171a2f21fd5.html
- Duval County grand jury indicts 9 teens in attacks. (1993, November 19). *Tampa Tribune, The*,
 p. Metro-3. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/339524595/?terms=Terry%2BParker%2BHigh%2B
 School%2C
- Dwyer, T. (2008, February 26). Briefing: Louis OK after campus shooting. *Sun Sentinel (Fort Lauderdale, FL)*, p. 6C. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11F1053B588052D8
- Eaton, A. J. (2007, March 14). Centennial High student shot on campus by non-students.

 *Compton Bulletin, The (CA), p. A005. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/11B61E8ECAC9D358

- Echegaray, C. (2011, April 13). Pearl-Cohn student injured in gang crossfire. *Tennessean, The*(Nashville, Tennessee), p. 1A & 8A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/281841874/?terms=%22Pearl%2BCohn%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Eddington, S. (2013, April 17). GSU police seek suspect in shootings. *News-Star, The (Monroe, Louisiana)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/225461677/?terms=%22Grambling%2BState%2BUniversity%22%2C
- Edgemon, E. (2013, December 18). Sheriff: Arapahoe High School gunman carried 125 rounds of ammo, 3 incendiary devices, planned to cause 'maximum amount of harm.'

 Birmingham News: Web Edition Articles (AL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14ACA86D9F586618
- Edgemon, E. (2016, April 16). Two students shot at Tuskegee University; suspect in custody.

 Advance Local. Retrieved from
 https://www.al.com/news/montgomery/2016/04/two_students_shot_injured_at_t.html
- Edgemon, E. (2016, March 15). 19-year-old held after shots fired at Huffman High. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/birmingham/2016/03/huffman_high_locked_down_after.html
- Edgemon, E. (2019, March 7). 1 shot, injured at Auburn University at Montgomery. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2016/09/1_shot_injured_at_auburn_unive.html

- Edward "Rusty" Riddle. (2001, October 17). Salt Lake Tribune, The (UT), p. A13. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/100E92B849C25FAF
- Edwards, A. (2014, October 22). 13-year-old student accidentally shoots self in leg at middle school. FOX 13 KSTU (Salt Lake City, UT). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/151235559691A238
- Edwards, V. (2017, January 25). Father is executed in front of a Detroit elementary school by gunman sitting in the back of his car just minutes after dropping his son off for class.

 DailyMail.com. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4157538/Father-executed-Detroit-elementary-school.html
- Egan, T. (1998, May 22). Oregon Student Held in 3 Killings; One Dead, 23 Hurt at His School.

 *New York Times, The. Retrieved from

 https://archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/library/national/052298ore-school-shooting.html
- Eggert, D. (2007a. March 8). Teen girl wounded outside high school; shooter kills self. *Lansing State Journal (Lansing, Michigan)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/205459768/?terms=Dow%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Eggert, D. (2007b. March 10). Aunt: teen gunshot victim wants prayers for shooter, self. *Battle Creek Enquirer (Battle Creek, Michigan)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/205756700/?terms=%22Jessica%2BForsyth%22

- Ehli, N., & Blair, P. (1993, September 18). Gunman shoots 4 children. *Billings Gazette, The*, p. 1A &14A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/412019144
- Eiman, M. (2016, July 1). Police: Woman shot at Hanford junior high school. *Sentinel, The (Hanford, CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15DDF726884C2158
- Eiser, T. (2000, January 27). Gun is fired at South High; 2 teens grazed. *Omaha World-Herald*(NE), p. 11. Available from NewsBank: America's News Historical and Current:

 https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AMNEWS&docref=news/12DB774E9D4967F0
- Eiserer, T. (2002, November 23). South Oak Cliff student wounded 15-year-old hit during 1 of 3 gun incidents at or near DISD schools. *Dallas Morning News, The*, p. 38A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0F783F8446028CBF
- Eighth-grader kills himself in school's music room. (1993, February 10). *Argus-Leader (Sioux Falls, South Dakota)*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/239907399/?terms=%22eric%20melby%22&match
 <a href="mailto:="mailto
- EL' Zabar, K. (2016, June 17). CPS Worker Fatally Shot Case Has No Leads. *Chicago Defender*(IL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15D94DE3D0994480

- Elam, S., Hanna, J., & Vercammen, P. (2013, October 25). 'Please don't shoot': Wounded survivor, 12, recalls Nevada school attack. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/10/24/justice/nevada-school-shooting-survivor/
- Eldridge, E. (2016, October 18). Atlanta public school to add security after student shot. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/atlanta-public-school-add-security-after-student-shot/Tm1IsywE4j8J80v6xmMQvN/
- Eldridge, E. (2017a, November 13). 2 injured in campus shooting at South Georgia university.

 **Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The. Retrieved from
 https://www.ajc.com/news/local/injured-campus-shooting-south-georgiauniversity/sg07rfU6WFNQsh8OI01SkO/
- Eldridge, E. (2017b, November 17). 3 arrested after campus shooting at Albany State University.

 **Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The. Retrieved from
 https://www.ajc.com/news/local/arrested-after-campus-shooting-albany-state-university/yNBN6JhsfZkEg6Lmk8LTrN/
- Eldridge, E. (2018, February 27). Just in: suspect and victim id'd in deadly shooting at Savannah State University. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/local/breaking-suspect-custody-after-fatal-shooting-savannah-state-university-campus/Op8uFjVTBkSvxLB4oczBlJ/
- Eldridge, E. (2018, February 27). Just in: suspect and victim ID'd in deadly shooting at Savannah State University. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/local/breaking-suspect-custody-after-fatal-shooting-savannah-state-university-campus/Op8uFjVTBkSvxLB4oczBlJ/

- Elementary student shot after classmate brings gun to school. (2018, September 17). *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2018/09/17/elementary-student-shot-after-classmate-brings-gun-to-school/
- Elizalde, E. (2016, November 3). Colorado student commits suicide in school parking lot, no other injuries reported, police say. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/person-shoots-colorado-high-school-article-1.2855787
- Elkins, A. (2006, May 25). Appeals Court upholds ruling for Alcorn St. in death of football player. *Daily Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.djournal.com/news/appeals-court-upholds-ruling-for-alcorn-st-in-death-of-football-player/article_1ec515b0-9a49-53d3-8b8a-3dda014aaa21.html
- Elliott, J. (2001, January 30). Arlington teen fatally shot self in school bathroom, police say.

 *Dallas Morning News, The, p. 13A.
- Elliott, S., Grieco, L., & Wynn, K. (2004, February 14). Teen shot in carjack attempt. *Dayton Daily News (Dayton, Ohio)*, p. A1 & A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/410611476/
- Ellis, R. (2009, August 20). OSBI seeks answers in Langston shooting. *Daily Oklahoman, The*(Oklahoma City, Oklahoma), p. 10A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/452580094/?terms=%22Langston%2BUniversity%2

 2%2C
- Elshahawy, E. (2019, November 26). Double homicide at Florida Memorial University campus.

 *Miami Times, The. Retrieved from https://www.miamitimesonline.com/news/double-

- homicide-at-florida-memorial-university-campus/article_ba1169d0-1099-11ea-80f2-df0b60734326.html
- Elwood, P. (2020, September 10). Family still hopes for justice after professor shot execution style in Naperville; \$50k reward offered. WGN TV News. Retrieved from <a href="https://wgntv.com/news/family-still-hopes-for-justice-after-professor-shot-execution-style-in-naperville-50k-reward-offered/#:~:text=Matthew%20Lange%2C%2037%2C%20of%20Oswego,Sandy%20and%20David%20Lange%20forever.
- Emery v. Talladega College, 688 Fed. Appx. 727, 2017 U.S. App. LEXIS 8557, 2017 WL
 2130099 (United States Court of Appeals for the Eleventh Circuit May 16, 2017,
 Decided). Retrieved from
 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:5NJK-BXH1-F04K-X093-00000-00&context=1516831
- Emery, A. (2015, May 27). Two men charged in shooting at Southwestern Academy in Flint.

 MLive-Flint Journal. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/index.ssf/2015/05/two-men-charged-in-shooting-at.h

 tml
- Emery, M., & Truitt, J. (2018a, December 14). Middle school shooting rocks Indiana community, 14-year-old suspect dies. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2018/12/13/dennis-intermediate-school-shooting-suspect-dead/2299001002/
- Emery, M., & Truitt, J. (2018b, December 18). Richmond police: School shooter took his own life. *IndyStar*. Retrieved from

https://www.indystar.com/story/news/local/2018/12/13/report-shots-fired-dennis-intermediate-school/2298678002/

Enkoji, M. S. (2003, October 3). Sacramento Bee, The (CA), p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FDF92C31309AD23

Enger, J. (2015, March 18). The shooting at Red Lake: the victims. *Minnesota Public Radio/MPR News*. Retrieved from https://www.mprnews.org/story/2015/03/18/red-lake-victims

English, S. (2018, September 28). Man shot at high school football game is from Fort Worth, police say. *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*. Retrieved from https://www.star-telegram.com/news/local/dallas/article219184405.html

Ennis teen was under care of a psychiatrist. (2001, May, 18). *Houston Chronicle*, p. 32.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ECC8A9BE3CC2192

Eno, G. (2009, May 22). In and around The D - Friday, May 22, 2009. *Detroit Examiner (MI)*.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1341FF6197571518

Enriquez, S. (2005, December 6). Teen shot outside O.C. school. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2005-dec-06-me-school6-story.html

- EPD investigating shooting, juvenile sent to hospital with injury. (2019, August 22).

 TristateHomepage.com/Eyewitness News. Retrieved from
 https://www.tristatehomepage.com/news/local-news/dispatch-epd-responds-to-shooting/
- Ergenbright, C. E., & Hubbard, S. K. (2012, June). Defeating the active shooter: applying facility upgrades in order to mitigate the effects of active shooters in high occupancy facilities [PDF file]. Naval Postgraduate School. Retrieved from https://calhoun.nps.edu/handle/10945/7337
- Erwin, N. (2018, January 23). Tuesday: shooting at Marshall County High School, two dead, 18 injured. *WKMS*. Retrieved from https://www.wkms.org/post/tuesday-shooting-marshall-county-high-school-two-dead-18-injured
- Escapee charged in death of student. (1991, March 24). *Times, The*, p. 19A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/217968468/?terms=Booker%2BT%2BWashington%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C%2BMichael%2BJarrow
- Escobedo, J., & Alvarez, E. (2019, November 9). 'He was dead when I got there': Teen's body found gunned down at elementary school. *WFAA-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wfaa.com/article/news/crime/teens-body-found-near-robert-l-thornton-elementary-school-in-dallas/287-22b265dd-da11-4165-98fe-3f495dae68e0
- Estep, B., & Honeycutt Spears, V. (2013, January 16). 12-year-old girl becomes third to die from shooting at Hazard college. *Lexington Herald Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/crime/article44397759.html
- Estep, T. (2014, May 7). On-campus shooting at Georgia Gwinnett College possibly a suicide attempt. *Gwinnett Daily Post*. Retrieved from

https://www.gwinnettdailypost.com/archive/on-campus-shooting-at-georgia-gwinnett-college-possibly-a-suicide/article_b3cb834d-440a-5c99-836c-53aca1ba00ee.html

Estrada, H. M. (2008, December 8). Shattuck assembly to remember teacher who shot himself.

Star Tribune: Newspaper of the Twin Cities (MN), p. 5B. Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12509EC86534B820

- Ethnic tensions start high school mayhem. (1990, May 3). *Ukiah Daily Journal*, p. 7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/1262320/?terms=freddy%2Btapia%2C
- Etters, K. (2019a, February 25). 'Senseless': teen banged on daycare door before he was gunned down; staff heard 14 shots. *Tallahassee Democrat*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/2019/02/25/tpd-investigating-shooting-old-bainbridge-road/2981047002/?fbclid=IwAR2CKZs8bA49TMUgIeiE7GETTFem5i9DdtVz8BnddOQGup4FWWzfUTyRnig
- Etters, K. (2019b, February 27). 'Too much tragedy': Teachers, friends at Godby mourn Cobi

 Mathis day after shooting. *Tallahassee Democrat*. Retrieved from

 https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/2019/02/27/teachers-friends-godby-mourn-cobi-mathis-day-after-teen-killed/2991023002/
- Etters, K. (2019c, March 2). Teens charged in shooting given bond. *Tallahassee Democrat*, p. 2A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/589289113/?terms=%22Cobi%20Mathis%22&match=1

- Eulalio Tordil, Maryland shooter who killed 3, sentenced to life in prison in Montgomery

 County. (2017, July 7). FOX 5 DC. Retrieved from

 https://www.fox5dc.com/news/eulalio-tordil-maryland-shooter-who-killed-3-sentenced-to-life-in-prison-in-montgomery-county
- Evans Scolforo, L. (2020, February 26). Teen who fired gun at York High football game gets more prison time for more gun crimes. *York Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://www.yorkdispatch.com/story/news/crime/2020/02/25/teen-who-fired-gun-york-high-football-game-gets-more-prison-time-more-gun-crimes/4856679002/
- Everett police say no arrest in Saturday's shooting-Mukilteo School District troubled. (2014, May 5). *My Everett News*. Retrieved from https://myeverettnews.com/2014/05/05/everett-police-say-victim-saturdays-shooting-15-year-old-boy/
- Everglades City man charged in shooting. (2015, May 28). *Naples Daily News*. Retrieved from http://archive.naplesnews.com/news/crime/everglades-city-man-charged-in-shooting-ep-1109639680-337933051.html
- Everytown for Gun Safety Support Fund. (2016). *Analysis of school shootings* [PDF file].

 Retrieved from https://everytownresearch.org/documents/2015/04/analysis-of-school-shootings.pdf
- Ex-boyfriend kills teacher, self in school parking lot. (1998, May 30). *Gazette, The*. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/550927537/?terms=Stranahan%2BHigh%2BSchool %2C Exclusive: Santana school shooter. (2001, October 10). *ABC News*. Retrieved from http://abcnews.go.com/Primetime/story?id=132072&page=1

Ex-high school student shot to death at school. (1993, May 28). Town Talk, The, p. D-4.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/218281711/?terms=Francis%2BT.%2BNicholls%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Ex-jail guard admits schoolhouse slaying. (1998, December 9). *Democrat and Chronicle*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/136385695/?terms=%22Juan%2BRoman%22

Extra security at high school after shooting. (1991, March 27). Asheville Citizen-Times, p. 2B.

Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/200149579/?terms=Garinger\%2BHigh\%2BSchool}{\%2C}$

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11BA626585FA3A48

Eyewitness Morning - 04:59:03. (2008, November 26). ABC - 13 KTRK (Houston, TX).

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/124B8B64A1C67430

Faculty member is fatally shot in Washington. (2001, May 18). *Statesman Journal (Salem, Oregon)*, p. 9C. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/201849553/?terms=%22Pacific%2BLutheran%2BUniversity%22%2C
- Fagan, K., & Van Derbeken, J. (2009, September 3). Student shot at Skyline College parking lot. *SF Gate*. Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/news/article/Student-shot-at-Skyline-College-parking-lot-3219600.php
- Faheem a year later. (2004, February 6). *Philadelphia Inquirer, The (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania)*, p. B1 & B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/199394195/?terms=%22Kennell%2BSpady%2C%2
- Fahrenthold, D. A. (2003, April 2). Shooting in D.C. school prompts lockdown. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2003/04/02/shooting-in-dc-school-prompts-lockdown/5498eb30-f7ab-4457-be83-4ea0b7c84e1d/
- Fainaru, S. (1998, October 19). A tragedy was preceded by many overlooked signals. *Boston Globe, The*, p. A1, A10 & A11. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/441992217/?terms=%2C%2Btragedy%2Bwas%2Bpreceded%2Bby%2Bmany%2Boverlooked%2Bsignals
- Fairfield man arrested after accidentally shooting himself on Vallejo college campus. (2018, August 29). Vallejo Times-Herald. Retrieved from https://www.timesheraldonline.com/2016/06/13/fairfield-man-arrested-after-accidentally-shooting-himself-on-vallejo-college-campus/amp/

- Fairfield man convicted of murdering college freshman. (2005, February 13).

 Tuscaloosanews.com. Retrieved from
 - https://www.tuscaloosanews.com/article/DA/20050213/News/606102634/TL
- Falgoust, N. (1999, November 18). Students and parents say safety policies failed at high school.

 *Galveston Daily News, The, p. A1 & A7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/13325920/
- Fambro, C. (2015, January 20). One shot in the buttock after Williamson High School basketball game. *Press-Register: Web Edition Articles (Mobile, AL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/152FE1319A697980
- Families of students shot at Marshall County High School sue district. (2019, January 23). *Wave 3 News*. Retrieved from https://www.wave3.com/2019/01/23/families-students-shot-marshall-county-high-school-sue-district/
- Family of boy who killed himself at school files lawsuit. (2015, October 7). WTXL ABC 27.

 Retrieved from https://www.wtxl.com/news/family-of-boy-who-killed-himself-at-school-files-lawsuit/article_4aa5e95e-0a46-5dc7-ac27-12eb6954fcbf.html
- Family of slain student suing Edward Waters College. (2004, June 17). *News4JAX*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2004/06/17/family-of-slain-student-suing-edward-waters-college/
- Family: Antigo shooting victim 'will recover.' (2016, April 25). FOX 11 News/The Associated Press. Retrieved from https://fox11online.com/news/state/antigo-students-back-to-school-after-prom-shooting

```
Fargen, J. (2010, September 19). Harvard: suicide on campus. Boston Herald (MA), p. 2.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1325AA0C53A98DD8">https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1325AA0C53A98DD8</a>
```

Farrell, B., & Jamieson, W. (1997, January 9). Gunplay at b'ball court. *Daily News*, p. 3C.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/476610889/?terms=Crown%2BHeights%2Bshootingg

Fatal shooting near high school to be considered. (2004, January 26). *Vicksburg Post, The*.

Retrieved from https://www.vicksburgpost.com/2004/01/26/fatal-shooting-near-high-school-to-be-considered/

Fate of Socastee teen Christian Helms comes to a close. (2011, August 10). *Columbia Examiner* (SC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1390E0E31D985AE0

Father charged in son's fatal shooting. (2000, October 10). *Albuquerque Journal*, p. C3.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/353653804/?terms=Santiago%2BGranger

Father not arguing with sons before shooting, witnesses say. (2006, September 4). *Charleston Gazette (WV)*, p. P4C. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/113FCAF0D4C43920

- Father pleads guilty to killing son outside school. (2004, December 24). *Southeast Missourian*. Retrieved from https://www.semissourian.com/story/152973.html
- Father shot to death picking up kids at school. (1997, November 15). Santa Cruz Sentinel, p. A
 12. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/90209517/?terms=Creekside%2BElementary%2BSc

 hool%2C
- Fear of gang violence leads to football forfeit. (1991, October 31). *Billings Gazette, The*, p. 4-D.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/412560945/?terms=Dorsey%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 B%2C
- Features. (2008, November 5). *Daily Breeze (Torrance, CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12445D2363B5CCC8
- Features. (2010, May 19). *Daily Breeze (Torrance, CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12FCEEF620768FE8
- Federal Bureau of Investigation. (1999). *The School Shooter: A Threat Assessment Perspective*[PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www.fbi.gov/file-repository/stats-services-publications-school-shooter-school-shooter/view
- Federal Bureau of Investigation. (2019, April). *Active Shooter Incidents in the United States from* 2000-2018 [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www.fbi.gov/file-repository/active-shooter-incidents-2000-2018.pdf/view

- Fein, R.A., Vossekuil, B., Pollack, W.S., Borum, R., Modzeleski, W., & Reddy, M. (2002, May). Threat assessment in schools: a guide to managing threatening situations and to creating safe school climates [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://dps.mn.gov/divisions/hsem/mn-school-safety-center/Documents/threat%20assessment%20in%20schools.pdf
- Feis, A. (2018, December 13). Dennis Middle School student dead after he shoots himself in Richmond, Indiana. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2018/12/13/dennis-middle-school-student-dead-after-he-shoots-self-in-richmond-indiana/
- Feldman, S. (2013, November 22). Mines professor apparently commits suicide on campus.

 Rapid City Journal. Retrieved from https://rapidcityjournal.com/news/mines-professor-apparently-commits-suicide-on-campus/article_b75ce434-91b1-58df-b204-5bbe02cbd384.html
- Fender, J. (2011, October 5). Deer Creek Middle School shooter found not guilty by reason of insanity. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2011/10/05/deer-creek-middle-school-shooter-found-not-guilty-by-reason-of-insanity/
- Fenner, A. E., & Claffey, M. (1997, January 10). Brothers held in HS shooting. *Daily News*, p.

 19. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/476768763/?terms=Crown%2BHeights%2Bshootin

- Fenner, D. (1994, May 22). Guidance on AIDS urged at meeting. *Billings Gazette, The*, p. 1C.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/410517301/?terms=James%2BOsmanson%2C
- Ferguson, A. S. (2005, July 14). Questions surround Asbury Park shooting. Asbury Park Press (Asbury Park, New Jersey), p. B1 & B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/145033552/?terms=Bangs%2BAvenue%2BElement https://www.newspapers.com/image/145033552/?terms=Bangs%2BAvenue%2BElement
- Ferguson, J. W. (2019, May 10). Police upgrade shooting charges against police cadet. *Daily News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.galvnews.com/news/police/free/article_6ca90fee-eaf6-55d5-a233-7281831e00cc.html
- Ferkenhoff, E., & Quintanilla, R. (1999, February 18). School slaying linked to gang rivalry.

 Chicago Tribune, p. Section 2-1 & 6. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/168877247/?terms=Rickey%2BQuezada
- Fern, M. E., & Mooar, B. (1998, January 15). Youth held in slaying of girl. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1998/01/15/youth-held-in-slaying-of-girl-16/4cd521ad-4d21-4578-a42c-62d718905fb8/
- Fernandes, L., & Chu, H. (1992, February 29). Gunfire hits 2 students at junior high in Van

 Nuys. Los Angeles Times, p. B14. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/177460380/?terms=Robert%2BFulton%2BJunior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Fernandez, B. S. & Roth, J. C. (2018, May 2). *Perspectives on School Crisis Response*. New York: Routledge.

- Fernandez, D. (2018, June 21). Woman arrested, 1 injured after shooting at Skyline H.S. track.

 WFAA-TV. Retrieved from https://www.wfaa.com/article/news/woman-arrested-1-

 injured-after-shooting-at-skyline-hs-track/287-566496674
- Fernandez, L. (2011, May 12). SJSU shooting: Three who died are identified. *Mercury News*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.mercurynews.com/2011/05/12/sjsu-shooting-three-who-died-are-identified/
- Ferral, K. (2012, May 30). School shooting suspect denied bail Cherfaoui had vowed to kill wife, motion says. *News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13F1A546E306ACC0
- Field, C. (2016, May 28). 2 more teens charged shooting at Southside High School. WYFF News

 4. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.wyff4.com/article/2-more-teens-charged-shooting-at-southside-high-school/7022388#:~:text=makes%20controversial%20claim-nthe%20wounded%20boy%20and%2017%2Dyear%2Dold%20Braylin%20D',name%20is%20not%20being%20released.
- Field, C. (2016, October 24). Boy, 6, dies after shooting at Townville Elementary; 2 injured; teen in custody. *WYFF-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wyff4.com/article/boy-6-dies-after-shooting-at-townville-elementary-2-injured-teen-in-custody/7147343
- Fifth-grader shoots self accidentally. (2004, February 4). *Victoria Advocate (Victoria, Texas)*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/433129673/?terms=Youens%2BElementary%2BSc hool

- Fight between Hugo parents lead to stadium shooting, police say. (2000, April 5). *News On 6*.

 Retrieved from https://www.newson6.com/story/7672098/fight-between-hugo-parents-lead-to-stadium-shooting-police-say
- Fight leads to fatal shooting at Fairfield school. (2010, October 12). *KPIX 5*. Retrieved from https://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2010/10/12/fight-leads-to-fatal-shooting-at-fairfield-school/
- Fight, then unrelated shooting at Del. high school, DE. (2009, January 9). Associated Press News Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414D215B34876B8
- Filas, L. (2019, June 12). Two charged in shooting near Menta Academy in Waukegan. *Daily Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.dailyherald.com/news/20190612/two-charged-in-shooting-near-menta-academy-in-waukegan
- Filby, M. (2017, March 15). Central State adds police patrols Shooting, robbery, assault prompted campus lockdown on Monday at community college. *Dayton Daily News* (*OH*), p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16323F1E95E5E560
- Filosa, G. (2005, June 22). 6 youths to serve prison stints 90 days is maximum in school gunfire case. *Times-Picayune, The (New Orleans, LA)*, p. 01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10AEB73170E0149F

- Findell, E. (2012, December 16). Boy adapting to paralysis 1 year after shooting. *Associated Press State Wire: Texas (TX)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1432E986388471E0
- Finger, S. (2015, August 10). Man, woman arrested in death of Wichita State student in dorm parking lot. *Wichita Eagle, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansas.com/news/local/crime/article30610167.html
- Finkel, G. E. (1993, December 3). Police search for gun used in Wauwatosa school shooting.

 Green Bay Press-Gazette, p. B-1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/189953944/?terms=Wauwatosa%2BWest%2BHigh

 %2BSchool%2C
- Fire damages unpopular liquor store. (1993, July 6). *Press-Tribune, The*, p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/384229473/?terms=Fred%2BLawson
- Fischer, C. (2019, February 1). 17-year-old Mikael Neciosup shot victim while selling marijuana to him, deputies say. *ABC 13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/17-year-old-arrested-in-connection-to-atascocita-hs-shooting/5115994/
- Fischer, J., & Guido, M. (1994, January 29). A prisoner in her own home shooting shatters

 Gardner District. *Mercury News, The*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB71C71549927A7
- Fischer, K. (2000, January 20). A school's worst fears realized. *Tampa Bay Times*, p. 1.

 Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/318242107/?terms=Ridgewood\%2BHigh\%2BSchoo}\\ \underline{1\%2C}$

Fischer, K. (2003, April 18). Questions linger after girl's suicide at school - Campus shocked that 12-year-old shot herself in Greenhill bathroom. *Dallas Morning News, The* (TX), p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FA886108CDDBA35

- Fisher, J. (2018, August 25). Triple shooting at Florida high school football game leaves one dead and two injured. *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/ny-news-triple-shooting-high-school-football-game-florida-20180824-story.html
- Fittes, E. K. (2018, November 12). In court, the Noblesville shooter was quiet. In his video, he calmly pressed a gun to his cheek. *IndyStar*. Retrieved from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/local/hamilton-county/education/2018/11/12/noblesville-west-middle-school-shooting-video-suspect-chilling-court-quiet/1928846002/
- Fitzsimmons, E. G. (2007, March 23). 2 students shot near school. *Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois)*, p. 2-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/232486983/?terms=%22Chicago%2BVocational%2
 2%2C
- Fleming, M. (1996, October 18). Anguish touches parents at home, too. *Indianapolis Star, The*, p. A6. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/106428747/?terms=Jarrod%2BAllen%2BEskew%2}{\underline{C}}$
- Fleshler, D., & Valys, P. (2018, March 7). Named for the first time: All 17 who survived Nikolas Cruz's bullets. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting-broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting-broward-list-20180307-story.html
- Fleshler, D., Chokey, A., Huriash, L. J., & Trischitta, L. (2018, February 15). A Horrific Day.

 Sun Sentinel, p. 1A & 9A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/392406586/?terms=%22A%20Horrific%20Day%22

 &match=1
- Flinn, J. (1992, May 14). 'Bullied' boy, 14, shoots 2 in Napa school. *San Francisco Examiner*, *The*, p. A-1 & A-12. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/462021996/?terms=Silverado%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Florida Department of Education (2018, June 8). *Memorandum: Educational Facilities Security Grant Senate Bill 7026* [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.fldoe.org/core/fileparse.php/18612/urlt/EdFacilitiesSecurityGrant-SenBill7026.pdf
- Florida Department of Education. (n.d.a). 2018-19 District Educational Facilities Security Grant

 Allocation [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.fldoe.org/core/fileparse.php/18612/urlt/1819EdFacilities-SecurityGrant.pdf

- Florida Department of Education. (n.d.b). 2019-20 School Hardening Grant Allocation [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www.fldoe.org/core/fileparse.php/18612/urlt/1920SchoolHardening.pdf
- Flynn, T. (2001, September 13). Woman shot outside school as it lets out. *Cincinnati Enquirer, The*, p. C1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/102592315/?terms=Marjorie%2BMcElfresh
- Foody, K. (2019, May 7). 1 dead, 8 hurt in Colorado school shooting, 2 in custody. SF Gate.

 Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/news/education/article/Sheriff-says-shots-fired-at-school-in-suburban-13826506.php
- Foody, K., & Banda, P. S. (2019, May 8). Here's what we know about the STEM School

 Highlands Ranch shooting. *Boston.com*. Retrieved from

 https://www.boston.com/news/national-news/2019/05/08/stem-school-highlands-ranch-shooting-colorado
- Football game stained by teen shooting. (2013, August 28). *Lee County Courier, The*. Retrieved from http://www.leecountycourier.net/news/football-game-stained-by-teen-shooting/article_b23368fb-2d35-51c6-9bba-abace7bf4adb.html
- Football. (2002, January 27). *Detroit Free Press*, p. 2D. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/361664017/?terms=Ricardo%2BBattle%2C
- Ford, B. (2009, May 22). Harlem man arrested in murder at Harvard is son of retired NYPD cop.

 Daily News. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/crime/harlem-man-arrested-murder-harvard-son-retired-nypd-article-1.410465
- Ford, D. (2016, February 29). 4 students injured in Ohio school shooting. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2016/02/29/us/ohio-school-incident/index.html

- Ford, D., & Payne, Ed. (2015, October 2). Oregon shooting: Gunman dead after college rampage. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2015/10/01/us/oregon-college-shooting/index.html
- Ford, H. (2019, October 15). 'It is that system that is at fault' | AUC shooting suspect was already on bond for two previous shootings, was not supposed to have gun. *11 Alive*. Retrieved from https://www.11alive.com/article/news/crime/auc-shooting-suspect-out-bond-accused-of-previous-shootings/85-42bf37da-8ea3-412b-b88e-07af74b2a43f
- Ford, J. (2019). Westside School Shooting. *Encyclopedia of Arkansas*. Retrieved from https://encyclopediaofarkansas.net/entries/westside-school-shooting-3717/
- Ford, W. (2019, October 21). UGA student charged over shooting mishap on campus. *Athens Banner-Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.onlineathens.com/news/20191021/uga-student-charged-over-shooting-mishap-on-campus
- Foreman, L. (2017, February 8). Cops: Double shooting on Georgia State's campus started with drug deal. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/cops-double-shooting-georgia-state-campus-started-with-drug-deal/dSWKBoLlC5K6KGOXn0ySQN/
- Foreman, L., & Spink, J. (2018, December 12, 2018). Officer shoots man trying to get into Atlanta school with BB gun. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/just-gbi-investigating-shooting-near-atlanta-school/Gz6GcyoBsoIgPnGCL3pARJ/
- Foreman, L., Spink, J., & Stevens, A. (2017, August 17). Veteran Lithia Springs High teacher shoots self at school; classes canceled. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from

- https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/veteran-lithia-springs-high-teacher-shoots-self-school-classes-canceled/ySkZFldVAcQEqaXTYrihbK/
- Former custodian shoots self at school. (2007, March 9). *Leaf-Chronicle, The (Clarksville, Tennessee)*, p. A10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/295058121/?terms=%22Robert%2BA.%2BLee%22
- Former janitor shoots self at East Ridge High School. (2007, March 8). *Chattanoogan*, The.

 Retrieved from https://www.chattanoogan.com/2007/3/8/103199/Former-Janitor-Shoots-Self-At-East.aspx
- Former janitor whose gun went off at St. Josaphat School sentenced. (2019, September 14). FOX 6 Now Milwaukee. Retrieved from https://www.fox6now.com/news/former-janitor-whose-gun-went-off-at-st-josaphat-school-sentenced
- Former N.C. State student pleads guilty in gazebo shooting. (2009, March 9). WRAL.com.

 Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/news/local/story/4260505/
- Former Palacios coach charged in shooting. (2002, February 7). *Victoria Advocate, The (TX)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0F76520A6D035242
- Former student files suit against Talladega College. (2014, May 25). *Daily Home, The*(Talladega, AL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/163E909D29E7E7C0

- Former student is shot in SUNY dorm. (2002, February 26). *New York Times*, p. B6.Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2002/02/26/nyregion/former-student-is-shot-in-suny-dorm.html
- Former VHS student shot dead. (2003, September 11). *Vicksburg Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.vicksburgpost.com/2003/09/11/former-vhs-student-shot-dead/
- Former VSU student sentenced for killing Petersburg man. (2013, September 12). *Progress-Index, The*. Retrieved from https://www.progress-index.com/article/20130912/NEWS/309129888
- Forney, T. (2012, November 12). Boy charged in fatal school bus shooting waives right to appear in court. WPLG Local 10. Retrieved from https://www.local10.com/news/boy-charged-in-fatal-school-bus-shooting-waives-right-to-appear-in-court
- Forster, J. (1993, September 18). Victim shouted, 'help me!' after being shot on field, p. 1A.

 **Billings Gazette, The.* Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/412019144/
- Fort Riley teen charged with attempted murder in shooting. (1993, September 4). *Salina Journal*, *The*, p. 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/1006387/?terms=Junction%2BCity%2BHigh%2BSc hool%2C
- Fort Worth Police: shooting at high school football game was gang related. (2016, October 7).

 FOX 4 KDFW. Retrieved from https://www.fox4news.com/news/fort-worth-police-shooting-at-high-school-football-game-was-gang-related
- Fortin, J., & Smith, M. (2018, March 3). Central Michigan University gunman was acting oddly before shooting, police say. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/03/us/central-michigan-shooting.html

- Foster, M. (2003, April 15). 4 students shot, 1 killed at N.O. high school. *Times, The*, p. 5A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/220871752/?terms=Fair%2BPark%2BHigh%2BSch
 ool%2C
- Foul play not suspected. (2009, January 1). *Daily Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma)*,

 p. 12A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/451537387/?terms=%22Kennedy%2BElementary%2BSchool%22%2C
- Four arrested in high school shootings. (1992, October 1). *Press Tribune, The*, p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/384151217/?terms=Hiram%2BJohnson%2BHigh%2BSchool%2Band%2BTuan%2BDo%2C%2Bbinh%2Btran
- Four Bethune-Cookman students shot ay house party near university. (2015, April 3). *Daytona Times*. Retrieved from https://daytonatimes.com/2015/04/03/four-bethune-cookman-students-shot-at-house-party-near-university/
- Four Kinston High School students charged in hazing incident, BB gun shooting. (2015, January 16). WRAL NEWS in NC. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/four-kinston-high-school-students-charged-in-hazing-incident-bb-gun-shooting/14361524/
- Four suspects sought after N.C. university shooting. (2013, Norvember 4, 2013). *Charleston Daily Mail (WV)*, p. P8B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/149E590A29DC9D20

- Fourth arrest made in Cawood parking lot shooting. (2019, January 3). *Harlan Enterprise*.

 Retrieved from https://www.harlanenterprise.net/2019/01/03/fourth-arrest-made-in-cawood-parking-lot-shooting/
- Fourth-grader shot to death. (2002, November 8). *Tyrone Daily Herald*, p. 12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/25576666/?terms=Jaswinder%2BP.%2BSingh%2C
- Fox 17 Morning News 04:59:01. (2008, November 18). FOX 17 WZTV (Nashville, TN).

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1248E9C3770845A8
- Fox 17 Morning News 05:00:22. (2012, February 22). FOX 17 WZTV (Nashville, TN).

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13D1751C0D753C78
- Fox, B. (2001, March 24). School shooter referred to Columbine, says classmate. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2001/03/24/school-shooter-referred-to-columbine-says-classmate/727f7796-e5d8-4c86-818e-73fabb7c943d/?utm_term=.af91bf538265
- Fox, S., & Risling, G. (2000, May 5). In wake of shootings, girls softball league relocates again.

 Los Angeles Times, p. B1 & B8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/161312029/
- Fraley, M. (2011, January 5). Antioch gang member sentenced to life in prison for Deer Valley High shooting. *Mercury News, The*. Retrieved from

- https://www.mercurynews.com/2011/01/05/antioch-gang-member-sentenced-to-life-in-prison-for-deer-valley-high-shooting/
- Fraley, M. (2015, December 6). Union City: reputed gang members sentenced for killing boy, 14, over racial tensions. *Alameda Times-Star (CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/159BDD151D3E2138
- Francheschina, P., & Melsek, L. (1994, February 9). Gunman suffered hard times. *News-Press*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/216612656/
- Frank, J. (2003, July 29). Metro briefs. *Charlotte Observer, The (NC)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from NewsBank: America's News Historical and Current:

 https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AMNEWS&docref=news/0FC9DAB4B39CA4EB
- Franklin, D. (2014, October 20). Officials investigating shooting at an Oklahoma university. *KFOR*. Retrieved from https://kfor.com/news/officials-investigating-shooting-at-an-oklahoma-university/
- Franklin, J. (2019, October 24). Double shooting suspect charged with attempted murder.

 **Gramblinite*, The*. Retrieved from

 http://www.thegramblinite.com/news/view.php/1039451/Double-shooting-suspectcharged-with-att
- Franzman, D. (2016, September 9). Updated: Jefferson students and parents deal with aftermath of suicide attempt. *KCRG-TV9*. Retrieved from https://www.kcrg.com/content/news/updated-jefferson-students-and-parents-deal-with-aftermath-of-suicide-attempt-392876911.html

- Frazar, F. (2015, April 17). SHS on lockdown following shooting Friday morning. *Seguin Gazette, The.* Retrieved from http://seguingazette.com/alert/article_a73c02fa-e521-11e4-bf0f-cbe95bfffdc8.html
- Frazier, L. (1996, January 7). After shooting, parents force changes at Oxon High. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1996/01/07/after-shooting-parents-force-changes-at-oxon-hill-high/375a84f1-6115-4a95-8f3e-e6b2972bb797/
- Freedman, D. (2002, February 8). 3 teens are shot outside school. *Chicago Tribune*, p. 4.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/390018705/?terms=Roosevelt%2BHigh%2BSchool
 %2C
- Freeman Jr., V. (2018, October 8). Basketball coach shot during fight at Varina High School over the weekend. *CBS* 6 *WTVR* (*Richmond*, *VA*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16EF2066B3956608
- Freeman, A. (2017, September 28). Man shot near Lexington middle school. *ABC 36 Lexington / WTVQ-DT*. Retrieved from https://www.wtvq.com/2017/09/28/man-shot-near-lexington-middle-school/
- Freeman, M. (2017a, September 18). Guilty plea expected from accused shooter in FAU student slaying. South Florida Sun Sentinel. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/palm-beach/fl-pn-fau-student-murder-case-update-20170914-story.html

- Freeman, M. (2017b, September 20). Shooter in FAU student off-campus slaying gets 48 years after pleading guilty. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/palm-beach/fl-pn-fau-student-murder-case-plea-20170920-story.html
- Freeman, M. (2017c, December 12). 25-year-old sentenced in FAU student off-campus slaying.

 South Florida Sun Sentinel. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/palm-beach/fl-pn-fau-student-murder-case-sentencings-20171212-story.html
- Fresno police to investigate daytime shooting. (2005, October 29). *Tulare Advance-Register*(*Tulare, California*), p. 2C. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/277395492/?terms=Birney%2BElementary%2BSch
 ool%2C
- Fresno residents concerned with gang violence. (2005, November 3). Visalia Times-Delta (Visalia, California), p. 2C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284992541/?terms=Birney%2BElementary%2BSch ool%2C
- Fretwell, S. Flach, T., & Monk, J. (2015, March 12). USC professor's ex-wife shot him in murder-suicide (+video). *State, The*. Retrieved from https://www.thestate.com/news/local/article13948286.html
- Fried, J. P. (1993, September 8). Youth receives maximum prison term in 2 students' killings.

 *New York Times, The. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1993/09/08/nyregion/youth-receives-maximum-prison-term-in-2-students-killings.html

- Friedman, M., & Adebowale, T. (2018, May 21). These are the names and faces of all those killed in school shootings this year. *Good Housekeeping*. Retrieved from https://www.goodhousekeeping.com/life/news/a47920/school-shootings-2018-victims/
- Friends, family remember victim of college shooting. (1996, September 23). *Sentinel, The*(Carlisle, Pennsylvania), p. A2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/346025609/?terms=Melanie%2BSpalla%2C
- Friends, parents stunned by deadly school bus shooting. (2012, November 2). *CBS4 News Miami*. Retrieved from https://miami.cbslocal.com/2012/11/20/friends-parents-stunned-by-deadly-school-bus-shooting/
- From the files Oct. 15, 2016. (2016, October 15). Sentinel Source. Retrieved from https://www.sentinelsource.com/news/local/from-the-files-oct/article_9e9f4e93-7810-5896-aa30-ce17d05e8a68.html
- Frontline: the killer at Thurston High. (1998, May 20-21). *PBS*. Retrieved from https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/kinkel/kip/cron.html
- Frost, S. (2008, November 2). A lot of fear. *Trentonian, The (Trenton, NJ)*, p. 3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12435D5C191BB048
- Fry, H., Gerber, M., Queally, J., Mejia, B., Winton, R., Parvini, S., & Shalby, C. (2019, November 19). Santa Clarita shooting: Santa Clarita shooting: 2 teens killed; attack came on suspect's birthday, officials say. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-11-14/shooting-reported-at-saugus-high-school-in-santa-clarita-police-searching-for-teen-suspect

- Fry, S. (2012, January 19). Topeka murder trial scheduled. *Topeka Capital-Journal, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cjonline.com/article/20120119/NEWS/301199719
- Fry, S. (2013, March 22). Second shooter pleads guilty in killing at Topeka West campus.

 *Topeka Capital-Journal, The (KS). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/145371D22C273CE8
- Frye, G. E. (2003, March 26). Northeast High School begins healing process. *Franklin County Times*. Retrieved from https://franklincountytimes.com/2003/03/26/northeast-high-school-begins-healing-process/
- Fuetsch, M. (1990, May 13). Latest ideas for school cuts touch off uproar. *Los Angeles Times*, p.

 J3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/175391261/?terms=%22Compton%2BHigh%2BSch

 ool%22
- Full investigation promised after Montgomery school shooting. (2019, February 26). WSFA 12

 News. Retrieved from https://www.wsfa.com/2019/02/26/student-shot-montgomerys-lee-high-school/
- Fuller, L. (2019, August 1). Sheriff: all OK after school employee grazed by bullet near Maple

 Grove Elementary. WPSD Local 6. Retrieved from

 https://www.wpsdlocal6.com/archive/sheriff-all-ok-after-school-employee-grazed-by-bullet-near-maple-grove-elementary/article_eeaacc8a-bf8a-5da8-8b37-c5a47c8e1531.html
- Fullerton, F., & Jump, L. (1992, December 16). 'It was a message, "I need help."' *Press and Sun-Bulletini*, p. 1B & 3B. Retrieved from

 $\underline{\text{https://www.newspapers.com/image/257172973/?terms=Walton\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2}}\\ \underline{C}$

Funeral today for students, father State Police still mum on possible motive in murder-suicide.

(2006, September 7). *Charleston Daily Mail (WV)*, p. P9A. Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-com.e

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11408A63AF7C8E20

- Funk, L. K. (1994, March 17). Judge rejects suit against teen killer's mom. *Morning Call, The*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/276695292/?terms=Jason%2BMichael%2BSmith%2BSmith%2C">https://www.newspapers.com/image/276695292/?terms=Jason%2BMichael%2BSmith%
- Fuoco, M. A., & McKinnon, J. (2006, September 20). 2 charged, 1 sought in campus shootings.

 *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania), p. A-1 & A-5. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/96577674/
- Futch, C. (2001, September 15). Man arrested in Grambling shooting. *News-Star*, *The (Monroe, Louisiana)*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/226394927/
- Ga. student commits suicide. (1999, August 26). *Greenville News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/194715727/?terms=Jasper%2BCounty%2BHigh%2
 BSchool%2C
- Gaines, D. E. (2015a, May 13). New details of Frederick High shooting listed in court records.

 *Frederick News-Post, The (MD). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/155530996A1E2290

- Gaines, D. E. (2015b, May 13). Tests link gun used in Frederick High shooting to other reports of shots fired. *Frederick News-Post, The (MD)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1567FA63D157FCB8
- Gajanan, M., Brait, E., & Gani, A. (2015, October 2). Oregon college shooting survivors recount day of tragedy and bravery. *Guardian, The.* Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/oct/02/oregon-college-shooting-survivors-recount-tragic-day
- Galer, K. (2016, May 4). Pueblo teacher hurt in drive-by shooting at school; suspect ID'd. *KKTV*11 News. Retrieved from https://www.kktv.com/content/news/PD-East-High-School-Staff-Hurt-In-Drive-By-Shooting-Near-School-378173411.html
- Gallia County man shoots wife, self. (2000, September 6). *Chillicothe Gazette*, p. 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/292620446/?terms=Bidwell%2BPorter%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C
- Gallo, A. (2017, December 11). ESU students stunned by campus shooting. WNEP-TV.

 Retrieved from https://www.wnep.com/article/news/local/monroe-county/esu-students-stunned-by-campus-shooting/523-2a884605-fa19-47fb-83d7-8ad215e4a0b6
- Gallop, J. D. (2004, July 3). Leads elusive in slaying. *Florida Today (Cocoa, Florida)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from

- Galnor, M. (2003, December 30). Shootings kill 2 people in 2 days Man, woman die in unrelated violence; no arrests made in either case, police say. *Florida Times-Union, The*(*Jacksonville, FL*), p. B-1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FFE89456F37ECA6
- Gambacorta, D. (2007, October 2). 'We'll never be the same' year after Amish killings, grace, questions. *Philadelphia Daily News (PA)*, p. 03. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11C082C0D16C7300
- Gambardello, J. A., & Clark, V. (2007, January 19). Teen is shot at school; gang turf war blamed. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania)*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/199296626/
- Gamble, F. (2017, November 14). Texarkana College expects no policy change in wake of shooting. *KSLA News 12*. Retrieved from https://www.ksla.com/story/36834871/texarkana-college-expects-no-policy-change-in-wake-of-shooting/
- Gamble, R. (2014, January 28). Hawaii school shooting: Teen shot by police at Roosevelt High School in Hawaii. *Spokane Examiner (WA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14BA2FCB2EBD5CD0
- Gambrell, J. (2008, February 29). Ark. student recovers following shooting. *Star-Democrat, The* (*Easton, Maryland*), p. A3. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/115965993/?terms=University%2Bof%2BArkansas %2C
- Gambrell, J. (2008, October 29). Four charged in Ark. college shooting that killed two. *Times, The (Shreveport, Louisiana)*, p. 11A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/218885900/?terms=%22Kelcey%2BPerry%22%2C
- Gandy, S. (2007, April 11). 2 wounded in Chicago classroom shooting. *KUSA-TV 9News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.9news.com/article/news/2-wounded-in-chicago-classroom-shooting/73-343915790
- Gang member convicted in slaying of student. (2006, March 9). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/2006/mar/09/local/me-briefs9.4
- Gang member gets 35 years for 2010 shooting at Aurora high school. (2012, November 5).

 Denver Post, The. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2012/11/05/gang-member-gets-35-years-for-2010-shooting-at-aurora-high-school/
- Gang shooting. (2009, July 23). Wisconsin State Journal (Madison, Wisconsin), p. A10.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/407845430/?terms=Texas%2BSouthern%2BUniversity%2C
- Gangloff, M., & Valencia, J. (2011, December 9). Motive in Virginia Tech police shooting still a mystery. *Roanoke Times, The.* Retrieved from https://roanoke.com/archive/motive-in-virginia-tech-police-shooting-still-a-mystery/article_0fd95476-d59b-5840-896d-2ade7950cbbf.html

- Gannon, R. (2019, March 2). Man charged after firing shots at police outside Mission elementary school. *FOX 4 News*. Retrieved from https://fox4kc.com/news/man-charged-after-firing-shots-at-police-outside-mission-elementary-school/
- Garcia, U. J. (2018, January 9). Boy found dead in elementary school bathroom in southern

 Arizona. Azcentral. Retrieved from

 https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona/2018/01/09/cochise-county-sheriffs-office-says-elementary-school-lockdown-sierra-vista/1017091001/
- Garcia-Roberts, G. (2009, December 10). At Florida Memorial University, surviving assaults is part of the curriculum. *Miami New Times*. Retrieved from http://miaminewtimes.com/news/at-florida-memorial-university-surviving-assaults-is-part-of-the-curriculum-6378935
- Gardinier, B. (2007, November 2). Legal doorway closes for Columbia gunman Judges say high school shooter gave up right of appeal in plea deal. *Times Union, The (Albany, NY)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11CAEC7CF42722A0
- Gardner, S., & Phan, K. (2012, December 14). Connecticut horror revives trauma of Armin Jahr shooting. *Kitsap Sun (Bremerton, WA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14331438CC081BD0
- Gargis, J. (2014, October 11). One suspect in football game shooting in south Fulton turns himself in. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.ajc.com/news/one-suspect-football-game-shooting-south-fulton-turns-himself/Wc2o9QVoGFxESrI3oKN3zN/$
- Garner, M. K. (2014, May 8). Drug feud tied to shootings 2nd Paine College student injured.
 Sheriff cites 'bad blood' between suspect, victim. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The (GA),*p. B3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14DACD19341EF0F8
- Garner, M. K., Suggs, E., Rankin, B., Morris, M., & Perry, J. (2012, August 10). Fatal shooting of Spelman student exposes campus safety concerns. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/local/fatal-shooting-spelman-student-exposes-campus-safety-concerns/ti1NQWfVKwejNXXuzUjmCI/
- Garretson, P. (2004, April 5). Student shot at FDU dance; 3 men stabbed in brawl. Daily Record (Morristown, New Jersey), p. A1 & A7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/255832733/
- Garrett, A. (2018, November 10). Man wounded in accidental shooting at UA dorm. *Akron Beacon Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.ohio.com/news/20181110/man-wounded-in-accidental-shooting-at-ua-dorm
- Garvey, M. (2006, February 4). Boy, 10, shot on Compton school bus. Los Angeles Times, The

 (Los Angeles, California), p. B1& B11. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/192748872/?terms=%22Longfellow%2BElementary%22
- Garvin, K. (2015, August 27). Suspect charged in shooting on Texas Southern University campus. *Click 2 Houston*. Retrieved from

- https://www.click2houston.com/news/texas/suspect-charged-in-shooting-on-texas-southern-university-campus_20151123152906144
- Gary man shot outside high school graduation. (2006, June 8). *Journal and Courier (Lafayette, Indiana)*, p. B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/264651625/?terms=%22William%2BA.%2BWirt%2BHigh%22%2C
- Gary mayor bans nighttime football. (1997, October 12). *Kokomo Tribune, The*, p. B8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/2786990/?terms=Gustavo%2BMcQuay
- Gary teenager sentenced to 57 years for murder of Lew Wallace student. (2002, July 26). *Times, The*, p. B8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/304599576/?terms=Donald%2BRay%2BBurt%2C %2BJr
- Gash, M. (2006, September 30). Wisconsin principal dies after school shooting. *USA Today*.

 Retrieved from http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/nation/2006-09-29-principal-shot_x.htm
- Gater, C. (2015, September 24). JSU student robbed, shot on campus. *Clarion Ledger*. Retrieved from https://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/local/2015/09/24/jsu-student-robbed-shot-campus/72757536/
- Gater, H. (2018, March 7). Jackson State student shot in leg at Dixon Hall. *Clarion Ledger*.

 Retrieved from https://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/local/2018/03/07/jackson-state-student-shot-leg-dixon-hall/404430002/
- Gattis, P. (2012, March 6). Alabama A&M police seeking tips in weekend shooting. *Huntsville Times, The (AL)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13D5FFACD4B29D50
- GBI investigating fatal SSU shooting. (2013, September 21). WTOC11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/23492020/gbi-looking-into-ssu-campus-shooting-that-claimed-mans-life/
- GBI probing fatal shooting at Savannah State. (2013, September 22). Associated Press State

 Wire: Georgia (GA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/148FC1DE259E2850
- Geiger, D. (2019, December 3). Man fatally shoots wife in front of her children before killing himself, cops say. *Oxygen*. Retrieved from https://www.oxygen.com/crime-news/keland-hill-killed-estranged-wife-tiffany-hill-in-front-of-kids-before-committing
- Gentry, M. (2001, October 13). \$12,000 reward sparks few leads in fatal shooting spree. *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. H3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/398238399/
- George, M. (1994, September 8). Teacher offers apology, receives life in prison. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/97390850/?terms=Stephen%2BLeith%2C
- George, M., Trimer-Hartley, M., & Adams, D. (1993, December 18). Chelsea mourns school leader; suspect charged. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 1A & 10A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/97637471/
- Georgia Bureau of Investigation. (2019, May 8). *Arrest made in Savannah State University shooting incident in Chatham County*. Retrieved from https://gbi.georgia.gov/press-

- <u>releases/2019-05-08/arrest-made-savannah-state-university-shooting-incident-chatham-county</u>
- Georgia Gwinnett College confirms shooting on campus. (2014, May 8). WSB-TV 2 Atlanta.

 Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/georgia-gwinnett-college-secured-after-threat/138104898/
- Georgia State University security guard accidentally shoots himself in science center. (2019, June 5). Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ajc.com/news/breaking-news/just-georgia-state-university-security-guard-accidentally-shoots-himself-science-center/ldDNN0KoDPd1GHoT6ImDSL/?fbclid=IwAR1iv7jpdrOUPoTZsqN7dIz3GXDp1gIxTrt2UdNW_ooBx5nIsq5HZEWt79o
- Georgiou, M. (2018, June 24). Update: 2 juveniles shot in Missoula, suspect at large. *NBC Montana*. Retrieved from https://nbcmontana.com/news/local/police-respond-to-possible-missoula-shooting
- Geranios, N. K. (2017a, April 14). Barry Loukaitis, Moses Lake school shooter, breaks silence with apology. *Seattle Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/barry-loukaitis-moses-lake-school-shooter-apologizes-in-1st-remarks/
- Geranios, N. K. (2017b, September 14). Victim told suspect in Washington school shooting: I knew you would 'shoot up the school.' *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-washington-school-shooting-20170914-story.html
- Geron, T. (2007, March 7). Student shot in Compton. *Long Beach Press Telegram*. Retrieved from https://www.presstelegram.com/2007/03/07/student-shot-in-compton/

- Gerrety, J., & Rahner, M. (1996, October 17). Shooter lived, played hard. *Journal and Courier*,
 p. B1. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/265151290/?terms=Purdue%2BUniversity%2C
- Gettleman, J., & Simon, S. (2002, January 17). Dean, professor and student killed at law school in Va. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-jan-17-mn-23244-story.html
- Gewertz, C. (2004, November 30). Teenagers shot outside Philadelphia high school. *Education Week*. Retrieved from https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2004/12/01/14briefs-1.h24.html
- GHS student faces adult status hearing. (1992, March 5). *Index-Journal, The*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/69815372/
- Gibb, T. (2002a, June 25). How a much-admired teacher ended up in jail. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, p. A1 & A16. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/91090411/
- Gibb, T. (2002b, September 14). Bond reduced for two in Marion Center school shooting. *Post-Gazette.com*. Retrieved from http://old.post-gazette.com/localnews/20020914marionreg7p7.asp
- Gibb, T. (2002c, December 5). Shooting suspect vowed revenge. *Pittsburg Post-Gazette*, p. D-8.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/90164314/?terms=sam+erwin
- Gibb, T. (2003, May 14). Teen kills himself at Cambria County high school. *Post-Gazette.com*.

 Retrieved from http://old.post-gazette.com/localnews/20030514suicide0514p5.asp
- Gibbons, T. J., Jr. (1996, October 4). Police hunt for suspect in 2 killings. *Philadelphia Inquirer*, *The*, p. B2. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/179555392/?terms=Steven%2BBoyd%2C%2BPenn sylvania%2C
- Gilbert, A. (2019, May 8). Suspect in custody after student shot at Savannah State University;

 GBI investigating. Savannah Now. Retrieved from

 https://www.savannahnow.com/news/20190507/suspect-in-custody-after-student-shot-at-savannah-state-university-gbi-investigating
- Gilchrist, S. (2015, December 4). Wexner Center shooter took a hostage before taking his own life. *Akron Beacon Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.beaconjournal.com/article/20151204/NEWS/312049719
- Gillerman, M. (1995a, February 8). E. St. Louis teachers walk out, seek more security. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142368806/?terms=east%2Bst.%2Blouis%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2C
- Gillerman, M. (1995b, February 9). Students, faculty return youth 15, charged; police cover school. St. Louis Post-Dispatch (MO), p. 12A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB082ECE68FD6BF
- Gillerman, M. S. (2015, April 22). University City man charged with killing student at St. Louis

 Job Corps campus. St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Retrieved from

 https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/st-louis-police-investigate-shooting-death-of-student-at-st/article_e31748e1-f53b-5ad8-b02e-a1d65837ef8a.html

- Gilliam, D. (2015, January 4). Former Jaguar sees purposeful path through brother's shooting in college. *Florida Times-Union, The. Retrieved* from https://www.jacksonville.com/article/20150104/NEWS/801269881
- Gilliam, D., Daraskevitch, J., & Duvall, T. (2015, May 14). Two students shot on school bus on Jacksonville's Westside; police searching for shooters. *Florida-Times Union, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.jacksonville.com/article/20150514/NEWS/801245276
- Girl accidentally shot at school. (2004, January 16). Santa Cruz Sentinel (Santa Cruz, California), p. A-10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/95106593/?terms=Pomona%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/95106593/?terms=Pomona%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Girl dies after shooting self. (2002, October 6). *Austin American-Statesman (Austin, Texas)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/357248234/?terms=Page%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/357248234/?terms=Page%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2
- Girl hurt as gun goes off in class. (2004, January 16). *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192566527/?terms=Pomona%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Girl riding bus caught in crossfire of shootout. (1996, September 28). Springfield News-Leader,

 The. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/208187544/?terms=Crestview%2BSchool
- Girl shoots herself in arm at school faces charge. (2005, March 25). *Tennessean, The (Nashville, Tennessee)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

 $\underline{\text{https://www.newspapers.com/image/275936771/?terms=Fairley\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2}}\\ \underline{C}$

Girl shot after Northside High football game released from hospital Monday; school plans upgraded security measures. (2015, September 14). *Acadiana Advocate, The (LA)*.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/158A413D2AAB7640

Girl shot in gang fight. (1991, January 19). *Del Rio News Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/9546048/?terms=John%2BB.%2BHood%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

Girl wounded by gunshot. (2006, January 12). Wausau Daily Herald (Wausau, Wisconsin), p. 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/274048922/?terms=Bethune%2BAcademy%2C

Girl wounded in drive-by shooting dies. (1994, March 25). *Corvallis Gazette-Times*, p. A4.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/387394967/?terms=Ballard%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

C

Girl, 13, shoots herself in school parking lot. (2002, October 5). *St. Louis Post-Dispatch (St. Louis, Missouri)*, p. 23. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142848752/?terms=%22Elizabeth%2BRangel%22

Givens, L. & Reed, K. (2019, September 5). Man charged in shooting of 4 college students tried to turn himself in twice, attorney says. *KFSM-TV*. Retrieved from

- https://www.5newsonline.com/article/news/crime/auc-shooting-suspect-turns-himself-in/85-86e5172a-0f46-446c-ab04-5a15249b2828
- GJPD: suicide in Grand Junction High School parking lot. (2016, November 2). *KKCO / NBC 11*News. Retrieved from https://www.nbc11news.com/content/news/gjpd-suicide-in-grand-junction-high-school-parking-lot-399726091.html
- Glenn, M. (2001, April 4). Girl, 13, found fatally shot in Klein school restroom stall. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. 21. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4859E65A46FD3
- Glenn, M. (2013, June 7). Bail revoked Lone Star College suspect gives himself up. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/146C9F2FC246FA30
- Glenn, M., & O'Hare, P. (2011, March 30). Police ID teen killed in Worthing school shooting.

 *Chron. retrieved from https://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/article/Police-ID-teen-killed-in-Worthing-school-shooting-1688007.php
- Glenn, S. (2017, June 23). After shots fired outside UPS Fieldhouse, injured teen drives himself to hospital. *News Tribune, The.* Retrieved from https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/local/crime/article157846399.html
- Glenza, J. (2015, October 23). Fatal Tennessee State University shooting started over dice game, police say. *Guardian, The*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/oct/23/tennessee-state-university-three-shot-in-nashville

- Glusco, J. L. (2019, January 18). Durham school bus hit by stray bullet. WRAL.com. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/durham-school-bus-hit-by-stray-bullet/18133535/#:~:text=Durham%2C%20N.C.%20%E2%80%94%20A%20Durham%20school,1800%20block%20of%20Cheek%20Road.
- Goetz, K. (2008, April 28). Regrets and remorse -- in-depth look at the prevalence of guns in our schools and the culture of fear and reprisal that promotes the use of weapons.

 *Commercial Appeal, The (Memphis, TN), p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/120595A98A5080C0
- Goffinet, J. (2019, August 22). Police: investigation underway after teen shot outside Lodge School. *14 News*. Retrieved from https://www.14news.com/2019/08/23/dispatch-officers-responding-report-gunshots-evansville/
- Goldberg, K. (1991, May 21). Florida girl fatally shot as bystander in schoolyard. *Republic, The*, p. A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/147306128/?terms=School%2Bof%2BChoice%2C
- Goldman, A. (1998, April 24). Culver City calm in wake of shootings. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B12 & B13. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158773770/?terms=Culver%2BCity%2BHigh%2BS chool%2C

- Goldstein, A. (2015, April 2). Man accidentally shoots himself in leg outside Beaver County college. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.post-gazette.com/local/west/2015/04/02/Man-accidentally-shoots-himself-near-Beaver-County-Airport/stories/201504020165
- Gonzales, C. (2001, January 31). Boy who killed self. Fort Worth Star-Telegram, p. 1.
- Goodin-Smith, O. (2019, January 19). DNA match ties high school shooting suspect to 2013

 Popeye's robbery. *MLive / Advance Local*. Retrieved from

 https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2017/02/dna_match_ties_former_high_sch.html
- Goose Creek school shooting leaves one dead, two injured. (1994, March 17). *Times and Democrat*, *The*, p. 1A & 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345694553/?terms=Goose%2BCreek%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Gootman, E. (2000, October 28). Student is charged with killing 18-year-old over silver chain.

 New York Times, The. Retrieved from
 https://www.nytimes.com/2000/10/28/nyregion/student-is-charged-with-killing-18-year-old-over-silver-chain.html
- Gordon, M., Blakinger, K. (n.d.). Remembering those lost. *Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.houstonchronicle.com/texas-school-shooting/victims/
- Gorham, J. (2012, April 5). Additional charges filed in Rogers shooting. *KFSM-TV 5 News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.5newsonline.com/article/news/local/outreach/back-to-school/rogers-police-investigate-shooting/527-e2ea18cb-979e-4988-8472-248d7b3c3a75

Gorman, T. (1995, January 25). School shooting leaves a mystery. *Los Angeles Times*, p. A3 & A18. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158975816/?terms=John%2BSirola

Gottfried, M. H. (2017, April 11). St. Thomas student who accidentally shot roommate had gun permit. *TwinCities.com / Pioneer Press*. Retrieved from https://www.twincities.com/2017/04/11/university-st-thomas-student-who-shot-roommate-in-dorm-flynn-hall-gun-permit/

Gottfried, M. H. (2017, September 15). African-American groups seek apology from St.

Catherine University. *Duluth News Tribune*. Retrieved from

https://www.duluthnewstribune.com/news/4328962-african-american-groups-seek-apology-st-catherine-university

Gottfried, M. H., & Ferdig, B. (2010, January 26). Two sought in shooting outside University of Minnesota dorm. *Pioneer Press*. Retrieved from https://www.twincities.com/2010/01/26/two-sought-in-shooting-outside-university-of-minnesota-dorm/

Grad student fatally shoots himself in professor's office. (2015, January 14). FOX News.

Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/story/grad-student-fatally-shoots-himself-in-professors-office

Grad student kills self on campus, (2009, October 27). UPI (USA). Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12B9FF81F4D90998

- Graduate gunman was methodical. (1996, August 17). *Berkshire Eagle, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/533402755/?terms=Frederick%2BMartin%2BDavidson%2C
- Graeber, J. (2012, September 7). High school shooting trial delayed court action pushed back after new charges filed. *Enterprise, The (Brockton, MA)*, p. 10. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1412DAB726EE6E40
- Graflage, S. (2019, November 5). Student dead after a gun is unintentionally fired at UCM apartment. FOX 4 News. Retrieved from https://fox4kc.com/news/student-dead-after-a-gun-is-unintentionally-fired-at-ucm-apartment/
- Graflage, S., & Dillard, M. (2017, September 29). Lee's Summit North High School dismisses students early after teenage girl takes her life. WDAF-TV FOX 4 News. Retrieved from http://fox4kc.com/2017/09/29/lees-summit-north-high-school-dismissing-students-early-due-to-an-incident/
- Gragg v. Wichita State Univ., 261 Kan. 1037, 934 P.2d 121, 1997 Kan. LEXIS 80 (Supreme Court of KansasMarch 14, 1997, Opinion filed).

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:3RX4-2XT0-003F-D08B-00000-00&context=1516831
- Graham, K. (2018, January 31). Man dies after shooting outside Lincoln High. *Inquirer, The*.

 Retrieved from http://www.philly.com/philly/education/lincoln-high-on-lockdown-after-shooting-outside-20180131.html

- Graham, K. A. (2008, June 17), Gunfire follows Strawberry Mansion graduation. *Philadelphia Inquirer*. Retrieved from https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/breaking/20080617 Man 18 shot after high s chool.graduation.at_Liacouras_Center.html
- Graham, R. F. (2016, May 3). Student, 15, accidentally shot himself in the leg and hand after bringing a loaded gun to high school. *Daily Mail*. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-3571293/Student-15-accidentally-shot-leg-hand-bringing-loaded-gun-high-school.html
- Grambling State student shot in fight at dormitory. (2017, September 23). *Associated Press*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/e77f96255f45469ba5561807c29c7b57
- Grambling State University shooting leaves 2 dead. (2017, October 25). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/grambling-state-university-shooting-louisiana-farmerville-2-dead-altercation/
- Grambling State University. (2018, October 7). Campus Security Update: Grambling State

 University Incident, Oct. 7, 2018. Retrieved from

 https://www.gram.edu/news/index.php/2018/10/07/campus-security-update-grambling-state-university-incident-oct-7-2018/
- Grambling State University. (2019, March 7). Safety update Grambling State University incident / March 7, 2019 gun incident on campus (updated). Retrieved from https://www.gram.edu/news/index.php/2019/03/07/safety-update-grambling-state-university-incident-march-7-2019-non-violent-gun-incident-on-campus/
- Grand jury indicts 3 on various charges. (2012, January 4). *Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee)*, p. B1. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/278207077/?terms=%22Courtney%2BBethea%22%2C
- Grand jury indicts man, 29, in murder-for-hire scheme. (1996, June 2). *Springfield News-Leader, The*, p. 5B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/208143249/?terms=Mark%2BBoyd%2C
- Grand jury indicts nine teens as adults. (1993, November 19). Florida Today, p. 1B & 5B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/179150239/?terms=Terry%2BParker%2BHigh%2B
 School%2C
- Grant, T. (2006, December 16). Student's death troubles police, his classmates. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania)*, p. A1 & A10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96601827/?terms=Chad%2BHuggins
- Gray, F. (2017, June 6). Police: gunman sought relationship with victim. *Journal Gazette, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.journalgazette.net/article/20170606/WEB/170609922
- Gray, K, & Neavling, S. (2007, March 8). A breakup turns tragic. *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 1B & 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/363337499/?terms=David%2BBenjamin%2BTurner
- Gray, S. (2008, February 16). How the NIU massacre happened. *Time*. Retrieved from http://content.time.com/time/nation/article/0,8599,1714069,00.html
- Gray, T. (2016, November 2). [Updated] isolated shooting at Grand Junction High School. 99.9 *KEKB FM*. Retrieved from https://kekbfm.com/isolated-shooting-at-grand-junction-high-school/

- Greaber, J. (2017, July 23). Man found with self-inflicted gunshot wound in PCC library. *KGUN 9 On Your Side*. Retrieved from https://www.kgun9.com/news/local-news/tpd-and-swat-investigating-shots-fired-at-pcc-downtown-campus
- Great Mills High gunman shot by school officer, killed self: police. (2018, March 26). *NBC Washington*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/Great-Mills-High-Shooter-Shot-by-School-Officer-Killed-Self-Police-477984883.html
- Green, A. (2015, October 20). Crime Stoppers offer reward to find man accused of shooting on TSU campus. *Click2Houston*. Retrieved from https://www.click2houston.com/news/crime-stoppers-offers-reward-to-find-man-accused-of-shooting-on-tsu-campus
- Green, A. (2019, January 9). Teen who shot four at Rosemary Anderson High gets 10 years; codefendants get 7 and 8 years. *Oregonian, The*. Retrieved from https://www.oregonlive.com/portland/2015/05/teen_who_shot_four_outside_ros.html
- Green, K. (2017, November 30). Police: Salem HS student died from self-inflicted gunshot wound. *WAVY*. Retrieved from http://www.wavy.com/news/salem-high-school-on-lockdown-due-to-student-with-medical-emergency/1078260255
- Green, S. J. (2011, September 29). Issaquah gunman claimed links to devil. *Seattle Times*, The.

 Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/issaquah-gunman-claimed-links-to-devil/
- Green, S. J. (2014, September 11). Killer gets 59 years in 2008 gang slaying at Garfield High.

 Seattle Times, The (WA), p. B4. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1504A77402885C78

- Green, S. J. (2017, February 17). Aaron Ybarra sentenced to 112 years for deadly shooting at Seattle Pacific University. *Seattle Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/crime/aaron-ybarra-sentenced-to-112-years-for-deadly-shooting-at-seattle-pacific-university/
- Green, S. J., & Clarridge, C. (2011, September 28). Gunman killed by police a Maple Valley landlord Ronald Ficker, 51, lived 'off the grid' Tenants called him kind but 'different.'

 Seattle Times, The (WA), p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A103A8E811B890
- Green. K. (2016, August 26). Suspect in Frederick Douglass HS attack charged in Owings Mills shooting. WBAL NewsRadio 1090 and FM 101.5. Retrieved from https://www.wbal.com/article/185538/3/suspect-in-frederick-douglass-hs-attack-charged-in-owings-mills-shooting
- Greene, M. S. (1993, February 9). D.C. student is shot dead at school. *Washington Post, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1993/02/09/dc-student-is-shot-dead-at-school/8a27d9f5-d6b1-4f82-86a9-a2b5c8b17072/
- Greenstein, M. (2019, February 14). 2 charged in death of teen at Central Academy of

 Excellence. KSHB / 41 Action News. Retrieved from

 https://www.kshb.com/news/crime/2-charged-in-death-of-teen-at-central-academy-of-excellence
- Greenstein, M. (2019, January 20). Teen shot in head, another injured in incident on Overland Park school grounds. *KSHB / 41 Action News*. Retrieved from

- https://www.kshb.com/news/crime/teen-shot-in-head-another-injured-in-incident-on-overland-park-school-grounds
- Greenville Co. Schools review procedures after Southside HS shooting. (2016, August 12). *CBS* 7 WSPA (Greenville-Spartanburg, SC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15EBBB85C5288A98.
- Greenwood, T. (2013, February 15). Prosecutor: Coach shot teens in self-defense. *Detroit News*, *The (MI)*, p. A3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-news/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1448ED0C4935F0D0
- Gregory, N. (2012, October 14). Fall circuit court docket includes 3 murder suspects. *Starkville Daily News (MS)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141EDF3676865BD8
- Gremillion, N. (2017, June 15). Father, son indicted in shooting at Moss Bluff Elementary

 School that injured 7-year-old. *KFLY.com*. Retrieved from

 https://www.klfy.com/news/father-son-indicted-in-shooting-at-moss-bluff-elementary-school-that-injured-7-year-old/872624838
- Griffies, J. (2012, October 17). Gunman still loose after shooting at Southern Polytechnic State.

 95.5 WSB Radio. Retrieved from https://www.wsbradio.com/news/gunman-still-loose-after-shooting-southern-polytechnic-state/fktyH9q2JQncg8Zo12JTYN/
- Griffy, L. (2009, October 15). A gun at his chest. *Californian, The (Salinas, California)*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/280465517/?terms=%22Creekside%2BElementary %2BSchool%22
- Grimm, A. (2014, April 22). Cops: Man who killed wife, self was accused of raping her.

 Chicago Tribune. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/chi-authorities-man-kills-self-after-fatally-shooting-wife-outside-ind-catholic-school-20140422-story.html
- Grinberg, E. (2018, March 7). One student dead, another hurt in Alabama school shooting. *CNN*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/07/us/birmingham-alabama-school-shooting/index.html
- Grisales, C. (2010, October 15). Student hid gun in backpack, inquiry finds. *Austin American-Statesman (TX)*, p. B01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/132EF4024EEEAD78
- Grisales, C. (2013, October 15). Lanier student was sitting alone before shooting, students say.

 **Austin Statesman*. Retrieved from https://www.statesman.com/news/20131015/lanier-student-was-sitting-alone-before-shooting-students-say
- Griswold, L. (2017, December 13). Police arrest two 18-year-olds in drive-by shooting at an elementary school. *Fresno Bee, The*. Retrieved from https://www.fresnobee.com/news/local/crime/article189676419.html
- Groll, E. J., Shah, P. N., & Srivatsa, N. N. (2010, September 18). Breaking: man found in front of church in Harvard Yard after shooting himself. *Harvard Crimson, The*. Retrieved from https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2010/9/18/police-incident-department-shot/

- Grove, B. (1998, June 20). Memories linger for victim's mother. *Las Vegas Sun*. Retrieved from https://lasvegassun.com/news/1998/jun/20/memories-linger-for-victims-mother/
- Grove, C. (2018, October 3). Man shot in front of Anchorage elementary school; suspect in custody. *Alaska Public Media*. Retrieved from https://www.alaskapublic.org/2018/10/03/man-shot-in-front-of-anchorage-elementary-school-suspect-in-custody/
- Groves, M. (2001, October 27). Gun accident wounds teenager at school. *Los Angeles Times*, *The*, p. B4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/188526460/?terms=Redondo%2BUnion%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Grubb, T. (2014, October 27). Chapel Hill school gunman gets 42 years for killing wife. *News & Observer, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newsobserver.com/news/local/counties/orange-county/article10109399.html
- Gruenwald, R., & Smith, J. (2018, March 23). I was hit by a ricochet bullet in high school. *Vice*.

 Retrieved from https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/wj75x4/i-was-hit-by-a-ricochet-bullet-in-high-school
- Grueskin, C. (2018, February 23). Police arrest two in Southeastern shooting that hurt 2, stemmed from fight. *Advocate, The.* Retrieved from https://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/crime_police/article_d360708a-18a1-11e8-8c9b-1fb3e3a35615.html
- Grunik, K. (2017, October 4). Charges dropped for two men accused in TSU student's 2015 murder. FOX 17 News. Retrieved from https://fox17.com/news/local/charges-dropped-for-two-men-accused-in-tsu-students-2015-murder

- Grunik, K. (2018, February 9). Teen in critical condition after shooting outside Nashville high school. *FOX 17 WZTV Nashville*. Retrieved from https://fox17.com/news/local/student-shot-outside-nashville-high-school
- Grush, L., Caron, C., & Goldwert, L. (2009, July 23). Gunfire breaks out on Texas Southern

 University campus injuring 8. *ABC News*. Retrieved from

 https://abcnews.go.com/US/story?id=8160368
- Gryta, M. (2004, September 28). *Buffalo News, The*. Retrieved from https://buffalonews.com/2004/09/28/3-face-prison-after-pleading-guilty-to-gunpoint-robbery-of-hotel-guests/
- Guard shoots himself in the leg while waiting for job interview. (2016, May 10). FOX

 News/Associated Press. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/us/guard-shoots-himself-in-the-leg-while-waiting-for-job-interview
- Guard: concerns ignored before school shooting. (2014, September 3). *9News.com*. Retrieved from https://www.9news.com/article/news/local/guard-concerns-ignored-before-school-shooting/73-249890183
- Guards posted at schools in wake of gun attack on bus. (1991, September 29). *Ukiah Daily Journal*, p. B-4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/8884994/?terms=Nogales%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Guarino, K. (2014, February 13). Breaking: gate 6 closed due to shooting-related injury. *Daily Trojan: University of Southern California (Los Angeles, CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14C0929C7073D6D0

- Guerra, A. (2013, January 25). Officer shoots theft suspect in TCC parking lot after foot chase.

 NBC DFW. Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/officer-involved-shooting-at-tcc/1954874/
- Guerrero, H., & Johnson, A. (2015, November 10). One killed in police shooting on Spartanburg, S.C., college campus. *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/one-injured-shooting-spartanburg-s-c-college-campus-n460341
- Guerrero, M. (2014, May 5). Parents concerned about weekend shooting at Everett elementary school. *KIRO* 7. Retrieved from https://www.kiro7.com/news/parents-concerned-about-weekend-shooting-everett-e/81940942/
- Guerrero, R. (2018, January 26). One year later, still no answers in slaying of Lewis University professor in Naperville. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/suburbs/naperville-sun/ct-nvs-naperville-police-matthew-lange-st-0128-20180126-story.html
- Gun carrier faces shooting charge. (1997, February 12). *Daily Oklahoman, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/454709538/?terms=Bunche%2BEarly%2BChildhoodd%2BDevelopment%2BCenter%2C
- Gun fires inside Banneker High School. (2017, November 10). WGCL-TV CBS 46 [Video file].

 Retrieved from https://www.cbs46.com/news/gun-fires-inside-banneker-high-school/video_1c166ecc-6f4a-58e6-a79d-50f0ffab74f3.html
- Gun found after boy shot. (2013, May 26). WPLG Local 10 News. Retrieved from https://www.local10.com/news/2013/05/26/gun-found-after-boy-shot/
- Gun goes off in backpack; 16-year-old wounded. (2001, October 28). *Californian, The,* p. D-12. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/579613776/?terms=Redondo%2BUnion%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Gun in kindergartener's backpack goes off at Memphis elementary school. (2013, August 22).

 CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/gun-in-kindergarteners-backpack-goes-off-at-memphis-elementary-school/
- Gun in school shooting was father's, police say. (1999, December 8). *Los Angeles Times*.

 Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1999/dec/08/news/mn-41650
- Gun in Washington traced to Va. (1993, January 31). *Daily Press*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/236169519/?terms=Patricia%2BHarris%2BEducatio nal%2BCenter%2C
- Gun used in Nevada teacher killing wasn't locked away: shooter's parents. (2013, November 7).

 New York Daily News. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/gun-nevada-teacher-shooting-wasn-locked-article-1.1509274
- Gunfire erupts after HS basketball game. (2008, November 26). *ABC 13*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/archive/6526033/
- Gunfire erupts outside New Orleans school, NOPD says. (2018, January 22). WDSU-TV.

 Retrieved from https://www.wdsu.com/article/gunfire-erupts-outside-new-orleans-school-nopd-says/15844115
- Gunman arrested after shots fired at University of Florida campus. (2015, July 27). *NBC 6 South Florida*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/gunman-arrested-after-shots-fired-at-university-of-florida-campus/108565/
- Gunman found to be incompetent. (1995, January 8). *Post-Star, The*, p. A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/347107078/?terms=Ralph%2BJ.%2BTortorici%2C

- Gunman I.D.'d in Pittsburgh shooting. (2012, March 9). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2012/03/09/justice/pennsylvania-shooting/index.html
- Gunman kills one, wounds three. (1994, November 8). *Marysville Journal-Tribune*, p. 6.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/330236357/?terms=Keith%2BA.%2BLedeger%2C

- Gunman kills school nurse. (1993, April 15). *Missoulian, The*, p. A-2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/350780645/?terms=Ford%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/350780645/?terms=Ford%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2
- Gunman on the run after shooting on TSU campus. (2015, October 7). *CBS 11 KHOU*(*Houston, TX*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1585A22BB3796DE0
- Gunman opens fire in a Lafayette high school parking lot. (2015, September 12). *Daily Advertiser*. Retrieved from https://www.theadvertiser.com/story/news/crime/2015/09/12/gunman-opens-fire-lafayette-high-school-parking-lot/72144042/
- Gunman slays wife at preschool. (2000, May 12). *Daily Spectrum, The*, p. A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/285760806/?terms=Carmichael%2BElementary%2
 BSchool%2C
- Gunman sought after woman shot near College Park school. (2014, August 21). *11Alive*.

 Retrieved from https://www.11alive.com/article/news/local/college-park/gunman-sought-after-woman-shot-near-college-park-school/85-253225353

- Gunman sought. (2006, December 3). Asheville Citizen-Times (Asheville, North Carolina), p.

 C4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/200244374/?terms=Jones%2BSenior%2BHigh%2BSenior%2C
- Gunman wounds 2 after football game. (2005, August 22). *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/424703780/?terms=Morrow%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Gunnerson, S. (2014, February 27). Three charged in fight, shooting at EFSC campus. *Florida Today*. Retrieved from https://www.floridatoday.com/story/news/local/2014/02/27/three-charged-in-fight-shooting-at-efsc-campus/5851699/
- Gunther, B. (2018, March 9). Details emerge in USA campus apartment shooting. *WKRG*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wkrg.com/news/details-emerge-in-usa-campus-apartment-shooting/
- Gurman, S. (2012, March 29). Western Psych carnage was nearly 'much worse.' *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania)*, p. A-8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96468408
- Gustin, C. (2018, August 30). One person shot outside Grand Rapids high school auditorium.

 FOX 17 West Michigan. Retrieved from https://www.fox17online.com/2018/08/30/one-shot-outside-grand-rapids-high-school-auditorium
- Gutiérrez, B. M., & Hinton, J. (2015, November 1). Slain student in double shooting at WSSU identified; police still looking for suspect. *Winston-Salem Journal*. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://journalnow.com/news/crime/slain-student-in-double-shooting-at-wssu-identified-police-still-looking-for-suspect/article_f7c81c20-da72-5f59-88cf-6c470e6b9f07.html$
- Gutierrez, H. (1999, November 20). Boy's gun wound self-inflicted. *Rocky Mountain News*, p. 28A. Retrieved from https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4EEB755178B91&f=basic
- Gutierrez, H. (2000a, May 4). Teen shoots self in school parking lot 16-year-old boy seriously injured in what cops call suicide attempt. *Rocky Mountain News*. P. 4A. Retrieved from https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4E0B22CAF6F3C&f=basic
- Gutierrez, H. (2000b, May 5). Relationship cited in case of teen who shot himself. *Rocky Mountain News*, p. 20A. Retrieved from https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4E0B32AF851D6&f=basic
- Gwin, H. (2006, August 25). Police identify suspect in stadium shooting. *Vindicator, The*.

 Retrieved from https://vindyarchives.com/news/2006/aug/25/police-identify-suspect-in-stadium-shooting/
- Gwynne, K. (2014, July 14). School shootings: widely reported tragedies since 2000. *Rolling Stone*. Retrieved from https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-lists/school-shootings-widely-reported-tragedies-since-2000-19794/march-21st-2005-red-lake-high-school-64556/
- H.S. students recovering after shocking suicide. (1991, January 9). *Monitor, The*, p. 4A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/322789445/?terms=Richardson%2BHigh%2BSchooll%2C
- Haag, M. (2018, March 15). Gunman at Alabama hospital kills one and injures another, then kills himself. New York Times, The. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/15/us/uab-hospital-shooting.html
- Haag, M. (2018, March 26). Maryland school gunman confronted by officer shot himself, authorities say. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/26/us/maryland-school-shooting.html
- Haag, M., & Fortin, J. (2018, March 23). Girl shot at Maryland school dies after being taken off life support. New York Times, The. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/23/us/maryland-school-shooting-jaelynn-willey.html
- Habersham, R. (2018a, April 27). Arrest made in ex-DeKalb football standout's murder. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/breaking-arrest-made-dekalb-football-standout-murder/fPlGJ8sTtXfkpBJAMOBX9L/
- Habersham, R. (2018b, May 21). Cops: Woman shot in school parking lot gave 'conflicting stories.' *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime-law/breaking-man-shot-elementary-school-parking-lot/Yw9fDPZIpDAclPtZCzMs6O/
- Habersham, R. (2018c, May 22). Child accidentally shot woman in school parking lot, authorities say. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/child-accidentally-shot-woman-school-parking-lot-authorities-say/4Gyiorh3eTscRRCVpxERAO/

- Hackney, S. (2001, February 3). Shooting scrambles Osborn students. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 1A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/361232987/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 C&match=2
- Haines, T.W., Birkland, D., Lilly, D., & Simon, J. (1995, January 13). Garfield shooting spurs talk of metal detectors. *Seattle Times, The*. Retrieved from http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=19950113&slug=2099324
- Hale, S. (2014, January 29). Around town three gun incidents, two involving minors, in Nashville yesterday. *Nashville Scene (TN)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14BA8793B4B09620
- Hall, T. (2006, January 24). Girl hurt in Will C. Wood shooting. *Times-Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.timesheraldonline.com/2006/01/24/girl-hurt-in-will-c-wood-shooting/
- Halpin, J. (2011, October 26). Shooting victim in critical condition. Fayetteville Observer, The (NC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13AA345286C1BC80
- Halverson, N. (2003, December 9). Teen found dead outside school; suicide suspected. *Denver Post, The (CO)*, p. B-05. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FF5DB5183805F6F

- Hamacher, B. (2009, December 4). B-ball star from Miami shot outside school dorm. *NBC 6*South Florida. Retrieved from https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/b-ball-star-from-miami-shot-at-school/1849647/
- Hamasaki, S., & Simon, D. (2017, April 11). Student one of 3 dead in San Bernardino school shooting. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2017/04/10/us/san-bernardino-school-shooting/
- Hamill, S. D., & Balingit, M. (2012, March 29). Officials believe Shick should have been committed for an evaluation. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania)*, p. A-1.
 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96468391/
- Hamilton High shooting victim speaks about school security. (2008, February 8). WMC Action

 News 5. Retrieved from https://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/7841094/hamilton-high-shooting-victim-speaks-about-school-security/
- Hamilton, M. (2016, July 22). Boy, 16, shot at Inland Empire high school, in serious condition.

 Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-shooting-ontario-20160722-snap-story.html
- Hamilton, M., Watanabe, T., Mather, K., & Winton, R. (2016, June 3). For UCLA shooter
 Mainak Sarkar, sudden rage after years of intense academic studies. Los Angeles Times.
 Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-la-mainak-sarkar-ucla-shooter-20160602-snap-story.html
- Hammonds, R., & Haider, M. (2019, October 17). TSU student charged in shooting death of fellow student. News Channel 5 Nashville. Retrieved from https://www.newschannel5.com/news/tsu-student-charged-in-case-of-student-found-with-gunshot-wound-on-campus

- Hampel, P. (2015, 2015, April 24). St. Louis Job Corps student describes encounter with suspect in killing there. St. *Louis Post-Dispatch*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/st-louis-job-corps-student-describes-encounter-with-suspect-in-killing-there/article_2b40a723-dcac-5377-838a-4b0d04465669.html#tracking-source=article-related-bottom
- Hampton, J. (2012, February 1). Man pleads guilty to bringing gun to N.C. college campus.

 Virginian-Pilot, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.pilotonline.com/news/crime/article_237cb8eb-c568-53a7-8f58
 5e6708459c05.html
- Handgun found on student killed in New Orleans school. (2003, April 16). *Times, The*(Shreveport, Louisiana), p. 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/219981552/
- Haney, K., Brennan, C., & Silary, T. (1999, October 27). Student slain at MLK High.
 Philadelphia Daily News, p. 11. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/184628077/?terms=Larry%2BBurton%2C
- Hanlon, T., & Hollander, Z. (2018, October 4). Suspect in shooting outside Anchorage school had just dropped off a student, police say. *Anchorage Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.adn.com/alaska-news/crime-courts/2018/10/03/apd-one-wounded-in-shooting-in-elementary-school-parking-lot/
- Hanna, B. (2007, March 8). Student fatally shoots himself at school. Fort Worth Star-Telegram (Fort Worth, Texas), p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/649557882/?terms=Greenville%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Hanna, G. (1995, January 29). Family, friends mourn Redlands teen. San Bernardino Sun, The,
 p. B1. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/81307142/?terms=John%2BSirola
- Hanna, J., & Sanchez, R. (2018, March 4). Central Michigan student used father's gun to kill his parents, police say. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/03/us/central-michigan-university-shooting/index.html
- Hanna, J., Andone, D., & Allen, K. (2018, May 19). Alleged shooter at Texas high school spared people he liked, court document says. CNN. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/18/us/texas-school-shooting/index.html
- Hanna, J., Burnside, T., & Grinberg, E. (2018, March 8). 1 person taken into custody after student shot dead at Alabama school. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/08/us/birmingham-alabama-school-shooting/index.html
- Hanna, J., Stapleton, A., & Burnside, T. (2017, May 4). North Lake College shooting: victim and suspect dead, police say. CNN. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2017/05/03/us/texas-north-lake-college-gunfire/index.html
- Hannah, J., Sutton, J., & Ellis, R. (2016, September 9). Texas high school shooting: girl shooter dead, 2 injured. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2016/09/08/us/texas-high-school-shooting/index.html
- Hannan, L. (2016, May 16). Teen school bus shooter pleads guilty, sentenced to 30 years in prison. Florida Times-Union, The. Retrieved from https://www.jacksonville.com/article/20160516/NEWS/801248016
- Hanner, G. (2018, April 6). Springville mayor's son recovering at home after workplace shooting. *St. Clair Times*. Retrieved from

- https://www.annistonstar.com/the_st_clair_times/springville-mayor-s-son-recovering-at-home-after-workplace-shooting/article_fd3088dc-39d0-11e8-a4c5-bf85fa62165c.html
- Hansen, Z. (2019, January 31). Man shot outside DeKalb high school. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/man-shot-outside-dekalb-high-school-district-says/fk2d8P1PWGKbeiQhT9rqlL/
- Hansen, Z. (2019, October 22). Child paralyzed in stadium shooting leaves hospital for new home gifted by Shaq. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/child-paralyzed-stadium-shooting-leaves-hospital-for-new-home-gifted-shaq/NKqLohiZL68e2b3LNDO1cN/#
- Hanson, E. (2004, July 7). Final arguments heard in stadium-death trial. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. A15. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/103B23DE6485BD24
- Hanson, R. (2015, January 30). Group issues report on school shooting incidents including 1 at IWCC in Council Bluffs. *KJAN Radio*. Retrieved from https://www.kjan.com/index.php/2015/01/group-issues-report-on-school-shooting-incidents-including-1-at-iwcc-in-council-bluffs/
- Hard to argue the outcome of this case. (2004, August 27). *Progress-Index, The (Petersburg, VA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/125DD30138732C00

- Harding, D., Fox, C., & Mehta, J. (2002). Studying rare events through qualitative case studies.

 **Sociological Methods & Research SOCIOL METHOD RES. 31. 174-217.

 10.1177/0049124102031002003
- Harkins, P. (2017, Apr 16). Man shot in chest at Booker T. Washington High School. *Tulsa World*. Retrieved from http://www.tulsaworld.com/homepagelatest/man-shot-in-chest-at-booker-t-washington-high-school/article_f6b588e9-926b-5c04-a9c5-aee4dc5c7ee8.html
- Harlem: shooting suspect formally charged. (1993, March 20). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p B10.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/402745866/?terms=Edward%2BGillom%2C

- Harlow, T. (2008, December 7). Shattuck teacher takes his life in dorm Len Jones also coached lacrosse at the Faribault prep school. Students were moved away from the scene. *Star Tribune: Newspaper of the Twin Cities (MN)*, p. 7B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12506345A1C47478
- Harmon, B. (2002, February 27). Dorm shoot victim on mend. *New York Daily News (NY)*, p. 3.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11430802A08E7130
- Harper High slaying was lesson for change. (1994, April 3). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. G2. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/403865496/?terms=Shooting%2Bdeath%2Bof%2B Harper%2BHigh%2Bstudent%2BMarcus%2BTaylor%2C

- Harper Woods Police, DPD investigate shooting at high school football game. (2011, August 27). *Detroit Examiner (MI)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13967DCCCDE5D4B0
- Harris, A., & Murphy, P. (2015, April 16). Deputy shot while directing school traffic in apparent ambush. USA Today. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/04/16/new-orleans-deputy-shot-directing-traffic/25875795/
- Harris, C. (1991, May 22). School coping with student's death. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. 4B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/132202726/?terms=Benjamin%2BDotson%2C
- Harris, C. (2015, November 3). Police Book Former student for Sunday's campus shooting in North Carolina. *People*. Retrieved from https://people.com/crime/north-carolina-college-shooting-suspect-arrested-for-murder/
- Harris, C. (2019, May 1). 'Selfless' UNCC shooting victim praised for confronting alleged gunman: 'he chose to fight.' *People*. Retrieved from https://people.com/crime/uncc-shooting-victim-riley-howell/
- Harris, D. (2009, January 26). Two charged in Beecher shootings. *Flint Journal, The (MI)*, p. A04. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/125FDD78805A64A0

- Harris, D. (2012a, January 10). 17-year-old man arrested in connection with shooting at Flint Northern. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2012/01/17-year-old_man_arrested_in_co.html
- Harris, D. (2012b, January 11). Second 17-year-old man arrested for shooting outside basketball game at Flint Northern High School. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2012/01/second 17-year-old man arreste.html
- Harris, H. (2016, August 17). 1 killed, 1 wounded in shooting at Oakland charter school. East

 Bay Times. Retrieved from https://www.eastbaytimes.com/2006/11/12/1-killed-1-wounded-in-shooting-at-oakland-charter-school/
- Harris, H., & Katz, A. (2004, June 11). Young victims 'innocent bystanders' Oakland police still searching for answers in drive-by shooting at Castlemont High School. *Tri-Valley Herald (Pleasanton, CA)*, p. Local & Regional News. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/103277781A22D3B0
- Harry, C. (2018, September 4). Man charged with firing shots in school parking lot refuses to go to court. WBTV News. Retrieved from https://www.wbtv.com/story/39004260/man-charged-with-firing-shots-in-school-parking-lot-refused-to-go-court/
- Hart, K. (2013, January 13). 20 years later: East Carter school shooting. *Daily Independent, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.dailyindependent.com/news/local_news/years-later-east-carter-school-shooting/article_d98213db-dedb-5edc-9bf9-efa47c2e7d7b.html
- Hartford Police arrest 2 in homicide behind Bulkeley High School. (2019, July 26). *NBC Connecticut*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/hartford-police-arrest-2-in-homicide-behind-bulkeley-high-school/124905/

- Hartford Police make third arrest in homicide behind Bulkeley High School. (2019, August 2).

 NBC Connecticut. Retrieved from https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/hartford-police-make-third-arrest-in-homicide-behind-bulkeley-high-school/121571/
- Hartle, S. (2019, March 13). Court docs: Bullet found inside school where Fairway police shot suspect. *41 Action News*. Retrieved from https://www.kshb.com/news/local-news/court-docs-bullet-found-inside-school-where-fairway-police-shot-suspect
- Hartley, G. (2017, June 28). Man, woman are charged for shooting at football stadium. *KY3 Springfield*. Retrieved from http://www.ky3.com/content/news/JFK-stadium-shooting-charges-431405843.html
- Hassan, A., & Brinkley, L. (2020, February 14). 2 suspects arrested in deadly shooting of 2

 Union City boys near school. *ABC 7 News*. Retrieved from https://abc7news.com/union-city-murders-arrest-shootings-boys-shot-shooting/5930514/
- Hassan, C., & Aarthun, S. (2018, May 25) Suspect in custody after shooting at Indiana middle school. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/25/us/indiana-school-shots-fired/index.html
- Hassan, M. (2019, December 4). At least 1 injured in shooting at Jackson State University. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2019/12/04/at-least-1-injured-in-shooting-at-jackson-state-university/
- Hassanzadeh, E. (2014, February 1). Police investigate shooting outside North High School.

 KCCI News. Retrieved from https://www.kcci.com/article/police-investigate-shooting-outside-north-high-school/6888652
- Hasson, K., & Scollard, K. (2015, September 4). Former Grady student, bystander shot outside football game. Southerner Online, The. Retrieved from

- https://thesoutherneronline.com/60252/news/shooting-at-8th-street-and-monroe-during-grady-football-game/
- Hawes, C. & Gottesman, A. (1992, November 12). Where gun is way of life, it becomes way of death. *Chicago Tribune*, p. 1 & 10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/389751681/
- Hawkins, B. (2005, May 16). Richardson teen shot during fight. *WFAA ABC 8*. Retrieved from http://www.storm2k.org/phpbb2/viewtopic.php?t=54153&start=1520
- Hawkins, K. (2007, April 11). Gun accidentally discharges. *Northwest Herald (Woodstock, Illinois)*, p. 7C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/205540543/?terms=Chicago%2BVocational%2BCa reer%2BAcademy
- Hawkins, S. (2008, September 25). Two shot at Washington Prepatory High School. *Our Weekly*(Los Angeles, CA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/124D06E57190ACC8
- Hawkins, V. (2016, October 14). Teen arrested for shooting outside York City football game.

 FOX 43 WPMT-TV. Retrieved from

 https://www.fox43.com/article/news/local/contests/teen-arrested-for-shooting-outside-york-city-football-game/521-c9efa845-b304-420d-a09f-4dbc4e999924
- Hayasaki, E. (2004, February 8). Districts cut back on campus police. *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. B1. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/192793696/?terms=%22Deveda%2BSteward%22

- Hayes, C. (2015, September 29). 20 years later, Lake County remembers fatal school shooting.

 Orlando Sentinel. Retrieved from http://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/lake/os-tavares-school-shooting-20th-anniversary-20150928-story.html#
- Haynes, B. (2004, January 22). Police kill gunman outside school. *Las Vegas Review-Journal* (NV), p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/100450DC9E883C92
- Heard, K. (2003, September 30). Captor's shots struck 2 students at college SWAT team not to blame, report says. *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette (Little Rock, AR)*, p. 9. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13CE99DC249B7D90
- Hearn v. L.A. Sch. Police Dep't, 2013 Cal. App. Unpub. LEXIS 6624, 2013 WL 5209874 (Court of Appeal of California, Second Appellate District, Division SevenSeptember 17, 2013, Opinion Filed). Retrieved from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:59C
 H-DFN1-F04B-S0XF-00000-00&context=1516831
- 'Heart-wrenching' alumni hold vigil on day Garden High suspect goes to court. (2011, January 26). *Daily Breeze (Torrance, CA)*, p. 2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1350043AC66DF348
- Heary, S. (2018, September 5). Man Found Dead Near SC State Campus Had Been Shot

 Multiple Times, Officials Say The school sent a campus-wide alert around 2 a.m. saying

that a shooting occurred at University Village. *NBC - 36 WCNC (Charlotte, NC)*.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16E41E2DAE359AE8

- Heberle, T. (2015, December 30). 2 suspects arrested for fatal City College shooting. *Express:*SAC City's Student-Run Newspaper. Retrieved from https://saccityexpress.com/2-suspects-arrested-for-fatal-city-college-shooting/
- Hefley, D. (2011, October 8). Everett teen pleads guilty in shooting of rival. *HeraldNet*.

 Retrieved from https://www.heraldnet.com/news/everett-teen-pleads-guilty-in-shooting-of-rival/
- Heinz, F. (2015, July 7). Alleged gunman identified in shooting of Coppell High School standout. *NBC DFW*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/gunman-identified-in-shooting-of-coppell-high-school-standout/83152/
- Heinzmann, D., & Wang, A. L. (2006, January 13). 3 shot near Julian High. *Chicago Tribune*(*Chicago, Illinois*), p. 3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/231773878/?terms=Julian%2BHigh%2C
- Held in 2 shootings. (1993, February 3). *Daily News*, p. 1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/470548597/?terms=Amityville%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Held in shooting at hoop contest. (1993, January 8). *Daily News*, p. 15. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/469962624/?terms=Brentwood%2BHigh%2BSchool/2Bshooting%2C

- Held, K.S. (2016, December 9). Person shot on Bayless High School campus; basketball game cancelled. *KTVI FOX 2 News*. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/person-shot-on-bayless-high-school-campus-basketball-game-cancelled/
- Held, K. S. (2015, April 23). Police: suspect charged in Job Corps murder. *KTVI FOX 2 News St. Louis*. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/police-suspect-charged-in-job-corps-murder/
- Helfand, D. (1991, July 25). Westchester High School student injured in gang-related shooting.

 Los Angeles Times, p. B4. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/176655612/?terms=Westchester%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Helfand, D. (1998, September 14). Glendale student. 15, hurt in shooting, dies. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/159947828/?terms=Avetis%2BDemirchyan
- Helfand, D., & Reich, K. (2001, July 31). Shooting locks down Belmont High. *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. A9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/188383821/?terms=Belmont%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Hellard, P. (2006, October 8). Shoot me first: girl's killer plea. Sunday Herald Sun (Melbourne, Australia), p. 034. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/114A478A83EC74A0

- Helling, S. (2017, October 24). Astronaut love triangle: Lisa Nowak's life 10 years later. *People*.

 Retrieved from https://people.com/crime/astronaut-love-triangle-lisa-nowak-life-10-years-later/
- Helms, A. D. (2008, January 18). Principal: shooting appears accidental. *Charlotte Observer, The (Charlotte, North Carolina)*, p. 1B & 5B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/632493607/
- Helms, A. D. (2018, October 29). Metal detector debate revived, second-guessing begins after fatal Butler High shooting. *Charlotte Observer, The*. Retrieved from https://www.charlotteobserver.com/site-services/newsletters/our-kids-our-schools-nl/article220783850.html
- Helms, A. D.; & Price, M. (2008, January 17). Student is shot at school. *Charlotte Observer, The*(Charlotte, North Carolina), p. 3B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/632492870/?terms=Antonio%2BJapez%2BWells%2C
- Henderson, D., & Lilly, D. (1995, January 24). Shooting at Garfield wounded student body.

 Seattle Times, The. Retrieved from
 http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=19950124&slug=2101183
- Henderson, N. (2005, June 17). Ballou Case Sentencing unites mothers in loss. *Washington Post*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2005/06/17/ballou-case-sentencing-unites-mothers-in-loss/57698163-aa98-4dd8-9956-15ddd1bde51e/
- Hendren, L. (1994a, January 28). Student arrested, charged in shooting at Voorhees. *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 1B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345381013/?terms=Voorhees%2BCollege%2C

- Hendren, L. (1994b, February 8). Brothers get big bonds. *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 1A & 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345694807/
- Hendrick, B. (1994, March 26). Student's death underscores problem of teenage suicides.

 Atlanta Constitution, The, p. B1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/403913523/?terms=Etowah%2BHigh%2BSchool%

 2C
- Hendrick, T. (2012a, November 12). Anschutz campus staff member accidentally fires gun.

 FOX31 Denver KDVR. Retrieved from https://kdvr.com/news/anschutz-campus-staff-member-accidentally-fires-gun/
- Hendrick, T. (2012b, November 16). CU staffer who accidentally shot co-worker in Denver charged, fired. *FOX31 Denver KDVR*. Retrieved from https://kdvr.com/news/cu-staffer-charged-fired-who-accidentally-shot-co-worker-at-anschutz-campus/
- Hensley, N. (2019, April 10). Teen grazed by stray bullet at Sterling High School while playing basketball. *Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/Teen-grazed-by-stray-bullet-at-Sterling-High-13758031.php?cmpid=hpctp
- Hensley, S. B. (2017, April 25). Eulalio Tordil pleads guilty to shootings, killings in Montgomery Co. during manhunt. *WTOP News*. Retrieved from https://wtop.com/montgomery-co-manhunt/
- Herald, S. (2011, June 7). Man sentenced to life in prison in Battle Creek. *WKZO*. Retrieved from https://wkzo.com/news/articles/2011/jun/07/man-sentenced-to-life-in-prison-in-battle-creek/

- Hermann, A. (2019, September 21). Two teenagers shot at Simon Gratz High School football game, according to police. *Philly Voice*. Retrieved from https://www.phillyvoice.com/shooting-simon-gratz-high-school-philadelphia-nicetown-football-game-police/
- Hermann, A. (2019, September 7). Shooting incident after Bucks County high school football game leaves one injured. *PhillyVoice*. Retrieved from https://www.phillyvoice.com/shooting-incident-bucks-county-high-school-football-game-leaves-one-injured/
- Hermann, D., & Samaniego, D. (2003, April 11). Student commits suicide with gun at Walnut High. *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. A1 & A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/190292554/?terms=Walnut%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Hernández, A. R. (2014, January 31). Cops: attacker shot on Brevard college campus. *Orlando Sentinel, the (Orlando, Florida)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/269040970/?terms=%22Landrick%2BHamilton%22 https://www.newspapers.com/image/269040970/?
- Hernandez, E., Nicholson, K., & Mitchell, K. (2018, August 2018). Child in critical condition, suspect sought following shooting outside Denver school. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2018/08/28/denver-police-shooting-north-marion-street/
- Hernandez, E., Nicholson, K., & Mitchell, K. (2018, August 28). Child in critical condition, suspect sought following shooting outside Denver school. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2018/08/28/denver-police-shooting-north-marion-street/

- Hernández, L., & Swan, R. (2019, November 24). Two boys, 11 and 14, killed in shooting at

 Union City elementary school parking lot. San Francisco Chronicle. Retrieved from

 https://www.sfchronicle.com/crime/article/Two-people-dead-in-shooting-at-Union-City-14857800.php
- Hernandez, R. (1993, August 3). Student shot during class in Bronx high school. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1993/08/03/nyregion/student-shot-during-class-in-bronx-high-school.html
- Herron, A. (2018, July 9). Indiana schools can get handheld metal detectors for free through new state safety program. *IndyStar*. Retrieved from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/education/2018/07/09/school-shootings-indiana-schools-can-get-metal-detectors-free-through-new-program-noblesville/768596002/
- Herszenhorn, D. M. (1998, February 15). Teacher's killer suspected an affair that never happened. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1998/02/14/nyregion/teacher-s-killer-suspected-an-affair-that-never-happened.html
- Hevesi, D. (1990, March 28). A black is shot in a high school in Bensonshurst. *New York Times*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1990/03/28/nyregion/a-black-is-shot-in-a-high-school-in-bensonshurst.html
- Hewitt, P. (2001, April 5). Services set for girl found shot at school. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. 28. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4859F8FAB8AFA

- Hewlett, J. (2010, December 11). Man gets 20 years in slaying of Leestown Middle custodian.

 **Lexington Herald Leader*. Retrieved from
 https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/crime/article44067897.html#:~:text=Brian%20All
 en%20McGuire%2C%20Lexington%2C%20a,a%20co%2Dworker%20last%20year.
- Hewlett, M. (2016, November 23). Argument over liquor, cellphone charger spurred fatal shooting of WSSU student in 2015, warrant says. *Winston-Salem Journal*. Retrieved from https://journalnow.com/news/crime/argument-over-liquor-cellphone-charger-spurred-fatal-shooting-of-wssu-student-in-2015-warrant-says/article_19e1bf30-1064-59eb-8299-5f7a2c078a43.html
- Hewlett, M. (2017, March 7). Charlotte man gets 23 years in fatal shooting of WSSU student.

 Winston-Salem Journal. Retrieved from https://journalnow.com/news/crime/charlotte-man-gets-23-years-in-fatal-shooting-of-wssu-student/article_8bd48154-fa42-570a-bc2f-fae039b48d17.html
- Hewlett, M. (2019, August 15). Wake Forest officials ignored warnings before fatal shooting, court papers allege. *Winston-Salem Journal*. Retrieved from https://journalnow.com/news/crime/wake-forest-officials-ignored-warnings-before-fatal-shooting-court-papers-allege/article_944c96b1-d146-5df0-9942-139f85960bec.html
- Hewlett, M. (2020, June 11). Manslaughter plea in fatal shooting of WSSU student. *News & Record*. Retrieved from https://greensboro.com/news/crime/manslaughter-plea-in-fatal-shooting-of-wssu-student/article_1b88e0c1-9ebb-5999-95e1-585cd5a05722.html
- Heyen, C. (2018, October 8). One person shot on Grambling State University campus. *KSLA News 12*. Retrieved from https://www.ksla.com/2018/10/08/shooting-reported-grambling-state-campus/

- Hickey, C. (2019, October 10). Teen suspect in Sheridan High School shooting surrenders.

 FOX31 Denver KDVR. Retrieved from https://kdvr.com/news/local/teen-suspect-in-sheridan-high-school-shooting-surrenders/
- Hicks, B. (2016, June 11). Deputies arrest Solano College employee after blood found at Vallejo campus
- Higgins, J. (2000, November 4). Killer rebuked by boy's stepfather. *Akron Beacon Journal, The*, p. A1 & A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/151692754/?terms=Marcus%2BGreen%2C
- High school athlete dies in accidental shooting. (2014, June 24). Washington Times, The.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2014/jun/24/football-player-shot-in-school-parking-lot/
- High school football star shot to death in cafeteria line. (1991, September 18). *Associated Press, The.* Retrieved from https://www.apnews.com/8534975e9f93353fc5808864343c26d6
- High school player charged in fatal shooting. (1996, October 11). Los Angeles Times, p. B4.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/160103496/?terms=St.%2BBernard%2BHigh%2BS
- High school quarrel ends in fatal shooting. (1993, May 28). *Daily Review, The*, p. 5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/469895877/?terms=Shon%2BWilliams%2C

chool%2C

High school student dies in post-game shoot-out. (1991, September 15). *Odessa American, The*, p. 7B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/300631069/?terms=Madison%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- High school student shot to death at game. (2005, August 21). South Florida Sun Sentinel (Fort Lauderdale, Florida), p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284968556/?terms=Miami%2BNorthwestern%2BSenior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- High school teen shot at band camp. (2004, August 4). *Montgomery Advertiser, The*, p. 3B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/262396608/?terms=Huffman%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- High schooler crashes hijacked bus; kills himself. (1996, May 15). *Courier, The*, p. A2.

 Retrieved from

 <a href="https://www.newspapers.com/image/358256878/?terms=Bingham%2BMiddle%2BSchooler.com/image/358256878/?terms=Bingham%2B
- Highberger, J. (2019, November 14). Mother of Murdered Dallas Teen Wants Change in Community. *NBC DFW*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/mother-of-murdered-dallas-teen/2184869/
- Highfield, D. (2014, December 17). Shooting victim found dead in car in elementary school parking lot. *KDKA CBS Pittsburgh*. Retrieved from https://pittsburgh.cbslocal.com/2014/12/17/shooting-at-stanton-heights-elementary-school/
- Highfield, T. (2015, August 28). Owner of gun in Hornsby Elementary shooting turns self in.

 *Augusta Chronicle, The. Retrieved from https://www.augustachronicle.com/article/20150828/NEWS/308289878

- Hill, J. (2017, August 4). NC A&T student arrested in connection with deadly on-campus shooting. WXII 12 News. Retrieved from https://www.wxii12.com/article/nc-aandt-student-arrested-in-connection-with-deadly-on-campus-shooting/11504346
- Hillard, D. (2007, November 27). School shooting suspect turns himself in. *Beaufort Gazette*, *The (SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11D308F4E65BCB30
- Hinger, K. (2018, November 30). *NBC Right Now / KNDU / KNDO*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcrightnow.com/news/police-chase-ends-after-woman-s-suicide-in-school-parking/article_d727c434-f4f1-11e8-8cf6-ef3192d56280.html
- Hinton, J. (2013, August 31). Update: 18-year-old charged in shooting at Carver. *Winston-Salem Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.journalnow.com/news/local/article_247ee7d0-11a4-11e3-b183-001a4bcf6878.html
- Hinton, J. (2019, April 18). Teen connected to last year's death of a WSSU student is released from jail. *Winston-Salem Journal*. Retrieved from https://journalnow.com/news/crime/teen-connected-to-last-years-death-of-a-wssu-student-is-released-from-jail/article_986720e0-158c-5747-b651-2547ec84d7c6.html
- Hitchcock, O. (2018a, June 13). PBSO: Two-year gang investigation nets 14 arrests, four for homicides. *Palm Beach Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.palmbeachdailynews.com/news/20190612/pbso-two-year-gang-investigation-nets-14-arrests-four-for-homicides
- Hitchcock, O. (2018b, September 18). Breaking: PBSO IDs two shot in Palm Beach Central High gunfire. *Palm Beach Post, The.* Retrieved from

- https://www.palmbeachpost.com/news/local/breaking-pbso-ids-two-shot-palm-beach-central-high-gunfire/0D0tQwvgCBybnZRhzuw9aL/
- Hixenbaugh, M. (2011, November 6). Police shoot man at Elizabeth City college. *Virginian-Pilot*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.pilotonline.com/news/article 730b8599-664b-5322-917d-f9fc7d8e59eb.html
- Hlavaty, K. (2018, February 20). 7th-grade student who shot self at Jackson middle school has died from injuries. *News 5 Cleveland*. Retrieved from https://www.news5cleveland.com/news/local-news/oh-stark/jackson-local-schools-on-lockdown
- Hoagland, D. (2005, November 2). Significance of slaying at school unclear. *Fresno Bee, The*, p. A1 & A2.
- Hobbs T. D. (2009, November 17). DISD worker accidentally shoots himself man faces felony charge after gun goes off while he was visiting grandkids' campus. *Dallas Morning News*, *The (TX)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12C0C94176095020
- Hodgin, C. (2018, January 24). Man Wanted In Death Of Winston-Salem State University

 Football Player. WFMY News 2. Retrieved from

 https://www.wfmynews2.com/article/news/crime/man-wanted-in-death-of-winston-salem-state-university-football-player/511252550
- Hodson, S. (2014b, August 29). Georgia Regents University student indicted in February shooting incident. *Augusta Chronicle, The*. Retrieved from https://www.augustachronicle.com/article/20140829/NEWS/308299860

- Hodson, S. (2014a, May 17). Paine shooting hearing for suspect postponed. *Augusta Chronicle*, *The (GA)*, p. B01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15FF72E352806F58
- Hodson, S. (2016, January 13). Man gets 35-year sentence in Paine College shooting. *Augusta Chronicle, The*. Retrieved from https://www.augustachronicle.com/article/20160113/NEWS/301139884
- Hogan, J. (2017, October 24). Man gets prison for opening fire at Davenport University dorm, injuring sleeping student. *13 On Your Side/WZZM-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wzzm13.com/article/news/man-gets-prison-for-opening-fire-at-davenport-university-dorm-injuring-sleeping-student/69-485708367
- Hogg, D. and Hogg, L. (2018, June 19). #NeverAgain, New York. Random House.
- Holcombe, M., & Moshtaghian, A. (2019, August 31). At least 10 teens injured in shooting at a high school football game in Alabama. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2019/08/31/us/mobile-ladd-peebles-stadium-shooting/index.html
- Holland, B. (2018, November 8). Cleveland school in Santa Barbara closed while police investigate overnight shooting. *Noozhawk*. Retrieved from https://www.noozhawk.com/article/cleveland_school_in_santa_barbara_closed_while_police_investigate_crime
- Holleman, J. (1996, December 22). Suspect in killing at Sumner certified to be tried as adult: Five star Life edition. *St. Louis Post Dispatch*, p. D, 11:5
- Holloway, K. (2019, August 19). 12-year-old, 16-year-old shot outside high school football game, police say. WSB-TV 2 Atlanta. Retrieved from

- https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/atlanta/2-teens-shot-1-critical-after-fight-outside-high-school-football-game-police-say/976981343/
- Holloway, K. (2019, January 31). Police searching for gunman who opened fire in high school parking lot. WSB-TV 2 Atlanta. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/dekalb-county/police-searching-for-gunman-who-opened-fire-in-high-school-parking-lot/912736592/
- Holly, D. (2001a, March 7). Teen-ager shot outside Largo High School. *Star-Democrat, The*, p. 9A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/115897192/?terms=Largo%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/115897192/?terms=Largo%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Holly, D. (2001b, March 8). Teen arrested in Largo H.S. shooting. *Star-Democrat, The*, p. 5A.
 Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/115897585/?terms=Dominic%2BWhite
- Holly, D. (2003, December 12). Rising violence, deepening deficit plague D.C. schools
 Enrollments and test scores are down and teachers face layoffs. Officials are arguing over a solution. *Philadelphia Inquirer*, *The (PA)*, p. A24. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FF7F55F67666957
- Holmes CC student killed in shooting. (2005, April 29). *Greenwood Commonwealth*(Greenwood, Mississippi), p. 8A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/244533881/?terms=Holmes%2BCommunity%2BCo

 llege%2C

- Holt, D., & Karuhn, C. (1999, February 16). Slaying permanently closes Elgin school. *Chicago Tribune*, p. Section 2-5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/168866614/?terms=Ombudsman%2BEducation%2
 BService%2BCenter%2C
- Honors student arrested in killing of teacher, 2 students. (1996, February 4). *La Crosse Tribune*, *The*, p. A-6. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/513788153/?terms=Frontier%2BJunior%2BHigh%2

 BSchool%2C
- Hopkins, B. (2016, October 20). 4 Teens Injured In Shooting Outside June Jordan High School;

 Suspects At Large [Updated]. *Hoodline*. Retrieved from https://hoodline.com/2016/10/1-injured-in-shooting-outside-june-jordan-high-school?utm_source=story&utm_medium=web&utm_campaign=stories
- Hopkins, T. (2009, September 3). Man arrested in connection with Langston U. shooting. *U-Wire (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12A8145D1E9836E0
- Hoppa, K. (2019, November 4). TSTC: student killed in campus housing was veteran, mother of young son. Waco Tribune-Herald. Retrieved from https://wacotrib.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/tstc-student-killed-in-campus-housing-was-veteran-mother-of/article_815052d8-3790-58c5-a0bd-dabbfdf24787.html
- Horne, S. X. (2017, March 28). Teen shot to death in parking lot at Linton Middle School in Penn Hills. *Trib Total Media*. Retrieved from

- http://triblive.com/local/pennhills/12129448-74/man-shot-near-linton-middle-school-in-penn-hills
- Horne, T., & Kelly, F. (2004, September 25). Suspect's record shows violence against his wife and police. *Indianapolis Star, The (Indianapolis, Indiana)*, p. A11. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/127364109/?terms=Butler%2BUniversity%2C
- Horner, S. (2019, February 8). St. Paul man allegedly fired five times into Minneapolis school bus after minor accident. *Twincities.com / Pioneer Press*. Retrieved from https://www.twincities.com/2019/02/07/minneapolis-school-bus-shooting-kenneth-lilly-st-paul-charges-i35w/
- Horner, S., & Squire, T. (2017, September 15). Fired St. Kate's guard who police say shot himself is criticized for blaming black male. *Pioneer Press*. Retrieved from https://www.twincities.com/2017/09/14/st-kates-security-guard-who-authorities-say-shot-himself-is-criticized-for-initially-blaming-a-black-male/
- Horsch, L. (2014, February 1). Witness to North High shooting: 'It takes you a second to realize if it's real or not.' *Des Moines Register, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://archive.vn/20140202020514/http://blogs.desmoinesregister.com/dmr/index.php/2014/02/01/15-year-old-girl-grazed-in-shooting-friday-night-outside-north-high/article#selection-2477.14-2477.33
- Horton, J. (2017, August 12). Prosecutor: Lee H.S. shooting suspect confessed, was targeting specific person. *WSFA 12 News*. Retrieved from https://www.wsfa.com/story/34938848/prosecutor-lee-hs-shooting-suspect-confessed-was-targeting-specific-person/

- Horwitz, S. (1994, March 10). Student shot in eastern high school. *Washington Post, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1994/03/10/student-shot-in-eastern-high-school/41194b25-2aa1-49e0-8f9d-29281dbc554e/
- Hoskins, K. (018, October 16). Soldan High School teacher pistol-whipped in violent robbery.

 FOX 2 Now. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/soldan-high-school-teacher-pistol-whipped-in-violent-robbery/
- Houston area teen shot at high school. (1998, May 22). *Longview News-Journal*, p. 7A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/219923225/?terms=Jersey%2BVillage%2BHigh%2

 BSchool%2C
- Houston Police Department. (2009a, August 13). Suspect identified, charged in shooting at 3100 Cleburne. Retrieved from https://www.houstontx.gov/police/nr/2009/aug/nr081309-3.htm
- Houston Police Department. (2009b, August 19). *More suspects identified in shooting at 3100 Cleburne*. Retrieved from https://www.houstontx.gov/police/nr/2009/aug/nr081909-8.htm
- Houston Police Department. (2015, September 1). 2nd update: charge upgraded on suspect after victim dies in shooting at 3525 Blodgett. Retrieved from https://www.houstontx.gov/police/nr/2015/sep/nr090115-1.htm
- Houston Police Department. (2019, April 11). *Investigation into shooting at 5900 Selinsky Drive*.

 Retrieved from http://www.houstontx.gov/police/nr/2019/apr/nr190411-3.htm

Houston student shot aboard school bus. (1991, October 3). *Longview News-Journal*, p. 10-A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/220107719/?terms=dustin%2BSulak%2C

Houston student shot during fight. (1991, November 15). *Galveston Daily News, The*, p. 12-A.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/17145244/?terms=Milby%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Houston student suffers from gunshot wound to leg in class. (1998, May 22). *Victoria Advocate*, p. 2A. Retrieved from

 $\underline{\text{https://www.newspapers.com/image/434244022/?terms=Marko\%2BAntonio\%2BGuerrer}}\\ \underline{\text{o\%2C}}$

Hovelson, J. (1994, November 10). School stunned by gunfire. *Des Moines Register, The*, p. 1M.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/129110165/?terms=West%2BDelaware%2BHigh%

Howard, M. (2016, July 24). Security guard accidentally shot himself outside Strayer University.

*WLBT 3. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/story/32004418/security-guard-accidentally-shot-himself-outside-strayer-university/

2BSchool%2C

- Howell, K. (2018, February 28). One shot on Mississippi Valley State University's campus.

 WJTV 12 News. Retrieved from https://www.wjtv.com/news/state/one-shot-on-mississippi-valley-state-universitys-campus/998230249
- Howell, K. (2019, December 4). 2 arrested after shooting near Jackson State. *CBS 12 WJTV* (*Jackson, MS*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-

<u>newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/177C8401EFF3D160</u>

HSU UPD officer injured by accidental gun discharge. (2016, January 13). *Time-Standard, The*.

Retrieved from https://www.times-standard.com/2016/01/13/hsu-upd-officer-injured-by-accidental-gun-discharge/

https://www.newspapers.com/image/392406586/?terms=%22A%20Horrific%20Day%22&match

Hudson, T. (2013, April 16). Police: Temple teenager in critical condition after shooting. *Dallas Morning News, The.* Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/texas/2013/04/16/police-temple-teenager-in-critical-condition-after-shooting-self-at-high-school/

Huffman high school trumpet player wounded; fellow band member arrested. (2004, August 4).

Gadsden Times, The. Retrieved from https://www.gadsdentimes.com/article/DA/20040804/News/603205688/GT

Hughes, K. (1994, December 15). SUNY classroom held hostage. *Democrat and Chronicle*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/138506573/?terms=Ralph%2BJ.%2BTortorici

Hughes, P. (2014, October 10). Mental health, Newtown dominate latest debate. *Chronicle, The*(Willimantic, CT), p. 07. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/150E1114A5CA0E98

Hunt visits school to promote end to violence. (1994, October 15). *Rocky Mount Telegram*, p.2A.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/338238456/?terms=Grimsley%2BHigh%2BSchool %2C

Hunt, K. (1993, July 21). Prosecutor: defendant plotted rampage. *Press-Tribune*, *The*, p. A2.
Retrieved from
https://www.newspapers.com/image/384245096/?terms=Eric%2BHouston%2C%2BLind
hurst%2BHigh%2BSchool

Hunt, S. (2010, March 30). Witness: Allgier was unrestrained before shooting. *Salt Lake Tribune, The (Monroe, Louisiana)*. Retrieved from https://archive.sltrib.com/story.php?ref=/ci_14788009#gallery-carousel-446996

Hunter, M. (2015, December 1). Roosevelt Middle School student armed with pellet gun shoots 2 girls. *Times-Picayune, The: Web Edition Articles* (New Orleans, LA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1597B6DA29BCE408

- Hunter, M. (2019, December 27). Video captures frightening shooting at weekend birthday party at St. John Parish school. *NOLA.com*. Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/news/crime_police/article_54e871e4-28ee-11ea-9a0a-ebcabe489821.html
- Huntoon, P. (2011, February 6). UM shooter charged, pleads not guilty. *Montana Kaimin*.

 Retrieved from http://www.montanakaimin.com/news/um-shooter-charged-pleads-not-guilty/article_aa1c7435-9dd3-5d9b-b6a7-7ad011029a87.html
- Hurd, R., Rogers, R., & DeBolt, D. (2014, May 15). *Contra Costa Times (Walnut Creek, CA)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14DE1F89CDB88708

- Huriash, L. J. (1998, May 30). Family unaware of abuse problem. South Florida Sun Sentinel, p. 6B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/239009048/?terms=Stranahan%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Huriash, L.J., & O'Matz. (2018, February 22). 'Communication failure' led to 20-minute delay in school shooting video, chief says. *Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting/fl-florida-shooting-coral-springs-video-20180222-story.html
- Hurlock, B. (2006, January 18). Night basketball done for year at Mount Pleasant. *News Journal, The (Wilmington, Delaware)*, p. C4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/164539147/?terms=%22Mount%2BPleasant%2BHigh%22%2C%2B%2216%22
- Husband arrested in wife's shooting. (2010, January 22). *Montgomery Advertiser, The*(Montgomery, Alabama), p. 1B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/262442455/?terms=%22Telvin%2BLabenji%2BGray%22%2Band
- Hussain, R. (2012, October 31). Second teen charged in fatal shooting of Banner student.

 *Chicago Sun-Times: Web Edition Articles (IL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1424897AE7B35480

- Huston, J. (2004, September 8). Chief denies gang woes. *Maywood Herald (IL)*, p. 005.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/110D62814E879AC0
- Hutchinson, B. (2013, October 22). Nevada middle school shooting: teacher killed, two boys wounded by classmate. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/student-shot-middle-school-article-1.1491586
- Hutchinson, M. A. (1999, December 7). 5 hurt in Fort Gibson school shooting. *Daily Oklahoman, The*, p. 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/454900554
- 'I just did it.' (1995, January 28). *Asheville Citizen-Times*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/200527988/?terms=Bill%2BLeone%2C
- 'I saw everybody running and I felt all these bullets go past me.' (1993, February 7). *Detroit Free Press*, p. 5F & 6F. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/97524856
- Ibarra, I. (2000, May 12). 2 deaths capped a marriage gone sour. *Arizona Daily Star*, p. A6.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/163754813/?terms=Carmichael%2BElementary%2 BSchool%2C

Illers, E. (2019, October 16). TSU student charged with killing fellow student inside dorm.

WSMV News4 Nashville. Retrieved from https://www.wsmv.com/news/tsu-student-charged-with-killing-fellow-student-inside-dorm/article_ae1465fa-f08d-11e9-b2a3-f36d310a6644.html

Imlay, A. (2018, October 22). Victim in U. shooting identified; suspected gunman found dead.
Desert News Utah. Retrieved from
https://www.deseretnews.com/article/900038315/university-utah-student-killed-on-campus-police-search-for-suspected-shooter.html

In 46 weeks this year, there have been 45 school shootings. (2019, November 19). FOX - 2 KTVI (St. Louis, MO). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/177541982B9BF4A8

In 911 call, Mississippi slayings suspect admits to shooting girlfriend. (2015, September 15).

**CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/mississippi-slayings-suspect-shannon-lamb-left-behind-note/

In brief. (2004, January 24). *Las Vegas Review-Journal (NV)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10054DBE127EDF2E

In brief: high school student shoots self in leg. (2002, December 3). *Lansing State Journal*, p.

2B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/205047710/?terms=%22Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%22

In other news. (1999, January 22). *El Paso Times*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/432253017/?terms=Richland%2BHills%2BHigh%2
BSchool%2C

```
in shooting of student, 16. (2017, March 30). Associated Press State Wire: Pennsylvania (PA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/163724430CD7DF50">https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/163724430CD7DF50</a>
```

In wake of shooting, SCSU seeks ways to prevent crime on campus. (1994, February 13). *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 10B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345696328/?terms=South%2BCarolina%2BState%2
BUniversity%2C

Incident reminds editor of life's thin thread. (1997, October 2). *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 12A.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/185495695/?terms=Stacey%2BBuxton-Boyd

Ind. school shooting suspect charged. (2011, March 29). UPI (USA). Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1364BA752027BC38

Indiana school closed amid threats after death of 15-year-old former student. (2017, January 3).

FOX59 News. Retrieved from https://fox59.com/news/indiana-school-closed-amid-threats-after-death-of-15-year-old-former-student/

Inglewood man pleads not guilty to shooting 4 at USC. (2012, November 6). *Daily Breeze*(Torrance, CA), p. 3A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14263B125B585208

- Investigation into Edgard shooting is ongoing. (2019, December 23). *L'Observateur*. Retrieved from https://www.lobservateur.com/2019/12/23/investigation-into-edgard-shooting-is-ongoing/
- Investigation into shooting at 3100 Cleburne. (2009, July 25). *US Fed News (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/129AB77CD9EC8D08
- Investigation underway after 1 person shot on campus at Langston University. (2019, November 5). CBS News 9 / KWTV. Retrieved from https://www.news9.com/story/5e346dd2527dcf49dad6dcf4/investigation-underway-after-1-person-shot-on-campus-at-langston-university
- Investigation underway after shooting on Johnson C. Smith University campus. (2016, March 24). FOX 46 Charlotte. Retrieved from https://www.fox46.com/news/investigation-underway-after-shooting-on-johnson-c-smith-university-campus/
- Investigators release timeline of events after mother shot, killed at Vancouver school. (2019, December 3). *KATU News*. Retrieved from https://katu.com/news/local/investigators-release-timeline-of-events-after-mother-shot-killed-at-vancouver-school
- Investigators ruled JSU student death accidental. (2018, January 13). WAPT/ABC 16. Retrieved from https://www.wapt.com/article/jsu-student-shot-and-killed-police-say/15152539#
- Irgang, L. (2003, October 28). Three arrested, two injured in shooting at Rider. *Signal, The*.

 Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://tcnjsignal.net/2003/10/28/three arrested two injured in shooting a trider/}$

- Iroegbu, O. (2003, October 24). Student hotel security increased death of VSU student leads to the addition of two armed guards. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. B-5. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FE7D67EA35A6D52
- Isensee, L. (2012, November 26). Friends, family bury teen killed in bus shooting The funeral for Lourdes Guzman-DeJesus followed several other ceremonies to honor the teen, who died in a school bus shooting last week. *Miami Herald, The (FL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/142CFB7D8F8309F0
- Isolated shooting incident prompts lockdown at Virginia State University, police say. (2017, October 15). *ABC7 Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc7.com/virginia-state-university-on-lockdown-after-shooting/2533784/
- Issa, N., Gattuso, F., & Svachula, A. (2017, June 17). Three teens charged in Warren Elementary School shooting. *Chicago Sun Times*. Retrieved from https://chicago.suntimes.com/2017/6/17/18342557/three-teens-charged-in-warren-elementary-school-shooting
- Items of interest from the week: Kennard. (1994, January 24). *Austin American-Statesman*, p.B4.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/356033457/?terms=Kennard%2BHigh%2BSchool%

<u>2C</u>

- Ivey, D. (1996a, September 22). Suspect suffered emotional conflict. Sunday News (Lancaster, Pennsylvania). Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/565438177/?terms=Jillian%2BRobbins%2C
- Ivey, D. (1996b, September 24). Slain Penn St. student honored. York Daily Record (York, Pennsylvania). Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/554906080/?terms=Melanie%2BSpalla
- Ivey, D. (1996c, September 27). Shooting suspect's tape played in court. Morning Call, The.
 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/277528651/?terms=Jillian%2BRobbins%2C
- Jabali-Nash, N. (2011, February 4). Sam LaCara update: janitor who killed Calif. principal says

 LaCara fired him, supt. Disagrees. *CBS News*. Retrieved from

 https://www.cbsnews.com/news/sam-lacara-update-janitor-who-killed-calif-principal-says-lacara-fired-him-supt-disagrees/
- Jackson County State's Attorney. (2015, February 18). Carbondale man sentenced to prison for aggravated battery with a firearm [PDF file]. Retrieved from http://jacksoncountystatesattorney.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Omari-Tinsley-Carbondale-Sentenced-for-Aggravated-Battery-with-a-Firearm.pdf
- Jackson State University Department of Public Safety. (2015, September 24). *ID 14470 / Case No. 15-0804*. Retrieved from http://jwebtasks.jsums.edu/crimelog/CrimeLog1.aspx
- Jackson Tennessee Police Department. (2015, April 7). *Police charge man in April 2nd shooting at Lane College*. Retrieved from https://local.nixle.com/alert/5390434/

- Jackson, B. (2016, July 16). Richmond police investigating VCU shooting that injured one person. WSLS 10. Retrieved from https://www.wsls.com/news/2016/07/16/richmond-police-investigating-vcu-shooting-that-injured-one-person/
- Jackson, D.Z. (1999, December 14). Shy, sweet and nearly deadly. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1999-12-14/news/9912140076_1_seth-trickey-thurston-high-school-kip-kinkel
- Jacobsen, M. (2014, April 21). Provo High student shoots himself, not seriously injured. *Deseret News*. Retrieved from https://www.deseret.com/2014/4/22/20539897/provo-high-student-shoots-himself-not-seriously-injured
- Jacobson, L. (1994, March 29). Teen's death no. 1 topic on 1st day back to school. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403699966/?terms=Etowah%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Jacobson, S. (2014, September 12). Student's family blames suicide on bullying, attorney says.

 Orlando Sentinel. Retrieved from https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-middle-school-suicide-bullying-20140912-story.html
- Jail for firing at FAU party. (2009, March 28). South Florida Sun-Sentinel (Ft. Lauderdale, Florida), p. 6B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/286283731/?terms=%220mar%2BGraham%22
- James, E. N. (1993a, November 6). Dad tells of attempt to save son. *Hattiesburg American*.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/278601565/?terms=Bay%2BSprings%2BHigh%2B School%2C

- James, E. N. (1993b, November 6). Police question students in death of classmate. *Hattiesburg American*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.newspapers.com/image/278601565/?terms=Bay%2BSprings%2BHigh%2BSprings%2BBFigh%2BSprings%2BBFigh%2BSprings%2BBFigh%2BSprings%2BSpr
- James, E. N. (1993c, November 16). Jasper approves metal detectors at high school. *Hattiesburg American*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/278605451/?terms=Bay%2BSprings%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Jameson, J. (2019, June 27). Shooting at High School leaves teenager in critical condition.

 Swartz Creek View. Retrieved from

 https://swartzcreekview.mihomepaper.com/articles/shooting-at-high-school-leaves-teenager-in-critical-condition/
- Janitor charged with killing man outside Delaware elementary school. (2018, September 5).

 Action News on 6abc. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/janitor-charged-with-killing-man-outside-del-elementary-school/4153677/
- Janney, E. (2018, August 7). Murder Outside Edgewood High School related To drugs: sheriff.

 Patch. Retrieved from https://patch.com/maryland/belair/2-teens-charged-murder-edgewood-parking-lot-shooting
- Jarmon, J. (2017, September 20). Mattoon student opens fire in cafeteria, wounding 1, police say. *Herald & Review News Service*. Retrieved from https://herald-review.com/news/local/mattoon-student-opens-fire-in-cafeteria-wounding-police-say/article_81decd23-d68e-5cd3-bea2-9dc992303961.html

- Jarvis, S., & Obert, R. (2015, May 12). Tempe Corona lockdown ends after student suicide.

 **Azcentral*. Retrieved from https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/tempe/2015/05/12/tempe-corona-lockdown-abrk/27175081/
- Jasper, S. (2019, January 22). Durham police ask for help to identify 2 people after stray bullet hits school bus. *News & Observer, The.* Retrieved from https://www.newsobserver.com/news/local/article224897210.html
- JCSU press conference on student shooting. (2015, April 19). *YouTube* [Video file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.youtube.com/watch?reload=9&v=F9grK3azQAw&list=PL0baeivDYwgM5

 https://www.youtube.com/watch?reload=9&v=F9grK3azQAw&list=PL0baeivDYwgM5

 https://www.youtube.com/watch?reload=9&v=F9grK3azQAw&list=PL0baeivDYwgM5
- Jeffers, B. (2014, December 6). RSU shooter identified as former Tulsa police officer. *FOX23*News. Retrieved from https://www.fox23.com/news/local/shooting-rogers-state-campus/109076424/
- Jefferson City man sought in Lincoln University shooting. (2016, November 1). *News Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.newstribune.com/news/news/story/2016/nov/02/jc-man-sought-lu-shooting/647243/
- Jefferson County District Attorney's Office. (2018, March 9). *March 9*, 2018 press release.

 Retrieved from http://www.jeffcoda.org/press-releases.php
- Jerome, B., & Cahn, D. (2008, May 1). Shooting, lockdown rattle FAU campus. *South Florida Sun-Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/fl-xpm-2008-05-01-0805010011-story.html

- Jeter, J. (1994a, April 19). Youth shot at church academy. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1994/04/19/youth-shot-at-church-academy/3930d678-4c54-41c7-ac9d-c105c39adbc6/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.118f37156755
- Jeter, J. (1994b, April 20). Public school had expelled student accused in shooting. Washington

 Post, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1994/04/20/public-school-had-expelled-student-accused-in-shooting/99e9a8c7-4db4-49b3-8ea4-
 281f31246a6f/?utm term=.51009973c0ab
- Jiang, J. (2018, September 14). How Teens and Parents Navigate Screen Time and Device

 Distractions. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved from

 http://www.pewinternet.org/2018/08/22/how-teens-and-parents-navigate-screen-time-and-device-distractions/
- Jodice, N., & Schienvar, E. (2016, April 21). Lack of information leads to campus-wide confusion. *Student Life, The: Washington University-St. Louis (MO)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15C63D2FF43B6620
- Johns, A. (2006, September 2). Evaluating safety. *Anniston Star, The (Anniston, Alabama)*, p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/106551975/?terms=%22Oxford%2BHigh%2BSchool%22&match=2

- Johnson C. Smith University. (2015, April 19). *JCSU Updated Statement on Non-Lethal Shooting*. Retrieved from https://www.jcsu.edu/home/parents/headlines/jcsu-updated-statement-on-non-lethal-shooting
- Johnson v. Alcorn State Univ., 929 So. 2d 398, 2006 Miss. App. LEXIS 406 (Court of Appeals of Mississippi May 23, 2006, Decided).

https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4K1
H-R4K0-0039-430H-00000-00&context=1516831.

Johnson v. State, 2007 0189 (La.App. 1 Cir. 11/07/07);, 966 So. 2d 1250, 2007 La. App. Unpub. LEXIS 106 (Court of Appeal of Louisiana, First Circuit November 7, 2007, Judgment rendered).

https://advance.lexis.com/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4RH9-73M0-TX4N-G162-00000-00&context=1516831.

Johnson, A. (2002, July 2). 2 teenage robbers get 1-year sentences. *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/189785216/?terms=%22Kory%2BCorothers%22

Johnson, A. (2003, May 29). Youth gets 7 years in Gardena shooting. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B4. Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/190082276/?terms=Kory\%2BDewayne\%2BCorothe}\\ \underline{rs\%2C}$

Johnson, B. C. (2014, May 7). Paine College shooting suspect arrested before. *Athens Banner-Herald (GA)*. retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14DAD3D880132270

- Johnson, B. C., & Gruber, S. (2015, August 25). Pupil injured in shooting at W.S. Hornsby

 Elementary School. *Augusta Chronicle, The*. Retrieved from

 https://www.augustachronicle.com/news/crime-courts/2015-08-25/pupil-shot-hornsby
- Johnson, B. C., & McManus, T. (2014, May 5). Update: Augusta college lockdown ends after shooting, suspect being questioned. *Savannah Morning News*. Retrieved from https://www.savannahnow.com/latest-news/2014-05-05/paine-college-augusta-lockdown-after-shooting
- Johnson, D. (2006, January 27). Monarch OK after shooting. *Daily Press (Newport News, Virgnia)*, p. C1 & C7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/270842076/?terms=%22Brandon%20Johnson%22&match=1
- Johnson, G. (2010, February 27). Harassed teacher slain. *Spokesman-Review, The (Spokane, Washington)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/584785040/?terms=%22Jed%2BWaits%22%2C
- Johnson, J. (2013, February 19). Cedar Shoals student charged with shooting another student.

 *Athens Banner-Herald (GA). Retrieved from https://www.onlineathens.com/article/20130219/NEWS/302199953
- Johnson, K. (2018, August 26). Metro-east football team's game canceled after shooting next to stadium in Chicago. *Belleville News-Democrat*. Retrieved from https://www.bnd.com/news/local/crime/article217363980.html
- Johnson, L. (2008, May 16). Student founds shot at Madison High. *News-Star, The*, p. 1B. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/225676105/?terms=%22Madison%20Parish%22&match=1
- Johnson, L. A. (1992, November 5). Shootings at 3 schools leave 11 students hurt. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 1A & 11A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/99197503/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Johnson, M., Johnson, A., & Schuppe, J. (2016, February 29). Two Students Shot at Madison High School in Ohio. *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/three-students-hurt-shooting-school-middletown-ohio-n528176
- Johnson, S. (2013, April 1). Anniversary of Oikos shooting massacre in Oakland evokes painful memories. Alameda Times-Star (CA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1456A915189D21D8
- Johnson, S. (2015, May 23). Details surface of school bus shooting fugitive: Edgar Robles, 16, found with self-inflicted gunshot wound in Hinesville, Georgia. *News 4 Jax*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/local/jacksonville/details-surface-of-school-bus-shooting-fugitive
- Johnson, T. (2013 April 17). Fight over money leads to shooting at Stillman College. *ABC 33/40*.

 Retrieved from https://abc3340.com/archive/fight-over-money-leads-to-shooting-at-stillman-college
- Johnson, T. (2014, January 14). Man sentenced to prison for fatal 2013 shooting at Hillside

 Elementary. San Leandro Patch. Retrieved from

 https://patch.com/california/sanleandro/man-sentenced-to-prison-for-fatal-2013-shooting-at-hillside-elementary

- Joint services planned for Waynesburg couple. (1990, May 11). Advocate-Messenger, The, p.

 A2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/137937156/?terms=Waynesburg%2BElementary%2

 BSchool%2C
- Jones, A. (2005, February 5). McNair High student shot by brother in after-school accident.

 *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia), p. 2D. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/423096141/?terms=%22McNair%22
- Jones, C. (2010, October 28). Charges filed in slaying. *Topeka Capital-Journal, The (KS)*, p. 1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/135132272DBB5A08
- Jones, D. (2017, May 15). Sheriff: 7-year-old accidentally shot after another child picked up gun that fell out backpack. *KFLY.com*. Retrieved from https://www.klfy.com/news/sheriff-7-year-old-accidentally-shot-after-another-child-picked-up-gun-that-fell-out-backpack/872647853
- Jones, E. (2013, June 12). Officer cleared in IRSC shooting. *Stuart News, The (FL)*, p. 1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1470D35AEDD6FC40
- Jones, J. (1994, January 26). Fatal shooting at Columbia school leaves parents, students, officials pondering security. *Times and Democrat, The (Orangeburg, South Carolina)*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/345380321/?terms=%22Eau%2BClaire%2BHigh%22
- Jones, M. (2006, January 27). ODU athlete's shooting puts security in spotlight. *Virginian-Pilot, The (Norfolk, VA)*, p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10F6E55569C60BC8
- Jones, M. (2007, March 31). Woman sentenced in shooting of ODU basketball player. Virginian-Pilot, The. Retrieved from https://www.pilotonline.com/news/crime/article_033fde35-d02b-519c-81fb-8a2da6b28d82.html
- Jones, P. (2015, February 4). Updated: two students wounded in Frederick High School shooting.

 Frederick News-Post, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.fredericknewspost.com/z/content_type/web_message/two-students-wounded-in-frederick-high-school-shooting/article_153b667f-90c2-5c8c-b4ed-9c4ba869e442.html
- Jones, R. (1999, May 21). Another attack has Americans asking why. *Anniston Star, The*, p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/106706469
- Jones, R. (2017, September 27). Instructor wounded in incident at Jacksonville training academy.

 WOKV News. Retrieved from https://www.wokv.com/news/local/instructor-wounded-incident-jacksonville-training-academy/qeUUFBgaSmZludXV6nCPRJ/
- Jones, T. (2018, May 21). Shots fired in elementary school parking lot; Authorities working crime scene. WSB-TV 2 Atlanta. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/breaking-personshot-in-elementary-school-parking-lot/753941792/

- Jones, Y. (2013, August 26). Three arrested in Panola County slaying as authorities blame gangs.

 *Commercial Appeal, The: Web Edition Articles (Memphis, TN). Retrieved from

 NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14871591532EA8E8
- Jordan, J. (2019, February 15). Active shooter situation turns into apparent suicide.

 SandhillsExpress.com. Retrieved from http://sandhillsexpress.com/uncategorized/active-shooter-situation-turns-into-apparent-suicide/
- Jorge, K., & Wallace, H. (2019, January 22). 'They want change' Families of Marshall County

 High School shooting victims sue district. FOX 17 WZTV Nashville. Retrieved from

 https://fox17.com/news/local/families-of-marshall-county-high-school-shooting-victims-sue-district
- JSO instructor injured by blank gun; corrections officer pulls trigger at point-blank. (2017, September 27). FirstCoast News / WTLV-TV. Retrieved from https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/news/local/jso-instructor-injured-by-blank-gun-corrections-officer-pulls-trigger-at-point-blank/77-479021796
- JSO releases name of person killed at Raines triple shooting. (2018, August 27). CBS 47 / FOX

 30. Retrieved from https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/local/jso-releases-name-of-person-killed-at-raines-triple-shooting/820518174/
- JSU shooting wounds student. (2005, August 27). *Hattiesburg American (Hattiesburg, Mississippi)*, p. 6D. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/279246528/?terms=Jackson%2BState%2BUniversity%2C

- Judge finds CSU student guilty in shooting of other student. (2012, February 15). *Dayton Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/judge-finds-csu-student-guilty-shooting-other-student/nTUReDqFl1swWRDwG6x8zN/
- Judge orders student charged in West Orange High shooting be held for trial. (2013, December 5). ABC 9 WFTV: Web Edition Articles (Orlando, FL). Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14A86DF340BAFB30
- Judge throws out parents' suit in dorm killing. (2006, October 26). *Houmatoday.com*. Retrieved from https://www.houmatoday.com/article/DA/20061026/News/608097790/HC
- Jump, L. (1993, June 2). Walton teen avoids trial in attack on teacher. *Press and Sun-Bulletin*, p. 1A & 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/257403396/?terms=Jason%2BHodge%2C
- Junior high boy critical after shooting. (1992, May 15). Victoria Advocate (Victoria, Texas), p.

 9A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/432631309/?terms=%22Quinn%2BAshworth%22%2C

 2C
- Jury acquits Tulsa man in shooting. (1999, February 12). *Daily Oklahoman, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/454083814/?terms=Harold%2BGlover%2C
- Jury convicts Fairfield man of freshman's murder. (2005, February 13). *Gadsden Times, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.gadsdentimes.com/news/20050213/jury-convicts-fairfield-man-of-freshmans-murder

- Jury convicts man of killing teacher ex-student says sex abuse by victim cause of shooting.

 (1995, March 31). Spokesman-Review, The. Retrieved from

 http://www.spokesman.com/stories/1995/mar/31/jury-convicts-man-of-killing-teacher-ex-student/
- Jury finds Brendan O'Rourke sane during Carlsbad shooting. (2012, March 16). *KUSI*. Retrieved from https://www.kusi.com/jury-finds-brendan-orourke-sane-during-shooting/
- Jury must decide killer's sanity. (1994, April 28). *Post-Crescent, The*, p. B-2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/290447027/?terms=Leonard%2BMcDowell%2C
- Jury says 'not guilty' in 2007 double slaying at LSU. (2013, October 9). *Crowley Post-Signal, The (Crowley, Louisiana)*, p. 7A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/610738083/?terms=%22Devin%2BJamell%2BParkers

 er%22
- Jury: Brown innocent of shooting Floyd Brown. (1995, October 29). *Times and Democrat, The*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/345475032/?terms=Floyd%2BBrown
- Juveniles held for part in Chicago playground shooting. (2017, June 19). *Daily Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.dailyherald.com/article/20170619/news/306199930
- Juveniles held in shooting. (1991, May 22). *Manhattan Mercury, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/424946125/?terms=Coronado%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Kadifa, M. (2017, June 29). MS-13 gang member accused of killing high school student, rival gang member. *Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.houstonchronicle.com/houston/article/MS-13-gang-member-accused-of-murdering-high-11256425.php$

Kageyama, Y. (1993, December 17). Terror at Chelsea High. *Herald Times, The*, p. 14A.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/211241823/?terms=Chelsea%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

2C

Kahn, C. (2004, February 28). Ex-student gets life sentences for killing 3 at Va. law school.

Boston Globe, The, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/442929067/?terms=Peter%2BOdighizuwa%2C

Kahn, L. (2003, October 23). Police seek gunman in Rider shooting. Central Jersey Archives.

Retrieved from https://archive.centraljersey.com/2003/10/23/police-seek-gunman-in-rider-shooting/

KAIT 6PM - 17:59:45. (2008, September 18). *ABC - 8 KAIT (Jonesboro, AR)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12351ED8C83958C0

KAIT Noon - 11:00:07. (2009, July 27). *ABC - 8 KAIT (Jonesboro, AR)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/129BF3D799ED8AF0

Kamp, J., Calvert, S., Campo-Flores, A., & De Avila, J. (2018, February 15). Missed Warnings in the Florida School Shooting. *Wall Street Journal, The*. Retrieved from

- https://www.wsj.com/articles/florida-shooting-suspect-charged-with-17-counts-of-premeditated-murder-1518704958
- Kansas State University. (2016, April 4). *Police investigating student death*. Retrieved from https://www.k-state.edu/media/newsreleases/apr16/studentdeath4216.html
- Kapitan, C. (2010, October 14). Librarian's killer, 64, gets 25-year sentence. *San Antonio Express-News (TX)*, p. 02B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/132DEC8965A2CBD0
- Karas, B. (2009, August 21). Man obsessed with Columbine convicted of murder. CNN.
 Retrieved from
 http://www.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/08/21/north.carolina.castillo.trial/index.html
- Karimi, F., & Mullen, J. (2014, November 20). 3 shot at Florida State University before gunman killed by police. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2014/11/20/us/fsu-incident/index.html
- Kata, J. (1994, April 14). A school asks why. *Los Angeles Times*, p B12 & B17. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158907199/?terms=49th%2BStreet%2BElementary %2BSchool%2C
- Kato, D. (2018, July 2). Victim of Missoula shooting released from hospital, then arrested on warrant. *Billings Gazette*. Retrieved from https://billingsgazette.com/news/crime/victim-of-missoula-shooting-released-from-hospital-then-arrested-on/article_3956d386-8341-51f4-aa2f-48316caa158a.html
- Katy ISD student commits suicide. (2006, October 18). *Tyler Morning Telegraph (Tyler, Texas)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/591006471/?terms=Seven%2BLakes%2BHigh%2B School%2C
- Kauffman, C. (2006, February 17). Teacher suicide stuns school. *York Dispatch, The (York, Pennsylvania)*, p. A1 & A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/614723003/?terms=West%2BYork%2BArea%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Kauffman, C., & Bernhard-Bubb, H. (2006, February 17). Co-worker: Stickel made people feel important. *York Dispatch, The (York, Pennsylvania)*, p. A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/614723081/
- Kauffman, M. (1994, November 15). Ex-leader tells origins of gang war. *Hartford Courant*, p.

 A7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/175935086/?terms=Maurice%2BFlanagan
- Kavanagh, M. (2018, November 20). Woman hit by bullet after another parent's gun accidentally discharges inside Portsmouth school. *WTKR*. Retrieved from https://wtkr.com/2018/11/20/shot-fired-by-portsmouth-elementary-school-police-investigate/
- Kay, L. (2008, December 2). New Bern man pleads guilty to second-degree murder. *Daily News*, *The (Jacksonville, NC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/124D84A1458C78A0
- KC man facing involuntary manslaughter charge due in court. (2020, November 17). *KMMO*.

 Retrieved from https://www.kmmo.com/2020/11/17/kc-man-facing-involuntary-manslaughter-charge-due-in-court/

- Keise, K. (2014, January 30). Suspects arrested on campus. *Gramblinite, The.* Retrieved from http://www.thegramblinite.com/news/view.php/392512/Suspects-arrested-on-campus
- Keisling, M. (2001, March 31). Teen killed at school. *Times, The (Munster, Indiana)*, p. A1.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/311089065/?terms=Lew%2BWallace%2BHigh%2B
- Kellerman, J. (1999, May 18). *Savage spawn: reflections on violent children*, p. 2. New York, NY. The Ballantine Publishing Group.

School%2C

- Kelley, B. J. (1995, October 13). Rider murder Students' deposits waived trail begins [PDF file].

 Rider News, The, p. 2. Retrieved from https://cdm16471.contentdm.oclc.org/digital/api/collection/p16471coll3/id/13651/download

 **add
- Kelley, E. (2006, January 20). 2 shot, injured behind Hyde Park high school. Cincinnati Enquirer, The (Cincinnati, Ohio), p. B1 & B5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/102780398/
- Kelley, J. (2018, April 20). Timeline: Forest High School shooting. *WFTV9 ABC*. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/timeline-forest-high-school-shooting/735155751
- Kelly, J. (2017, November 16). Deputies: student fatally shoots himself at Lake Minneola High School. *WFTV 9 ABC*. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/deputies-student-shoots-himself-at-lake-minneola-high-school-no-active-shooter/647283326
- Kelly, M. L. (1993, September 2). Aftermath: tension, grief. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C1.

 Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/402927282/?terms=Harper%2BHigh%2BSchool%2}{C}$
- Kelly, T. (2010, October 1). Mattituck school shooter avoids jail time. *Suffolk Times, The*.

 Retrieved from https://suffolktimes.timesreview.com/2010/10/mattituck-school-shooter-avoids-jail-time/
- Kendall, M. (2013, January 8). Killing outside Florida school sparks fear. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/01/08/school-shooting-florida/1817149/
- Kennedy, B. (2014, March 16). Man confesses to fatally shooting wife near Miami-Dade County preschool. WPLG Local 10 News. Retrieved from https://www.local10.com/news/2014/03/17/man-confesses-to-fatally-shooting-wife-near-miami-dade-county-preschool/
- Kennedy, J. M. (1991, October 10). Column one: America's students: armed and dangerous: as many as 90,000 schoolchildren carry guns to class every day. And serious injuries are on the rise as campus violence spirals out of control. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1991-10-10/news/mn-455_1_school-violence
- Kennedy, K. (2015, April 3). Student, 21, accidentally shoots self in leg outside airport C H I P P EWA TWP. *Ellwood City Ledger, The (PA)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/154D040769C271E8
- Kennedy, K. (2018, February 15). 'Disturbing' Instagram posts: What Nikolas Cruz, suspected in Florida shooting, did online. *USA Today*. Retrieved from

- https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2018/02/15/nikolas-cruz-who-florida-shooting-suspect-social-media/340092002/
- Kenneth Lilly pleads guilty to shooting school bus driver on I-35W. (2019, August 26). *CBS Minnesota*. Retrieved from https://minnesota.cbslocal.com/2019/08/26/kenneth-lilly-pleads-guilty-to-shooting-school-bus-driver-on-i-35w/
- Kentucky man kills wife, self. (1990, May 11). *Leaf-Chronicle, The*, p. 9A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/467684696/?terms=Waynesburg%2BElementary%2
 BSchool%2C
- Kentucky State Police: 2 hurt in school parking lot shooting. (2018, December 12). WPSD Local

 6. Retrieved from https://www.wpsdlocal6.com/archive/kentucky-state-police-2-hurt-in-school-parking-lot-shooting/article_90815f27-5e32-5c85-8758-0e00d0208a60.html
- Kepner, A., & Mosher, G. (2006, February 11). Teen shot at high school balll game. *News Journal, The (Wilmington, Delaware)*, p. A1 & A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/164693801/?terms=%22William%2BPenn%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C%2Bshooting
- Kerbs, S. (2008, November 18). Investigation focuses on gun. Daily Spectrum, The (Saint George, Utah), p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/286754351/?terms=%22Tucker%2BThayer%22%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/286754351/?terms=%22Tucker%2BThayer%22%2
- Kerner, B. (2012, February 3). Man dies from self-inflicted wound on Liacouras Walk. *Temple News, The*. Retrieved from https://temple-news.com/man-dies-from-self-inflicted-wound-on-liacouras-walk/

- Keys, K. (2008, December 24). Charges against Kandies dropped. *Courier-Tribune, The*(Asheboro, NC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/125536D0A57B4A88
- Kidston, M. (2012, November 5). Effort under way to allow guns on Montana college campuses.

 *Independent Record (Helena, MT). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14260FD7894F06B0
- Kieckhefer, B. (2006, March 15). Victim his in classroom after being hit by ricochet. Reno

 Gazette-Journal (Reno, Nevada), p. 6A. Retrieved from

 <a href="https://www.newspapers.com/image/149058812/?terms=%22Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2Kenzie%2BMcKenzie%2B
- Kiefer, M. (2010, July 10). Shooter at SMCC lab gets 1 year in jail. *Arizona Republic (Phoenix, Arizona)*, p. B1 & B6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/125209786/
- Kiesling, M. (1997, October 22). Judge imposes gag order in shooting. *Times, The*, p. B-2.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/305514357/?terms=Gustavo%2BMcQuay
- Kifner, J., Bragg, R., Johnson, D., Verhovek, S. H. (1998, March 29). From wild talk and friendship to five deaths in a schoolyard. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1998/03/29/us/from-wild-talk-and-friendship-to-five-deaths-in-a-schoolyard.html?sec=&spon=&pagewanted=all
- Kilgannon, C., & Rashbaum, W. K. (2005, January 7). Suspect in Queens shooting is killed after a car chase. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from

- https://www.nytimes.com/2005/01/07/nyregion/suspect-in-queens-shooting-is-killed-after-a-car-chase.html
- Killian, J. (2008, December 20). A playground fight turned deadly. Greensboro News & Record.

 Retrieved from https://www.greensboro.com/news/a-playground-fight-turned-deadly/article_0aadff61-c881-5944-99d3-e81ee3468277.html
- Killing investigated on Roswell campus. (2014, April 10). *Albuquerque Journal (Albuquerque, New Mexico)*, p. C2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/206245879/?terms=%22Eastern%2BNew%2BMexico%2BUniversity%22%2C
- Killing, suicide shock college. (2002, January 19). *Tampa Tribune*, *The*, p. Metro 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/341530824/?terms=Broward%2BCommunity%2BC ollege%2C
- Kilpatrick, M. (2014, April 3). Kent State Police arrest a 24-year-old student in connection with campus shooting; university classes and activities resume. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.cleveland.com/metro/2014/04/kent state police arrest a 24-.html
- Kimball, M. & Sargent, B. (2008, November 13). Langston shooting brings student suspensions.

 *Daily Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma), p. 1A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/451874111/?terms=%22Christopher%2BTalley%22
- Kimmel, M. S., & Mahler, M. (2003). Adolescent Masculinity, Homophobia, and Violence:
 Random School Shootings, 1982-2001. American Behavioral Scientist, (10). 9, 1447,
 1454, 1455 & 1447.

- Kindred, R. D. (2019, September 9). Portland man, accused in murder of LCC student, brought to Lane County. *Register-Guard, The.* Retrieved from https://www.registerguard.com/news/20190909/portland-man-accused-in-murder-of-lcc-student-brought-to-lane-county
- King, J. (2009a, October 26). ASU grad student shoots himself in professor's office; building on lockdown. *Phoenix New Times*. Retrieved from https://www.phoenixnewtimes.com/news/asu-grad-student-shoots-himself-in-professors-office-building-on-lockdown-6656504
- King, J. (2009b, October 28). Campus police release ASU suicide 911 call. *Phoenix New Times*.

 Retrieved from http://phoenixnewtimes.com/news/campus-police-release-asu-suicide-911-call-6662719
- King, J., Borden, T., & Kelley, L. (1998, May 30). Former boyfriend kills teacher, self in school lot. South Florida Sun Sentinel (Fort Lauderdale, Florida), p. 1B & 6B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/239008999/
- King, L. (1994, May 25). Mother questions bus safety. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*, p. B1 & B3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/177783261/?terms=Michael%2BAnthony%2BStens

 on
- King, L., & Downs, J. (1994, April 22). Girl shot in face still on serious list. *Philadelphia Enquirer*, *The*, p. B1 & B10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/175851486/?terms=East%2BNorriton%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

- King, M. (2016, March 22). GSU: student drug dealer, potential teen buyer shot on campus.

 **IlAlive*. Retrieved from https://www.11alive.com/article/news/gsu-student-drug-dealer-potential-teen-buyer-shot-on-campus/96528556
- King, M. (2017, June 12). Ohio teen accused in West-Liberty Salem school shooting to be tried as adult. *WCMH-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.nbc4i.com/news/ohio-teen-accused-in-west-liberty-salem-school-shooting-to-be-tried-as-adult/1064816878
- King, S. R. (2014, February 15). Details emerge in Bend High suicide. *Bulletin, The*. Retrieved from https://www.bendbulletin.com/localstate/details-emerge-in-bend-high-suicide/article_7ee1c1a6-5b11-5fee-ac8b-22acefc6f251.html
- Kingsberry, J. (2012, October 1). Public safety summary. *Savannah Morning News*. Retrieved from http://gm5-gaweb.newscyclecloud.com/crime/2012-10-01/public-safety-summary
- Kinnard, M. (2007, March 30). Student shoots himself during class. *Greenville News, The*(Greenville, South Carolina), p. 3B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/195942925/?terms=%22Damien%2BJulius%2BSingleton%22
- Kinsey, A. (1997, December 3). Heath band will march in memory of classmates. *Paducah Sun, The*, p. 9A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/427604950/?terms=Hollan%2BHolm%2C
- Kleffman, S. (2010, March 20). Person shot after rugby match on DVC campus. *Mercury News*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.mercurynews.com/2010/03/20/person-shot-after-rugby-match-on-dvc-campus/
- Klein, D. (1994, April 23). Grief, blame over Jorge's suicide can't be laid to rest. *Los Angeles Times*, p. A1 & A31. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/159125080/

- Klein, J. (2012). *The bully society: school shootings and the crisis of bullying in America's schools*, p. 153. New York, NY: New York University Press.
- Kleinberg, E. (2002, January 19). Murder-suicide shatters campus. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. 2A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/134649282/?terms=Broward%2BCommunity%2BC
 ollege%2C
- Kleinfield, N. R., & Fisher, I. (1992, March 1). The fatal vortex: collision of 3 lives in east New York. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1992/03/01/nyregion/the-fatal-vortex-collision-of-3-lives-in-east-new-york.html
- Klingstedt, C. (2018, September 6). Trial in Central Elementary shooting pushed to November.

 Statesville Record & Landmark. Retrieved from https://statesville.com/news/trial-in-central-elementary-shooting-pushed-to-november/article_f22df940-b213-11e8-b3a8-cf6188791872.html
- Klint, C. (2018, October 3). Suspect id'd in Denali Elementary School shooting. *KTVA*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ktva.com/story/39224335/1-hurt-in-shooting-near-denali-elementary-school
- Knapp, K. (2003, December 4). Rider University will pay for police patrols. *Times, The*(*Trenton, NJ*), p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11B60CBE22550448
- Knobeloch, P. (2018, February 13). 14-year-old suspect wanted in shooting outside Pearl-Cohn

 High School. *WSMV News 4 Nashville*. Retrieved from https://www.wsmv.com/news/14-

- <u>year-old-suspect-wanted-in-shooting-outside-pearl-cohn-high-school/article_ac077310-730d-5366-8bea-e0fd72b692a4.html</u>
- Knoll, C., & Tchekmedyian, A. (2018, March 16). Teacher who accidentally fired gun at school apologizes and thanks community for support. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://www.latimes.com/local/california/la-me-ln-seaside-high-school-gun-apology-20180316-story.html#
- Knott, E. (2012, April 18). Brendan O'Rourke attacked Carlsbad's Kelly Elementary. *San Diego Reader*. Retrieved from https://www.sandiegoreader.com/news/2012/apr/18/citylights2-brendan-orourke/#
- Knox, A., Roche, L. R., & Romero, M. (2017, October 31). A 'lovely person': Friends, leaders grieve student slain in shooting. *Desert News Utah*. Retrieved from https://www.deseretnews.com/article/900003163/mayor-city-u-strong-and-united-in-wake-of-shooting.html
- KNWA0500 04:59:00. (2012, April 6). *NBC 9 KNWA (Fort Smith-Fayetteville-Springdale-Rogers, AR)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DFF1D8D06DFA78
- Koch, J. (2008, November 7). Family links officer's conduct to shooting. *Chattanooga Times*Free Press (TN), p. 15. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DE7EE4079AC700
- Koch, J. (2009, January 24). Shooting victim's family seeks answers. *Chattanooga Times Free Press (TN)*, p. 9. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank: https://infow

- newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DD84DEB266B9A8
- Koch, M. (2019, November 14). 24-year-old UCM student charged in unintentional shooting death of fellow student. FOX 4 News. Retrieved from https://fox4kc.com/news/24-year-old-ucm-student-charged-in-unintentional-shooting-death-of-another-student/
- Koch, M., & Townsend, R. (2019, February 13). 15-year-old girl dies after shooting outside

 Central Academy of Excellence school in KC. FOX 4 News. Retrieved from

 https://fox4kc.com/news/15-year-old-girl-dies-after-shooting-near-central-academy-of-excellence-school-in-kc/
- Kocieniewski, D., & Gately, G. (2006, October 3). *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2006/10/03/us/03amish.html
- Koenig, S. (2013, September 30). Police release name of teen who shot himself during homecoming festivities in Gray. *Bangor Daily News*. Retrieved from https://bangordailynews.com/2013/09/30/news/lewiston-auburn/police-release-name-of-teen-who-allegedly-shot-himself-during-homecoming-festivities-in-gray/
- Kohut, A. (2007, November 20). 'I got shot ... I'm paralyzed.' *Saginaw News (MI)*, p. 1A.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11D36B62F97B4560
- Kosmider, N. (2016, October 6). Police fatally shoot man with machete at CU Boulder after he "was not following commands." *Denver Post, The.* Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2016/10/05/cu-boulder-man-machete/

- Kransz, M. (2018, April 4). Suspected CMU shooter found incompetent to stand trial. *MLive Media Group*. Retrieved from

 https://www.mlive.com/news/saginaw/index.ssf/2018/04/suspected_cmu_shooter_found_in.html
- Kreger, S. (2000, February 16). Grade school to put in full metal detectors. *Daily Herald, The*, p. section 1-13. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/20009872/?terms=Duke%2BEllington%2BElement ary%2BSchool
- Krell, A. (2018, March 21). He shot a Xanax dealer at UPS, then posted a Tweet. Now he's been sentenced. *News Tribune, The (Tacoma, WA)*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.thenewstribune.com/latest-news/article206093109.html
- Kremer, J. (2017, September 8). Police: 1 hurt, stadium put on lockdown after shooting near

 North Little Rock football game. *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*. Retrieved from

 https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2017/sep/08/police-1-hurt-stadium-put-lockdown-after-shooting-/
- Kresnak, J. (1992, November 11). 7 youths held in shootings at schools. *Detroit Free Press*, p.

 1B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/99204597/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Kresnak, J. (1997, March 22). In letter, teen sough gang's end. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 1A & 2A.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/99453675/?terms=Pershing%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

- Kresnak, J., & Siegel, S. (1997, March 19). Shove inside school escalates into violent standoff, teen's killing. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 1A & 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/99392407/
- Krikorian, M., & Fausset, R. (2000a, December 2). High school senior commits suicide in front of his classmates. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158733386/?terms=Granada%2BHills%2BHigh%2
 BSchool%2C
- Krikorian, M., & Fausset, R. (2000b, December 2). Teen stages suicide in front of classmates.

 Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/2000/dec/02/local/me-60380
- Krol, E. (1999, December 23). Judge hears tape of teen confessing to Elgin shooting. *Daily Herald, The*, p. Section 1-4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/14482480/?terms=Rickey%2BL.%2BQuezada
- KSU IDs student found dead. (2016, April 5). *Manhattan Mercury, The (KS)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15C498CA57CCE158
- Kubota, L. (2011, May 24). Student expelled after school shooting in Pearl City. *Hawaii News Now*. Retrieved from https://www.hawaiinewsnow.com/story/14710394/student-expelled-after-school-shooting-in-pearl-city/
- Kuczka, S. (2008, April 6). Students mourn slain friend. *Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois)*, p. 1-17. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/231814836/?terms=Chavez%2BClarke%2C

- Kuhlman, J., & Perry, J. (1992, February 1). Star Spencer student shot while watching fistfight.

 Daily Oklahoman, The, p. 9. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/453580930/?terms=Star
 Spencer%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Kuhlmann, S. (2017, September 21). Handgun accidentally discharged in Texas A&M dorm room. Eagle, The. Retrieved from https://theeagle.com/news/local/handgun-accidentally-discharged-in-texas-a-m-dorm-room/article_df2170cd-2647-5080-bef1-3d5f8ce7d230.html
- Kusmer, K. (2004, September 25). Butler officer killed by gunman. *NWI Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nwitimes.com/news/local/butler-officer-killed-by-gunman/article_d6724309-b0e0-59c4-b135-9a12ee9c1bcc.html
- Kyles, B. (2018, October 8). Local man hailed a hero in shooting following Haywood County football game. *WBBJ TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wbbjtv.com/2018/10/08/local-man-hailed-a-hero-in-shooting-following-haywood-county-football-game/
- L.A. middle school shooting suspect believed to be 12-year-old girl, police say. (2018, February 1). Washington Times, The. Retrieved from https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2018/feb/1/salvador-b-castro-middle-school-shooting-suspect-1/
- L.A. shooting mars 1st day of school. (1993, September 8). *Press Democrat, The*, p. B3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/311844223/?terms=Dorsey%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/311844223/?terms=Dorsey%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

- La Ganga, M., & Dave, P. (2014, June 7). Suspect planned mass shooting, police say. *Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California)*, p. A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/203662554/?terms=%22Aaron%2BYbarra%22%2C
- La Plante, L. (2004, February 10). Student shoots teacher in the leg at East Greenbush high school. *Berkshire Eagle, The (Pittsfield, Massachusetts)*, p. A1 & A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/533531290/?terms=Columbia%2BHigh%2BSchool
- La Salle student leaves hospital, begins rehab. (2013, August 29). *FOX19 NOW*. Retrieved from https://www.fox19.com/story/22386792/lasalle-student-leaves-hospital-begins-rehab/
- Lafayette beefs up security following football shooting. (2015, September 17). *Daily Review*, *The*, p. 13. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/486120331/?terms=%22Northside%2BHigh%22%2

 Bshooting
- LaForgia, M. (2008, May 2). Laughter provoked shots, partygoer says. *Palm Beach Post, The*(West Palm Beach, Florida), p. 6B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/206848372/?terms=%220mar%2BGraham%2BJr%22
- Lai, J. (2014, January 19). Police: school shooting suspect turns himself in. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*. Retrieved from

 https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/local/20140119 Police School shooting suspect

 to_turn_himself_in.html
- Lake, R. (2006, December 22). Sentence delayed amid legal wrangling. Clarion-Ledger (Jackson, Mississippi), p. 1B & 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/185077237/

- Landman, P. (2013) Psychiatric medications and school shooters [PDF file]. *Active Shooter Test*, p. 1-6. Retrieved from http://www.activeshootertest.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Psychiatric-Medications.pdf
- Landry, P. (1993, May 25). Teen slain in class; schoolmate, 15, held. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*, p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/177755496/?terms=Upper%2BPerkiomen%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Lane student arrested in Sept. 8 shooting. (2011, September 16). *Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee)*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284293802/
- Lane, K. (2019, February 26). Teen shot at a Montgomery high school. *NBC 15 News*. Retrieved from https://mynbc15.com/news/local/teen-shot-at-montgomery-high-school
- Lange, A. (2017, January 26). Man killed dropping off son at Detroit school survived other murder attempts. *FOX 2 Detroit*. Retrieved from https://www.fox2detroit.com/news/man-killed-dropping-off-son-at-detroit-school-survived-other-murder-attempts
- Langman, P. (2014). Charles Andrew Williams: sorting out the contradictions [PDF file].

 Retrieved from

 https://schoolshooters.info/sites/default/files/williams_contradictions_1.1.pdf
- Langman, L., Kalekin-Fishman, D., Berlet, C., & Dahms, H.F. (2005, November 18) *The Evolution of Alienation: Trauma, Promise, and the Millennium*, p. 151. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.
- Lank, O., & Zieller, C. (2019, July 11). Police identify man killed behind Bulkeley High School.

 WFSB Channel 3. Retrieved from https://www.wfsb.com/news/police-identify-man-

- <u>killed-behind-bulkeley-high-school/article_878497c2-a400-11e9-bae8-9fd7093821da.html</u>
- Lankes, T., & Michel, L. (2015, September 26). Bloody September, with 13 homicides, teaches some unfortunate lessons. *Buffalo News, The*. Retrieved from https://buffalonews.com/news/local/bloody-september-with-13-homicides-teaches-some-unfortunate-lessons/article_1afe95dc-93fc-5317-8720-190258eedaf9.html
- Laquinton Robbins and John-Rexie Lagman indicted on separate charges relating to gun violence on school grounds. (2019, October 18). *Anchorage Press*. Retrieved from https://www.anchoragepress.com/busted/laquinton-robbins-and-john-rexie-lagman-indicted-on-separate-charges-relating-to-gun-violence-on/article_9f5ae828-f208-11e9-a535-cb115c1d3091.html
- Lara, J. (2011, January 19). Grieving mother recalls Fairfax High shooting. *KABC-TV*. Retrieved from https://abc7.com/archive/7908518/
- Larimer County coroner identifies BHS teen found Thursday morning. (2016, November 5).

 Berthoud Weekly Surveyor. Retrieved from https://berthoudsurveyor.com/larimer-county-coroner-identifies-bhs-teen-found-thursday-morning/
- Larimer County Sheriff's Office. (2016, November 4). *Update -unattended death at Berthoud High School* [Facebook update]. Retrieved from https://www.facebook.com/larimersheriff/posts/update-unattended-death-at-berthoud-high-schoolon-november-4-2016-the-larimer-co/1281627101889029/
- Larson, A. (2018, March 14). Seaside High teacher accidentally fires gun in class, students injured. *KSBW Monterey*. Retrieved from https://www.ksbw.com/article/seaside-high-teacher-accidentally-fires-gun-in-class/19426017

- Late night Savannah State shooting injures one student. (2012, September 30). Savannah

 Morning News. Retrieved from

 https://www.savannahnow.com/article/20120930/NEWS/309309837
- Latest: Victim of Antigo High School prom shooting released from the hospital. (2016, April 29). FOX 6 WITI (Milwaukee, WI). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15C920DF1DB22C40
- Laviana, H. (1994, June 10). Probe wasn't 'sloppy', WSU police chief says. *Wichita Eagle, The*(KS), p. 1D. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EADB60F7A993602
- Lavoie, D. (2011, October 4). Ex-Harvard student pleads guilty in dorm shooting. *Journal Inquirer (Manchester, CT)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A81B0DCDF3A3D8
- Law, T. (2019, October 22). Multiple schools placed on lockdown after a 17-year-old was shot outside a California high school. *Time*. Retrieved from https://time.com/5707436/santarosa-ridgway-high-school-shooting/
- Lawson, B. (2013a, May 28). Timeline: Three years of twists, turns in Hammad Memon Discovery Middle School murder case. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from http://blog.al.com/breaking/2013/05/timeline_three-years_of_twists.html
- Lawson, B. (2013b, May 28) Hammad Memon pleads guilty to murder, sentenced to 30 years for 2010 shooting death of 14-year-old classmate at Discovery Middle (Updated). *Advance*

- Local. Retrieved from
- http://blog.al.com/breaking/2013/05/hammad_memon_pleads_guilty_to.html
- Lawson, B. (2013c, July 3). Attorney: Accused Discovery shooter depressed, called Osama bin Laden by classmates. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from http://blog.al.com/breaking/2010/07/accused_discovery_shooter_depressed.html
- Lawyer blames Prozac. (1994, August 3). *Herald-Palladium, The*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/366558378/?terms=Stephen%2BLeith%2C
- Lazo, L. (2014, November 23). Police: Teen girl shot in the face early Sunday at a college campus in Annapolis. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/crime/police-teen-girl-shot-in-the-face-early-sunday-at-a-college-campus-in-annapolis/2014/11/23/e2d0fdd8-7353-11e4-a589-1b102c2f81d0_story.html
- Lebrun, M. (2009). *Books, Blackboards, and Bullets: School Shootings and Violence in America*, p. 173-177. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Education.
- Lee, F. (1993, November 13). Bas times get worse at Bronx high school as closing looms. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1993/11/13/nyregion/bad-times-get-worse-at-bronx-high-school-as-closing-looms.html
- Lee, H. K. (2012, April 6). 6 charged in death of teen boy in 2007. San Francisco Chronicle

 (CA), p. C5. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DFA26A35AA9620

- Lee, H. K. (2012, January 23). Hayward / man fatally shot at school; no arrest. *SFGATE*.

 Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/HAYWARD-Man-fatally-shot-at-school-no-arrest-2679598.php
- Leeds, J. & Riccardo, N. (1997, October 23). Murder-suicide frenzy at high school. *Los Angeles Times*, p. A1 & A18. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158335063/?terms=Catherine%2BTran
- Leffall v. Dallas Indep. Sch. Dist., 28 F.3d 521, 1994 U.S. App. LEXIS 21778 (United States

 Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit August 15, 1994, Decided). Retrieved from

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:3S4

 X-3HC0-003B-P2HS-00000-00&context=1516831
- Lehmbeck, A. (2001, August 29). Police investigate shooting at football game. *C & G**Newspapers. https://www.candgnews.com/news/police-investigate-shooting-football-game
- Leibowitz, B. (2011, February 7). Sam LaCara update: janitor charged with murder in shooting death of Calif. principal. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/sam-lacara-update-janitor-charged-with-murder-in-shooting-death-of-calif-principal/
- Lemoine, B. (2019, March 19). Officials: UWM police shot, wounded person with weapon after altercation at Fine Arts Building. WITI-TV FOX 6 News. Retrieved from https://www.fox6now.com/news/officials-uwm-police-shot-wounded-person-with-weapon-after-altercation-at-fine-arts-building
- Lemons, S. (2016, February 26). Glendale teen shooter's suicide notes, crime scene photos, released by police. *Phoenix New Times*. Retrieved from

- https://www.phoenixnewtimes.com/slideshow/glendale-teen-shooters-suicide-notes-crime-scene-photos-released-by-police-8092906/3
- Leonnig, C. D., & Reinhard, B. (2019, August 7). NRA chief sought purchase of \$6 million mansion in wake of Parkland shooting. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/documents-show-nra-discussions-to-purchase-luxury-mansion-for-use-of-its-chief-executive/2019/08/06/eb8b0490-b7ce-11e9-b3b4-2bb69e8c4e39_story.html
- Leung, R. (2018, April 12). The mind of a school shooter. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/the-mind-of-a-school-shooter/
- Levecion Williams 3/11/2014. (2014, March 3). *Mugshots.com*. Retrieved from https://mugshots.com/Current-Events/LEVECION-WILLIAMS.71826047.html
- Levenson, E. (2018 March 20). Maryland school officer stops armed student who shot 2 others.

 CNN. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/20/us/great-mills-high-school-shooting/index.html
- Levenson, E., & Diaz-Zuniga, L. (2017, December 9). New Mexico high school shooter was investigated by FBI in 2016. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2017/12/08/us/aztec-high-school-shooting-william-atchison/index.html
- Levine, C., & Manware, M. (2003, November 14). Student fires gun at E. Mecklenburg at least 1 student injured in incident at Charlotte high school bullet ricochets in crowded cafeteria lobby 15-year-old charged in shooting. *Charlotte Observer, The (NC)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FED76C89DDDE058
- Levinson, J. (2019, December 4). Man Was a known threat to his wife in months before murder at Hazel Dell school. (2019, December 4). *OPB*. Retrieved from https://www.opb.org/news/article/hazel-dell-school-shooting-domestic-violence-murder/
- Lewis v. State, 291 Ga. 273, 731 S.E.2d 51, 2012 Ga. LEXIS 629, 2012 Fulton County D. Rep. 1986, 2012 WL 2369410 (Supreme Court of Georgia June 25, 2012, Decided).

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:55Y

 R-28G1-DY1P-S0CC-00000-00&context=1516831.
- Lewis, M. (1992, April 19). Man, 18, shot at school dies Murder charge may be filed. *Dallas Morning News, The*, p. 33A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ED3D2338F502BED
- Lewis, N. (1995a, March 17). Teen pleads guilty as juvenile to slaying of student at Cardozo High School. Washington Post, The. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1995/03/17/teen-pleads-guilty-as-juvenile-to-slaying-of-student-at-cardozo-high-school/e88a8130-dbf4-42ff-a0cf-1d3a339d5ac8/?utm_term=.238746950092
- Lewis, N. (1995b, September 12). Man received 15 to life in slaying of 4-year old. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1995/09/12/man-receives-15-to-life-in-slaying-of-4-year-old/76e4cc24-c4d0-4de8-99d7-98b2b4fdc6f4/?noredirect=on

- Lexington police respond to shooting at Southern Middle School. (2017, September 29). WKYT.

 Retrieved from http://www.wkyt.com/content/news/Lexington-Police-respond-to-shooting-at-Southern-Middle-School--448589843.html
- Lezon D. (2003, November 11). Suspect charged in shooting at stadium 17-year-old girl was killed at football game. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. A19. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FEC60F48C86EE2C
- Lezon, D. (2009, August 21). Six suspects sought in TSU shooting the men are charged with riot participation at July 22 event. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12A3CFD605C77A18
- Lezon, D. (2009, February 25). Homeless man mourned 'Didn't deserve to die like that' Joe

 David Tall lived on the streets for nearly 30 years before being slain in what police are
 calling a 'thrill kill' homeless: diagnosed with schizophrenia at age 15. *Houston*Chronicle (TX), p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12697C8133ED1B28
- Lezon, D. (2015, August 27). Suspected gunman, victims identified in TSU shooting. *Chron*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/houston/article/Gunfire-at-TSU-leaves-man-wounded-6468737.php

- Lezon, D., Wermund, B., & Schiller, D. (2015, October 12). 1 dead, 1 wounded, 2 detained in shooting near Texas Southern University. *Chron*. Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/houston/article/2-reportedly-shot-near-TSU-6561321.php
- Librach, P. B., & Little, J. (1993, March 27). Sumner High hikes security after slaying. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/141626514/?terms=Sumner%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Librarian arrested in co-worker's slaying. (2008, October 15). *Victoria Advocate (Victoria, Texas)*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/435719554/?terms=%22Northeast%2BLakeview%2
 2
- Librarian fatally shot at Texas college. (2008, October 13). *NBCNews.com*. Retrieved from http://www.nbcnews.com/id/27167681/ns/us_news-crime_and_courts/t/librarian-fatally-shot-texas-college/#.Wr6_MZch2Uk
- Life sentences for academy shooting. (1994, May 24). *Daily Journal, The*, p. 4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/418300801/?terms=%22Dante%2BHayes%22
- Lim, S. (2008, September 29). Two students injured in attempted robbery. *Commonwealth Times, The: Virginia Commonwealth University (Richmond, VA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14634034E2156B08
- Limón, E. (2017, May 4). Father of woman killed at Irving college says her slaying can't take away memories . *Dallas Morning News, The.* Retrieved from

- https://www.dallasnews.com/news/2017/05/04/father-of-woman-killed-at-irving-college-says-her-slaying-can-t-take-away-memories/
- Lincoln University. (2016, October 16). Statement of Lincoln University regarding on-campus shooting. Retrieved from https://www.lincoln.edu/news-and-events/news/statement-lincoln-university-regarding-campus-shooting
- Lind, J. R. (2016, August 23). Two arrested in October TSU dice-game shooting. *Nashville Patch*. Retrieved from https://patch.com/tennessee/nashville/two-arrested-october-tsu-dice-game-shooting
- Lindstrom, N., & Scmitt, B. (2017, December 13). 2 dead in murder-suicide at Penn State

 Beaver; no students involved. *TribLIVE.com*. Retrieved from

 https://archive.triblive.com/local/regional/2-dead-in-murder-suicide-at-penn-state-beaver-no-students-involved/
- Litten, K. (2005a, August 18). Teen held in U. Maryland shooting. *Diamondback, The*. Retrieved from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=news&id=urn:contentItem:4GX 1-X1M0-TWK1-C1VF-00000-00&context=1516831
- Litten, K. (2005b, November 30). Suspect to be tried as adult in campus shooting. *Diamondback, The*. Retrieved from https://dbknews.com/2005/11/30/article_25e6946b-23dc-54ed-b539-9c7b958dbf9c-html/
- Little, J. (1993, March 26). Shooting numbs girl's parents. *St. Louis Post Dispatch*, p. 10A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/141625741/?terms=Sumner%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Liu, M. (2018, November 2). Police arrest 22-year-old suspect involved in shooting near

 Dartmouth College. *Daily Pennsylvanian, The*. Retrieved from

 https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/11/active-shooter-dartmouth-college-shelter-place-gunshot
- Lizama, J. A. (2003, October 19). Student's killing to be linked to fight victim was visiting the hotel when he was attacked, owner says. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. B-7.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FE5D8B15DE99F37
- LMPD: Student shot at Fern Creek Traditional High School. (2014, September 30). WAVE 3

 News. Retrieved from https://www.wave3.com/story/26666544/jcps-fern-creek-high-school-on-lockdown-after-students-report-seeing-firearm-on-campus/
- Lobos, I. (1993, February 3). Teen suicides prompt education bill -- schools would be required to teach prevention. *Seattle Times, The*. Retrieved from http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=19930203&slug=1683509
- Local news briefs: Charlie Pittman returns to court today; Man charged with aggravated sexual battery of young child; Campaign event for Mehr, Jackson and Tippett; Salvation Army emergency fundraiser this week. (2014, July 9). *Jackson Sun*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.jacksonsun.com/story/news/local/2014/07/10/local-news-briefs-charlie-pittman-returns-to-court-today-man-charged-with-aggravated-sexual-battery-of-young-child-campaign-event-for-mehr-jackson-and-tippett-salvation-army-emergency-fundraiser-this-week/12439107/"

- Local news. (2010, January 27). *Huntsville Times, The (AL)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12DAEA652C0C7570
- Local. (2015, May 29). *Naples Daily News (FL)*, p. 8A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/155A111FC86742A8
- Lockdown lifted at Warren County Career Center after shooting incident. (2017, January 5).

 FOX 19 Now. Retrieved from https://www.fox19.com/story/34193332/shots-fired-at-warren-county-career-center-at-least-one-person-hit/
- Locke, C. (2018, March 1). What happened to suspect in 1992 shooting at high school in Olivehurst? *Sacramento Bee, The*. Retrieved from https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/crime/article203031444.html
- Locke, M. (2007, July 14). Son of N.C. State coach is guilty of armed robbery. *Charlotte Observer, The (Charlotte, North Carolina)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/645888714/?terms=%22Sidney%2BLowe%2BII%2
- Lohuis, L., & Morris, C. (2018, February 9). Student shot outside Pearl-Cohn High School.

 WSMV News 4 Nashville. Retrieved from https://www.wsmv.com/news/student-shot-outside-pearl-cohn-high-school/article_3584012b-fc26-56a1-8af3-b6525e7c4d16.html
- Londberg, M. (2018, April 12). Shots fired during track meet at KC-area middle school; shooter at-large. *Kansas City Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/crime/article208770464.html

- Long, A. (2017, March 13) Central State University campus lockdown lifted. *NBC4 Columbus*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbc4i.com/news/central-state-university-campus-lockdown-lifted/
- Long, J., & Malone, T. (2008, March 31). Girl recounts how she saw classmate shot to death.

 Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois), p. 7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/236340161/
- Longman, J. (1998, May 23). 'It was just like Jake to go after him,' coach says. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/100149918/?terms=Jake%2BRyker%2C
- Loos, K. (2015, December 2015). Frederick High School shooter pleads guilty, gets 12-year sentence. *Frederick News-Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.fredericknewspost.com/news/crime_and_justice/courts/frederick-high-school-shooter-pleads-guilty-gets-12-year-sentence/article_5b08641e-d49d-58e8-ac34-72bff3a0299d.html
- Lopez, N. (2011, December 13). Harwell shooting update: Two of three hunters released.

 *Monitor, The (McAllen, TX). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/147A0D7F0A230FF0
- Lopez, P. (2013, December 31). 3 Edison shooting suspects plead not guilty Teens tried as adults, face life in prison if convicted. *Fresno Bee, The (CA)*, p. A3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14B1E2FD73321828

- Lopez, P. (2016, June 7). Men who allegedly shot Edison High teacher finally get day in court.

 Fresno Bee, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.fresnobee.com/news/local/crime/article82367972.html
- Lopez, S. (1992, April 16). Pair allegedly brought gun onto middle school grounds. *Albuquerque Journal*, p. D3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/156848936/?terms=zia%2Bmiddle%2Bschool%2C https://www.newspapers.com/image/156848936/?terms=zia%2Bmiddle%2Bschool%2C https://www.newspapers.com/image/156848936/?terms=zia%2Bmiddle%2Bschool%2C
- Loreno, D. (2015, May 5). 1 killed, 1 hurt in late-night shooting at elementary school playground. FOX 8 News. Retrieved from https://fox8.com/news/1-killed-1-hurt-in-late-night-shooting-at-elementary-school-playground/
- Loreno, D., & Steer, J. (2018, March 1). Jackson Township student who shot self planned school shooting. FOX 8 Cleveland. Retrieved from https://fox8.com/2018/03/01/jackson-township-police-chief-to-hold-press-conference-regarding-last-weeks-middle-school-shooting/
- Lorin, J. F. (2007, August 22). *Independent-Record, The (Helena, Montana)*, p. 9A. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/528447202/?terms=%22Melvin%2BJovel%22%2C
- Los Angeles Police Department. (2005, March 18). Gangmember arrested for Locke High

 School shooting. Retrieved from
 - http://www.lapdonline.org/southeast_news/news_view/19955
- Los Angeles Police Department. (2006, August 11). *School murder solved*. Retrieved from http://www.lapdonline.org/august_2006/news_view/33144

- Lott, J. (1992, January 19). Wounded student said he told secretary about gun. *Index-Journal*, *The*. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/69774275/?terms=Greenwood%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Louisiana schools gripped by tension. (1992, February 2). *Times, The*, p. 17B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/219065907/?terms=Francis%2BW.%2BGregory%2
 BJunior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Loveland man identified in overnight shooting. (2020, May 13). *Greely Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.greeleytribune.com/2008/11/15/loveland-man-identified-in-overnight-shooting/
- Lowe II's Co-Defendant Sentenced (2008, July 25). WFMY News 2. Retrieved from https://www.wfmynews2.com/article/news/local/lowe-iis-co-defendant-sentenced/83-402267163
- Lowe's son charged in attacks. (2007, March 28). *Tampa Bay Times (St. Petersburg, Florida)*, p. 9C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/330881689/?terms=%22Stephen%2BCobb%22%2C
- Lowmiller, C. (2015, August 10). Victim identified, two arrested in shooting at Wichita State

 University. *KSNW*. Retrieved from https://www.ksn.com/news/crime/victim-identified-two-arrested-in-shooting-at-wichita-state-university 20180309055024355/1023416175
- Lozano, C. (1993, December 1). Man shot, killed near Center High. *Kansas City Star, The*, p. C1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EAF3FD5A99777E6

- Luis Rosas, 18. (2008, November 3). Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from https://homicide.latimes.com/post/luis-rosas/
- Luke, S., & Steussy, L. (2012, March 16). Jury reaches verdict in O'Rourke Case. *NBC 7 San Diego*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcsandiego.com/news/local/Jury-Reaches-Verdict-in-ORourke-Case-142953135.html
- Lupica, M. (2018, June 24). Lupica: No wall or immigration policy can protect U.S. from native-born criminals already here. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-news-lupica-20180624-story.html
- Luthern, A. (2015, January 22). Milwaukee man charged in Wisconsin Lutheran High School shooting. *Journal Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://archive.jsonline.com/news/crime/milwaukee-man-charged-in-wisconsin-lutheran-high-school-shooting-b99431381z1-289512441.html/
- Luthern, A., & Barton, G. (2014, May 27). From teen burglar to playground shooting suspect.

 Journal Sentinel. Retrieved from https://archive.jsonline.com/news/crime/details-begin-to-emerge-in-playground-shooting-suspects-record-b99278855z1-260857181.html/
- Luthern, A., De Sisti, M., Richards, E., & Walker, D. (2014, May 22). Police identify one suspect as girl, 10, clings to life. *Journal Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://archive.jsonline.com/news/crime/girl-10-on-life-support-after-being-hit-in-playground-shootout-b99275748z1-260251491.html/
- Lutolf, C. (2003, December 31). Roselle man, 18, shot in Colonia H.S. parking lot Police say shooting may have been a retaliation. *Woodbridge Sentinel (NJ)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/12DE578739B0F390
- Lynn, A. (2007, January 7). School killing about respect? *News Tribune, The*. Retrieved from https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/local/crime/article129305624.html
- Lyons middle school student dies after shooting himself on campus. (2019, April 17). *CBS Chicago*. Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2019/04/17/lyons-middle-school-student-dies-after-shooting-himself-on-campus/
- M-1 Garland cuts a violent path. (1997, December 29). *Chicago Tribune*, p. 1-9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/168708056/?terms=Wendell%2BWilliamson%2C
- Mabeus, C. (2014, August 15). Two face charges in Wednesday gunfire at Heather Ridge

 School. Frederick News-Post, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.fredericknewspost.com/news/crime_and_justice/cops_and_crime/two-face-charges-in-wednesday-gunfire-at-heather-ridge-school/article_737ade83-ddbb-5d49-af29-7f18d962e3a3.html
- Macaulay, D., & Shalash, S. (2009, April 30). Police charge 18-year-old in Hampton University shooting: Police charge 18-year-old in Hampton University shooting. *Daily Press*(Newport, Virginia). Retrieved from

 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=news&id=urn:contentItem:7VK

 8-XCK1-2R2Y-7327-00000-00&context=1516831
- MacCormack, Z. (2015. April 17). Student, son of Seguin police officer dead after self-inflicted gunshot at high school. *San Antonio Express News*. Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/Report-Seguin-high-school-on-lockdown-after-6206368.php

- MacDonald, C. (2005a, December 7). School shootings push call for new safety plan Detroit's second incident in two days prompts mayor to support county's takeover of security for the district. *Detroit News, The (MI)*, p. 02B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10E5C0CD51B1E070
- MacDonald, C. (2005b, December 8). Detroit schools bulk up security After 2 student shootings, mayor calls for more officers, wants to consider overhauling safety plan.

 *Detroit News, The (MI), p. 01B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10E613FBD24C18E8
- MacDonald, C., Grant, D. G. (2004, January 14). Gunman wounds teen at school Detroit police say neither person was Northern High student. *Detroit News, The (MI)*, p. 02B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1001B9804D55E745
- Macenka, J. (2009a, September 19). Alleged campus melee shooter being held without bond.

 *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1332C742B1BBE348
- Macenka, J. (2009b, September 19). Virginia Union shooting suspect ordered held without bond.

 Richmond Times-Dispatch. Retrieved from https://richmond.com/news/virginia-union-shooting-suspect-ordered-held-without-bond/article_5187cee7-e236-5bd6-b076-f520a6ff4765.html

- Macgowan, C. (2010, February 25). Man admits to shooting after high school game. *Newsday*.

 Retrieved from https://www.newsday.com/long-island/nassau/li-crime-briefs-1.1781643
- Maciech, B. (2015, April 7). UW confirms second suicide within week. *Branding Iron*.

 Retrieved from http://www.uwbrandingiron.com/2015/04/07/uw-confirms-second-suicide-within-week/
- Mack, J. (2018, December 14). Richmond, Indiana, shooting: What we know about what happened at the school. *IndyStar*. Retrieved from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/crime/2018/12/13/richmond-indiana-school-shooting-dennis-middle-school-what-we-know/2298968002/
- Mack, L. (2003, December 24). 3 arrested in shooting at Woodbridge high school. *Courier-News, The (Bridgewater, New Jersey)*, p. B-2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/225031234/?terms=%22Samad%20Simmons%22&match=1
- Main, F. (2007, April 11). Shooting victim returns to this. *Chicago Sun Times*. Retrieved from https://www.pressreader.com/usa/chicago-sun-times/20070411/281745559942103
- Malagon, E. (2014, April 21). Fatal shooting at church parking lot in Griffith. *nwi.com*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nwitimes.com/news/local/lake/griffith/fatal-shooting-at-church-parking-lot-in-griffith/article_94f13feb-244f-51f5-82c2-89075f963b59.html
- Mallory, L. (2016, July 10). Fern Creek High School shooter sentenced. *WAVE 3 News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wave3.com/story/31894918/fern-creek-high-school-shooter-sentenced/
- Malnic, E., & Martin, H. (2002, February 7). 2 students shot and wounded at Garden High. *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. B6. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/190237735/?terms=\%22Gardena\%2BHigh\%2BSch}{ool\%22\%2C}$
- Man accidentally shoots self in CCBC parking lot. (2015, April 2). WPXI. Retrieved from https://www.wpxi.com/news/local/breaking-investigators-responding-shooting-beaver-/46276718/
- Man accused of shooting 2 at Rider party arraigned. (2003, November 6). Times, The (Trenton, NJ), p. A16. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11B60C3F58FCE578
- Man accused of shooting Memphis school bus taken into custody. (2018, September 17). FOX

 13. Retrieved from https://www.fox13memphis.com/top-stories/man-accused-of-shooting-memphis-school-bus-taken-into-custody/831742063/
- Man acquitted in fatal shooting at college. (1995, November 19). *Courier-Post (Camden, New Jersey)*, p. 15A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/183384991/
- Man arrested after accidentally shooting sister. (2005, February 5). *AccessWDUN*. Retrieved from https://accesswdun.com/article/2005/2/152039
- Man arrested after driving at officer. (2003, November 18). Winston-Salem Journal (NC), p. 2.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FEECBBDA360D9A2
- Man arrested for shooting N.O. student. (1991, November 11). *Daily Review, The*, p. 5.

 Retrieved from

- $\underline{\text{https://www.newspapers.com/image/470001457/?terms=Cohen\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2}}\\ \underline{C}$
- Man arrested in Arkansas State shooting. (2008, February 26). *WMC Action News 5*. Retrieved from https://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/7928324/man-arrested-in-arkansas-state-shooting/
- Man arrested in connection to Savannah State University shooting. (2018, August 15). WTOC

 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/37583514/savannah-state-university-officials-refuse-to-say-whether-suspect-was-arrested-in-saturdays-fatal-shooting/
- Man arrested in Morgan St. shooting. (2012, December 1). *ESPN*. Retrieved from https://www.espn.com/college-football/story/_/id/8698896/keith-robertson-arrested-shooting-tyrell-okoro-morgan-state-bears
- Man arrested in shooting after Booker T. Washington alumni game. (2017, May 24).

 NewsOn6.com. Retrieved from https://www.newson6.com/story/35508925/man-arrested-in-shooting-after-booker-t-washington-alumni-game
- Man charged after girl hit by in BB gun shots in Bronx school. (2016, October 20). *Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc7ny.com/news/man-charged-after-girl-hit-by-in-bb-gun-shots-in-bronx-school/1564232/
- Man charged in connection to murder at Crums Lane Elementary School. (2018, November 27).

 Wave 3 News. Retrieved from https://www.wave3.com/2018/11/27/man-charged-connection-murder-crums-lane-elementary-school/
- Man charged in connection with SSU shooting. (2012, June 27). WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/18760251/man-charged/

- Man charged in killing outside high school. (1995, July 21). *Hartford Courant*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/176543500/?terms=Thomas%2BMejia
- Man charged in shooting of woman in Laurel school parking lot. (2019, October 28). WBAL-TV 11 Baltimore. Retieved from https://www.wbaltv.com/article/snow-baltimore-maryland-weather-sunday-january-31-february-2-2021/35372297
- Man charged with assault in Ariz. college shooting. (2008, July 30). Associated Press Archive.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12290951FA1E20C8
- Man charged with attempted murder in drive-by shooting on VCU's campus. (2019, May 1). 8

 News WRIC Richmond. Retrieved from https://www.wric.com/news/man-charged-with-attempted-murder-in-drive-by-shooting-on-vcus-campus-2/
- Man charged with attempted murder in West Cary Street shooting. (2019, May 1). *NBC 12 WWBT Richmond*. Retrieved from https://www.nbc12.com/2019/05/01/man-charged-with-attempted-murder-west-cary-street-shooting/
- Man charged with shooting student. (2000, April 5). *Index-Journal, The*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/70486248/?terms=lancaster%2Bshooting&match=3
- Man commits suicide on Temple campus. (2012, February 3). *Philadelphia Inquirer*(*Philadelphia, Pennsylvania*), p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/199325826/?terms=%22Temple%2BUniversity%22
 %2C

- Man convicted in fatal Wayne Community College shooting. (2017, May 2). WRAL NEWS in NC. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/man-convicted-in-fatal-wayne-community-college-shooting/16678583/
- Man fatally shot at Nashville high school ceremony, TN. (2009, May 19). Associated Press News

 Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414D98714999328
- Man fatally shot on IIT campus in Bronzeville. (2019, November 30). *CBS Chicago*. Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2019/11/30/bronzeville-shooting-iit-campus/
- Man fatally wounded in shooting at school. (2005, October 29). Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California), p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192670062/?terms=Birney%2BElementary%2BSch
- Man found dead in ENMU dorm room identified. (2014, April 10). *KOAT.com*. Retrieved from https://www.koat.com/article/man-found-dead-in-enmu-dorm-room-identified/5055745
- Man found shot to death at Compton Community College in suspected road rage incident. (2018, June 10). *KABC-TV Los Angeles*. Retrieved from http://abc7.com/man-found-shot-to-death-in-suspected-compton-road-rage-incident/3586901/
- Man found shot to death at high school track in Portland. (2018, June 17). *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/e3fab844eb3d4535b093b2f8794262d1
- Man gets 12 years in killing outside Illinois high school. (2011, August 3). *Rockford Register Star*. Retrieved from https://www.rrstar.com/article/20110803/NEWS/308039939

- Man gets 14 years for shooting boy. (1995, March 12). *Los Angeles Times*, p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/159239522/?terms=%22Bryant%2BBoyd%2C%22
- Man gets 14 years in shooting on school grounds. (2001, January 6). *Greenville News, The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from
- Man gets prison time in shooting of girl in Aurora. (2012, November 5). *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2012/11/05/man-gets-prison-time-in-shooting-of-girl-

https://www.newspapers.com/image/194103080/?terms=Quincy%2BAinsworth%2C

Man gets probation for taking gun to school. (2002, July 10). *Detroit Free Press*, p. 2B.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/361650998/?terms=%22Ivan%2BJackson%22

in-aurora/

- Man goes into DC school after being shot, police say. (2016, December 12). WUSA 9. Retrieved from https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/man-goes-into-dc-school-after-being-shot-police-say/368294070
- Man guilty of killing SCSU student. (2015, June 27). *Times and Democrat, The (Orangeburg, SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15639B6641A0C368
- Man indicted in Lane College murder case. (2012, November 6). WBBJ 7 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbbjtv.com/2012/11/06/man-indicted-in-lane-college-murder-case/
- Man is charged with 2nd-degree murder for killing ex-girlfriend outside Lely High School. (2019, December 20). *Fox 4 News*. Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.fox4now.com/news/local-news/man-is-charged-with-2nd-degree-murder-for-killing-ex-girlfriend-outside-lely-high-school}{}$

Man is convicted of killing teacher who molested him. (1995, March 31). *Statesman Journal*, p. 7B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/202431165/?terms=Darrell%2BCloud%2C

Man killed at birthday party. (2006, November 14). *Daily Post (Palo Alto, CA)*, p. 006. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11649FBFFAC81BE4

Man killed in double shooting at Cleveland elementary school playground. (2019, January 11).

Advance Local. Retrieved from https://www.cleveland.com/metro/2015/05/man_killed_in_double_shooting.html

- Man killed in shooting near IIT campus. (2019, November 30). *FOX 32 Chicago*. Retrieved from https://www.fox32chicago.com/news/man-killed-in-shooting-near-iit-campus
- Man killed in Thanksgiving Day shooting at Mount Rainier High School football field. (2018, November 22). *Q13 FOX*. Retrieved from https://www.q13fox.com/news/man-killed-in-thanksgiving-day-shooting-at-mount-rainier-high-school-football-field
- Man kills coed, self on campus, police say. (2000, April 19). *El Paso Times*, p. 4B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/432044579/?terms=Prairie%2BView%2BA%26M% 2BUniversity%2C

Man opens fire at university in Cleveland. (2003, May 10). *Muscatine, Journal, The*, p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/544172787/

- Man pleads guilty in 2012 homicide on campus of Lane College. (2013, August 9). WBBJ 7

 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbbjtv.com/2013/08/09/man-pleads-guilty-in-2012-homicide-on-campus-of-lane-college/
- Man pleads guilty to 2016 UMUC campus robbery that left security guard shot, injured. (2017, April 4). *ABC* 7 WJLA. Retrieved from https://wjla.com/news/crime/man-pleads-guilty-to-2016-umuc-campus-robbery-that-left-security-guard-shot-injured
- Man pleads guilty. (2000, April 12). *Elko Daily Free Press*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/477380654/?terms=Maynor%2BVillanueva%2C
- Man re-indicted in connection to 2015 killing of Savannah State student. (2019, August 14).

 WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/2019/07/31/man-charged-killing-savannah-state-student-denied-bond/
- Man sentenced to 14 years in shooting. (2001, January 6). *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 3A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/345546802/?terms=Quincy%2BAinsworth%2C
- Man sentenced to 16 years in prison for robbing the University of Maryland Inn and Conference Center. (2017, July 29). *US Fed News (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/165F33A77AEE4DC0
- Man sentenced to 20 years for shooting at Palestine High School. (2017, January 31). *KLTV* 7.

 Retrieved from https://www.kltv.com/story/34391367/man-sentenced-to-20-years-for-shooting-at-palestine-high-school/
- Man sentenced to 25 years for shooting at high school. (2015, February 18). *Southern Illinoisan, The.* Retrieved from https://thesouthern.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/man-

```
sentenced-to-25-years-for-shooting-at-high-school/article 9e842b2e-c1a0-5208-b378-df35683c0437.html
```

Man sentenced to 35 years for student's death. (2005, April 10). Kane County Chronicle.

Retrieved from https://www.kcchronicle.com/2005/04/10/man-sentenced-to-35-years-for-students-death/aqrp5s7/archive-115248437964.txt

Man sentenced to life for school murder. (1994, October 21). *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 2B.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/345748048/?terms=Randolph%2BJohnson

Man sentenced to life in campus slaying. (2013, July 24). Rocky Mount Telegram (NC).

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/147C5537EAFD2850

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A50564709F2C90

Man shoots 2 at hospital before killing self; 1 victim dead. (2018, March 15). *New York Post*.

Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2018/03/15/gunman-dead-2-wounded-after-hospital-shooting/

Man shoots wife, self outside Salt Lake School. (2004, May 25). *Daily Spectrum, The (Saint George, Utah)*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/285394555/?terms=West%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Man shot at Morgan State University. (2012, September 13). *BET National News*. Retrieved from https://www.bet.com/news/national/2012/09/13/man-shot-at-morgan-state-university.html
- Man shot at school arrested on warrant. (2010, January 23). *Orlando Sentinel, The (Orlando, FL)*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/269168697/?terms=%22Kevin%2BL.%2BWilson%22%2C
- Man shot at Southwestern College apartments dies from injuries. (2019, December 23). *KWCH*.

 Retrieved from <a href="https://www.kwch.com/content/news/Winfield-PD-1-hurt-in-shooting-at-Southwestern-College-Southwestern
- Man shot at track meet. (2004, May 6). *Herald, The (Jasper, Indiana)*, p. 37. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/541911124/?terms=Fort%2BWayne%2BHigh%2BS chool
- Man shot breaking up fight outside school. (2010, January 22). *Orlando Sentinel, The (Orlando, FL)*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/269166732/?terms=%22Agape%2BChristian%22
- Man shot dead after dropping son off at Detroit elementary school. (2017, January 25). *CBS***Detroit. Retrieved from https://detroit.cbslocal.com/2017/01/25/police-situation-unfolds-outside-of-detroit-elementary-school/
- Man shot during altercation on Langston University campus. (2014, October 18). *Oklahoman, The.* Retrieved from http://newsok.com/article/5357957

Man shot during basketball game at Boston school. (2009, November 18). Associated Press.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

 $\underline{com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-}\\$

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12C1533BB61C9D88

Man shot on campus. (2008, September 27). Akron Beacon Journal (OH), p. B4. Retrieved from

NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12387D8399D3D4E8

Man shot outside Dallas-area high school football game. (2018, September 28). AP News.

Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/a9ec2e55ecb9499b87d73f307a66b4e2

Man shot to death in middle school gym. (2007, January 27). Los Angeles, The (Los Angeles

Times), p. B7. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/193918801/?terms=Middle%2BSchool%2C

Man shot while dropping child off at DC school. (2016, December 120. NBC Washington.

Retrieved from https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/man-walks-into-dc-school-for-help-after-being-shot/2010091/

Man shot while playing basketball at West Side elementary school court. (2019, June 7). FOX 32

Chicago. Retrieved from https://www.fox32chicago.com/news/man-shot-while-playing-

basketball-at-west-side-elementary-school-court

Man shot, killed on Austin Peay State University campus; two arrested. (2019, October 28).

News Channel 5 Nashville. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.newschannel5.com/news/man-news/

shot-killed-on-austin-peay-state-university-campus

- Man shot, killed on NC A&T State University campus. (2017, April 21). WLOS ABC 13 News.

 Retrieved from https://wlos.com/news/local/man-shot-killed-on-nc-at-state-university-campus
- Man sought in slaying of Grambling student. (2001, September 14). *Advocate, The (Baton Rouge, LA)*, p. 7 BS. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EE8A065EC05067E
- Man surrendered after two killed at military academy. (1994, March 2). Springfield News-Leader, The, p. 1B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/207742565/?terms=Kemper%2BMilitary%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/207742565/?terms=Kemper%2BMilitary%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/207742565/?terms=Kemper%2BMilitary%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/207742565/?terms=Kemper%2BMilitary%2BSchoo
- Man who opened fire at school in '92 released from facility. (1994, June 30). *Odessa American, The*, p. 7B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/300826271/?terms=Calvin%2BCharles%2BBell
- Man who shot and killed 10-year-old Sierra Guyton sentenced to 44 years. (2014, December 12).

 **CBS 58 News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbs58.com/news/man-who-shot-and-killed-10-year-old-sierra-guyton-sentenced-to-44-years
- Man who shot wife in Chapel Hill carpool lane pleads guilty. (2014, October 14). *ABC11 WTVD Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc11.com/news/man-who-shot-wife-in-chapel-hill-carpool-lane-pleads-guilty/350314/
- Man with gun subdued on campus. (2013, February 15). *Hometown News (Fort Pierce, FL)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14479EB31F6AA9E0

- Man wounded while playing basketball. (2009, November 18). *Boston Globe, The (Boston, Massachusetts)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/444026071/?terms=%22John%2BMarshall%2BElementary%2BSchool%22
- Man, 18, charged in campus shooting. (1992, March 4). *Los Angeles Times*, B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/177278864/?terms=Robert%2BFulton%2BJunior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Man, 18, charged in student's death. (2009, January 27). News-Press (Fort Meyers, Florida), p.

 A5. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/219650458/?terms=REGINALD%2BCOLEMAN
- Man, 19, shot at OC Elementary School. (2008, December 1). *NBC4 Los Angeles KNBC*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbclosangeles.com/local/man-19-shot-at-oc-elementary-school/2096445/
- Man, 20, slain in shooting outside school is identified. (2003, November 12). *Buffalo News, The*(NY), p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FED3188746D51E5
- Man, 22, charged in Texas Southern University shooting. (2018, October 19). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/houston-man-22-charged-in-texas-southern-university-shooting/

- Man, 32, killed outside Lincoln High School in Mayfair identified. (2018, February 1). *6ABC WPVI-TV*. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/man-32-killed-outside-lincoln-high-school-in-mayfair-idd/3013312/
- Man, teen charged in shooting near city high school. (2002, February 10). *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2002-02-10-0202100069-story.html
- Man, two teens suspected in Chaffey High shooting. (2016, July 25). *Daily Bulletin*. Retrieved from https://www.dailybulletin.com/2016/07/25/man-two-teens-suspected-in-chaffey-high-shooting/
- Mangan, P. (1994, September 18). School' daze after shooting of HS student. *Daily News*, p. C8.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/474138277/?terms=Theodore%2BRoosevelt%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Manhunt underway for gunman in officer-involved shooting. (2014, August 22). *ABC 2 WSB: Web Edition Articles (Atlanta, GA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14FE14B58A4C6210
- Mann, J. (1992, June 7). The physics of revenge: when Dr. Lu Gang's American dream died, six people died with it. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1992-06-07/magazine/tm-411_1_lu-gang
- Manna, N. (2014, July 11). Witnesses: Charlie Pittman emotionless after fiancée's death.

 Jackson Sun. Retrieved from

- https://www.jacksonsun.com/story/news/local/2014/07/11/witnesses-charlie-pittman-emotionless-after-fiances-death/12511999/
- Manna, N. (2015, August 6). Who is Charlie Pittman? *Jackson Sun*. Retrieved from https://www.jacksonsun.com/story/news/crime/2015/08/06/charlie-pittman/31255799/
- Manning, S. (2003, April 24). Man Shoots Woman, commits suicide in Md. *Midland Daily**News. Retrieved from https://www.ourmidland.com/news/article/Man-Shoots-Woman-Commits-Suicide-in-Md-7128180.php
- Manning, S. (2006, May 24). Younger suspect testifies. *Republican and Herald (Pottsville, Pennsylvania)*, p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/469187991/?terms=John%2BAllen%2BMohammad
- Manson, P. (2015, May 5). Police cadet slightly injured in accidental shooting at Utah Valley University. *Salt Lake Tribune, The (UT)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1552D03DCDF3BB48
- Manzano, R. J., & Fox, S. (1999, October 23). *Los Angeles Times*, p. B1 & B8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/161272866/?terms=San%2BFernando%2BHigh%2 BSchool%2C
- Manzer, T. (2009, November 20). Pair's hearing in Ross case likely after holidays courts: judge says lawyers for two teens accused in 16-year-old girl's death need time. *Long Beach Press-Telegram (CA)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12C1AEAF12D79FA8

- Marine veteran hikes to bring awareness to suicide. (2017, December 10). CBS 12 KWCH (Wichita, KS). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/168B906A4DEC7400
- Marino, J., & Ortega, J. (2009, April 8). 'You've broken a family.' *South Florida Sun Sentinel*(Fort Lauderdale, Florida), p. 3B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/286243441/?terms=%22Boyd%2BAnderson%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Marino, J., Moore, T., & Fitz-Gibbon, J. (2019, October 28). 16-year-old girl struck in Queens school shooting. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2019/10/28/16-year-old-girl-struck-in-queens-school-shooting/
- Marion County mom starts petition for metal detectors. (2018, April 20). *WJCB TV20*. Retrieved from https://www.wcjb.com/content/news/Marion-County-mom-starts-petition-for-metal-detectors-after-Forest-High-School-shooting-480429993.html
- Maritnez, E. (2005, January 8). Deaf captive's cries went ignored. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2005/01/08/deaf-captives-cries-went-ignored/
- Markgraf, M. (2018, March 5). Search warrants reveal details about accused Marshall Co. High School shooter. *WKMS*. Retrieved from http://www.wkms.org/post/search-warrants-reveal-details-about-accused-marshall-co-high-school-shooter
- Markgraf, M. (2018, March 6). Detectives detail "bizarre" and "shockingly calm" interview with Marshall Shooting suspect. *WKMS*. http://wkms.org/post/detectives-detail-bizarre-and-shockingly-calm-interview-marshall-shooting-suspect

- Marksteiner, K. (2000a, October 7). Tragedy's youngest victims. *Carlsbad Current-Argus*, 1A & 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/503312082/
- Marksteiner, K. (2000b, October 7). Suspect arraigned; questions abound. *Carlsbad Current- Argus*, 1A & 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/503312082/
- Marksteiner, K. (2001, May 4). Jury finds father guilty of manslaughter in son's death. *Carlsbad Current-Argus*, p. 1A & 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/504759588/
- Marmor, J. (2000, September 1). 2 fatal shootings leave trail of grief at UW. *University of Washington Magazine*. Retrieved from https://magazine.washington.edu/2-fatal-shootings-leave-trail-of-grief-at-uw/
- Marquez, L. (2015, October 22). Public safety woman accused in shooting rearrested the 41-year-old is held in attack on her mother at elementary school. *Inland Valley Daily Bulletin (Ontario, CA)*, p. 1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/158A2C764F1B4F40
- Marra, A. (2018a, August 19). Shooting erupts despite spending on security. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. A1& A15.
- Marra, A. (2018b, August 22). Was the Palm Beach Central shooting a 'school shooting'? It depends who you ask. *Palm Beach Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.palmbeachpost.com/news/20180821/was-palm-beach-central-shooting-school-shooting-it-depends-who-you-ask

- Marriott, M. (1991, November 4). Iowa gunman was torn by academic challenge. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1991/11/04/us/iowa-gunman-was-torn-by-academic-challenge.html
- Martin A. Oppenheimer obituary. (2015, March 31). *Dennis George Funeral Home*. Retrieved from https://www.dennisgeorgefunerals.com/obituaries/Martin-Oppenheimer-38299/#!/Obituary
- Martin, A., & Pratt, C. (2005, December 7). *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 1A & 6A.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/362573192/
- Martin, C. (2008, May 17). Madison High student found shot identified. *News-Star, The*(Monroe, Louisiana), p. 4B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/225676484/?terms=%22Madison%20Parish%22&m

 atch=1
- Martin, S., & Gregory, S. (2019, December 13). Maury High School student accidentally shoots self in class, may face charges, police say. *Virginian-Pilot, The*. Retrieved from https://www.pilotonline.com/news/education/vp-nw-maury-lockdown-20191213-lr47hhdt2nepnnmrw24suofwma-story.html
- Martineau, P. (2006, January 24). School gun scare hurts 1. *Sacramento Bee, The (Sacrament, California)*, p. B1 & B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/630809730/
- Martinez, A. (2004, March 6). Gunman opens fire at school. *Los Angeles Times*, *The*, p . B1 & B12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192853624/?terms=%22Gunman%2Bopens%2Bfire

%2Bat%2Bschool%2C%22

- Martinez, E. (2011, February 3). Principal Sam LaCara shot, killed in office at Louisiana Schnell Elementary School in Calif. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/principal-sam-lacara-shot-killed-in-office-at-louisiana-schnell-elementary-school-in-calif/
- Martinez, J. (2017, December 12). 2 shot in parking lot at Sam Rayburn High School, Pasadena ISD Police say. *Click 2 Houston*. Retrieved from https://www.click2houston.com/news/2-shot-in-parking-lot-at-sam-rayburn-high-school-pasadena-isd-police-say
- Martinez, N., & Jiggetts, L. (2016, June 17). 'He went by the book': CPS employee's fatal shooting stuns many. *NBC Chicago*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcchicago.com/news/local/he-went-by-the-book-cps-employees-fatal-shooting-stuns-many/2007447/
- Martinez, P. (2017, October 15). Virginia State University placed on lockdown after 1 person shot. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/virginia-state-university-lockdown-shooting-homecoming-weekend/
- Marusak, J., Clasen-Kelly, F., Douglas, A., & Janes, T. (2020, January 14). *Charlotte Observer, The.* Retrieved from

 https://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/local/crime/article235198347.html
- Maryland teen sentenced to 20 years in alleged school bomb plot. (2018, January 31). Associated

 Press and NBC Washington. Retrieved from

 https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/Teen-Sentenced-to-20-Years-in-Alleged-School-Attack-Plot-471906243.html
- Marysville Pilchuck High marks 2 years since shootings. (2016, October 23). *Daily Herald, The* (*Everett, WA*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-ntmps.ncm.newsbank: Access World Newsbank: Access Wo

- newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/160ADB4D2DB5DFB0
- Marzulli, J. (1997, May 1997). Student is shot in hs fight. *Daily News*, p. 24. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/475661598/?terms=City-as-School%2C
- Mason, A., & Washington, A. (2014, January 13). *NBC Connecticut*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/police-respond-to-hillhouse-high-school-in-new-haven/1946907/
- Mason, J., & Trotta, D. (2018, May 4). Trump back in step with NRA after doubts over Parkland shooting. *Reuters*. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-guns-trump/trump-back-in-step-with-nra-after-doubts-over-parkland-shooting-idUSKBN1150ZR
- Mastic man charged in shooting at William Floyd H.S. (2008, December 18). *News 12 Long Island*. Retrieved from http://longisland.news12.com/story/34765767/mastic-man-charged-in-shooting-at-william-floyd-hs
- Mataloni, C. (2017, December 13). Delivery driver dies after being shot at East Stroudsburg

 University. WNEP-TV. Retrieved from

 https://www.wnep.com/article/news/local/monroe-county/delivery-driver-dies-after-being-shot-at-east-stroudsburg-university/523-56032e39-5cf7-4113-8ca6-46be49856770
- Matson, Z. (2018, April 13). Gloversville student allegedly shot other student with BB gun.

 Daily Gazette, The. Retrieved from

 https://dailygazette.com/article/2018/04/13/gloversville-student-allegedly-shot-other
 student-with-bb-gun

- Matter, B. (2018, August 29). Jacksonville teen facing life in prison for deadly football game shooting. *CBS 47 / FOX 30*. Retrieved from https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/local/teen-accused-in-high-school-football-game-fatal-shooting-is-charged-as-an-adult/823312438/
- Maxwell, T. (2006, July 20). Room in her heart to forgive a killer. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2006-07-20-0607200288-story.html
- May, A. (2018, March 2). Messages reveal boy planned a school shooting worse than Parkland but instead killed himself. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation-now/2018/03/02/messages-reveal-13-year-old-boy-planned-school-shooting-worse-than-columbine-but-instead-killed-hims/388256002/
- May, K. (2017, March 14). Central State Univ. police chief talks about violent night on campus.

 Dayton 24/7 Now. Retrieved from https://dayton247now.com/news/local/central-state-univ-police-chief-talks-about-violent-night-on-campus
- May, T. D. (2001, April 5) Girl to get psychiatric treatment. *Daily Item, The*, p. A1 & A8.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/484182518/?terms=Elizabeth%2BBush%2C
- Mayer, C. (2012, April 20). Day two of trial looks at technical details. *Mountain Democrat* (*Placerville, CA*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13E4C5DB7800BB20
- Mayer, J. (2012, September 12). Witnesses recall 1992 Palo Duro school shooting. *Monitor, The*, p. 5B. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/286124106/?terms=Palo%2BDuro%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C%2BRandy%2BEarl%2BMatthews
- Mayerle, J. (2019, February 6). Caught on video: man shoots school bus driver on I-35W in Minneapolis. *CBS Minnesota*. Retrieved from https://minnesota.cbslocal.com/2019/02/06/caught-on-video-man-shoots-school-bus-on-i-35w-in-minneapolis/
- Mayo, N. (2019, November 11). Townville school shooter Jesse Osborne to be sentenced: what to know. *Greenville News*. Retrieved from https://www.greenvilleonline.com/story/news/local/south-carolina/2019/11/11/townville-school-shooter-jesse-osborne-sentenced-what-know-anderson-county-sc/2521969001/
- McAdam, J., Green, R. (2016, December 31). Family says plans for divorce prompted murder-suicide at U of U Research Park. *FOX 13 News Utah*. Retrieved from https://www.fox13now.com/2016/12/30/family-says-victim-in-murder-suicide-at-u-of-u-research-park-was-divorcing-suspect/
- McAllister, R. (2004, April 20). Richmond police pass the body. *Richmond Times-Dispatch* (*VA*), p. B-1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1021D55B1DE25390
- McBreen, S. (1995, October 24). Shot student faces many questions. *Orlando Sentinel, The*, p.

 A-1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/233221705/?terms=Expeditas%2B%22Odette%22%2BReyes%2C

- McBride, R. (2017, February 22). Twenty years after the Bethel School shooting. *Alaska Public Media*. Retrieved from https://www.alaskapublic.org/2017/02/22/20-years-after-the-bethel-school-shooting/
- McCarter, P. (2010, February 13). 6 shot in faculty meeting; aide: 'I heard screaming.' *Huntsville Times*, *The (AL)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12E0D9D0D4698278
- McCarthy/Santee, T. (2001, March 11). Warning: Andy Williams here. Unhappy kid. Tired of being picked. *Time*. Retrieved from http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,102077,00.html
- McCord, C. (2019, February 1). 'I'm from Atascocita. I'm a real gangsta': Teen suspect posts

 Snapchat video. *Click 2 Houston*. Retrieved from

 https://www.click2houston.com/news/2019/02/01/im-from-atascocita-im-a-real-gangsta-teen-suspect-posts-snapchat-video/
- McCrabb, R. (2016, March 7). Latest on Madison H.S. shooting. WHIO-TV. Retrieved from https://www.whio.com/news/crime--law/latest-madison-shooting/TV6N3lx7vEf44lVsYmL07I/
- McCray, V. (2017, August 22). Lithia Springs shooting intentional, teacher ID'd. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/breaking-news/lithia-springs-shooting-intentional-teacher/rNI4XtEUVV36oIKlTRuVZO/
- McCreary, J. (2007, March 29). Arrest of Lowe's son a jolt to pack. *Rocky Mount Telegram*(Rocky Mount, North Carolina), p. 1C & 2C. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/339819058

- McCutcheon, R. (2020, August 7). Suspect in Southwestern College shooting arrested. *Courier Traveler*. Retrieved from https://www.ctnewsonline.com/breaking_news/article_426feb8e-d8c3-11ea-b2b9-6b29e97ecdcf.html
- McDonald, T. (2008, August 2). Police call NCSU shooting gang-related. *News and Observer, The (Raleigh, North Carolina)*, p. 13B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/660124642/?terms=%22Clarence%2BGrubbs%22
- McDonald, T. (2009, February 13). Juvenile petition filed in gun incident. *News and Observer, The (Raleigh, North Carolina)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/660151255/?terms=%22Zebulon%2BMiddle%2BSc

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/660151255/?terms=%22Zebulon%2BMiddle%2BSc
- McDonald, T. T. (2019a, February 27). 22-year-old shot on Jersey City university campus.

 NJ.com / Advance Local. Retrieved from https://www.nj.com/hudson/2019/02/22-year-old-shot-on-jersey-city-university-campus.html
- McDonald, T. T. (2019b, March 3). 3 charged in shooting incident on Jersey City university campus. *NJ.com / Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.nj.com/hudson/2019/03/3-charged-in-shooting-incident-on-jersey-city-university-campus.html
- McDonald, Z. (2016, May 10). Probe into detention officer's accidental shooting underway.

 Northwest Florida Daily News. Retrieved from
 https://www.nwfdailynews.com/article/20160510/news/160519980
- McDonaldT. Keung Hui, T. (2009, February 12). Teen grazed on Wake school bus. *News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC)*, p. B3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/126503B11D5A3C88
- McFadden, R. D. (1991, November 26). 16-year-old is shot to death in a high school in Brooklyn. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1991/11/26/nyregion/16-year-old-is-shot-to-death-in-a-high-school-in-brooklyn.html
- McGeary, P. (1993, March 21). Gloucester sees sorrow, kindness, and joy. *Boston Globe, The*, p. 1 & 22. Retrieved from Gloucester sees sorrow, kindness, joy. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/440243888/?terms=Gloucester%2Bsees%2Bsorrow %2C%2Bkindness%2C%2Bjoy%2C
- McGee, K. (2017, June 22). 2 charged, 1 hospitalized after accidental shooting at Wilson High School. *WBTW News 13*. Retrieved from http://www.wbtw.com/news/1-arrested-hospitalized-after-accidental-shooting-at-wilson-high-school/868539676
- McKeon, D., & Osborne, J. (2013, April 17). Teen shoots himself at Temple High School; boy now in critical condition at Scott & White Memorial Hospital; no others injured in shooting. *Temple Daily Telegram*. Retrieved from https://www.tdtnews.com/news/article_9cd5f41c-a705-11e2-92a5-0019bb30f31a.html
- McKim, D. (2019, February 12). 12-year-old boy thought he was hit by a baseball, but was actually shot in the leg. *Azcentral*. Retrieved from https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/pinal-breaking/2019/02/12/12-year-old-boy-shot-leg-champion-schools-football-field-san-tan-valley/2849782002/

- McKinney North H.S. student dead from self-inflicted gunshot. (2018, June 1). *CBS DFW*.

 Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2018/06/01/mckinney-north-hs-student-self-infliced-gunshot/
- McKnight, L. (2018, February 26). New Orleans man among 3 arrested in shooting on SLU campus. *Nola Media Group*. Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2018/02/new_orleans_man_among_3_arrest.html
- McLaughlin, C. (2002, March 7). Student shot at SUNY dormitory. *Quinnipiac Chronicle, The*.

 Retrieved from http://www.quchronicle.com/2002/03/student-shot-at-suny-dormitory/
- McLaughlin, E. C. (2016, April 24). Suspect in Wisconsin prom shooting dies, police say. *CNN*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2016/04/24/us/wisconsin-shooting-school-prom/
- McLaughlin, E. C., & Johnston, C. (2018, December 13). Teen planned to commit violence at Indiana school, but police say tipster helped them stop him. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/12/13/us/richmond-indiana-active-shooter-school/index.html
- McLaughlin, R. (2014, December 19). Police: Man who killed himself in school parking lot had sexually assaulted girl. *Bangor Daily News*. Retrieved from https://bangordailynews.com/2014/12/19/news/police-man-who-killed-himself-in-school-parking-lot-had-sexually-assaulted-girl/
- McLeod, E. (2016, September 7). Police identify first suspect arrested in shooting, robbery near University of Md. FOX Baltimore. Retrieved from https://foxbaltimore.com/news/local/police-identify-first-suspect-arrested-in-shooting-robbery-near-near-umd
- McManimon, M. (2020, March 2). Shooting victim says he was running away when shot.

 *Arizona Daily Sun.** Retrieved from https://azdailysun.com/news/local/shooting-victim-

- says-he-was-running-away-when-shot/article_e61c9083-8cc0-53cd-ac26-b846f8eddf09.html
- McMenamin, J. (2005, January 28). Teen gets 100 years in school shooting. *Baltimore Sun, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/bal-te.randallstown28jan28-story.html
- McMurray, J. (2009, June 10). Lexington custodian killed at middle school. *Courier-Journal*, *The*, p. B8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/181489712/?terms=%22Brian%2BAllen%2BMcGuire%22%2C
- McQuiston, J. T. (1991, October 9). A Bronx youth is shot to death outside a school. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1991/10/09/nyregion/a-bronx-youth-is-shot-to-death-outside-a-school.html
- McQuiston, J. T. (1993a, January 7). School upset by shooting of teen-ager during game. *New York Times, The*, p. B8 Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1993/01/07/nyregion/school-upset-by-shooting-of-teen-ager-during-game.html
- McQuiston, J. T. (1993b, February 3). Youth arraigned in killing at Amityville high school. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1993/02/03/nyregion/youth-arraigned-in-killing-at-amityville-high-school.html
- Mechanic, A. (2019, January 11). Woman shot in Portsmouth school testifies against accused parent. WTKR News 3. Retrieved from https://www.wtkr.com/2019/01/11/woman-shot-in-portsmouth-school-testifies-against-accused-parent/
- Medina, J. L. (2006, November 2). Cruces vs. Mayfield: Security tightened for tonight's contest.

 Las Cruces Sun-News (NM). Retrieved from from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1152E912AC00DCB0
- Medley, R. (2008, January 17). Police link area gangs to shooting. *Daily Oklahoman, The*(Oklahoma City, Oklahoma), p. 13A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/453821907/?terms=Putnam%2BCity%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Medley, R. (2009, August 17). Only one jailed in Langston shootings. *Oklahoman*, *The*.

 Retrieved from http://oklahoman.com/article/3393463/only-one-jailed-in-langston-shootings
- Meehan, S., & Richman, T. (2019, February 9). Staffer shot at Baltimore's Frederick Douglass High School remains in serious condition. *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/crime/bs-md-ci-frederick-douglass-high-school-shooting-20190208-story.html
- Mejia, B., & Vives, R. (2018, February 2). Gun in Westlake school shooting may have gone off inside a backpack, LAPD says. Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-sal-castro-middle-20180202-story.html
- Mejia, B., Tchekmedyian, A., & Queally, J. (2018, May 11). Suspected shooter at a Palmdale high school is a former student who recently transferred. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-palmdale-high-school-shooting-20180511-story.html
- Melendez, C., Melendez Salinas, C., & Herald, M. (2009, October 14). Custodian shot at Salinas elementary school. Monterey Herald. Retrieved from

https://www.montereyherald.com/2009/10/14/custodian-shot-at-salinas-elementary-school/

Mellon, E. (2005, November 30). Grant for Campbell denied - Director alters strategy after feds deny funds to build alternative school. Knoxville News Sentinel (TN), p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10F6A86B84C8DE68

Melundez Salinas, C. (2009, November 7). Schools increase security. *Monterey County Herald, The (CA)*, p. A3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12BD6C894EADA120

Melvin, J. (2009, September 8). Three arrested in Skyline College shooting; victim's injuries not 'life threatening.' *Mercury News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.mercurynews.com/2009/09/08/three-arrested-in-skyline-college-shooting-victims-injuries-not-life-threatening/

Melvin, J. (2010, July 17). San Francisco man gets a year in Skyline shooting. *Mercury News*, *The (San Jose, CA)*, p. 7B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13114B16E3723030

Memphis school shootings. (2008, April 27). Commercial Appeal, The (Memphis, TN), p. A5.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/120595A688157540

- Memphis student joins three others charged with murder of football player. (2007, October 9). *ESPN*. Retrieved from https://www.espn.com/college-football/news/story?id=3055586
- Mencarini, M. (2017, November 5). Man turns self in to police in connection with shooting outside Pattengill Academy. *Lansing State Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.lansingstatejournal.com/story/news/local/2017/11/05/police-seek-charges-shooting-near-pattengill-academy/834221001/
- Mengers, P. (2016, February 22). Cops: Chester probes source of gun teen used in shooting.

 Daily Times. Retrieved from https://www.delcotimes.com/news/cops-chester-probes-source-of-gun-teen-used-in-shooting/article_08f8faaa-be74-5f10-b2d2-740fa1ead83d.html
- Mental facility frees schoolyard gunman. (1994, June 30). *Monitor, The*, p. 5D. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/332644722/?terms=Calvin%2BCharles%2BBell
- MentalHealth.gov. (2017, August 29). *Mental health myths and facts*. Retrieved from https://www.mentalhealth.gov/basics/mental-health-myths-facts
- Merrill, C. (2001, January 4). Student shot at Balboa High. *San Francisco Examiner, The*, p. A1
 & A8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/462309841/?terms=Balboa%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/462309841/?terms=Balboa%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/462309841/?terms=Balboa%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Mershon, M., Carroll, S., & Barger, K. (2019, April 1). Student shot at Prescott school in 'premeditated attack.' *KATV News*. Retrieved from https://katv.com/news/local/gunfire-reported-at-school-in-prescott-state-police-say

- Mesa County Coroner's Office. (2016, November 3). *Media release* [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://coroner.mesacounty.us/globalassets/coroner/media-releases/2016/grand-junction-high-school-incident-november-2-2016.pdf
- Messing, P. (2005, October 15). Teen shot in hs madness leg hurt by punk at school. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2005/10/15/teen-shot-in-hs-madness-leg-hurt-by-punk-at-school/
- Mestas, A. A. (2015, August 4). Police: shooter apparently takes own life; man suspected of shooting school staffer. Pueblo Chieftan, The. Retrieved from https://www.chieftain.com/article/20150804/NEWS/308049983
- Metal detectors 'not operable' on day of school shooting. (2013, February 4). *Legal Monitor Worldwide (Jordan)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/144D93F81AE617D8
- Metrick, B. (2019, March 6). Steelton woman accidentally shot self, car near school: police.

 Penn Live Patriot-News. Retrieved from

 https://www.pennlive.com/news/2019/03/steelton-woman-accidentally-shot-self-carnear-school-police.html
- Metro Briefs. (2003, June 11). *Birmingham News (AL)*, p. 4-C. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FBC368CB563C97E
- Metro in brief. (2001, June 1). *Dallas Morning News, The*, p. 30A. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ED81ECD63066343

Metro investigating after teen shot in Savannah High School parking lot. (2016, November 9).

WTOC 11. Retrieved from http://www.wtoc.com/story/33674060/female-shot-in-savannah-high-school-parking-lot

Metro Police arrest man for shooting youth football coach at Antioch High School. (2018, October 10). WKRN News 2. Retrieved from https://www.wkrn.com/news/metro-police-arrest-man-for-shooting-youth-football-coach-at-antioch-high-school/1513089942/

Metropolitan Government of Nashville and Davidson County, Tennessee. (2017, May 1). *Drug motive under investigation in fatal shooting of Adam Anderson in East Nashville*.

Retrieved from https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ID/6357/Drug-Motive-Under-Investigation-in-Fatal-Shooting-of-Adam-Anderson-in-East-Nashville.aspx

Metropolitan Government of Nashville and Davidson County, Tennessee. (2017, September 15).

Detectives still seeking Michiline McClain for questioning in TSU shooting case.

Retrieved from https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-

*Article/ID/6791/Detectives-Still-Seeking-Michiline-McClain-for-Questioning-in-TSU-Shooting-Case.aspx

Metropolitan Government of Nashville and Davidson County, Tennessee. (2018, August 13).

*Parolee Eric Caruthers sought for Saturday evening's shooting of a youth league football coach. Retrieved from https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ID/7804/Parolee-Eric-Caruthers-Sought-for-Saturday-Evenings-Shooting-of-a-Youth-League-Football-Coach.aspx

- Metropolitan Gov't of Nashville and Davidson County. (2016, October 5). *Third Suspect*Charged in January 29 Murder of James Nevils. Retrieved from

 https://www.nashville.gov/News-Media/News-Article/ID/5746/Third-Suspect-Charged-in-January-29-Murder-of-James-Nevils
- Meyer, E. (2014, April 9). KSU freshman charged with hiding gun after campus shooting. *Akron Beacon Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.beaconjournal.com/article/20140409/NEWS/304098929
- Meyer, J., & Watson, C. (1993, February 24). Troubling Portrait of Suspect in Slaying: Reseda High: Officials say Robert Heard is a vandal with a criminal record. He allegedly tried to rob another student at gunpoint as he fled. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1993-02-24/local/me-483_1_reseda-high-school
- Meyers, D. W. (2018, August 2). Teen suspect charged as adult in shooting death outside West Valley Middle School. *Yakimaherald.com*. Retrieved from https://www.yakimaherald.com/news/crime_and_courts/teen-suspect-charged-as-adult-in-shooting-death-outside-west-valley-middle-school/article_6e213ece-96e2-11e8-a2dd-dfd77cfb6e8a.html
- Meyers, D. W. (2020, December 22). Suspect in 2018 West Valley park homicide sentenced to 10 years in prison. *Yakimaherald.com*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.yakimaherald.com/news/local/suspect-in-2018-west-valley-park-homicide-sentenced-to-10-years-in-prison/article_524d12f7-9083-5624-b84a-ae70d92b0d3b.html#:~:text=A%2020%2Dyear%2Dold%20Yakima,at%20a%20hearing%20in%20October

- Miami school bus shooting: Fla. teen charged in fatal shooting of 13-year-old girl. (2012, November 21). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/miami-school-bus-shooting-fla-teen-charged-in-fatal-shooting-of-13-year-old-girl/
- Michael Riley, convicted in shooting incident at Wisconsin Lutheran High School, sentenced to prison. (2016, September 22). FOX 6 Now Milwaukee. Retrieved from https://www.fox6now.com/news/michael-riley-convicted-in-shooting-incident-at-wisconsin-lutheran-high-school-sentenced-to-prison
- Middle school student shot in leg home from hospital. (2013, May 27). *CBS4 News*. Retrieved from https://miami.cbslocal.com/2013/05/27/middle-school-student-shot-in-leg-home-from-hospital/
- Middle school student shot on way to class. (2003, April 16). Los Angeles Times, The, p. B7.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/190319320/?terms=Delhi%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

 2C
- Middleton, T. (1990, January 16). Two wounded in school shooting, racial tensions blamed.

 *United Press International.** Retrieved from

 https://www.upi.com/Archives/1990/01/16/Two-wounded-in-school-shooting-racial-tensions-blamed/1799632466000/
- Mildwurf, B. (2012, May 29). Accused Chapel Hill school shooter told not to contact his children. *WRAL-TV5*. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/news/local/story/11149933/
- Miletich, S. (2017, March 29). Suspect's wife says she was shooter outside UW event for Milo Yiannopoulos. *Seattle Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/crime/wife-claims-she-shot-protester-outside-uw-event-for-milo-yiannopoulos/

- Milkie, J. W. (1994, January 27). Voorhees campus calm after shooting incidents; classes to resume today. *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345380586/
- Milkovits, A. (2018, September 7). 16-year-old suspect charged with murder in death of Central High student | Video. *Providence Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.providencejournal.com/news/20180907/16-year-old-suspect-charged-with-murder-in-death-of-central-high-student--video
- Miller, A. (2018, April 20). Forest High shooter: 'My first memory is violence and conflict.'

 Ocala Star Banner. Retrieved from https://www.ocala.com/news/20180420/forest-high-shooter-my-first-memory-is-violence-and-conflict
- Miller, B. (1997, June 25). Teen convicted of fatality shooting boy at D.C. school. Washington Post, The. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1997/06/25/teen-convicted-of-fatally-shooting-boy-at-dc-school/097c0f6e-0e54-42ef-93b4-64c4c8a8cbbd/?utm_term=.8f154a72ce8a
- Miller, B. (2018, September 5). Teen boy, 14, charged with attempted murder in shooting outside of Denver's Cole Middle School. *Denver 7 News*. Retrieved from https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/crime/teen-boy-14-charged-with-attempted-murder-in-shooting-outside-of-denver-s-cole-middle-school
- Miller, B., and Nevins, A. (1991, January 8). Richardson teen-ager kills himself in front of classmates. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from http://www.fivehorizons.com/songs/aug99/jeremy_article.shtml

- Miller, C. (2007, May 11). Devin Jefferson guilty of murdering U. of Memphis football player

 Taylor Bradford. *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/devin-jefferson-guilty-of-murdering-u-of-memphis-football-player-taylor-bradford/
- Miller, J., & Amara, J. (2019, February 10). Man charged in shooting of Frederick Douglass

 High School staffer. WBAL-TV 11 Baltimore. Retrieved from

 https://www.wbaltv.com/article/frederick-douglass-high-school-shooting/26253532
- Miller, S. (2019, November 11). Student shot outside school in NE Baltimore; police searching for suspect. CBS Baltimore. Retrieved from https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2019/11/11/student-shot-achievement-academy-school-northeast-baltimore-latest/
- Miller, S., & Burris, A. (2008, November 30). Update: Police identify teen shot at Garden Grove elementary school. *Orange County Register, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ocregister.com/2008/11/30/update-police-identify-teen-shot-at-garden-grove-elementary-school/
- Millitzer, J., & Madaras, M. (2018, March 5). Students sent home after suicide at Washington

 County school. FOX2 Now St. Louis. Retrieved from

 http://fox2now.com/2018/03/05/students-sent-home-after-suicide-at-washington-county-school/
- Mills, C. (2013, October 24). Chief describes 'unbelievable' accidental shooting on college campus. *WRDW*. Retrieved from https://www.wrdw.com/content/news/Chief-describes-unbelievable-accidental-shooting-on-college-campus-229177061.html
- Mills, J. & Viviani, N. (2017, January 23). Possible charges coming after K-State student injured by self-inflicted gunshot. *13 WIBW*. Retrieved from

- https://www.wibw.com/content/news/K-State-student-taken-to-hospital-with-accidental-self-inflicted-gunshot-wound-411486175.html
- Mills, S., & Morrell, A. (1992, October 6). Suspect held in school shooting. *Democrat and Chronicle*, p. 1B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/138288200/?terms=John%2BMarshall%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Minnesota Department of Public Safety. (2018). *Minnesota school safety center statewide*training program. Retrieved from https://dps.mn.gov/divisions/hsem/mn-school-safety-center/Pages/training.aspx
- Minnesota man arrested in fatal Seattle area shooting. (2019, February 28). Associated Press

 State Wire: Washington (WA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/171E0D5D6D423268
- Minter, R. (1993, February 5). Student, 18, killed after parking lot shooting at school. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. G2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/402779742/?terms=North%2BClayton%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Mistrial is declared in case of slain high school student. (1994, October 24). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. JI-13. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/403712831/?terms=Damon%2BSinkfield%2C
- Mitchel, A. (1992, February 27). 2 Teen-Agers Shot to Death in a Brooklyn School. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1992/02/27/nyregion/2-teen-agers-shot-to-death-in-a-brooklyn-school.html

- Mitchell, B. (2017, December 2017). Death investigation underway at Salem High School; No foul play suspected. *WTKR News 3*. Retrieved from https://www.wtkr.com/2017/11/30/salem-high-school-on-lockdown-police-responding-to-cardiac-arrest-report/
- Mitchell, C. (2005, September 28). Principal: 'it's sad that two guys can mess it up for 1,200'.

 **Saginaw News (MI)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/10D0AD7444A06320
- Mitchell, C. (2006a, September 14). School board president seeks more police presence.

 **Saginaw News (MI)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/114408B23870A778
- Mitchell, C. (2006b, September 27). Schools may get digital mapping. Saginaw News (MI), p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1146FFF7C8CF95B0
- Mitchell, E. (1996, February 9). Teen shoots fellow student, self at school in Palo Alto. San Francisco Examiner, The, p. A-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/462149555/?terms=Mid-Peninsula%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Mitchell, G. (2008, March 7). Teen shoots himself in Alabama high school gym in front of about 150 others. *Monitor, The (McAlen, Texas)*, p. 6A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/332583754/?terms=%22Davidson%2BHigh%2BSc hool%22%2C
- Mitchell, K. (2008, November 15). Man, 18, held in shooting death outside high school. *Denver Post, The.* Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2008/11/15/man-18-held-in-shooting-death-outside-high-school/
- Mitchell, K. (2010, February 28). Deer Creek Shootings father had felt helpless the suspect's dad says he could not afford to pay for mental-health care for his agitated son, but officials say there are options, even amid cutbacks. *Denver Post, The (CO)*, p. B-01.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12E35EC33958D4F8
- from https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:wTRMBU9dCzIJ:https://www.denverpost.com/2008/03/27/report-reveals-clues-to-killers-

Mitchell, K. (2016, May 7). Report reveals clues to killer's mind. Denver Post, The. Retrieved

- mind/+&cd=3&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us
- Mitchell, K. (2017a, November 24). Woman and 2 boys shot at Manual High School in Denver, 1 boy in critical condition. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2017/11/23/shooting-near-manual-high-school-denver/
- Mitchell, K. (2017b, December 1). 13-year-old faces attempted murder charge in Thanksgiving shooting of three. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2017/12/01/manual-hs-thanksgiving-shooting-charges/

- Mitchell, K., Nicholson, K., & Schmelzer, E. (2019, May 7). 1 dead and multiple injured, 2 suspects in custody after shooting at STEM School in Highlands Ranch. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2019/05/07/stem-school-shooting-highlands-ranch-douglas-county/
- Mittelstadt, M. (1990, April 4). Student shot at Dallas School. *Monitor, The*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/322875319/?terms=Skyline%2BHigh%2BSchool%2Bshooting
- Mo. teen kills himself after shooting in school parking lot. (2016, July 27). *Campus Safety***Magazine**. Retrieved from https://www.campussafetymagazine.com/news/mo-teen-kills-himself-after-shooting-in-school-parking-lot/#
- Mobley, C. (2011, October 3). Public safety summary: police ID Sunday homicide victim. Savannah Morning News (GA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A3A5E09DDBD068
- Modic, R. (2004a, February 19). Adult charges sought for teenage suspects. *Dayton Daily News*(*Dayton, Ohio*), p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/410420008/?terms=White%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/410420008/?terms=White%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/410420008/?terms=White%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Modic, R. (2004b, April 7). Teen to be tried as an adult in shooting. *Dayton Daily News (Dayton, Ohio)*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/411264491/?terms=DaJuan%2BGray

- Mojica, A. (2016, January 29). Update: 2 Brothers arrested for shooting outside of Whites Creek
 High School. *FOX 17 News Nashville*. Retrieved from
 https://fox17.com/news/local/reported-shooting-at-whites-creek-high-school
- Molina, S. (2003, December 20). Arrest warrant issued in high school shooting. Daily

 Oklahoman, *The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma)*, p. 6A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/455261012/?terms=%22Tenisha%2BGriffin%22
- Mom turns in son after finding school shooting plot in journal. (2019, October 7, 2019). WFMY
 TV. Retrieved from https://www.wfmynews2.com/article/news/nation-world/mom-turns-in-son-for-school-shooting-plot-in-journal-columbine-anniversary/83-ed0a16a8-2299-4ba4-b960-44fcbdc38f92
- Montana Fourth Judicial District Court, Missoula County. (2018, June 28). State of Montana vs.

 Dylan Curtis Conat: DC-32-2018-0000392-IN [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.docdroid.net/YXhXbSX/conat.pdf
- Montano, R. (1995, January 25). Police look to gun for clues to boy's motive. *San Bernardino Sun, The*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/81306078/?terms=Sacred%2BHeart%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/81306078/?terms=Sacred%2BHeart%2BSchool%2
- Montgomery, B. (1995, September 25). 20-year-old convicted in Riverdale slaying. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C11. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403626823/?terms=Damon%2BSinkfield%2C
- Montgomery, J., O'Sullivan, S., & Murray, M. (2007, September 23). *News Journal, The*(Wilmington, Delaware), p. A1 & A6. Police suspect turf battle. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/165456029/

- Montgomeryleslie, R., & Dillon, T. (1993, December 2). Man fearful of street violence dies victim of it. *Kansas City Star, The*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EAF3FD799207B21
- Montini, E.J. (2016, February 18). Murder-suicide at Glendale school had a third victim. *Arizona Republic*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/154453951/?terms=Dorothy%2BDutiel%2C
- Moore, C. A. (2015, February 18). 2 suspects identified in BB gun shooting of Broomfield High School student. FOX 31 KDVR (Denver, CO). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15397ADD08A70EB0
- Moore, D., & Lorenz, J. (2017, December 19). One person shot outside of Beecher High School.

 NBC 25 News Clio, MI. Retrieved from http://nbc25news.com/news/local/one-person-shot-outside-of-beecher-high-school
- Moore, J. (2004, February 21). Two dead in Friday murder-suicide. *Daily Iberian, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.iberianet.com/news/two-dead-in-friday-murder-suicide/article_6e2281d6-1558-5273-b883-8aa0132a8b2e.html
- Moore, J. (2018, February 6). 2 teens charged with attempted murder in shooting of Oxon Hill High student. *WTOP*. Retrieved from https://wtop.com/prince-georges-county/2018/02/2-teens-charged-attempted-murder-shooting-oxon-hill-high-student/
- Moore, L. (2016, February 10). Two Muskegon Heights high students among 4 injured in school shooting. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/muskegon/2019/05/2-hurt-in-crash-that-brings-down-power-lines.html

- Moore, M. H., Petrie, C. V., Braga, A. A., & McLaughlin, B. L. (2003). *Deadly lessons:*understanding lethal school violence. Washington, D.C.: The National Academy Press.
- Moore, R. (1991, December 12). DelState shooting incident underscores factional feud. *News Journal, The (Wilmington, Delaware)*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158874605/?terms=%22Delaware%2Bstate%2Bcollege%22%2C
- Moore, R. F. (2003, August 13). Teen charged with murder 17-year-old accused in shooting death of man in school parking lot. *Charlotte Observer, The (NC)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from NewsBank: America's News Historical and Current:

 https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AMNEWS&docref=news/0FCECC518B95FBF8
- Moore, S. (1998, October 10). Suspect in fatal campus shooting turns self in. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158978315/?terms=Avetis%2BDemirchyan
- Moore, S., & Arballo, J., Jr. (1996, June 6). Campus mourns student's death. *Press-Enterprise*, *The*, p. B01. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News Historical and Current: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=WORLDNEWS&docref=news/0EB0424C15D1CC2C
- Moore, T. (1991a, March 15). 5 shot outside Woodmont High. *Greenville News, The*, p. 1A & 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192044425/?terms=Woodmont%2BHigh%2BSchool/2C

- Moore, T. (1991b, March 22). Police make first arrests in Woodmont High School shootings.

 Greenville News, The, p. 2C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192033170/?terms=Woodmont%2BHigh%2BSchool/

 1%2C
- Moore, W. (2017a, May 17). Jogger shot on NEMCC campus, suspect arrested. *Daily Journal*.

 Retrieved from https://www.djournal.com/news/crime-law-enforcement/jogger-shot-on-nemcc-campus-suspect-arrested/article_470c5bf2-4bd1-5eb4-b543-843cbf9f3536.html
- Moore, W. (2017b, May 17). Rienzi man charged in Northeast shooting. *Daily Journal*.

 Retrieved from https://www.djournal.com/news/crime-law-enforcement/rienzi-man-charged-in-northeast-shooting/article_baf6d329-7464-5dce-9207-88f1dc00d20d.html
- Moore, W. (2017c, May 18). Campus shooting investigation continues; alert system not deployed during incident. *Daily Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.djournal.com/news/crime-law-enforcement/campus-shooting-investigation-continues-alert-system-not-deployed-during-incident/article_94d0bc7d-7119-5358-b7c5-f245c2e17b6d.html
- Moore, W. (2017d, October 18). Pontotoc school bus shot, child injured. *Daily Journal*.

 Retrieved from http://www.djournal.com/news/pontotoc-school-bus-shot-child-injured/article_f4460bec-483e-50e2-a914-2556012a1853.html
- Morain, D., & Ingram, C. (1992, May 3). School dropout questioned as town agonizes: Murders:

 The suspect tells police of his rage against a history teacher, one of the four who died in

 Olivehurst. Nine people were wounded. Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from

 https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1992-05-03-mn-1981-story.html

- Morales, T. (2005, April 12). Red Lake massacre took 3 minutes. *CBS NEWS*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/red-lake-massacre-took-3-minutes/
- Moran, J. (1993, June 3). Youth Found Guilty in Fairfax High Shooting: Courts: the teen-ager is convicted of involuntary manslaughter with a gun. He faces up to nine years in a state juvenile facility. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1993-06-03/local/me-42677_1_fairfax-high-school
- Moran, J. (1994, April 8). Wounded youth tells of shooting in Chatsworth. *Los Angeles Times*, p. A1 & A18. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158685434
- More info: school shootings in South Carolina. (2010, September 21). *WISTV*, p. 12. Retrieved from http://www.wistv.com/story/23589594/school-shootings-in-south-carolina
- More than 206,000 students have experienced gun violence at school since Columbine. (2018, April 20). *Gazette, The*. Retrieved from https://gazette.com/crime/more-than-students-have-experienced-gun-violence-at-school-since/article_6981e8fc-751d-529e-a141-cabfc7f10b8c.html
- Moreno, S. (2005, April 8). Player's father held in shooting of coach. *Washington Post, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2005/04/08/AR2005040800549.html
- Morgan State University shooting leaves one injured. (2012, September 12). *WJLA*. Retrieved from https://wjla.com/news/local/morgan-state-university-shooting-leaves-one-injured-79799
- Morgan State University shooting: Keith Robertson arrested for campus shooting. (2012, November 30). *WJLA*. Retrieved from https://wjla.com/news/local/morgan-state-university-shooting-person-shot-on-baltimore-campus-82625

- Morgan State University shooting: Keith Robertson arrested for campus shooting. (2012, November 30). *ABC 7 News WJLA*. Retrieved from https://wjla.com/news/local/morgan-state-university-shooting-person-shot-on-baltimore-campus-82625
- Morganthau, T. (1992, March 8). It's not just New York... *Newsweek*. Retrieved from https://www.newsweek.com/its-not-just-new-york-195928
- Morice, J. (2017, January 11). One shot in University of Akron commuter parking lot.

 Clevland.com/Advance Local. Retrieved from
 https://www.cleveland.com/akron/2017/09/one_shot_in_university_of_akro.html
- Moritz, J. (2015, November 110. Student hurt after gun goes off in elementary school parking lot. *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2015/nov/11/student-injured-after-gun-goes-parking-lot/
- Morris, M. (2014, October 6). Police: Strong leads in shooting at Fulton football game. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/police-strong-leads-shooting-fulton-football-game/XVUh8FLIuF6wKLTzqYnRvI/
- Morrison, D. (2010, January 7). Mountain State guard remembers the night he was shot 8 times.

 *Charleston Daily Mail (WV), p. P5B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/12D1A03DE3304D00
- Morse, J. (2016, October 20). Arrests made in connection to Tuesday's school shooting. *SFist*.

 Retrieved from https://sfist.com/2016/10/20/arrests made in connection to tuesd/

- Morton, M. (2005, January 13). Suspect in LaGuardia shooting, rape killed. *QNS TimesLedger*.

 Retrieved from https://qns.com/2005/01/suspect-in-laguardia-shooting-rape-killed/
- Morton, T. (2015, April 7). UQ reports a student committed suicide on Tuesday. *K2 Radio*.

 Retrieved from https://k2radio.com/uw-reports-a-student-committed-suicide-on-tuesday/
- Mother accused of shooting principal. (1990, October 31). *El Paso Times*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/431542021/?terms=Naaman%2BForest%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Mother asks for no jail time for son's killer. (1999, December 19). *Manhattan Mercury, The*, p. E6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/425725764/?terms=Artiom%2BBadalyan
- Mother of 6 fatally shot in school courtyard. (2005, July 6). Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California), p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/192687811/?terms=Dr.%2BWilliam%2BL.%2BCob b%2BSchool%2C
- Mother of Antigo prom gunman Jakob Wagner says her son "wasn't a monster." (2016, April 26). FOX6 Milwaukee. Retrieved from https://www.fox6now.com/news/mother-of-antigo-prom-gunman-jakob-wagner-says-her-son-wasnt-a-monster
- Mother of suspected Ft. Wayne beauty school shooter asks for prayers for her family. (2017, June 12). *13 WTHR*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.wthr.com/article/news/local/indiana/mother-of-suspected-ft-wayne-beauty-school-shooter-asks-for-prayers-for-her-family/531-456031e4-20b0-4f10-a618-3c208e37ad3b

Mother says boy, teacher had confrontation. (1993, January 21). *Messenger-Inquirer*, p. 7C.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/379349676/?terms=East%2BCarter%2BHigh%2BS

Mother who shielded son from bullets among those injured in Dallas police shootings. (2016, July 8). *ABC7 Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc7.com/dallas-shooting-blacklivesmatter-police-officer-officers-shot-and-killed-in/1419136/

chool%2C

Motive behind Indiana State University shooting was gambling, says court documents. (2014, September 29). FOX59 News. Retrieved from https://fox59.com/news/arrest-made-in-isu-shooting/#:~:text=TERRE%20HAUTE%20(Sept.,gambling%2C%20according%20to%2)
Ocourt%20documents.&text=Calvin%20McCauley%2C%2021%2C%20was%20arrested,

Lincoln%20Quad%20residence%20hall%20Saturday.

Motive in shootings remains a mystery. (1991, February 25). *Akron Beacon Journal, The*, p. B1.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/154213998/?terms=Mark%2BCunningham

Motive sought for shooting. (1994, November 8). *News Herald*, p. A1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/293997064/?terms=Wickliffe%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

Motley, K. (1998, March 26). Death stuns Coldwater. *Battle Creek Enquirer*, p. 1A & 2A.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/207255250/?terms=Coldwater%2BHigh%2BSchool
%2C

- Motter, S. (2020, September 1). Suspect in Winfield homicide returns to Kansas. *WIBW*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wibw.com/2020/09/01/suspect-in-winfield-homicide-returns-to-kansas/
- Mountlake Terrace Police Department. (2010, October 9). *Mental health contact report voluntary/involuntary: Case number 102892*. Retrieved from https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/1184312-aaron-ybarra-suicide-police-report-october-2010.html
- Mower, L. (2005, September 8). Shooting occurs at UNLV: suspected gang members leave faculty member wounded. *Rebel Yell, The*. Retrieved from https://web.archive.org/web/20061112180858/http://www.unlvrebelyell.com/article.php?
 ID=236
- Moy, C., & Florio, G. (2011, August 31). Police: UM shooting was accident; shooter charged with misdemeanor. *Missoulian*. Retrieved from https://missoulian.com/news/local/police-um-shooting-was-accident-shooter-charged-with-misdemeanor/article_4158604c-d331-11e0-8544-001cc4c002e0.html
- MSU police: Woman shoots herself at campus shooting range. (2019, January 26). *AP News*.

 Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/df19e92c2cb74828bfd868fb1db21a1e
- Mulder, B. (2017, June 13). No contest is plea in shooting that wounded 2 on Little Rock elementary school campus. *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2017/jun/13/no-contest-is-plea-in-15-lr-shooting-20/
- Mullin, J. (2012, December 29). 2012: The year of the lone gunman. *Enid News and Eagle (OK)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/143915391810D7C8

- Multiple arrests made in Edison High School teacher shooting. (2013, December 25). *KSFN-TV*Fresno. Retrieved from https://abc30.com/archive/9370006/
- Mulvaney, K. (2018, September 13). Courts Lawyers for teen shooting suspect seek more evidence judge agrees to keep 16-year-old in custody in the school shooting case judge agrees to keep 16-year-old in custody in the school shooting case. *Providence Journal* (*RI*), p. A5. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16E6CAFFD4A0EDF8
- Mungin, L. (2002, January 27). Atlantans charged in fatal N.C. shooting. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C5. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/422850278/?terms=Ricardo%2BBattle%2C
- Munro, G. (2002, October 30). Guns used. *Arizona Daily Star (Tucson, Arizona)*, p. A9.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/221758267/
- Munzenrieder, K. (2014, September 9). Shooting at School in NW Miami-Dade leads to five students in custody. *Miami New Times*. Retrieved from https://www.miaminewtimes.com/news/shooting-at-school-in-nw-miami-dade-leads-to-five-students-in-custody-6558876
- Murder hearing entering third day. (2016, August 17). *East Bay Times*. Retrieved from https://www.eastbaytimes.com/2005/01/27/murder-hearing-entering-third-day/

- Murder in St. Martinville ends in suicide in Franklin. (2004, February 23). *St. Mary and Franklin Banner-Tribune (Franklin, Louisiana)*, p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/474245510/?terms=Alan%2BLedet
- Murder suspect, 14, pleads innocent. (1995, January 8). *News Journal, The*, p. A7. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/157238311/?terms=Cardozo%2BHigh%2BSchool

Murder-suicide at hospital leaves pathologist, resident dead. (2000, June 30). *Tribune, The*, p. 3C. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/321145401/?terms=University%2Bof%2BWashington%2C

- Murder-suicide at hospital. (2000, June 29). *Times, The*, p. 7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/544412915/?terms=Jian%2BChen
- Murder-suicide likely in death of 2. (1996, August 28). *Arizona Republic*, p. A10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/123657437/?terms=Gregory%2BHeath%2BTidwell

%2C

Murder-suicide suspected at university. (2000, April 19). *Austin American-Statesman*, p. B2. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/358329659/?terms=Gary%2BBurroughs%2C

Murphy, B. (2005, September 16). Needed gun, student tells cops police say they told them he feared for his safety after Sept. 2 shooting at the school. *Florida Times-Union, The*(*Jacksonville, FL*), p. A-1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10CE6EA4EAB9BA98
- Murphy, K. (2006, November 15). Fatal shooting makes school rethink policies. *Alameda Times-Star (CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1156CBE45CD66688
- Murphy, M., & Weber, D. (1995, September 30). Horror at Tavares school: teen guns down student. *Orlando Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1995-09-30/news/9509300197_1_keith-tavares-joey
- Murphy, S. (2009, February 11). Beecher shooting unrelated to schools, police say. *Flint Journal, The (MI)*, p. A05. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1264CF1A93FC7C50
- Murray, J. (2014, November 25). Teen charged in Deadly Miami Carol City High shooting. *CBS Miami*. Retrieved from https://miami.cbslocal.com/2014/11/25/teen-charged-in-deadly-miami-carol-city-high-shooting/
- Murray, J. (2019, November 26). Miami Gardens Police seek answers in Florida Memorial

 University fatal double shooting. *CBS Miami*. Retrieved from

 https://miami.cbslocal.com/2019/11/26/miami-gardens-police-seek-answers-in-florida-memorial-university-fatal-double-shooting/
- Murray, J. (2018, February 15). All clear given at North Broward Prep after reports of shots fired. *CBS Miami*. Retrieved from https://miami.cbslocal.com/2018/02/15/north-broward-prep-school-scare-shots-fired-florida-copy-cat/

- Murray, S. (2013, October 17). Friends and family speak out after teen commits suicide at Austin school. *CBS 5 KENS (San Antonio, TX)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14984815CBD92460
- Murvosh, M. (2001a, October 13). Student shoots self to death at school. *Salt Lake Tribune, The* (*UT*), p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/100E9352F0489796
- Murvosh, M. (2001b, October 16). Students back in class after school suicide. *Salt Lake Tribune*, *The (UT)*, p. D2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/100E927CE1537B54

Muscanere, A. (1999a, September 8). Student's death shocks Vines. *Plano Star Courier*, p. 1A. Muscanere, A. (1999b, November 9). Counselors ease Vines' grieving. Plano Star Courier, p. 1A. Music professor's shooting apparently a random killing. (2001, May 19). *Courier-Journal, The (Louisville, Kentucky)*, p. A2. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.newspapers.com/image/?clipping_id=17871626&fcfToken=eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiIsInR5cCI6IkpXVCJ9.eyJmcmVILXZpZXctaWQiOjM2MTgzOTk4NiwiaWF0IjoxNTczMjI4ODQ2LCJleHAiOjE1NzMzMTUyNDZ9.v-7pbZpOjUgd3suJBVR3pX7Wrp5IMfrikjPRFgcMvy8

Myers, A. L. (2008, July 26). Phoenix police: college shooter was punched first. *Associated Press Archive*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank: Access World News:

- newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1227B7CBF3CB0880
- Myers, A. L. (2018, February 1). Police say Los Angeles middle school shooting was an accident; 12-year-old in custody. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-los-angeles-school-shooting-20180201-story.html
- N.C. Central University student injured in campus shooting. (2015, October 26). *Gephardt Daily*.

 Retrieved from https://gephardtdaily.com/national-international/n-c-central-university-student-injured-in-campus-shooting/
- N.C. shooting victim critical. (2011, October 26). Livingston County Daily Press and Argus

 (Howell, Michigan), p. 8A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/481059974/?terms=%22Ta%27von%2BMcLaurin%22

 22
- N.O. police search for killer of student. (1991, February 21). *Town Talk, The*, p. D-10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/216895341/?terms=Booker%2BT%2BWashington%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C%2BMichael%2BJarrow
- N.Y. school evacuated after boy's suicide. (2009, May 5). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ny-school-evacuated-after-boys-suicide/
- Nagorka, J. (1992, April 18). Man shot after dance at school Incident may have been accidental, police say. *Dallas Morning News, The*, p. 25A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0ED3D233620A802E

- Names of those killed and hurt in shooting. (2001, March 7). *Journal News, The*, p. 8A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/166270738/?terms=Bryan%2BZuckor%2C
- Napsha, J., Signorini, R., Peirce, P., & Mackall, D. (2019, September 6). Jeannette police identify fatal shooting victim, suspect in McKee Stadium incident. *TribLIVE.com*.

 Retrieved from https://triblive.com/local/westmoreland/1-person-shot-suspected-arrested-in-shooting-outside-jeannettes-football-game/
- Naquin, R. (2012, October 25). Parents say bullying pushed Christian Helms to the edge. *WPDE***ABC15. Retrieved from https://wpde.com/news/local/parents-say-bullying-pushed-christian-helms-to-the-edge
- Narizhnaya, K., & Golding, B. (2019, October 31). Teen 'thankful to still be here' after getting shot outside NYC school. *New York Post*. Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2019/10/31/teen-thankful-to-still-be-here-after-getting-shot-outside-nyc-school/
- Nation in brief. (2004, March 14). *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2004/03/14/nation-in-brief/d50f61c0-12ef-48fb-bf06-5e8b11ce7051/
- Nation in brief: police in Indiana kill suspect. (2004, September 9). Washington Post, The.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2004/09/25/nation-in-brief/0d370ce0-705e-4ae6-8fb4-4e0a78be7e2a/
- National Center for Healthy Safe Children. (2018). *Safe schools/healthy students*. Retrieved from https://healthysafechildren.org/grantee/safe-schools-healthy-students

- National Gang Center. (n.d.). *OJJDP comprehensive gang model*. Retrieved from https://www.nationalgangcenter.gov/comprehensive-gang-model
- National School Safety Center. (2010, March 3). *School Associated Violent Deaths* [PDF file], p. 2-46. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED519244.pdf
- Naughton, J. (2009, June 26). *Des Moines Register, The (Des Moines, Iowa), p. 2A.* Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/131166249
- Navratil, L. (2013, November 14). Shootings near Brashear called teen's revenge. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania)*, p. A-1 & A-6. Retrieve from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96438434/?terms=%22Brashear%2BHigh%2BSchool%22
- Naylor Gesick, J. (2013, November 26). Suicide by young physicist shocks community. *Rapid City Journal, The (SD)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14A53A8B757D4C60
- Neal, D. J., & Flechas, J. (2018, February 15). The gunshot at North Broward Preparatory School wasn't the sound that brought the cops. *Miami Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/broward/article200237409.html
- Neale, R. (2004, October 23). Guard was killed for his wallet, police say. Florida Today (Cocoa, Florida), p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/178842746/?terms=%22Royce%2BMcCain%22%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/178842746/?terms=%22Royce%2BMcCain%22%2
- Nealy, J. L. (1995, January 11). Boy shoots himself at school. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/134212274/?terms=Palm%2BBeach%2BGardens%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Neely, K. (2017, February 5). Young woman's successful life cut short by domestic violence.

 Daily Herald. Retrieved from
 https://www.heraldextra.com/news/local/north/lindon/young-womans-successful-life-cutshort-by-domestic-violence/article_a54073c1-f50e-5fff-9c50-eaaa09f0ef8e.html
- Neely, L. (2017, September 21). Callaway High School shooting 'random act,' JPS says. *WAPT 16 ABC*. Retrieved from https://www.wapt.com/article/police-one-person-shot-at-a-high-school-in-the-metro/12441772
- Nehamas, N., & Ovalle, D. (2018, July 11). 'I can go shoot them.' Another threat from Parkland school shooter went ignored. *Miami Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/crime/article214680335.html
- Nehamas, N., & Smiley, D. (2018, February 27). Florida school shooter's AR-15 may have jammed, saving lives, report says. *Miami Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/broward/article202486304.html
- Nelson-Williams, K. (2016, May 20). Woman shot at while pulling out of FSCJ speaks out. *First Coast News WTLV-WJXX*. Retrieved from https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/news/woman-shot-at-while-pulling-out-of-fscj-speaks-out/207676844
- Nevada shooting prompts dorm lockdown. (2011, August 22). *Daily Sentinel, The (Grand Junction, Colorado)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/529379480/?terms=%22fleischmann%2Bbuilding%22%2C

- Nevins, A. (1990, October 3). Adamson high school student wounded in drive-by shooting.

 Dallas Morning News, p. 32A*
- New Bern man charged in shooting on Fayetteville State's campus; says he isn't shooter. (2019, September 17). *CBS 17*. Retrieved from: https://www.cbs17.com/news/local-news/cumberland-county-news/new-bern-man-charged-in-shooting-on-fayetteville-states-campus/
- New high school grad is shot outside Temple area. (2008, June 18). *Morning Call, The*(Allentown, Pennsylvania), p. A4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/279131893/?terms=%22Khiry%2BCaldwell%22%2

 C
- New video shows gunmen open fire during after-hours party at elementary school. (2019, December 27). *KSDK-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.ksdk.com/article/news/local/st-john/new-video-shows-gunmen-open-fire-during-after-hours-party-at-elementary-school/289-d42fde17-9084-4c61-8c16-4bb43e247ed1
- Newbart, D., & Rossi, R. (2002, February 8). 3 shot outside high school incident is second at Roosevelt in 2 years; may be gang-related. *Chicago Sun-Times*, p. 12. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0F1AC7C46F0EC619
- Newell, L. A. (2002, October 30). Gunman gave hints of violence. *Arizona Daily Star (Tucson, Arizona)*, p. A1 & A9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/221758172/?terms=Robert%2BStewart%2BFlores%2C%2BJr

- Newman, A., & O'Malley, J. (2006, March 16). Parents seek assurances. Reno-Gazette-Journal (Reno, Nevada), p. 1A & 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/149086040/?terms=%22Kenzie%2BMcKeon%22%2C
- Newman, K.S., Fox, C., Harding, D., Mehta, J., & Roth, W. (2004). *Rampage: the social roots of school shootings*, p. 47-263. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Newman, M. (2002, October 30). A boy, 15, shoots and wounds another in a Jersey City school.

 *New York Times, The, p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.nytimes.com/2002/10/30/nyregion/a-boy-15-shoots-and-wounds-another-in-a-jersey-city-school.html
- News 2 at 6 17:59:33. (2010, February 12). ABC 2 WKRN (Nashville, TN). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12DE377BCB689010
- News at 10 22:00:00. (2007, January 29). FOX 5 KVVU (Las Vegas, NV). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11BBF9CDDEF12480
- News at 6 18:00:03. (2012, April 5). *CBS* 5 *KFSM* (Fort Smith-Fayetteville-Springdale-Rogers, AR). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13DFF1D670FDEE60

- News Clip: H.S. Suicide. (1997, October 14). *KXAS-TV* [Video file]. Retrieved from https://digital.library.unt.edu/ark:/67531/metadc849530/m1/#track/1
- News: man shot by cop not charged with break-in. (2009, January 31). *Trentonian, The (Trenton, NJ)*, p. 12. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1261270129625088
- News: Teacher, employee shot at high school in Richmond, Va. 6/15/98. (1998, June 15).

 Amarillo Globe News. Retrieved from https://archive.ph/zlDPj#selection-1013.21-1013.89
- NewsChannel 5 This Morning 04:24:51. (2012, February 22). *CBS 5 WTVF (Nashville, TN)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13D1751BD88D9560
- Nichols, A. L. (2019, February 7). Woman who shot herself on campus shooting range is dead, MSU Police say. *State News, The.* Retrieved from https://statenews.com/article/2019/02/woman-who-shot-herself-on-campus-shooting-range-is-dead-msu-police-say?ct=content_open&cv=cbox_latest
- Nicholson, Z. (2019, November 27). Police: woman shot her foot at shooting range. *Anderson Independent-Mail (SC)*, p. A2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1777964FB22D4E70

- Nickeas, P. (2016, June 16). CPS worker killed in front of West Side school: 'Our babies go here.' *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/visuals/ct-fatal-shooting-outside-mcnair-school-photos-20160616-photogallery.html
- Nickerson, J. (2009, February 27). Witnesses tell police student pulled trigger. *Stamford Advocate*, *The (CT)*, p. A001. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/127728FB4B64F248
- Niedowski, E. (2001, September 21). Youth is shot outside school. *Baltimore Sun, The*, p. 8B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/378149333/?terms=Lake%2BClifton%2BEastern%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Nielsen, L. (2018, October 23). 'That was the last I heard from her': Mother of slain U. student speaks out. *KSL 5 TV*. Retrieved from https://www.ksl.com/article/46412459/that-was-the-last-i-heard-from-her-mother-of-u-student-slain-on-campus-speaks-out
- Nienaber, D. (2015, February 3). Student who shot himself an Iraq veteran. *Free Press, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.mankatofreepress.com/news/local_news/student-who-shot-himself-an-iraq-veteran/article_7ea9ab78-abf9-11e4-8d8a-53c3f9d84bbb.html
- Nieves, E. (2001, March 18). An Inner-City Perspective On High School Violence. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2001/03/18/us/an-inner-city-perspective-on-high-school-violence.html
- Nine indicted on murder charges in school shooting. (2003, June 14). *Daily Advertiser, The*, p. 3B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/539782706/?terms=Steven%2BR.%2BWilliams

- Niven, D. (1991, December 1991). Man charged in shooting at school. *Fayetteville Observer*, *The*. Retrieved from http://nl.newsbank.com
- Nix, N, & Svitek, P. (2013, January 18). Teen shot after high school game: 'His mom thought he was safe.' Chicago Tribune. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/chi-person-shot-outside-chicago-state-university-20130116-story.html
- Nix, N., & Svitek, P. (2013, January 18). Teen shot after high school game: 'his mom thought he was safe.' Chicago Tribune. Retrieved from http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/chi-person-shot-outside-chicago-state-university-20130116-story.html
- NMSU officer cleared in November shooting. (2017, January 4). *KRWG Public Media*.

 Retrieved from https://www.krwg.org/post/nmsu-officer-cleared-november-shooting
- No bail in school shootings. (1998, June 17). *Tampa Bay Times*, p. 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/327414758/?terms=Quinshawn%2BBooker%2C
- No bond for man charged with murder at UIC hospital. (2011, November 27). *CBS Chicago*.

 Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2011/11/27/no-bond-for-man-charged-with-murder-at-uic-hospital/
- No charges against student in shooting accident. (2013, May 4). Associated Press State Wire:

 Mississippi (MS). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14615D7FF2A410C8
- No new trial in murder. (2014, June 19). *Times and Democrat, The (Orangeburg, SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14E902DD95722490
- No weapons at Erie school after woman shot at game. (2009, January 22). *Citizen's Voice (Wiles-Barre, Pennsylvania)*, p. 38. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/529920868/?terms=%22East%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Noble, G. (2017, April 6). From the vault: in 1990, Derrick Turnbow symbolized best and worst of city wracked by gun violence. *WCPO*. Retrieved from https://www.wcpo.com/news/our-community/from-the-vault/from-the-vault-derrick-turnbow-symbolized-best-and-worst-of-city-wracked-by-gun-violence
- Nocera, J. (2019, October 28). Elkridge man charged in Laurel nonfatal shooting. *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/laurel/cng-ho-elkridge-man-charged-laurel-shooting-1028-20191028-hp4jpttv3vbrnnndn72bshjsxq-story.html
- Norman man found fatally shot outside school. (2008, December 31). *Oklahoman, The*.

 Retrieved from https://oklahoman.com/article/3334501/norman-man-found-fatally-shot-outside-school
- North Carolina Central student shot, campus lockdown lifted. (2015, October 26). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.5newsonline.com/article/news/local/outreach/back-to-school/north-carolina-central-student-shot-campus-lockdown-lifted/527-dccf0536-df6f-49b9-83ed-23b2cb219652
- North Carolina gunman kills two. (1995, January 27). *Journal News, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/166153113/?terms=University%2Bof%2BNorth%2
 BCarolina%2C

- North Carolina shooting victim changed to critical condition. (2011, October 26). *Sentinel, The*.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/440048278/?terms=Catilyn%2BAbercrombie%2C
- North Forest High School student accused in shooting says he was victim of bullying. (2014, July 18). *KHOU 11*. Retrieved from https://www.khou.com/video/news/north-forest-high-school-student-accused-in-shooting-says-he-was-victim-of-bullying/285-2049966
- North Little Rock to beef up security at football games. (2017, September 15). *KTLO*. Retrieved from https://www.ktlo.com/2017/09/15/north-little-rock-to-beef-up-security-at-football-games/
- North Panola teen killed in shooting after football game. (2013, January 13). *WMC Action News*5. Retrieved from http://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/23248021/mid-south-teen-found-dead-after-high-school-football-game
- North, S. (2011, October 25). Marysville teen sentenced to 10 years for shooting outside Everett school. *Daily Herald, The (Everett, WA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13AA0082915B7370
- Northern Illinois University. (2010, March 9). Report of the February 14, 2008 Shootings at

 Northern Illinois University [PDF file]. Retrieved from

 https://www.niu.edu/forward/_pdfs/archives/feb14report.pdf
- Norwood, J. (2018, October 9). Varina High School students return to school following shooting over long weekend. WTVR CBS 6 Richmond. Retrieved from https://www.wtvr.com/2018/10/09/varina-high-school-students-return-to-school-following-shooting-over-long-weekend/

- Nossiter, A. (2003, April 6). Classroom gunman kills one student in La. *Midland Daily News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ourmidland.com/news/article/Classroom-Gunman-Kills-One-Student-in-La-7127892.php
- Not guilty plea entered for teenager charged in shooting. (2001, April 3). Star Press, The, p. 3B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/253371376/?terms=Donald%2BRay%2BBurt%2Ba

 nd
- Novelly, T., & Kobin, B. (2018, November 27). Men shot in Crums Lane Elementary parking lot were trying to rob someone. *Courier Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.courier-journal.com/story/news/crime/2018/11/27/louisville-man-arrested-connection-crums-lane-elementary-murder/2124133002/
- NSU eyes rule for students to sport IDs in plain sight. (2003, November 7). *Daily Press*.

 Retrieved from https://www.dailypress.com/news/dp-xpm-20031107-2003-11-07-0311070174-story.html
- Nuckols, B. (2001, January 18). Student shot to death outside city high school. *Star-Democrat*, *The*, p. 5A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/115876983/?terms=Clifton%2BEastern%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- O'Matz, M., Hobbs, S., & McMahon, P. (2018, February 18). Cruz has a long list of issues at school. *Sun Sentinel*, p. 16A.
- O'Matz, M., & Travis, S. (2018, May 12). Schools' culture of tolerance lets students like Nikolas Cruz slide. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-

- sentinel.com/local/broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting/fl-florida-school-shooting-discipline-20180510-story.html
- Oakland students shot at school. (2004, June 11). Napa Valley Register, The (Napa, California),
 p. A5. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/567528123/?terms=Castlemont%2BHigh%2BSchool182C
- Oakland: man gets 15 years to life for killing 18-year-old over dice game. (2013, June 13).

 *Mercury News, The. Retrieved from https://www.mercurynews.com/2014/06/13/oakland-man-gets-15-years-to-life-for-killing-18-year-old-over-dice-game/
- Oberholtz, C. (2019, February 13). 2 persons of interest in custody in killing outside Kansas City high school. *KCTV 5*. Retrieved from https://www.kctv5.com/news/teen-girl-dies-at-hospital-after-shooting-near-central-academy/article_33183ae4-2f3a-11e9-b63a-179a1df47621.html
- O'Bier, T. (2018, October 6). Police respond to shooting after football game at Lake Taylor High School. WAVY TV 10. Retrieved from https://www.wavy.com/news/local-news/norfolk/police-respond-to-shooting-after-football-game-at-lake-taylor-high-school/1501979731/
- Obituaries December 18. (2002, December 18). *Hood River News*. Retrieved from http://www.hoodrivernews.com/news/2002/dec/18/obituaries-december-18/
- Obituaries. (1992, November 17). Stephen P. Wenzel. *Galveston Daily News, The*, p. 4-A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/14596040/?terms=Steve%2BWenzel%2C

- Obituaries. (1993, October 14). *News Journal, The*, p. B4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158898181/?terms=Dover%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/158898181/?terms=Dover%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Obituaries. (2012, March 10). *South Bend Tribune, The.* Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/511422798
- Obituaries: Benny Barber. (2003, July 18). *Dallas Morning News*. Retrieved from https://obits.dallasnews.com/obituaries/dallasmorningnews/obituary.aspx?n=benny-barber&pid=1167579
- Obituary Index: ANGELOTTI, Brian Thomas "Chief." (2003, May 21). *Cambria County, PA Genealogy*. Retrieved from https://www.camgenpa.com/obit/scans/_prgs/obDetl.php?recd=58841
- Obituary: Charles Roland "Chip" McDaniel Jr. (2015, September 27). Gadsden Times, The.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/gadsdentimes/obituary.aspx?n=charles-roland-

mcdaniel-chip&pid=175936241&fhid=7290

- Obituary: Danny Cronan. (2019, February 13). *Usrey Funeral Home*. Retrieved from https://usreyfuneralhome.com/tribute/details/2738/Danny-Cronan/obituary.html
- Obituary: Davion Dupri Brown. (2017, June 5). Carmichael Funeral Services. Retrieved from https://www.carmichaelfuneralservice.com/obituary/Davion-Brown
- Obituary: Edward Riddle. (2001, October 17). *Deseret News*. Retrieved from https://www.deseret.com/2001/10/17/19626767/obituary-edward-riddle
- Obituary: Gemesha A. Thomas. (2017, September 29). *Duane E. Harvey Funeral Directors*.

 Retrieved from https://www.duaneharveyfuneraldirectors.com/obituary/gemesha-thomas

- Obituary: Jonathan Darrel "Johnny" Rogers. (2015, May 21). *Pecan Grove Funeral Home*.

 Retrieved from https://www.pecangrovefuneral.com/book-of-memories/2184234/Rogers-Jonathan/view-condolences.php?Printable=true
- Obituary: Joseph Horace Comegna. (2018, November 12). *Dignity Memorial*. Retrieved from https://www.dignitymemorial.com/obituaries/nottingham-md/joseph-comegna-8055681
- Obituary: Keith M. Simons. (2018, March 1). *Legacy*. Retrieved from https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/cantonrep/obituary.aspx?n=keith-m-simons&pid=188320838&fhid=27689
- Obituary: Pajo Romeris Barnes Jr. (2015, May). Wanton Horne Chapel of Peace Funeral Home.

 Retrieved from https://wantonhorne.com/book-of-memories/2342997/barnes-pajo/service-details.php
- Obituary: Paul Michael Porter. (2016, July 29). *Douglas County Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.douglascountyherald.com/2016/07/29/paul-michael-porter/
- Obituary: Rogers, Jonathan Darrel. (2015, May 24). *Waco Tribune Herald*. Retrieved from https://wacotrib.com/obituaries/rogers-jonathan-darrel/article_8f54b838-e73b-5696-808c-d9f17e61f53c.html
- Obituary: Roy Christopher Lim, Jr. (2017, November 30). W. J. Smith & Son Funeral Home.

 Retrieved from http://www.wjsmithandsonfh.com/obituary/roy-lim-jr
- OCallaghan, M., & Catanese, R. (2016, November 9). SCMPD investigates shooting in high school parking lot. FOX 28 Savannah. Retrieved from https://fox28media.com/news/local/scmpd-investigate-shooting-in-high-school-parking-lot

- Ochoa, J. (2017, June 30). Male victim dies after self-inflicted gunshot on UCSB campus. *Daily Nexus*. Retrieved from https://dailynexus.com/2017-06-30/male-victim-dies-after-self-inflicted-gunshot-on-ucsb-campus/
- O'Connell, M. (1992, October 15). Parents Chastise officials. *Arizona Daily Star*, p. 1A & 4A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/169151413/?terms=Desert%2BView%2BHigh%2B

 School%2C
- Oeth, A. (1997, February 15). Wingfield suspect in trouble quickly. *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 1A & 13A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/183855292/?terms=Elliot%2BCrosby
- Office of the Director of National Intelligence. (2017, January 6). *Background to "assessing Russian activities and intentions in recent US elections": The analytic process and cyber incident attribution* [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/ICA_2017_01.pdf
- Office of Elementary and Secondary Education. (2019, September 9). Subpart 3 Gun possession: sec. 4141. gun-free requirements. Retrieved from https://oese.ed.gov/offices/office-of-formula-grants/the-elementary-and-secondary-education-act-the-no-child-left-behind-act-of-2001/subpart-3-gun-possession/
- Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. (n.d.). *Consent to search and seize*firearms -- St. Louis, MO. Retrieved from

 https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh176/files/pubs/gun_violence/profile15.html

- Officer's fatal shooting shows dangers faced by campus police. (2004, September 26). *Reporter-Times, The, (Martinsville, Indiana)*, p. D12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/551659887/?terms=Butler%2BUniversity%2C
- Officers find 20-year-old gunshot victim in Lemoyne-Owen parking lot. (2016, September 6).

 FOX13. Retrieved from https://www.fox13memphis.com/news/officers-find-20-year-old-gunshot-victim-in-lemoyne-owen-parking-lot/438269597/
- Official urges plan to stop school violence. (1994, April 12). *Indianapolis News, The*, p. B-5.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/313016363/?terms=Warren%2BEmmanuel%2BGra
 ham%2C
- Officials say shooting at Southern University was during attempted robbery. (2017, July 10).

 WAFB 9. Retrieved from https://www.wafb.com/story/33741418/officials-say-shooting-attempted-robbery/?clienttype=generic
- Officials: 'more would have been wounded' in school shooting if not for staff, deputies. (2017, January 20). WDTN. Retrieved from https://www.wdtn.com/news/local-news/student-injured-shooter-in-custody-at-west-liberty-salem-hs/1003245302
- Officials: one in custody after Ga. college shooting. (2014, May 4). *Aiken Standard*. Retrieved from https://www.postandcourier.com/aikenstandard/news/officials-one-in-custody-after-ga-college-shooting/article_b6214f82-90cf-501c-9710-165cc707a6de.html
- Officials: student accidentally shoots self at Lexington, Kentucky high school. (2018, March 9).

 CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/officials-student-accidentally-shoots-self-at-lexington-ky-high-school/

- Officials: Student charged in shooting of teen at West Orange High School. (2013, December 5).

 WFTV. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/officials-reports-shooting-west-orange-high-school/270983558
- Oglesby, C. (1996, September 26). Learning life's tragic lessons. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p.

 C8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/403234606/?terms=David%2BDubose%2BJr.%2C
- Ohio State University. (2015, November 30). Statement regarding incident at Wexner Center for the Arts. Retrieved from https://news.osu.edu/statement-regarding-incident-at-wexner-center-for-the-arts/
- Ohio town, students grieve after 1 killed, 4 hurt in high school shooting. (2012, February 27).

 CNN. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2012/02/27/justice/ohio-school-shooting/index.html
- Ojeda, A. (2012, April 20). Carlsbad School Shooter Sentenced to 189 Years. *NBC 7 San Diego*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbcsandiego.com/news/local/Carlsbad-Shooter-Convicted-to-180-Years-148286475.html
- Oklahoma crime brief for April 26. (2016, April 26). *Oklahoman, The*. Retrieved from https://oklahoman.com/article/5494099/oklahoma-crime-brief-for-april-26
- 'Oklahomans mourn the loss of suicide victim, Cade Poulos.' (2012, September 29). Oklahoma

 City Examiner (OK). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1419FE1A333AA3A8
- Oliver, M. J. (2019, May 4). Police investigating fatal shooting in parking lot behind Taylor's.

 *Register-Guard, The. Retrieved from

https://www.registerguard.com/news/20190504/police-investigating-fatal-shooting-in-parking-lot-behind-taylors

Omaha teen grazed by gunfire at school. (2000, January 28). *Lincoln Journal Star*. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/297503889/?terms=South%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

On school grounds. (2005, October 25). Saginaw News (MI), p. 2A. Retrieved from NewsBank:

Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

%2Binjured%22

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11C9D9CC6D75C970

One day after shooting incident, Seton Hall students back in class. (2008, February 13). *Asbury Park Press (Asbury Park, New Jersey)*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/144635822/?terms=kevin%2Bpapalia%2C

- One dead in Tennessee school shooting. (2005, November 8). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/2005/US/11/08/tenn.school.shooting/index.html?section=cnn_topstories
- One dead, 5 hurt in shooting at Worthing HS. (2011, March 31). *ABC 13*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/archive/8044190/
- One dead, one injured after shooting Friday. (1990, August 26). *Rocky Mount Telegram*, p. 33.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/337786762/?terms=%22One%2Bdead%2C%2Bone
- One dead, two injured after shooting at Raines High School football game. (2018, August 24).

 First Coast News. Retrieved from

- https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/news/crime/one-dead-two-injured-after-shooting-at-raines-high-school-football-game/77-587424485
- One injured in shooting at North Carolina elementary school. (2015, September 22). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/one-injured-in-shooting-at-north-carolina-elementary-school/
- One killed, one injured in high school shooting. (1993, March 19). *Monitor, The*, p. 4A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/330672662/?terms=Harlem%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

 C
- One man injured in shooting in parking lot of Raytown school during track meet. (2018, April 12). FOX 4 News. Retrieved from https://fox4kc.com/news/one-man-injured-in-shooting-in-parking-lot-of-raytown-school-during-track-meet/
- One person shot during basketball event at Carman-Ainsworth High School. (2019, June 21).

 NBC 25/FOX 66 Newsroom. Retrieved from https://nbc25news.com/news/local/one-person-shot-during-baseball-game-at-carman-ainsworth-high-school
- One shot during attempted robbery at TCNJ. (2019, April 2). *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.nj.com/news/2008/11/one_shot_during_attempted_robb.html
- One student dead, three in hospital after classmate opens fire at Freeman High School. (2017, September 13). Spokesman-Review, The. Retrieved from http://www.spokesman.com/stories/2017/sep/13/shooting-reported-at-freeman-high-school/#/0
- One student killed in Harlem high school shooting. (1993, March 19). *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 2A. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/345513958/?terms=Harlem\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2}{C}$
- One student killed, one wounded at Fairfax High School. (1993, January 21). *United Press International*. Retrieved from https://www.upi.com/Archives/1993/01/21/One-student-killed-one-wounded-at-Fairfax-High-School/9641727592400/
- One suspect arrested for murder of student. (1991, November 8). *St. Mary and Franklin Banner-Tribune*, p. 5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/472856271/?terms=Robert%2BL.%2BMonroe%2C
- One teen dead, another hurt in shooting incident in Ava. (2016, July 25). *Douglas County Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.douglascountyherald.com/2016/07/25/one-teen-dead-another-hurt-in-shooting-incident-in-ava/
- One wounded in New Orleans school (2005, March 18). *Abbeville Meridional* (Abbeville, Louisiana), p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/447971043/?terms=walker%2Bhigh%2Bschool
- One year later: the horrors of USC's murder-suicide still linger. (2016, July 1). WIS News 10.

 Retrieved from https://www.wistv.com/story/31152068/one-year-later-the-horrors-of-uscs-murder-suicide-still-linger/
- O'Neil, E., & Rust, K. (2018, November 5). Shooting at Crums Lane Elementary leaves 1 dead, 1 injured. *Wave 3 News*. Retrieved from https://www.wave3.com/2018/11/04/police-shot-crums-lane-elementary-school/
- O'Neil, T. (1996, September 28). Wounded girl may not gain full vision. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 4C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142569122/?terms=Jodi%2BHenry%2C

- O'Neill, A. (2015, March 12). Witness in Tsarnaev trial: MIT cop was shot in head, neck, hand.

 **CNN. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2015/03/11/us/boston-bombing-trial/index.html
- O'Neill, A., & Castillo, M. (2015, March 10). Jurors see Tsarnaev's writings on boat. CNN.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2015/03/10/us/boston-marathon-bombings-trial/
- O'Neill, J., & Noble, G. (2016, September 29). Shots at Elder soccer game raise fears, security for school events. *WCPO 9*. Retrieved from https://www.wcpo.com/news/local-news/hamilton-county/cincinnati/three-people-shot-after-elder-high-soccer-game
- O'Neill, M. (2019, December 4). 'I was scared': student hit by BB, father hopes BB gun incident incites change. WMSN FOX Madison. Retrieved from http://fox47.com/news/local/i-was-scared-student-hit-by-bb-father-hopes-bb-gun-incident-incites-change
- Onlookers thwart attack at meeting. (2003, July 19). News-Press (Fort Myers, Florida), p. 5A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/220624180/?terms=Richard%2BDean%2BBright%2C

 2C
- Only on ABC7 News: 3 detained, released in shooting death of teen who died in Belmont school parking lot. (2019, January 10). *ABC 7 News Bay Area*. Retrieved from https://abc7news.com/belmont-central-elementary-shooting-california-teen-killed/5042333/
- Oravetz, J. (2019, August 12). Man charged in deadly parking dispute pleads not guilty.

 Retrieved from https://www.9news.com/article/news/crime/man-charged-in-deadly-parking-dispute-pleads-not-guilty/73-39286fa7-b188-4366-bb9b-6b0c55257dd1

- Oravetz, J. (2019, August 12). Man charged in deadly parking dispute pleads not guilty. *KUSA-TV*
- Organ, M. (2005, October 1). Police arrest second suspect in Vanderbilt dorm shootings.

 *Tennessean (Nashville, Tennessee), p. 5B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/275854748/?terms=%22Edward%2BEarl%2BAllen

 %22
- Orlando, T. (2016, September 30). School bus driver shot on Chicago's West Side: police. *NBC Chicago*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcchicago.com/news/local/chicago-school-bus-driver-shot/2014746/
- Orleans Parish District Attorney. (2020, October 22). Orleans grand jury charges Andrew Gant with negligent homicide in gunplay death. Retrieved from https://www.orleansda.com/pressrelease/orleans-grand-jury-charges-andrew-gant-with-negligent-homicide-in-gunplay-death/
- Ormseth, M. (2019, March 1). One week, two students dead at Claremont McKenna College.

 'Deeply shocked and saddened.' *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from

 https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-claremont-mckenna-student-deaths-20190301-story.html
- Orozco, L. (2018, December 3). Two arrested for series of crimes on south coast ranging from armed robbery to attempted murder. *KCLU*. Retrieved from https://www.kclu.org/post/two-arrested-series-crimes-south-coast-ranging-armed-robbery-attempted-murder#stream/0
- Ortiz, A. (2017, December 4). Police investigating shooting incident at Stonehill College. *Boston Globe, The*. Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2017/12/04/police-

- investigating-shooting-incident-stonehillcollege/jkKdnRy6OrPFiGSKnSnpyM/story.html?p1=Article_Inline_Text_Link
- Ortiz, L. (2020, February 14). Parkland two years later: School security changes and what's next.

 CBS 12 News. Retrieved from https://cbs12.com/news/local/parkland-two-years-later-chool-security-changes-and-whats-next
- OSBI: teen arrested on murder complaint in Antlers. (2015, January 30). *News On 6*. Retrieved from https://www.newson6.com/story/5e34c8efe0c96e774b34d4ad/osbi:-teen-arrested-on-murder-complaint-in-antlers
- Osgood, G. (2003a, June 5). Wellsboro boy, 12, kills self at school. *Star-Gazette (Elmira, New York)*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/279027560/?terms=Rock%2BL.%2BButler%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Osgood, G. (2003b, June 8). Devastated and confused. *Star-Gazette (Elmire, New York)*, p. 1A, 10A & 11A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/279032613/
- Other Cold Cases. (2020). *KGET 17 News*. Retrieved from https://www.kget.com/kathleen-heisey/other-cold-cases/
- Ottney, R. S. (2008a, February 12). Notre Dame returns for classes. *Portsmouth Daily Times* (*OH*), p. A1 & A3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infowebnewsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11ED6762E14AB098
- Ottney, R. S. (2008b, February 21). Video footage captures gunman surveillance shows Layne entering school before attack. *Portsmouth Daily Times (OH)*, p. A1 & A6. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/11EFC50635477B08
- Ovalle, D. (2008, November 6). Teen hurt in shooting at Florida Memorial. *Miami Herald, The*(Miami, Florida), p.7B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/657393191/?terms=%22Florida%2BMemorial%2B

 University%22%2C
- Overall, M. (2016, September 10). A week after shooting at football game, McLain increases security, returns to 'business as usual.' *Tulsa World (OK)*. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15F50B648FB05F68
- Overton, R. (2017, April 15). NC college student shot on campus. *CBS 17*. Retrieved from https://www.cbs17.com/news/nc-college-student-shot-on-campus/
- Overton, R. (2017, October 20). Parents react after teen shot at Rocky Mount High baseball practice. *CBS 17*. Retrieved from https://www.cbs17.com/news/parents-react-after-teen-shot-at-rocky-mount-high-baseball-practice/
- Owczarak, B. (2017, December 19). Police: Boy shot during fight at Beecher High School.

 WNEM TV5. Retrieved from https://www.wnem.com/news/police-boy-shot-during-fight-at-beecher-high-school/article_8d77b97b-c65a-5716-8298-f341c206d38d.html
- Oxnard teen to be retried on murder charge. (2017, August 28). Los Angeles Daily News.

 Retrieved from https://www.dailynews.com/2011/10/05/oxnard-teen-to-be-retried-on-murder-charge/

- Pa. student dies after shooting self. (2006, December 16). News Journal, The (Wilmington, Delaware), p. B5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/162695752/?terms=McGuffey%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/162695752/?terms=McGuffey%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Pacheco, W. (2010, January 23). Man shot at school arrested on warrant. *Orlando Sentinel, The*,
 p. B4. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/269168515/?terms=Agape%2BChristian%2BAcademy%2C
- Pacheco-Flores, A. (2018, November 23). Thanksgiving pickup football game in Des Moines ends in gunfire; 1 dead. *Seattle Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/thanksgiving-day-pickup-football-game-in-des-moines-ends-in-gunfire-1-dead/
- Padilla, A. (2020, November 13). Murder over parking space: Marcus Johnson faces trial in death of T.J. Cunningham. *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2020/11/13/murder-parking-space-marcus-johnson-trial-death-tj-cunningham/
- Page, L. (2009, December 17). Crime victims families take to the streets of Nashville. *Nashville Examiner (TN)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13423942A4D3EEC8
- Pagliery, J. (2008, March 1). A teen shot in the ear Thursday at Norland High is home recuperating. *Miami Herald, The (FL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11F27135ED5871B8
- Paintsil, H. (2016, March 3). Student 15, Accidentally Shot himself in the leg and hand after bringing a loaded gun to high school. *Online Nigeria*. Retrieved from https://news2.onlinenigeria.com/world/480166-student,-15,-accidentally-shot-himself-in-the-leg-and-hand-after-bringing-a-loaded-gun-to-high-school.html
- Pakkala, T. (2005, May 19). Victim had PFA forms. *Sentinel, The (Carlisle, Pennsylvania)*, p.

 A1 & A4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/344916710/?terms=%22James%2BZeigler%22%2C
- Palm Beach County Sheriff's Office. (2018, August 18). *PB Central High School stadium double*shooting PBSO VCD is investigating. Retrieved from http://www.pbso.org/pb-central-high-school-stadium-double-shooting-pbso-vcd-is-investigating/
- Palmer, C., & Gambardello, J. A. (2018, September 24). Girl, 17, shot near Philly's Central High School. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*. Retrieved from https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/crime/central-high-school-shooting-lockdowns-20180924.html
- Palmer, K. (2017, November 12). Shooting of girl was accidental. *Lansing State Journal*(*Lansing, Michigan*), p. 3A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/354095567/?terms=Khalil%20Jamal%20Withers-Fleming&match=1
- Palmer, T. (2020, July 1). Johnson County murderer Anthony Grable receives life sentence. 41

 Action News. Retrieved from https://www.kshb.com/news/crime/johnson-county-murderer-anthony-grable-receives-life-sentence

- Paola, J. D. (1995, June 15). One critically wounded at Lake Worth High; suspect charged. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, p. 1A & 19A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/238628483/?terms=Lake%2BWorth%2BHigh%2BS chool%2C
- Paralyzed for life: stray bullet still didn't sway Cincy teen's faith. (1990, November 19). *Chronicle-Telegram, The*, p. 29.
- Parent finds slain man in car at Pittsburgh school. (2014, December 18). *Herald, The.* Retrieved from https://www.sharonherald.com/news/parent-finds-slain-man-in-car-at-pittsburgh-school/article c534fa74-86de-11e4-8195-9b6b0f4770aa.html
- Parents call for stiffer penalty following shooting at Banneker High School. (2017, November 10). FOX 5 Atlanta. Retrieved from https://www.fox5atlanta.com/news/parents-call-for-stiffer-penalty-following-shooting-at-banneker-high-school
- Parents confess fears over school shootings. (1992, September 13). *Victoria Advocate*, p. 3A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/433089734/?terms=Palo%2BDuro%2BHigh%2BSc
 hool%2C
- Parents frustrated with school officials following shooting outside school. (2018, August 28).

 **CBSN Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2018/08/28/shooting-denver-cole-school-dsst/
- Park, C. (2017, August 17). Teacher shoots self at Lithia Springs High School. *WWL-TV*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wwltv.com/article/news/local/teacher-shoots-self-at-lithia-springs-high-school/85-465045529

- Parker, J. (2009, January 1). Body found at Kennedy playground. *Norman Transcript, The (OK)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12574F1727CDA6C8
- Parker, R. (2012, November 16). Woman charged in CU shooting. *Denver Post, The (CO)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1429A6732339E9F0
- Parkinson, S. (2015, May 25). A dozen people shot in Flint over the weekend leaves neighbors frustrated. *Mid-Michigan NOW/NBC 25 News/FOX 66 News*. Retrieved from https://nbc25news.com/news/local/a-dozen-people-shot-in-flint-over-the-weekend-leaves-neighbors-frustrated
- Parsons, T. (1998, March 31). Reluctant Ark. students return. *Daily Record*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/255748929/?terms=Grey%2BCulbreth%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Pastor: woman in USC murder-suicide sought help. (2015, February 9). WYFF4. Retrieved from https://www.wyff4.com/article/pastor-woman-in-usc-murder-suicide-sought-help/7012859
- Patrols requested. (1994, March 17). *Index-Journal, The*, p. 12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/71413383/?terms=Goose%2BCreek%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Patterson, E. (2018, November 20). Man wanted after gun went off in Portsmouth elementary school. *ABC 13News Now*. Retrieved from

- https://www.13newsnow.com/article/news/man-wanted-after-gun-went-off-in-portsmouth-elementary-school/291-616340667
- Patterson, E., & Collette, C. (2019, January 11). Man accused of firing gun at Portsmouth elementary school turns himself in. *WVEC-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.13newsnow.com/article/news/local/mycity/portsmouth/man-accused-of-firing-gun-at-portsmouth-elementary-school-turns-himself-in/291-618048786
- Patton, N. R. (2006, June 16). Pershing student in hospital after shooting. *Detroit Free Press*(Detroit, Michigan), p. 7B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/363378271/?terms=Pershing%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

 2C
- Patton, P. (2015, March 3). Two arrests made in killing of 16-year-old Merced boy. *Merced Sun-Star*. Retrieved from https://www.mercedsunstar.com/news/local/crime/article11963273.html
- Paul, J. (2016, April 21). Pueblo middle school employee shot arriving to work; suspect sought.

 Denver Post, The. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2015/08/04/pueblo-middle-school-employee-shot-arriving-to-work-suspect-sought/
- Paul, J. (2016a, November 4). Berthoud High School cancels classes again Friday after teen's body found inside school. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2016/11/03/teen-boy-body-found-berthoud-high-school/
- Paul, J. (2016b, November 5). Authorities ID 15-year-old boy who killed himself at Berthoud High School. *Denver Post, The.* Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2016/11/04/authorities-id-joshua-francis-berthoud-high-school-suicide/

- Paul, J., & Nicholson, K. (2016, May 5). Pueblo school drive-by shooting suspect apparently takes his own life. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2016/05/04/pueblo-school-drive-by-shooting-suspect-apparently-takes-his-own-life/
- Paul, J., & Post, D. (2019, April 15). Pueblo police: suspect in middle school shooting killed self.

 Cañon City Daily Record. Retrieved from

 https://www.canoncitydailyrecord.com/2015/08/05/pueblo-police-suspect-in-middle-school-shooting-killed-self/
- Paul, P. (2018, March 1). Keith Simons, Ohio student who killed self, had memos detailing school attack. *International Business Times*. Retrieved from https://www.ibtimes.com/keith-simons-ohio-student-who-killed-self-had-memos-detailing-school-attack-2659035
- Payne, E., & Fantz, A. (2015, September 15). A respected professor and loving mother slain in Mississippi. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2015/09/15/us/who-was-ethan-schmidt-delta-state/index.html
- Payne, E., Shoichet, C. E., & Fantz, A. (2015, September 16). Delta State shooting: Shannon Lamb left note saying, 'sorry.' *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2015/09/15/us/mississippi-delta-state-shooting/index.html
- Paynter, M. (2008, May 13). Police release video of fight and shooting from Groves High School. WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/8318421/police-release-video-of-fight-and-shooting-from-groves-high-school/

- Paynter, M. (2009, January 21). Teenager arrested in connection with shooting at middle school.

 WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/9710353/teenager-arrested-in-connection-with-shooting-at-middle-school/
- PD: 2 dead in murder-suicide at Glendale school. (2016, February 13). *ABC15 Arizona*.

 Retrieved from https://www.abc15.com/news/region-west-valley/glendale/glendale-police-investigating-double-shooting-at-independence-high-school
- Peach, B. (2003, December 6). CCHS coach shot at game Carbondale football assistant wounded; suspect arrested on scene. *Southern Illinoisan, The (Carbondale, IL)*, p. A1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FF48E02A7D65255
- Peach, B. (2004, February 29). Prosecution waiting for pictures i case of teen accused of shooting. *Southern Illinoisan (Carbondale, Illinois)*, p. 16A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/83697685/?terms=%22Brad%2BDeDecker%22
- Pearce, J. (2003, November 9). When campus violence flares. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2003/11/09/nyregion/when-campus-violence-flares.html
- Pearce, M. (2015, October 9). Suspect identified in fatal shooting at Northern Arizona

 University. *Kansas City Star, The.* Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/latest-news/article38314365.html
- Pearson, M., Watts, A., & Almasy, S. (2015, October 9). Northern Arizona University deadly shooting followed fight, police say. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2015/10/09/us/northern-arizona-university-shooting/index.html

- Peck, A. (2014, January 29). There was another school shooting during Obama's State Of The Union Address. *ThinkProgress*. Retrieved from https://archive.thinkprogress.org/there-was-another-school-shooting-during-obamas-state-of-the-union-address-e745c4e00ee9/
- Pelat, H. (2015, February 27). Gunman identified in deadly Vanderbilt parking garage shooting.

 WKRN News 2. Retrieved from https://www.wkrn.com/news/gunman-identified-in-deadly-vanderbilt-parking-garage-shooting/
- Peltz, J. (2000, March 30). Boy pleads guilty to shooting pupil in south shore. *Chicago Tribune*, p. section 2-6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/170294265/?terms=%22Duke%2BEllington%2BSchool%22
- Penn Hills H.S. student gunned down outside middle school. (2017, March 28). *CBS Pittsburgh*.

 Retrieved from http://pittsburgh.cbslocal.com/2017/03/28/penn-hills-aster-street-shooting/
- Penn State Beaver shooting: Man lured wife saying he had gifts for kids, cops say. (2017, December 14). *Morning Call, The*. Retrieved from https://www.mcall.com/news/pennsylvania/mc-nws-pa-penn-state-beaver-shooting-update-20171214-story.html
- Pennsylvania students cope with shooting spree. (1998, April, 25). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/US/9804/25/school.shooting.pm/
- People v. Bentley, 155 Misc. 2d 169; 587 N.Y.S.2d 540; 1992 N.Y. Misc. LEXIS 394. Retrieved from www.lexisnexis.com/us/lnlib
- People v. Dukes, 2015 IL App (1st) 130881-U, 2015 Ill. App. Unpub. LEXIS 494 (Appellate Court of Illinois, First District, Sixth Division March 13, 2015, Decided). Retrieved from

- https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:5FH 3-VBR1-DY0T-F0D4-00000-00&context=1516831
- People v. Houston, 54 Cal. 4th 1186, 281 P.3d 799, 144 Cal. Rptr. 3d 716. (2012, August 2). SCOCAL. Retrieved from https://scocal.stanford.edu/opinion/people-v-houston-34117
- People v. Patterson, 2013 Mich. App. LEXIS 572 (Court of Appeals of Michigan March 26, 2013, Decided). Retrieved from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:582
 https://edb-pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:582
 https://edb-pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:582
- People v. Ramirez, No. H033496. (Cal. App. 2010). *Leagle*. Retrieved from https://www.leagle.com/decision/incaco20100920038
- Perez, G. (2003, December 9). Centennial student commits suicide on school grounds. *Pueblo Chieftain, The (CO)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16E6FCF75EF7DB40
- Perez, L. (2003, October 19). Pop Warner games go on police and other officials watch wih crowd near scene of last week's shooting. *Post-Standard, The (Syracuse, NY)*, p. B1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FE535C0A392CA4C
- Perry, D. (2015, May 28). Pinecrest Elementary students shot with plastic pellets on school bus. *Index-Journal, The (Greenwood, SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/155A0D0E7ABEA688

- Perry, J. (1992, February 8). City campuses close after shooting death security, searches stepped up. *Oklahoman, The*. Retrieved from https://oklahoman.com/article/2384331/city-campuses-close-after-shooting-death-security-searches-stepped-up
- Perry, N. (2007, April 3). 2 shot dead at University of Washington. *El Paso Times (El Paso, Texas)*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/432365711/?terms=University%2Bof%2BWashington. https://www.newspapers.com/image/432365711/?terms=University%2Bof%2BWashington. https://www.newspapers.com/image/432365711/?terms=University%2Bof%2BWashington.
- Perry, P. (2017, January 26). West Liberty-Salem suspect asked victim to shoot him. *Dayton Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/422413946/?terms=Ely%2BSerna%2C
- 'Person of interest' interviewed in shooting of two women at SC State University. (2019, September 20). WLTX-TV / News 19. Retrieved from https://www.wltx.com/article/news/local/two-shot-south-carolina-state-university-person-of-interest/101-9a1d49b7-5a0a-4eb5-b2c6-bc08a787bee7
- Person shot at JCSU, two students suspended. (2016, July 24). *3 WBTV*. Retrieved from https://www.wbtv.com/story/31551161/person-shot-at-jcsu-two-students-suspended/
- Person shot by accident outside Fla. high school. (2011, April 13). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/person-shot-by-accident-outside-fla-high-school/
- Petracca, L., & Brundrett, R. (2016, May 13). Students saw shooting at S.C. high school. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation-now/2016/05/13/high-school-shooting/84329282/
- Petrillo, M. (2019, August 25). Neighbors want suspect who shot teen at elementary school playground caught with new school year starting next week. *CBS Philly*. Retrieved from

https://philadelphia.cbslocal.com/2019/08/25/neighbors-want-suspect-teen-shooting-elementary-school-playground-southwest-philadelphia/

Petrowich, T. (2004, January 17). Carbondale teen ordered to stand trial in shooting. *Marion Republican, The (IL)*. Retrieved from <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&t=&sort=YMD_date%3AD&maxresults=20&f=advanced&val-base-0=%22Trevis%20Thompson%22&fld-base-0=alltext&bln-base-1=and&val-base-1=2003-2005&fld-base-1=YMD_date&docref=news/12A25CB7131930D0#copy

Philadelphia student shot outside school. (1993, October 20). *Greenwood Commonwealth, The*,

p. 5. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/237827151/?terms=Neshoba%2BCentral%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Phillips, K. (2018, April 21). He fired a shotgun into a classroom door, police say, then said 'sorry' to the injured student. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2018/04/21/a-florida-school-shooting-suspect-charged-with-terrorism-says-sorry-to-injured-student/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.6f2abcb1cb51
- Phillips, J. (2014, October 21). Teen accidentally shoots himself in leg at middle school. *WMC***Action News 5. Retrieved from
 https://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/26839624/police-juvenile-accidentally-shot-himself-in-leg-at-middleschool/#:~:text=MEMPHIS%2C%20TN%20(WMC)%20%2D,his%20backpack%2C%2

- <u>0according%20to%20police.&text=Maceo%20Walker%20Middle%20School%2C%20which,Road%20near%20Memphis%20International%20Airport.</u>
- Phillips, K. (2017, October 31). University of Utah student shot and killed in 'senseless, random act of violence,' officials say. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/10/31/university-of-utah-student-shot-and-killed-in-senseless-random-act-of-violence-officials-say/
- Phillips, N. (2017, November 26). Denver police apprehend 13-year-old wanted in shooting near Manual High School. *Denver Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.denverpost.com/2017/11/26/denver-police-apprehend-13-year-old-wanted-shooting-manual-high-school/
- Phillips, P. (2019, September 20). 2 wounded in early-morning shooting at South Carolina State

 University. WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/2019/09/20/sc-state-lockdown-after-early-morning-shooting-campus/
- Philly police arrest teen in high school shooting. (2005, January 10). Altoon Mirror, p. A3
- Phua, C. (2010, November 15). Victim's mother targets bullies new group will push for tougher laws. *Sacramento Bee, The (CA)*, p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1338802082DE6FA0
- PHX PD: Woman shot at ITT Technical Institute. (2012, April 26). *ABC15 Arizona* [Video file]. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JkwUk3MJeaU
- Pierret, A. (2019, June 24). 15-year-old lucky to be alive after Carman-Ainsworth shooting.

 WJRT / ABC 12. Retrieved from https://www.abc12.com/content/news/15-year-old-lucky-to-be-alive-after-Carman-Ainsworth-shooting-511733401.html

- Pignataro, M. (2009, February 27). Students shaken by shooting. *Norwalk Citizen News (CT)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/126A5116BB248890
- Piloto, C. (2001, February 8). Boy arrested in school shooting bullet grazed hand of 14-year-old girl. Dallas Morning News, The, p. 27A.
- Piper, G. (1998, April 15). Teen allegedly shoots Pardeeville school janitor. *Wisconsin State Journal*, p. 1A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/404516915/?terms=Pardeeville%2BElementary%2B
 School%2C
- Pittman, A., & Cole, K. (2019, July 2). 13-year-old shot in chest in Bronx school playground: police. *PIX11 News*. Retrieved from Retrieved from https://www.pix11.com/2019/07/02/teen-shot-in-chest-inside-bronx-schoolyard-police/
- Pitts, L., & Ridder, K. (2000, October 3). In violence between kids, we refuse to see it's our fault.

 Chicago Tribune. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2000-10-03-0010030082-story.html
- Pitts, W. (2015, May 13). Students return to class at Corona del Sol. Statesman Journal.

 Retrieved from https://amp.statesmanjournal.com/amp/27203205
- Pittsburgh school nurse tends to student shot outside high school. (2016, September 8). *NBC10 Philadelphia*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/pittsburgh-school-nurse-shooting/144683/
- Pittsburgh teen shot while riding school van. (2018, December 11). *KDKA TV*. Retrieved from https://pittsburgh.cbslocal.com/2018/12/11/teen-shot-on-school-bus/

- Plohetski, T., & Sanders, J. (2006, August 19). *Austin American-Statesman (Austin, Texas)*, p. D1 & D3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/357990849/
- Plott, B. (2008, February 12). Miles College student still in jail after shooting. *Birmingham News* (*AL*), p. 3-B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11ECC66881D07658
- Pohl, J. (2015, December 30). Deputies investigating suicide outside Aims CC. *Coloradoan.com*.

 Retrieved from https://www.coloradoan.com/story/news/2015/12/30/deputies-investigating-suicide-outside-aims-cc/78080278/
- Police & courts. (2003, November 12). *Buffalo News, The*. Retrieved from https://buffalonews.com/2003/11/12/police-courts-3614/
- Police arrest Lane College student in campus shooting. (2011, September 16). WBBJ 7 News.

 Retrieved from https://www.wbbjtv.com/2011/09/16/police-arrest-lane-college-student-in-campus-shooting/
- Police arrest man in shooting of teacher. (1994, February 2). *Statesman Journal*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/200197527/?terms=Marcus%2BWhitman%2BMidd le%2BSchool%2C
- Police arrested two youths. (1993, December 22). *Desert Sun, The*, p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/248807268/?terms=Chatsworth%2BHigh%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/248807268/?terms=Chatsworth%2BHigh%2BSchoo

- Police arrive at Grambling State after alleged campus shooting. (2014, January 29). *HBCU Buzz*.

 Retrieved from https://hbcubuzz.com/2014/01/police-arrive-at-grambling-state-after-alleged-campus-shooting/
- Police beat. (2015, February 16). Arkansas Democrat-Gazette (Little Rock, AR), p. 12. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15388ED118FC7430
- Police charge 2 teens in death at football game. (1990, August 26). *Index-Journal, The*, p. 4A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/70156559/?terms=Myers%2BPark%2BHigh%2BSc
 hool%2C
- Police charge Georgetown College student with shooting. (2014, May 8). *ABC 36 WTVQ*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wtvq.com/2014/05/08/police-charge-georgetown-college-student-with-shooting/
- Police chase ends in woman's suicide in school parking lot. (2018, November 30). *Komo News*.

 Retrieved from https://komonews.com/news/local/police-chase-ends-in-womans-suicide-in-school-parking-lot
- Police continue to investigate shooting. (2009, July 27). *US Fed News (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/129B5EEDEEABEBF8
- Police hunt gunman who killed 2 at missionary center. (2007, December 9). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2007/US/12/09/colorado.shooting/index.html

- Police ID former Ohio State employee who committed suicide in Wexner Center. (2015, November 30). *Columbia Dispatch, The*. Retrieved from ___
- Police ID man found dead at Jackson State apartment. (2018, January 13). WTOK/ABC

 Newscenter 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtok.com/content/news/Police-ID-man-found-dead-at-Jackson-State-apartment-469176483.html
- Police ID suspect in quadruple shooting at after-hours elementary school party Sheriff Mike

 Tregre said that there were several witnesses to the shooting, but not one has come
 forward with information. (2020, January 3). CBS 4 WWL (New Orleans, LA).

 NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1783FB216EBF6458
- Police ID teen shot outside school. (2006, November 30). *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. Metro B5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/422972655/?terms=Sammye%2BE.%2BCoan%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Police identify man found dead at School of Mines. (2013, November 25). *Rapid City Journal*.

 Retrieved from https://rapidcityjournal.com/news/local/police-identify-man-found-dead-at-school-of-mines/article_fdebb0be-55e4-11e3-9fb9-001a4bcf887a.html
- Police investigate double shooting near high school. (2015, September 5). *KSL.com*. Retrieved from https://www.ksl.com/article/36385835
- Police investigate shooting inside classroom at Hamilton High. (2008, February 4). WMC Action

 News 5. Retrieved from https://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/7818497/police-investigate-shooting-inside-classroom-at-hamilton-high/

- Police investigate shooting on Stetson Campus. (2008, January 18). WESH 2 News [Video file].

 Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qunOZKqzC3o
- Police investigate shooting on VCU campus. (2019, March 25). NBC 12 WWBT Richmond.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbc12.com/video/2019/03/25/police-investigate-shooting-vcu-campus/
- Police investigate Talladega College shooting. (2012, October 15). WBRC FOX6 News.

 Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/19825728/police-hunt-for-suspect-in-talladega-college-shooting/
- Police kill gunman; 2 hostages are hurt. (2003, September 18). *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2003/09/18/us/police-kill-gunman-2-hostages-are-hurt.html
- Police make arrest in Morehouse shooting. (2013, February 1). *WSBTV 2 Atlanta*. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/man-shot-morehouse-campus/242574980/
- Police officer kills self outside school. (2000, September 7). *Palladium-Item*, p. A5. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/252903394/?terms=William%2BF.%2BHenderson %2C
- Police respond well to Brunswick shooting. (2004, November 24). *Post-Tribune, The*(Merrillville, IN), p. B6. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/106D7DF6CF5C0D2D
- Police say father shot toddler, self. (1990, June 1). *Longview News-Journal*, p. 8-A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/213770638/?terms=Police%2Bsay%2Bfather%2Bsh ot%2Btoddler%2C%2Bself%2C
- Police say Indiana State University student shot in leg. (2017, August 27). *U.S. News*. Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/indiana/articles/2017-08-27/police-say-indiana-state-university-student-shot-in-leg
- Police say Marshall School shooting was gang related; step up patrols in area. (2009, November 18). *Dorchester Reporter*. Retrieved from https://www.dotnews.com/2009/police-say-marshall-school-shooting-was-gang-related-step-patrols-area
- Police say shooting outside University of Puget Sound was Xanax deal gone bad. (2017, July 6).

 Q13 FOX. Retrieved from https://www.q13fox.com/news/police-say-shooting-outside-university-of-puget-sound-was-xanax-deal-gone-bad
- Police say shootings a murder-suicide. (1996, August 28). *Victoria Advocate*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/432833399/?terms=Stephen%2BSorenson
- Police say teen killed because of jealousy over a girl. (2015, March 3). *FOX26 News*. Retrieved from https://kmph.com/archive/police-say-teen-killed-because-of-jealousy-over-a-girl
- Police say they are investigating shooting on Jackson State campus. (2019, December 5). Sun Herald, The (Biloxi, MS), p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=image/v2%3A1711E401DB00FE90%40AWNB-17761E105BF93616%402458823-177A139F0DB89F32%400-177A139F0DB89F32%40
- Police search for suspect in shooting near Douglass High School. (2016, June 3). WJZ / CBS

 Baltimore. Retrieved from https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2016/06/03/shooting-reported-outside-frederick-douglass-high-school/

- Police searching for 2 suspects in shooting death of Miles College student. (2016, July 25).

 WBRC FOX6 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/30370211/police-searching-for-2-suspects-in-shooting-death-of-miles-college-student/
- Police seek leads on deadly shooting of Teen Thanksgiving morning in east Dallas. (2018, November 23). *CBS DFW*. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2018/11/23/police-deadly-shooting-teen-thanksgiving-east-dallas/
- Police shoot former student carrying AK-47 on N.C. campus. (2011, November 7). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/police-shoot-former-student-carrying-ak-47-on-nc-campus/
- Police shoot, kill parent suspected of taking teacher hostage in Riverside. (2017, October 31).

 KSWB FOX 5. Retrieved from http://fox5sandiego.com/2017/10/31/parent-barricaded-with-hostage-inside-elementary-school-in-riverside-police-say/
- Police, emergency crews respond to Joppa Maple Grove. (2019, April 5). WSIL News 3.

 Retrieved from https://wsiltv.com/2019/04/05/police-emergency-crews-respond-to-joppa-maple-grove/
- Police: 32-year-old shot multiple times inside school gym in Milwaukee during basketball game.

 (2017, July 19). FOX 6 Now Milwaukee. Retrieved from

 https://www.fox6now.com/news/police-32-year-old-shot-multiple-times-inside-school-gym-in-milwaukee-during-basketball-game
- Police: BTW shooter was spurned lover. (2009, December 11). *KTBS 3 ABC*. Retrieved from https://www.ktbs.com/news/police-btw-shooter-was-spurned-lover/article_655e08f3-5404-5896-a955-81611d1a56b3.html

- Police: deadly Arizona school shooting was murder-suicide. (2016, February 12). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/police-two-teen-girls-shot-dead-at-glendale-arizona-independence-high-school/
- Police: disgruntled worker killed nurse in Alabama hospital. (2018, March 15). *News 19/WHNT*.

 Retrieved from https://whnt.com/news/police-say-2-shot-at-uab-hospital-gunman-dead/
- Police: drive-by shooting suspects arrested. (2019, October 7). *Sentinel, The.* Retrieved from https://hanfordsentinel.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/police-drive-by-shooting-suspects-arrested/article_2ca321f7-b1f5-5041-b606-ae5feac65685.html
- Police: former custodian shoots himself at school. (2007, March 9). *Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284085985/?terms=East%2BRidge%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Police: grad student hid gun in room. (1996, August 17). *Signal, The*, p. A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/333266366/?terms=San%2BDiego%2BState%2BU niversity%2C
- Police: gun fired from truck outside a school in New Orleans. (2018, January 22). *Seattle Times*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/nation-world/police-gun-fired-from-truck-outside-a-school-in-new-orleans/
- Police: Ind. school gunman asked to be excused from class, returned with 2 handguns. (2018, May 25). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/indiana-school-shooting-today-noblesville-west-middle-school-2018-05-25-live-updates/

- Police: La Salle student used gun taken from safe at home. (2013, April 29). *FOX19 NOW*.

 Retrieved from https://www.fox19.com/story/22105188/prayer-service-held-following-suicide-attempt-at-la-salle-hs/
- Police: Louisiana eighth-grader detailed school shooting plot in 'deadly diary.' (2009, May 19).

 FOX News. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/story/police-louisiana-eighth-grader-detailed-school-shooting-plot-in-deadly-diary
- Police: Man fatally shoots himself outside Roseville school. (2015, January 27). *MPR News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.mprnews.org/story/2015/01/27/roseville-shooting
- Police: man shoots, kills wife inside an elementary school. (1998, May 2). *Journal Times, The*, p. 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/342967441/?terms=Juan%2BA.%2BRoman%2C
- Police: man shot outside school, bullet hits classroom in Connecticut. (2019, December 16).

 7News Boston WHDH. Retrieved from https://whdh.com/news/police-man-shot-outside-school-bullet-hits-classroom-in-connecticut/
- Police: North Las Vegas school shooting victim was student. (2018, September 12). *AP News*.

 Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/cc4f93b898e443f28d7740c3c260b43f
- Police: one school guard kills another in quick draw game. (2002, April 28). *Hattiesburg***American*, p. 13C. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/278646164/?terms=Toran%2BJoseph%2C
- Police: school guard kills another in quick draw game. (2002, April 28). *Enterprise-Journal*, p. 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/319335765/?terms=toran+joseph
- Police: school shooting suspect claims Columbine influence. (2007, April 12). *Albany Democrat- Herald (Albany, Oregon)*, p. A6. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/441461112/?terms=Springwater%2BTrail%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Police: shooting gang related, "we know who they are." (2014, April 12). *CBS Detroit*. Retrieved from https://detroit.cbslocal.com/2014/04/12/police-shooting-gang-related-we-know-who-they-are/

Police: student shot homeless man. (2009, April 25). Fort Worth Star-Telegram (Fort Worth, Texas), p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/654838619/?terms=%22Jeremy%2BLee%2BPierce%22%2C

Police: student shot inside dorm room at Norfolk State University. (2018, February 28). *WSLS*10. Retrieved from https://www.wsls.com/news/2018/02/28/police-student-shot-inside-dorm-room-at-norfolk-state-university/

Police: Student wounded by own gun. (2003, March 28). Herald Palladium, The (Saint Joseph, Michigan), p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/367064726/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
https://www.newspapers.com/image/367064726/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

Police: suspect arrested in deadly Grambling State shootings. (2017, October 27). Associated Press: US News Online. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/167CB8FC6CEA2758

Police: suspect fired shots at couple near college campus. (2016, May 21). *Ledger, The*.

Retrieved from https://www.theledger.com/news/20160521/police-suspect-fired-shots-at-couple-near-college-campus/3

- Police: suspect, 3 victims wounded after high school game. (2016, February 10). *AP News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.businessinsider.com/ap-police-suspect-3-victims-wounded-after-high-school-game-2016-2
- Police: teen suspect in SF high school shooting caught in Fairfield. (2016, October 20). *Daily Republic*. Retrieved from https://www.dailyrepublic.com/all-dr-news/solano-news/fairfield/police-teen-suspect-in-sf-high-school-shooting-caught-in-fairfield/
- Police: Woman shot at Hanford junior high school. (2019, October 7). *Sentinel, The*. Retrieved from https://hanfordsentinel.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/police-woman-shot-at-hanford-junior-high-school/article e202ea04-65e0-5150-ad82-cea69301fb51.html
- Pollack, A., & Eden, M. (2019). Why Meadow died: The people and policies that created the Parkland shooter and endanger America's students. Post Hill Press.
- Pollard, D. (2004, September 8). Shooting sparks fears. *Maywood Herald (IL)*, p. 005. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/110D628148B10960
- Pompilio, N. (2005, February 6). Police still seek suspects in case. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*(*Philadelphia, Pennsylvania*), p. B4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/199394195/?terms=%22Kennell%2BSpady%2C%2

 2
- Porter, B. (2007, May 16). 3 arrests made in West Mesquite shooting. *Mesquite News*. Retrieved from https://starlocalmedia.com/mesquitenews/news/3-arrests-made-in-west-mesquite-shooting/article_c1de2b11-1f0a-5ac7-8ea4-807789bd19bc.html

- Porter, I. (2009, January 9). Teen shot following basketball game at William Penn. *News Journal, The (Wilmington, Delaware)*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/165004953/?terms=%22William%2BPenn%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Porterfield, E., Gordon, S., & Marchionni, D. (1994, November 17). 'You'd never think he was suicidal' amid grief, dead teen's family, friends ask themselves why. *News Tribune, The*, p. A1.
- Portner, J. (1998, September 23). In the Hands of Children. *Education Week*. Retrieved from https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/1998/09/23/07gun.h18.html
- Posey, M. (2016, July 27). 'History of conflict' between young men who fought before Huffman HS shooting. 6WBRC. Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/31498950/history-of-conflict-between-young-men-who-fought-before-huffman-hs-shooting/
- Post, T. (2003, September 25). Two boys shot at central Minnesota high school, one dies; suspect in custody. *Minnesota Public Radio*. Retrieved from http://news.minnesota.publicradio.org/features/2003/09/24_ap_schoolshooting/
- Potter, T. (2015, September 15). Professor from Peabody, Kan., killed in shooting at Mississippi college. *Kansas City Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/article35239461.html
- Poulin, S. (2019, October 3). Man accidentally shoots himself in BTSU Lot 7. *BG Falcon Media*.

 Retrieved from https://www.bgfalconmedia.com/campus/man-accidentally-shoots-himself-in-btsu-lot-7/article_160a833a-66ee-11e9-9de1-874ad6795e80.html

- Pow, C. (2019, March 7). 1 hurt in Stillman College shooting, student charged with attempted murder (updated). *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/tuscaloosa/2013/04/student_charged_with_attempted.html
- Powell, D. F. D. (2014, September 28). Man arrested for shooting ISU student. Tribune-Star.

 Retrieved from https://www.tribstar.com/news/local_news/man-arrested-for-shooting-isu-student/article_668575ce-4752-11e4-b8e0-b7d7506ec489.html
- Powell, M. (2014, July 23). MacInnis to serve 38 years for shooting at New River mall. *Roanoke Times, The.* Retrieved from https://roanoke.com/news/local/montgomery_county/macinnis-to-serve-years-for-shooting-at-new-river-mall/article_30e0362a-9106-5895-b2ac-c9085b4a2370.html
- Prairie View murder-suicide claims 2. (2000, April 19). *Tyler Morning Telegraph*, p. 6.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/590654814/?terms=Kirsten%2BTarver%2C
- Pratt, A. (1992, December 17). At Simon's Rock, question is: why? *Berkshire Eagle, The*, p. A1 & A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/532100541/?terms=Nacunan%2BSaez%2C
- Pratt, C., & Angel, C. (2004, January 14). Teen hurt in shooting in Northern High hall. *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/362473159/?terms=Northern%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Pratt, C., & Schmitt, B. (2007, May 11). 2 teens shot at Henry Ford High School. *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 5B. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/363008848/?terms=Henry%2BFord%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Pratt, T. (2014, November 24). Police: Local teen shot on St. John's College campus in

 Annapolis. *Capital Gazette*. Retrieved from

 https://www.capitalgazette.com/news/crime/cg-police-teen-shot-on-st-johns-college-campus-in-annapolis-20141123-story.html
- Pressley, S. A. (1997, October 22). A Bible belt town searches for answers. *Washington Post*.

 Retrieved from http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/national/longterm/juvmurders/stories/pearl.htm?noredirect=on
- Preston, E. (2013, August 24). Five arrested in murder of Sardis teen after football game. *WREG*.

 Retrieved from https://wreg.com/2013/08/24/sardis-teen-killed-in-shootout-after-football-game/
- Preston, W., & Wiley, K. (2017, February 2). UPDATE: parent and freshman talk about arrests in South Aiken shooting. *WRDW-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wrdw.com/content/news/BREAKING--Reports-of-a-shooting-at-South-Aiken-High-School-412021575.html
- Previous dispute prompted shooting. (1991, March 26). *Evening Telegram, The*, p. 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/337904196/?terms=Garinger%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Price, M., & Helms, D. (2018, October 29). Student shot at North Carolina school has died; classmate is in custody. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from

- https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/sns-tns-bc-nc-student-shot-2nd-lede-20181029-story.html
- Price, M., Helms, A. D., & Wester, J. (2018, October 29). Bullying preceded fatal shooting of Butler High student, officials say. *Charlotte Observer, The*. Retrieved from https://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/local/article220780475.html
- Prierto, B., Palm, A.M., Pacheco, W., & Postal, L. (2011, April 14). 1 hurt, 2 held after shooting outside Apopka charter school. *Orlando Sentinel, The (Orlando, Florida)*, p. B3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/268436889/?terms=%22Sheeler%2BCharter%2BHigh%22%2C
- Principal familiar with shootings. (2007, April 11). *Albany Democrat-Herald (Albany, Oregon)*,

 p. A5. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/441460943/?terms=Springwater%2BTrail%2BHigh

 %2BSchool%2C
- Prison term in school shooting. (1994, March 15). *Chicago Tribune*, p. 2-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/241019330/?terms=Joseph%2BWhite%2C
- Pro, J. A. (2003, April 25). York County 14-year-old shoots principal, turns gun on himself.

 Post-Gazette. Retrieved from http://old.post-gazette.com/localnews/20030425redlionrp2.asp
- Procession honors slain Ohio State employee. (2010, March 15). *Associated Press*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12E7DF939E2915A8

- Prosecutor: jealous husband shoots wife's friend outside son's school. (2014, February 21).

 KCTV5 News. Retrieved from https://www.kctv5.com/news/prosecutor-jealous-husband-shoots-wifes-friend-outside-sons-school/article_04cd527b-bb01-56d8-8306-f968d76a1bad.html
- Prosecutors: '08 UALR shooting drug related, AR. (2009, June 17). Associated Press News

 Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14144F8A596AC660
- Pryor, J., Little, C., & Obeid, S. (2018, August 31). 911 Calls Released From Parking Lot

 Shooting At Villa Heights Elementary. WCCB Charlotte. Retrieved from

 https://www.wccbcharlotte.com/2018/08/31/villa-heights-on-lockdown-after-reports-of-shots-fired/
- Psencik, K. (2018, May 18). Santa Fe is the deadliest school shooting in Texas since UT Tower shooting. *Austin American-Statesman*. Retrieved from https://www.statesman.com/NEWS/20180518/Santa-Fe-is-the-deadliest-school-shooting-in-Texas-since-UT-Tower-shooting
- Public safety summary: good Samaritan wounded while trying to break up fight. (2008, December 31). Savannah Morning News (GA), p. 7A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/125815EC8D84EC18
- Pugh, J. (2018, November 13). Suspects steal guns and ammunition from deputies patrol car.

 WCBD TV. Retrieved from https://www.counton2.com/news/local-news/suspects-steal-guns-and-ammunition-from-deputies-patrol-car/1594737367

- Pugmire, G. (2015, May 5). Accidental shooting on UVU campus leaves one student injured.

 Daily Herald. Retrieved from

 https://www.heraldextra.com/news/local/central/orem/accidental-shooting-on-uvucampus-leaves-one-student-injured/article_8a3e9811-ac93-5bc5-86d2eae0a0924b9f.html
- Pulliam, T. (2019, January 22). Durham police seeking 2 people for questioning in Shepard Magnet Middle School bus shooting. *ABC 11 Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc11.com/durham-bus-shooting-school-police-shepard-middle/5100951/
- Pyle, A. (1996a, July 30). Student is charged in Marshall High shootings. *Los Angeles Times*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/158760954/?terms=Yohao%2BAlbert%2BRivas%2

 Los Angeles Times.
- Pyle, A. (1996b, July 31). Another gun found at high school. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158764206/?terms=Yohao%2BRivas
- Queen, A. (2016, July 26). TJ Solomon, Heritage High School shooter, released after 17 years.

 Rockdale Citizen, The. Retrieved from

 http://www.rockdalenewtoncitizen.com/news/local/tj-solomon-heritage-high-schoolshooter-released-after-years/article_66508783-e652-5f3c-94c3-acaa6164f3ee.html
- Quick draw game turns deadly. (2002, April 28). *Daily World*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/229238117/?terms=toran+joseph
- Quigley, K. (1998, October 2). Teen: I'm a victim not a gunman. *Orlando Sentinel, The*, p. 1 & 5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/235594264

- Quigley, K., & Fernandez, D. (1998, October 1). Shooting shocks school. *Orlando Sentinel, The*,

 p. 1 & 6. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/235592020/?terms=leesburg%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2

 C
- Quinn, C. (2015, October 9). A history of school shootings in Georgia. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/local-education/history-school-shootings-georgia/YtSs7RTBgta8u0u947QSgO/
- Quinones, S. (2011, September 30). Murder-suicide victims named. *Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California)*, p. AA6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/193955318/?terms=%22Patriot%2BHigh%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/193955318/?terms=%22Patriot%2BHigh%2BSchoo
- Quintero, F. (1992, June 16). Group wants hate-crime charge against them. *San Jose Mercury News*, pp 8B.
- R, C. (2016, November 7). 1 student killed, another injured in shooting at Houston Can

 Academy. *CW39 Houston*. Retrieved from https://cw39.com/cw39/1-teen-dead-other-injured-after-shooting-in-southwest-houston/
- Raache, H. (2019, November 6). Officials investigating after shooting reported on Langston

 University campus. *KFOR*. Retrieved from https://kfor.com/news/shooting-reported-on-langston-university-campus/
- Rabin, C. (2014a, March 12). North Miami-Dade woman shot dead behind daycare center.

 *Miami Herald, The (FL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14C86CE78905E7F0

- Rabin, C. (2014c, November 25). Teen arrested after fatal shootout near Carol City High. *Miami Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/crime/article4139118.html
- Rabin, C. (2014b, September 9). 5 being held after shooting near school and car chase in Northwest Miami-Dade. *Miami Herald, The (FL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/150414C6622516C0
- Rachel'sChallenge.org. (2021). *Preventing violence and self-harm*. Retrieved from https://rachelschallenge.org/our-story/our-impact/
- Racher, D. (1999, November 26). Pair facing murder trial in shooting of student at MLK high.

 Philadelphia Daily News, p. 23. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/181881535/?terms=Larry%2BBurton%2C
- Rader, D. (2018, April 10). Police: GMS student shot with BB pistol. *Recorder, The*. Retrieved from https://www.recordernews.com/news/local-news/118890
- Ragland, S., Patrick, K., & Barszewski, L. (1997, January 28). Student dies in school shooting.

 Sun Sentinel. Retrieved from http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1997-01-28/news/9701280066 1 school-day-conniston-middle-school-police
- Raleigh man shot inside UNCG dorm room. (2007, March 24). WRAL News. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/news/local/story/1247072/
- Ramer, H. (2012, February 11). NH 14-year-old shoots self in face in cafeteria. *Action News on 6ABC*. Retrieved from https://6abc.com/archive/8540157/
- Ramierez, S., & Ruelas-Venegas, R. (2006, October 29). Police ID teen shot during high-school football game. *El Paso Times (El Paso, Texas)*, p. 9B. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/432343419/?terms=%22Field%2Bof%2BDreams%22%2Band%2Bshooting
- Ramirez, D., & Cazares, D. (1998, September 30). Student, teacher wounded in N. Miami. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, p. 8B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/238875352/?terms=North%2BMiami%2BSenior%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/238875352/?terms=North%2BMiami%2BSenior%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/238875352/?terms=North%2BMiami%2BSenior%2
- Ramirez, G. D. (2010, October 4). Second homicide victim identified. *Californian, The (Salinas, California)*, p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/280537215/?terms=%22Jose%2BDaniel%2BCisneros%22%2C
- Ramirez, R. (2008, January 19). Mourners honor Stetson student's life. *Daytona Beach News-Journal, The (FL)*, p. 01C. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11E56F6DC2077860
- Ramos, R. (2018, October 26). Life sentences for two men charged in 2015 City College shooting; questions linger about alert system. *Express: SAC City's Student-Run Newspaper*. Retrieved from https://saccityexpress.com/life-sentences-for-two-men-charged-in-2015-city-college-shooting-questions-linger-about-alert-system/
- Rancho High shootings brings beefed-up security. (1997, March 3). *Reno Gazette-Journal*, p.

 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/154471034/?terms=Rancho%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C&match=2

- Randall, A. (2018, August 18). Shooting at school was "targeted act" between adult individuals: deputies. *WPEC CBS12 News*. Retrieved from https://cbs12.com/news/local/pbso-pricipal-call-shooting-at-school-a-targeted-attack
- Randall, K. (2000, June 7). Florida middle school student held in fatal shooting of teacher. *World Socialist Website*. Retrieved from https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2000/06/flor-j07.html
 - Rave, J. (2005, July 10). *Missoulian, The (Missoula, Montana)*, p. A1 & A7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/352288612/?terms=%22Jeffrey%2BJames%2BWeise%22
- Rawls, P. (2013, January 31). No resolution in Dale County standoff. *Anniston Star, The*(Anniston, Alabama), p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/107869957/
- Ray, E., Annese, J., & Rayman, G. (2018, September 4). Man shot dead outside Bronx elementary school. *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/nyc-crime/ny-metro-man-shot-outside-bronx-school-20180904-story.html
- Raymond, J. (2019, September 19). Suspect in Atlanta University Center indicted by grand jury, will go to trial. WKYC Studios. Retrieved from https://www.wkyc.com/amp/article/news/crime/isaiah-williams-preliminary-hearing-clark-atlanta-shooting/85-1bf59d88-3124-4601-b6e0-5820d6b763d7
- Rddad, Y. (2019, April 24). 1 dead after shooting in Arkansas high school, authorities say.

 Northwest Arkansas Democrat Gazette. Retrieved from

 https://www.nwaonline.com/news/2019/apr/24/authorties-responding-reported-shooting-arkansas-s/

- Reavy, P. (2012, October 3). Curtis Allgier makes surprise guilty plea to murdering corrections officer Stephen Anderson. *Deseret News*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.deseret.com/2012/10/3/20507638/curtis-allgier-makes-surprise-guilty-plea-to-murdering-corrections-officer-stephen-anderson#curtis-allgier-appears-in-court-in-2007-he-is-charged-with-capital-murder
- Reavy, P. (2014, September 110. Taylorsville teacher injured from toilet fragments, possible ricochet. *KSL.com*. Retrieved from https://www.ksl.com/article/31515138/taylorsville-teacher-injured-from-toilet-fragments-possible-ricochet
- Reavy, P. (2016, October 31). 14-year-old charged with attempted murder in Union Middle School shooting. *Deseret News*. Retrieved from https://www.deseret.com/2016/10/31/20599434/14-year-old-charged-with-attempted-murder-in-union-middle-school-shooting
- Reavy, P. (2018, September 12). Man who killed U. student says 'I know sorry doesn't mean much, but I'm truly sorry.' *Desert News*. Retrieved from https://www.deseretnews.com/article/900031532/man-admits-to-murdering-university-of-utah-student.html
- Reavy, P., & Lockhart, B. (2016, October 25). 16-year-old shot outside Sandy middle school. *KSL.com*. Retrieved from https://www.ksl.com/article/41982833
- Redden, J. (2014, December 24). Police: Recovered gun used in shooting near school. *Portland Tribune*. Retrieved from https://pamplinmedia.com/pt/9-news/244918-112711-police-recovered-gun-used-in-shooting-near-school

- Reddick, C. (2005). A decade later, many still in pain schoolyard death of Lizzy Rivera evokes sad memories. *Laredo Morning News*. Retrieved from https://archive.fo/ZYV6#selection-11.1-13.53
- Reed, E. (2005, April 30). Bullet hits Cleveland school window. *Plain Dealer, The (Cleveland, OH)*, p. B3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/109D15DDF79B5FFE
- Reed, T. (2012, February 29). Remembering 1994: Wickliffe Middle School shooter has since died in prison. *News-Herald, The*. Retrieved from https://www.news-herald.com/news/remembering-wickliffe-middle-school-shooter-has-since-died-in-prison/article_d4adf987-a303-5152-bd70-699442051a1d.html
- Reeves, J., & Brumback, K. (2013, February 6). Hostage ordeal ended in firefight, police say.

 **Austin American-Statesman (Austin, Texas)*, p. A2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/435023809/?terms=%22Jimmy%2BLee%2BDykes

 %22%2C
- Regan, T. (2017, August 21). Teacher intentionally shot self in classroom, police say. WSB-TV 2

 Atlanta. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/douglas-county/teacher-intentionally-shot-self-in-classroom-police-say/596190878/
- Regional digest: four people shot as crowd leaves school football game. (2004, October 30).

 Baltimore Sun, The. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-2004-10-30-0410300274-story.html
- Regional roundup. (2007, May 15). *Dallas Morning News, The (TX)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/1192884DD3F84248

Reich, K. (2001, August 1). Official defends actions at Belmont. Los Angeles Times, The, p. B6.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/188304567/?terms=%22Conrad%2BBonilla%22

- Reimann, N. (2019, November 24). Deadly SUNO shooting occurred as part of 'play fighting' with guns, witnesses say. *NOLA.com*. Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/news/crime_police/article_dcf96034-0f08-11ea-bdb1-871021cae9bf.html
- Reinwald, C. (2019, April 24). Janitor's gun discharges at school; 10-year-old girl hit by debris. WISN 12 NEWS. Retrieved from https://www.wisn.com/article/janitors-gun-discharges-at-school-10-year-old-girl-hit-by-debris/27246277
- Remembering Virginia Tech shooting victims. (2007, April 23). *Poughkeepsie Journal*(*Poughkeepsie, New York*), p. 5A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/114224757/?terms=virginia%2Btech%2Band%2Bvictims
- Remkus, A. (2018a, September 17). Student accidentally shot at Blossomwood Elementary in Huntsville. *Advance Local Media*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/huntsville/index.ssf/2018/09/police_investigating_shooting_2.h
- Remkus, A. (2018b, September 18). Father charged in Blossomwood Elementary school shooting investigation. *Advance Local Media*. Retrieved from

- https://www.al.com/news/huntsville/index.ssf/2018/09/school_shooting_blossomwood_el_.html
- Remkus, A. (2018c, November 30). Father of Huntsville elementary school shooting victim pleads guilty to federal gun charge. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2018/11/father-of-huntsville-elementary-school-shooting-victim-pleads-guilty-to-federal-gun-charge.html
- Remkus, A. (2019a, January 27). 2 shot at high school in Mobile. Ad*vance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2019/01/2-shot-at-high-school-in-mobile.html
- Remkus, A. (2019b, February 8). Mother and teen charged in shooting at Mobile high school.

 Advance Local. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2019/02/mother-and-teen-charged-in-shooting-at-mobile-high-school.html?fbclid=IwAR23o6yHsItD3Gonzg_9hKftlBGpya0VuTUpZ8IoeB0oMHLpZ-YvZCp3I2WY
- Remling, A. (2012, February 3). Temple University Suicide on Campus: What Warning Signs

 To look for. *International Business Times*. Retrieved from

 https://www.ibtimes.com/temple-university-suicide-campus-what-warning-signs-look-405250
- Report: Chardon High School shooting suspect TJ Lane may have used grandfather's gun in attack. (2012, February 29). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/report-chardon-high-school-shooting-suspect-tj-lane-may-have-used-grandfathers-gun-in-attack/

- Report: Lane College shooting victim dies. (2012, June 26). *WMC Action News 5*. Retrieved from http://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/16660276/man-critically-wounded-in-shooing-at-lane-college
- Report: man who stabbed wife at school entered via unlocked door, OH. (2008, February 12).

 Associated Press News Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/141451FF6E181838
- Report: shootings reported at Tennessee State, Grambling. (2014, January 29). *HBCU Gameday*.

 Retrieved from https://hbcugameday.com/2014/01/29/report-shootings-reported-at-tennessee-state-grambling/
- Report: two people shot on Southeastern Louisiana University campus. (2018, February 23).

 CBS DFW. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2018/02/23/report-two-people-shot-on-southeastern-louisiana-university-campus/
- Resident physician kills doctor, self at UW Health Sciences. (2000, June 29). *Longview Daily News*, p. A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/576891760/?terms=Jian%2BChen
- Reward offered in 2018 deadly shooting at temporary Grant High School site. (2019, June 17).

 FOX 12 Oregon. Retrieved from https://www.kptv.com/news/reward-offered-in-2018-deadly-shooting-at-temporary-grant-high-school-site/article_3dcd224e-9112-11e9-be66-9f2cf51823b4.html
- Riccardi, N., & Chavez, S. (1994, September 9). Students, teachers stunned by slaying. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158191566/?terms=Rolando%2BRuiz%2C

- Rich, C. (2012, July 11). Fatal mistake: a teen killer looks back. *Washingtonian*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonian.com/2012/07/11/fatal-mistake-a-teen-killer-looks-back/
- Richardson, W. (2019, March 28). 10-year-old shot after drive-by on Holmes County school bus.

 WJTV 12 News. Retrieved from https://www.wjtv.com/news/local-news/10-year-old-shot-after-drive-by-on-holmes-county-school-bus/#:~:text=A%2010%2Dyear%2Dold%20boy,the%20boy%20in%20the%20hand.
- Richinick, M. (2014, September 12). Utah teacher shoots herself in the leg while at school.

 MSNBC. Retrieved from http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/utah-teacher-shoots-herself-the-leg-while-school
- Richmond Police Department. (2016, August 25). Three arrested in Broad Street shooting,

 fourth suspect wanted. Retrieved from

 http://richmondvapolice.blogspot.com/2016/08/three-arrested-in-broad-street-shooting.html
- Riedl, M. (2015, August 10). Wichita State University, police investigate apparent homicide on campus. *Wichita Eagle, The.* Retrieved from https://www.kansas.com/news/local/crime/article30488382.html
- Ries, B., Rocha, V., & Wagner, M. (2018, May 18). Texas high school shooting. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/us/live-news/santa-fe-texas-shooting
- Risling, G. (2012, November 1). 4 injured at USC campus shooting in Los Angeles. *San Diego Union-Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/sdut-4-injured-at-usc-campus-shooting-in-los-angeles-2012nov01-story.html

- Risling, G., & Blankstein, A. (2000, May 4). 2 shot at Canoga Park High; children flee in terror.

 Los Angeles Times, B1 & B7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/161287363/?terms=Canoga%2BPark
- Ristau, R., & Conley, A. (2019, February 16). One day before man killed himself at Uta Halee

 Academy, estranged wife filed protection order. *Omaha World-Herald*. Retrieved from

 https://omaha.com/news/crime/one-day-before-man-killed-himself-at-uta-halee-academy-estranged-wife-filed-protection-order/article_76a0eb7b-b378-5d13-b662-b7b67437d23d.html
- Ritchie, R. (2012, December 1). Man charged in shooting of Morgan State football player. *CBS Baltimore*. Retrieved from https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2012/12/01/police-release-new-information-about-morgan-state-shooting/
- Ritter, C. (2018, June 1). Update: no evidence found that McKinney North High School student planned to harm others, according to police. Community Impact Newspaper. Retrieved from https://communityimpact.com/dallas-fort-worth/mckinney/education/2018/06/01/mckinney-north-high-school-on-lockdown-1-student-transported-with-a-gunshot-wound/
- Roane, K. R. (1999, January 15). 2 students shot outside Bronx high school. *New York Times*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1999/01/15/nyregion/2-students-shot-outside-bronx-high-school.html
- Roberson, A. (2015, September 24). Man commits suicide at Southside High School. *NBC 13 WVTM*. Retrieved from https://www.wvtm13.com/article/man-commits-suicide-at-southside-high-school/3832355#

- Roberts, M. (2015, October 6). Columbine to Oregon's Umpqua College: Tragic List of School Shootings Since '99. Westword. Retrieved from https://www.westword.com/news/columbine-to-oregons-umpqua-college-tragic-list-of-school-shootings-since-99-5844141
- Roberts, M. (2019a, April 19). School shootings list in twenty years since Columbine: 240 and counting. *Westword*. Retrieved from https://www.westword.com/news/school-shootings-list-in-twenty-years-since-columbine-240-and-counting-11314828
- Roberts, M. (2019b, October 10). Sheridan High School shooter turns himself in. *Westword*.

 Retrieved from https://www.westword.com/news/sheridan-high-school-shooting-update-11507354
- Robinson v. Commonwealth, 2006 Va. App. LEXIS 474, 2006 WL 3006933 (Court of Appeals of Virginia October 24, 2006, Decided

). https://advance.lexis.com/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4M6B-JXB0-0039-44KD-00000-00&context=1516831.
- Robinson, A. (2005a, April 22). Student is shot by classmate from CSU. *Springfield News-Sun* (*Springfield, Ohio*), p. 1C & 2C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/449028749
- Robinson, A. (2005b, April 23). Shooting suspect turns self in CSU student accused of assault on fellow student. *Dayton Daily News (OH)*, p. B3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/109BADE59775DFE2
- Robinson, C. (2004, December 2). Program pays kids to turn in school bad guys. *Birmingham News (AL)*, p. 1-B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank: Access World News:

newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/106C5E89EFFD1381

Robinson, C. (2004, November 18). Man charged in game shooting. *Birmingham News (AL)*, p. 2-B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1068E1972A235339

Robinson, C. (2016, August 21). Charges dropped against 3 in student's slaying. *Birmingham News (AL)*, p. A11. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15EEE2F10E4C4358

Robinson, C. (2016, March 18). Teen who fired shots outside Huffman High charged.

**Birmingham News (AL)*, p. A3. NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15BB0E65EC103278

- Robinson, C. (2019e, July 22). 74-year-old substitute teacher convicted in discharge of gun in 1st-grade Alabama classroom. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/birmingham/2019/07/74-year-old-substitute-teacher-convicted-in-discharge-of-gun-in-1st-grade-blount-county-classroom.html
- Robinson, C. (2019d, June 13). Birmingham teen convicted of misdemeanor in fatal shooting of Huffman classmate Courtlin Arrington. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.al.com/news/birmingham/2019/06/birmingham-teen-convicted-of-misdemeanor-in-fatal-shooting-of-huffman-high-classmate-courtlin-arrington.html#:~:text=Courtlin%20Arrington%2C%2017%2C%20died%20March,shoot

- ing%20at%20Huffman%20High%20School.&text=The%20bell%20had%20just%20rung ,striking%20her%20in%20the%20chest.
- Robinson, C. (2019c, May 8). Jefferson State Community College campus police officer shoots person armed with machete. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2019/05/jefferson-state-community-college-campus-police-officer-shoots-person-armed-with-machete.html
- Robinson, C. (2019a, February 13). Man fatally shoots self in front of Birmingham school.

 Advance Local. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2019/02/man-fatally-shoots-self-in-front-of-birmingham-school.html
- Robinson, C. (2019b, February 13). Man who shot himself in front of Birmingham school identified. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/birmingham/2019/02/man-who-shot-himself-in-front-of-birmingham-school-identified.html
- Robinson, M. (1999, November 20). Shooting of student self-inflicted, police say. *Denver Post*, *The*, p. B-02. Retrieved from https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EAF454F3460BB3A&f=basic
- Robinson, R. (2006, June 8). 2 brothers charged in killing. *Times, The (Munster, Indiana)*, p. A8.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/306600951/?terms=%22Isaiah%2BEskew%22%2C
- Robinson, R. (2007, June 9). Eskew found guilty in Gary Wirt High School shooting. *Times, The (Munster, Indiana)*, p. A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/305575984/?terms=%22Isaiah%2BEskew%22%2C

- Robinson, R., & Watkins, M. (2016, August 18). Teens charged with murder in Miles College student's shooting death released. *WBRC FOX6 News*. Retrieved from https://www.wbrc.com/story/32786715/teens-charged-with-murder-in-miles-college-students-shooting-death-released/
- Rock, A. (2019, December 20). Adult education student shot, killed at Lely High School.

 Campus Safety Magazine. Retrieved from
 https://www.campussafetymagazine.com/safety/lely-high-school-shooting/#
- Rockett, A. (2019a, May 20). Six shootings have left three dead and three injured in Richmond's second-deadliest week of the year. *Richmond Times-Dispatch*. Retrieved from https://richmond.com/news/local/crime/six-shootings-have-left-three-dead-and-three-injured-in-richmond-s-second-deadliest-week/article_62f4aa16-0500-5c7e-9e9e-2747d874c5b8.html
- Roddy, D. B. (2007, March 7). Judge's rulings differ for two. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*(*Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania*), p. B-1 & B-2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/96638588/?terms=%22Brandon%2BMurray%22%2

 C
- Rodrigue, A. (2018, February 23). Victims in shooting at Southeastern University identified as student-athletes. *WWL-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wwltv.com/article/news/local/northshore/victims-in-shooting-at-southeastern-university-identified-as-student-athletes/289-522669109
- Rodriguez, I. (2013, May 29). Warning preceded shooting Arrest report says gunman, 15, was cautioned about weapon; victim is expected to recover. *Sun Sentinel (Fort Lauderdale, FL)*, p. 1B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-ne

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/146986C2A989CDE8
- Rodriguez, I., Bushouse, K., Campbell, A., & Santana, S. (2008, November 12). Girl, 15, charged in fatal Dillard High School shooting. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/sfl-1112dillardincident-story.html
- Rodriguez, M. (2014, January 17). Family of teen killed after basketball game sues Chicago State, CPS. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/chi-family-of-teen-killed-after-basketball-game-sues-chicago-state-cps-20140116-story.html
- Rogers, B. (2011, May 17). Gun owner charged in shootings at Ross Elementary. *Chron*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/article/Gun-owner-charged-in-shootings-at-Ross-Elementary-1692198.php
- Rogers, B. (2018, September 28). Police: shooting at Hebron High School was self defense. *CBS*11 News. Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2018/09/28/police-shooting-at-hebron-high-school-was-self-defense/
- Rogers, J [@RonnyJogers_]. (2015, May 20). I love all of you. This day has been coming for a long time I love my family so much and especially @alexistatum25 I'm sorry [Tweet].

 Twitter. Retrieved from https://twitter.com/RonnyJogers_/status/601029931779272704
- Roll Call of the Dead. (1993, June 14). *People*. Retrieved from https://people.com/archive/roll-call-of-the-dead-vol-39-no-23/
- Romano, L. (1999, December 7). 4 wounded in Oklahoma school shooting; Alleged Gunman Is Seventh- Grade Boy Described as Popular Honors Student. *Washington Post, The*, p. A03

- Roney, M. (2008a, October 24). Shooting victim 'is improving.' *Montgomery Advertiser, The*(Montgomery, Alabama), p. 1A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/262359503/?terms=Prattville%2BChristian%2BAcademy%2C
- Roney, M. (2008b, November 8). Mom shot at school expected to testify. *Montgomery Advertiser, The (Montgomery, Alabama)*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/262378812/?terms=%22Anita%2BWashington%22
- Root, T. (2010, December 18). 14-year-old shooting suspect to spend Christmas in custody
 Shooting suspect declared competent to stand trial. *Sun News, The (Myrtle Beach, SC)*, p.

 A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13431181AD907D60
- Rosa, C. (2013, February 6). Alabama hostage taker may have Abbeville connection. *Abbeville Meridional (Abbeville, Louisiana)*, p. 1 & 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/610216703/?terms=%22Jimmy%2BLee%2BDykes%22%2C
- Rose, A. (2019, October 18). Darby teen arrested in football game shooting. *Delaware County Daily Times (Primos Upper Darby, PA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/176B20F0BB86C8E8
- Rose, E. (2001, May 21). Coping without cutting / there's hope and help for teens who injure themselves. *Press of Atlantic City, The (NJ)*, p. B1. retrieved from NewsBank: Access

- World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EC2D2C9A0CAEFD7
- Rose, R. (2013, April 18). Student who shot himself at Temple High School has died. *KTEM NewsRadio 14*. Retrieved from https://ktemnews.com/student-who-shot-himself-at-temple-high-school-has-died/
- Rosenblatt, R. (2000, March 15). The Killing Of Kayla. *Time*. Retrieved from http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,40342-1,00.html
- Ross, A. (2017, May 25). Man linked to double Dreyfoos murders tried to sell gun to co-worker; other new allegations revealed. *Palm Beach Post*. Retrieved from https://www.palmbeachpost.com/article/20130625/NEWS/812049979
- Ross, J. (2016, September 13). Brutalized ex employee sues shuttered ITT. *Courthouse News***Service. Retrieved from https://www.courthousenews.com/brutalized-ex-employee-sues-shuttered-itt/
- Rossi, B., & Rossi, E. (2003, February 3). Temple student shot in attempted murder-suicide.

 *Daily Pennsylvanian, The. Retrieved from https://www.thedp.com/article/2003/02/temple_student_shot_in_attempted_murdersuicid

 *Each Company of the Company of t
- Rossi, R., & Sweeney, A. (2007, April 11). Playing with gun gets 2 shot at school. *Chicago Sun Times*. Retrieved from https://www.pressreader.com/usa/chicago-sun-times/20070411/281724085105623
- Rossilli, M. (1998, June 12). Woodham tells jury satanic spells changed his life. *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 1A & 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/184827422/

- Rossman, R. (1992, May 15). Teen opens fire in class, hits 2. *Press Democrat, The*, p. A1 & A12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/311751656/?terms=Silverado%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Rothaus, S. (2008, February 23). Winter party festival: honoring victims of hate. *Miami Herald, The (FL)*, p. E1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11EFEBE393C6BA98
- Rotuno-Johnson, M. (2016a, August 18). Two men shot at west side middle school, police looking for suspect. *NBC4 Columbus*. Retrieved from https://www.nbc4i.com/news/two-men-shot-at-west-side-middle-school-police-looking-for-suspect/
- Rotuno-Johnson, M. (2016b, October 20). Two teens charged in shooting outside Linden-McKinley High School. *WCMH-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.nbc4i.com/news/two-teens-charged-in-shooting-outside-linden-mckinley-high-school/1065115291
- Rousseau, C. (2008, February 25). School remembers as it begins moving forward. *Herald and Reviews (Decatur, Illinois)*, p. A1 & A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/77700773
- Roustan, W. K. & Geggis, A. (2018, August 18). Shooting at high school football game a 'targeted act,' deputies say. *Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/palm-beach/fl-pn-shots-fired-high-school-football-update-20180818-story.html
- Roy, J. C., & Dorsey, R. (1993, July 5). *Wichita Eagle, The (KS)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EADB5836B39EFCF
- Roy, M. (2004, September 4). Jury finds man guilty of murder in NSU slaying last November.

 *Virginian-Pilot, The (Norfolk, VA), p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/104EAD506AA2CDC4
- Royer, D. & Holloway, K. (2018, September 11). Gunshot hits school bus in Whitehaven, injuring girl. *WREG-TV*. Retrieved from https://wreg.com/2018/09/10/girl-injured-when-gunshot-fired-at-school-bus-in-whitehaven/
- Rozas, A., & Barnum, A. (2004, January 23). No charges for teen in college slaying. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2004-01-23-0401230029-story.html
- Rozelle, J. (2016, January 14). Shooting Injures Student on Camden School Campus. *KARK*.

 Retrieved from http://www.kark.com/news/local-news/shooting-injures-student-on-camden-school-campus/326704623
- Ruberti, M.A. (2008, July 11). Police say shooting at Groves High School was over a girl.

 WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/8301839/police-say-shooting-at-groves-high-school-was-over-a-girl/
- Rubin, J. (2012, April 3). 7 shot dead in Oakland campus rampage. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2012-apr-03-la-me-oakland-college-shooting-20120403-story.html
- Rubinkam, M. (1999, October 5). Assistant principal shot at Philly school. *Tribune, The*, p. C7.

 Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/529104302/?terms=John%2BBartram%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Ruble, R. (1999, December 7). Boy shoots four at Okla. school. *Herald-News, The*, p. A1 & A4.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/528977027/
- Ruch, A. (2019, May 8). ISP: No foul play suspected after school employee hit by bullet. *KFVS*12. Retrieved from https://www.kfvs12.com/2019/04/05/sheriff-kids-safe-no-active-shooter-maple-grove-elementary-massac-co-illinois/
- Ruiter, J. (2017, November 16). Lake Minneola High student talked of depression, killed himself with stolen gun, cops say. *Orlando Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/lake/os-lake-minneola-suicide-seth-sutherland-note-20171116-story.html
- Ruiter, J., & Torralva, K. (2018, November 14). Lake Minneola High School student shoots, kills self in bus loop. *Orlando Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-lake-minneola-student-shoots-self-20171114-story.html
- Ruiz, R. (2005, January 2). 1 dead, 1 hurt in Richmond State School shooting woman critical after incident; man commits suicide. *Houston Chronicle (TX)*, p. 6. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1076257FF2E129E3
- Ruling says officer justified in shooting, killing sword-wielding man. (2012, December 4). *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2012/12/04/ruling-says-officer-justified-in-shooting-killing-sword-wielding-man/

- Runkle, A. (2016, June 2). Southfield police arrest teen, seek second suspect in shooting at school. *Oakland Press, The*. Retrieved from https://www.theoaklandpress.com/news/nation-world-news/southfield-police-arrest-teen-seek-second-suspect-in-shooting-at-school/article_ab8d24bc-ec48-5d6a-9edd-404cec38eba8.html
- Russel, R. & Fuetsh, M. (1991, April 24). Shot fired at guard kills boy at school: violence: the 11-year-old was struck as he left a Compton campus. Police say youths had targeted a security officer because of an earlier incident. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1991-04-24/local/me-536 1 security-guard
- Russell, L. (2016, July 27). Shooting investigation: Ava father says son was pushed to breaking point. *KY3*. Retrieved from https://www.ky3.com/content/news/Shooting-investigation-
 https://www.ky3.com/content/news/Shooting-investigation-
 https://www.ky3.com/content/news/Shooting-investigation-
 https://www.ky3.com/content/news/Shooting-investigation-
- Russo, R. D. (2003, September 11). 20-year old shot near Vicksburg High School stadium.

 *Greenwood Commonwealth, The, p. 9. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/244961756/?terms=Vicksburg%2BHigh%2BSchool

 %2C
- Ruvo, C. (2009, September 3). Cops: man shoots self near high school. *Bucks County Courier Times (Levittown, PA)* p. 4. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12AE846D75F35B08
- Ryan, J. (2005, June 15). FBI arrests 2003 robbery suspect. *Beaufort Gazette, The (SC)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14547F682AFC97C8

- Ryan, J. L. (2009, September 24). Harvard shooting suspects now all in custody in Massachusetts. *U-Wire (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12AF01402B4CA010
- Ryckaert, V. & Duke, J. (2008, October 22). Student commits suicide outside high school.

 *Indianapolis Star, The (Indianapolis, Indiana), p. B1 & B3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/126818312/?terms=Ben%2BDavis%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Ryckaert, V. (2018, May 31). Ella Whistler, girl wounded in Noblesville school shooting is 'stable,' family says. *IndyStar*. Retrieved from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/crime/2018/05/31/ella-whistler-improving-after-noblesville-school-shooting/658715002/
- Ryckaert, V., Martin, R., Fittes, E. K., & Alesia, M. (2018, November 14). Noblesville school shooter sent to juvenile jail: 'You took this community's sense of safety.' *IndyStar*.

 Retrieved from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/local/hamilton-county/education/2018/11/14/noblesville-west-middle-school-shooter-indiana-shooting-sentenced/1994561002/
- S.C. school shooting prompts alarm. (2007, March 30). *Charlotte Observer, The (Charlotte, North Carolina)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/631747178/?terms=%22Myrtle%2BBeach%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C

- S.C. State shooting suspects to see judge. (1994, February 7). *Greenville News, The*, p. 2A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/199608181/?terms=Marcus%2BWhite
- S.D. teen shot in head back in school. (2013, May 10). *Bismarck Tribune, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/440139873/?terms=Britton-Hecla%2C
- Sabur, R., & Alexander, H. (2016, July 9). Dallas shooting: who were the victims?. *Telegraph, The.* Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/07/08/dallas-shooting-who-were-the-victims/
- Sadovi, C. (2008, March 11). Crane kids return in shooting's wake. *Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois)*, p. 2-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/232037614/?terms=Crane%2Btech%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Sadovi, C., & Sakamoto, B. (2009, January 24). *Chicago Tribune (Chicago, Illinois)*, p. 1-10.

 Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/232450864/?terms=collins%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2C
- Safety assessment and intervention. (n.d.). *Sandy Hook Promise*. Retrieved from https://www.sandyhookpromise.org/our-programs/program-overview/program-partners/
- Saginaw school ban night games after series of violence. (2005, September 29). South Bend

 Tribune, The (South Bend, Indiana), p. C6. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/512373979/?terms=Saginaw%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Sahagun, L., & Churm, S. (1990, May 2). Racial, gang tensions lead to violence at 3 schools. *Los Angeles Times*, p. A20. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/175160387/?terms=Manual%2BArts%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2C
- Salinas school reopens after custodian shot, CA. (2009, October 14). Associated Press News

 Service, *The*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14128A2D97924D40
- Salinger, T. (2015, November 10). Florida teen shoots himself in the head during English class:

 police. New York Daily News. Retrieved from

 https://www.nydailynews.com/news/crime/florida-teen-shoots-head-english-class-article-1.2429958
- Salisbury, D. (2019, January 30). Teen convicted of shooting boy in face given probation, sent to boot camp. *MLive Michigan*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/jackson/2018/05/teen_convicted_of_shooting_boy.html
- Salkowski, J. (1993a, June 17). Self-defense asserted in Desert View slaying. *Arizona Daily Star*, p. 1B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/165243036/?terms=Antonio%2BRedondo%2C

- Salkowski, J. (1993b, August 4). Man gets 32 years to life in Desert View High killing. *Arizona Daily Star*, p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/166186906
- Salonga, R. (2010, March 27). Suspect in college shooting jailed 23-year-old Concord man was hospitalized with broken jaw after fight following rugby match at DVC. *Contra Costa Times (Walnut Creek, CA)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12EEF35624A09258

- Salonga, R. (2017, December 5). San Jose: man found dead at Mt. Pleasant High School was shot, police say. *Mercury News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.mercurynews.com/2017/12/05/san-jose-dead-man-found-near-mt-pleasant-high-school/
- Samolinski, C. L., & Blair, R. (2000, January 22). Tempers boil over note about gun. *Tampa Tribune*, *The*, p. 1 & 6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/341157833
- Samolinski, C. L., & Thompson, S. (2000, January 22). Police link teen shooting victim to gun's theft, auto burglaries. *Tampa Tribune, The*, p. 1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/341157864/?terms=Steven%2BMoschella
- Sams, T. (2012, November 30). Cleveland, East Cleveland officials seek answers after police chase ends with 13 officers firing 137 shots, 2 people dead. *Plain Dealer, The: Blogs* (Cleveland, OH). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/142E82CA9AD333E8
- San Antonian shoots baby, self. (1990, June 1). *Austin American-Statesman*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/358507593/?terms=Sunrise%2BElementary%2BSch ool%2Band
- San Bernardino shooting: Family shares photos of slain 8-year-old. (2017, April 11). *ABC 7 Chicago*. Retrieved from https://abc7chicago.com/san-bernardino-shooting-school-child-shot-killed/1861385/
- San Diego professors' slayer gets 3 life terms. (1997, July 19). *San Francisco Examiner, The*, p. A6. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/462118858/?terms=Frederick%2BMartin%2BDavidson%2C
- San Diego teen allegedly planned to shoot student. (2000, December 6). *Berkeley Daily Planet*, *The*. Retrieved from http://www.berkeleydailyplanet.com/issue/2000-12-06/article/2518
- San Francisco police arrest 4 at school after gun goes off. (2018, August 31). *Associated Press:*US News Online. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16E23C848299C198
- San Jose murder victim identified. (2017, December 7). *Patch / Bay City News*. Retrieved from https://patch.com/california/milpitas/identity-mt-pleasant-high-school-murder-victim-released
- Sanburn J. (2015, October 9). These are all the college campus shootings in 2015. *Time*.

 Retrieved from https://time.com/4058669/northern-arizona-university-school-shootings-2015/]
- Sanchez, J. (2005, March 3). Suspected killer nabbed in Denver. Santa Cruz Sentinel, p. A-4.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/92190872/?terms=Joseph%2BRaymond%2BRamirez%2C
- Sanchez, J. (2019, September 11). Boyle Heights student returns to school after being wounded by gunfire. *Eastsider, The.* Retrieved from https://www.theeastsiderla.com/neighborhoods/boyle_heights/boyle-heights-student-returns-to-school-after-being-wounded-by-gunfire/article_5ff392e8-d4b7-11e9-8518-1399f0cccfa8.html

- Sanchez, R., & Johnston, C. (2018, April 20). Student wounded in shooting at Florida high school, authorities say. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/20/us/florida-high-school-shooting/index.html
- Sanchez, R., & Watts, A. (2018, March 3). Son arrested in shooting deaths of parents at Central Michigan University. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/02/us/central-michigan-university-shots-fired/index.html
- Sanchez, R., & Watts, A. (2019, December 4). Student and school resource officer injured in second high school shooting in Wisconsin this week. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/03/us/wisconsin-school-shooting-tuesday
- Sanders, N. (2018, August 25). 2 teens shot, Metro East football game cancelled after gunfire rings out near field. *KMOV4*. Retrieved from https://www.kmov.com/news/2-teens-shot-metro-east-football-game-cancelled-after-gunfire-rings-out-near-field/article_2db66481-0ab2-565d-a7b7-bfac64636b31.html
- Sanders, R. (2011, November 17). Update on Tuesday's Shooting at UC Berkeley. *Targeted News Service (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13B13FE7E48935E0
- Sandoval, E. (1998, January 15). College security guard died doing a job he loved, widow says.

 Monitor, The, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/330685265/
- Sandy Hook school shootings fast facts. (2019, March 27). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/06/07/us/connecticut-shootings-fast-facts/index.html

- Sangree, H. (2015, October 25). Sacramento City College shooting still has campus rattled.

 Sacramento Bee, The. Retrieved from https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/crime/article41399610.html
- Sankey, S. (2016, November 1). One hospitalized after shooting at Lincoln University. *KOMU 8 News*. Retrieved from https://www.komu.com/news/one-hospitalized-after-shooting-at-lincoln-university/article_37290d5c-9902-584d-8530-47f7358f9589.html
- Santaella, T. (2014, January 24). Student dies in South Carolina State University shooting. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/01/24/south-carolina-school-shooting/4831069/
- Santhanam, L. (2019, September 10). Most Americans support these 4 types of gun legislation, poll says. *PBS*. Retrieved from https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/most-americans-support-stricter-gun-laws-new-poll-says
- Santiago, F. (1995, August 10). Boy will spend life in prison. *Des Moines Register, The*, p. 2A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/132354405/?terms=Michael%2BP.%2BCoffman%2

 C
- Santora, M. (2004, February 10). Student opens fire at a high school near Albany, hitting a teacher. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2004/02/10/nyregion/student-opens-fire-at-a-high-school-near-albany-hitting-a-teacher.html
- Sarkissian II, A. (2008, November 21). Shooting rocks SSU campus. *Savannah Morning News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.savannahnow.com/article/20081121/NEWS/311219909

- Sarkissian II, A. (2010, December 8). Man shot after basketball practice. Savannah Morning News, p. 5A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/134073E321F5CD48
- Sarkissian II, A., & Cooper, C. (2011, January 26). Public safety summary: shooting victim charged in second shooting. *Savannah Morning News (GA)*, p. 5A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/135045F7F2287440
- Sauerwein, K. (1999, October 22). Student wounded outside high school campus. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B15. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/161258730/?terms=San%2BFernando%2BHigh%2
 BSchool%2C
- Saugus High shooting survivor speaks out: 'I Am Doing Well.' (2019, November 18). *CBS Los Angeles*. Retrieved from https://losangeles.cbslocal.com/2019/11/18/saugus-high-shooting-survivor-addison-koegle-speaks-out-i-am-doing-well/
- Saulny, S., & Davey, M. (2008, February 15). Gunman slays 6 at N. Illinois University. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/15/us/15shoot.html
- Savannah State student shot. (2011, August 13). WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/15262756/savannah-state-student-shot/
- Savannah State University. (2017, June 28). *Shooting incident*. Retrieved from https://www.savannahstate.edu/news/article.shtml?id=140&type=news

- Savannah: teen to serve 18 months for shooting. (1993, December 24). *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. C4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403544801/?terms=Beach%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/403544801/?terms=Beach%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Saville, K. (1992, February 9). 19-year-old Norfolk man held in shootings. *Daily Press*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/237297303/?terms=Norfolk%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2

 C
- SC State University announces arrest in on-campus shooting that injured 2 women. (2019, September 23). WYFF News 4. Retrieved from https://www.wyff4.com/article/sc-state-university-announces-arrest-in-on-campus-shooting-that-injured-2-women-in-orangeburg/29196923
- Scanlan, D. (2018, August 28). 16-year-old Jacksonville boy arrested in Raines-Lee football game shooting. *Jacksonville.com*. Retrieved from https://www.jacksonville.com/news/20180828/16-year-old-jacksonville-boy-arrested-in-raines-lee-football-game-shooting
- Scattarella, C. (1993, February, 2). Redmond Teen Left No Clear Clues In Suicide -- Questions, Grief Flow From Death Of Boy, 14. *Seattle Times, The*, p. C5. Retrieved from http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=19930202&slug=1683288
- Scavelli, M. (2019, April 9). 5 arrested in connection to Langston University shooting. *KOKH*FOX 25. Retrieved from https://okcfox.com/news/local/5-arrested-in-connection-to-langston-university-shooting

- Scenes from the Delaware State shooting investigation. (2007, June 28). News Journal, The

 (Wilmington, Delaware), p. A14. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/164935037/?terms=%22Loyer%2BD.%2BBraden%22%2C
- Schaefer, J. (1991, November 6). Middle school student shot, injured in Port Huron class. *Detroit Free Press*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/100238831/?terms=Holland%2BWoods%2BMiddle %2BSchool%2C
- Schaefer, M. A. (2014, January 22). Widener student in critical condition after shooting.

 Philadelphia Inquirer (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania), p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/200773769/?terms=%22Widener%2BUniversity%2
 2%2C
- Schaefer, S. (2013, October 24). Assault rifle discharged at China school. *Los Angeles Times*, *The (Los Angeles, California)*, p. AA3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/203489964/?terms=%22Newman%2BElementary%2BSchool%22%2C
- Schankman, P. (2018, October 2). Teens charged after gunshot fired on UCity High School campus. KTVI FOX 2 News St. Louis. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/teens-charged-after-gunshot-fired-on-ucity-high-school-campus/
- Schechter, M. (2020, August 20). Judge denies bond for Aiken man charged in South Aiken

 High shooting. *Aiken Standard*. Retrieved from

 <a href="https://www.postandcourier.com/aikenstandard/news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-man-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/judge-denies-bond-for-aiken-news/ju

- <u>charged-in-south-aiken-high-shooting/article_1d0d80f6-b8bc-5faf-9bd7-1501a8c17b4f.html</u>
- Scheckner, B. (2006, September 18). 5 Duquesne U. basketball players shot on campus.

 Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania), p. A-1 & A-4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96577332/
- Schenk, M. (2020, January 9). Two years on, no answers about shooting at Central after basketball game. *News-Gazette*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.news-gazette.com/sports/prep-sports/boys-basketball/two-years-on-no-answers-about-shooting-at-central-after-basketball-game/article_83ca30b3-4771-5d97-86bc-1c4759de7977.html
- Schick, M. (2018, January 1). Former Stonehill College employee arrested in accidental shooting at school. *Boston Globe, The*. Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2018/01/01/former-stonehill-college-employee-arrested-accidental-shooting-school/HGgr8c4ze6I2VfeueTW2PL/story.html
- Schinella, T. (2017, September 15). EMTs sent to fatal gun shot wound call at NHTI. *Patch*.

 Retrieved from https://patch.com/new-hampshire/concord-nh/emts-sent-fatal-gun-shot-wound-call-nhti
- Schmalz, D. (2018, June 4). Dennis Alexander will not be criminally charged for firing gun in classroom. *Monterey County Now*. Retrieved from https://www.montereycountyweekly.com/blogs/news_blog/dennis-alexander-will-not-be-criminally-charged-for-firing-gun-in-classroom/article_290e382a-683c-11e8-a3f4-d74cce73a072.html
- Schmidt, C. (2018, January 10). Cochise Co. sheriff: Shooting death of student, 14, at school was suicide. *Arizona Daily Star*. Retrieved from https://tucson.com/news/local/cochise-co-

 $\underline{sheriff\text{-}shooting\text{-}death\text{-}of\text{-}student\text{-}at\text{-}school\text{-}was/article}\underline{dd066de2\text{-}f56f\text{-}11e7\text{-}b1ca\text{-}}\underline{df0f5ff8762b\text{.}html}}$

Schmitt, B. (2002, December 3). Teen accidentally shoots self in class. *Detroit Free Press*, p.

4B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/361928863/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

https://www.newspapers.com/image/361928863/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
https://www.newspapers.com/image/361928863/?terms=Osborn%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

Schmitt, B. (2003, March 28). Detroit student wounds himself. *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/361432898/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
https://www.newspapers.com/image/361432898/?terms=Finney%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

Schmitt, B. (2009, January 22). 4 shots after basketball game. *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/363436952/?terms=%22Beecher%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C

Schoenberg, N. (2002, April 7). Va. law school struggles after tragic shootings. *Baltimore Sun, The*, p. 10B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/248465757/?terms=Peter%2BOdighizuwa%2C

School board meeting turns violent. (2003, July 18). *Daily Citizen*, p. A8. Retrieved from htt%22

School bus driver fatally shot on rout; student in custody. (2005, March 3). *Selma Times-Journal*, *The (Selma, Alabama)*, p. 2. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/570779547/?terms=Stewart%2BCounty%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- School bus driver shot while transporting teens. (2016, September 30). WBBM-TV / CBS 2

 Chicago. Retrieved from https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2016/09/30/police-responding-to-reports-of-bus-driver-shot/
- School bus shooting suspect Edgar Robles arrested in Georgia. (2015, May 22). *CBS47/FOX30*.

 Retrieved from https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/local/school-bus-shooting-suspect-arrested-georgia/43406704/
- School guard suspended in shooting. (2002, November 4). *Daily Oklahoman, The*, p. 3-A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/454556960/?terms=Tulsa%2BSchool%2Bof%2BScience%2Band%2BTechnology
- School incidents probed. (1999, April 23). *Crowley Post-Signal, The*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/469910043/?terms=Murphy%2BYoung
- School killing spurs calls for state help. (1993, December 3). *Green Bay Press-Gazette*, p. B-1.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/189953944/?terms=Wauwatosa%2BWest%2BHigh

%2BSchool%2C

School reopens in Williamsport; victim not sure she was targeted. (2001, March 9). *Lancaster New Era*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/567076993/?terms=Bishop%2BNeumann%2BJunio

r-Senior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- School shooter may end up in Lawrence. (2003, September 26). *Lawrence Journal-World*.

 Retrieved from https://www2.ljworld.com/news/2003/sep/26/school_shooter_may/
- School shooter on anti-depression meds before attack. (2001, April 19). *ABC 10 News*. Retrieved from https://www.10news.com/news/school-shooter-on-anti-depression-meds-before-attack
- School shooting in Goose Creek leaves one dead, two injured. (1994, March 16). *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345694372/?terms=Goose%2BCreek%2BHigh%2BSchool
- School shooting part of a bigger gang problem. (1990, September 13). New Braunfels Herald-Zeitung, p. 6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/9761158/?terms=Sam%2BHouston%2BHigh%2BS chool%2C
- School shooting sentencing. (2002, August 15). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0208/15/se.08.html
- School shooting shocks community. (2008, August 22). *Hays Daily News, The (Hays, Kansas)*, p. A7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/3921939
- School shooting. (1999, October 15). *Elko Daily Free Press*, p. A10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/477371519/?terms=Clark%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- School shootings and mass murders in the United States: part three of a series. (2012, September 23). Lexington Examiner (KY). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141802B6978FEBE0

- School shootings and where students got their guns. (2012, February 28). Associated Press

 Archive. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13D826BF09B71750
- School shootings in Arkansas. (2018, March 18). *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.pressreader.com/usa/arkansas-democrat-gazette/20180318/284447099346596
- School shootings in Washington state. (2012, December 16). Seattle Times. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/history-of-school-shootings-in-washington-state/
- School slaying suspect is arrested in Missouri. (2009, June 11). *Courier-Journal, The*(Louisville, Kentucky), p. B4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/181490746/?terms=%22Daniel%2B%22Danny%22

 %2BDonato%22%2C
- School steps shooting. (1997, May 1). *Daily News*, p. 7C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/475670257/?terms=%22Cornelius%2BRay%22
- School superintendent asks for tighter security. (1991, October 26). *Galveston Daily News, The*,
 p. 2-A. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/17141188/?terms=A.%2BMaceo%2BSmith%2BHig
- School violence growing concern all over Louisiana. (1992, February 3). *Daily Review, The*, p.
 - 4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/470391931/

h%2BSchool%2C

- School violence. (1992, February 2). *Town Talk, The*, p. A-16. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/218234824/?terms=Francis%2BW.%2BGregory%2
 BJunior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Schools closed: body found at Algona school. (2013, November 1). WHO 13 News. Retrieved from https://who13.com/news/schools-closed-body-found-at-algona-school/
- Schoonover, S. (1990, May 23). Called grand jury session possible in Hickman case.

 Tennessean, The, p. 1B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/112431046/?terms=Hickman%2BCounty%2BHigh

 *2BSchool%2C
- Schorsch, K. (2007a, February 11). 'We're just going to step it up a little bit.' *Southtown Star*(Tinley Park, Illinois), p. A4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/538655798/?terms=Hillcrest%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Schorsch, K. (2007b, February 25). Judge reduces bond for teen charged in Hillcrest shooting.

 Southtown Star (Tinley Park, Illinois), p. A9. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/538969184/?terms=%22Jeffery%2BHazle%22%2C
- Schreiber, J. (2016, January 13). Student suffers gunshot wound to leg in accidental shooting at Sig Sauer Academy. New Hampshire Union Leader. Retrieved from https://www.unionleader.com/news/safety/student-suffers-gunshot-wound-to-leg-in-accidental-shooting-at-sig-sauer-academy/article_9d07d4a9-498d-58bc-a672-5b6215f6fe94.html
- Schreiber, J. (2017a, April 6). Man shot in leg at Sig Sauer's Epping training facility. *New Hampshire Union Leader*. Retrieved from

- https://www.unionleader.com/news/safety/man-shot-in-leg-at-sig-sauers-epping-training-facility/article_79f42d3c-f3e8-5b1b-ac51-0de1671e38c0.html
- Schreiber, J. (2017b, April 10). Sig Sauer: Firearms training academy aims for safety. *New Hampshire Union Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.unionleader.com/news/safety/sig-sauer-firearms-training-academy-aims-for-safety/article_502aa9a8-d8c5-5ac2-b7cb-9a1d526ae93a.html
- Schuba, T. (2019a, May 11). Man charged with attempted murder in shooting outside Back of the Yards school. *Chicago Sun Times*. Retrieved from https://chicago.suntimes.com/news/2019/5/11/18623582/man-charged-with-attempted-murder-in-shooting-outside-back-of-the-yards-school
- Schuba, T. (2019b, May 12). No bail in shooting outside school. *Chicago Sun-Times (IL)*, p. 19.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=image/v2%3A16EC8B43DD4BA240%40AWNB-1735FEAB40B88EE0%402458616-1735FF74104B25A5%4018-1735FF74104B25A5%40
- Schultz, S. (2004, October 13). Man charged with shooting at Jefferson School. *Grand Island Independent, The*. Retrieved from https://www.theindependent.com/news/man-charged-with-shooting-at-jefferson-school/article_3665f3f8-7aea-525c-b6a2-1d6de44bd561.html
- Schultz, S. (2005b, August 24). Man sentenced to 45 years for shooting at Jefferson School.

 Grand Island Independent, The. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.theindependent.com/news/man-sentenced-to-years-for-shooting-at-jefferson-to-years-for-years-for-years-for-shooting-at-jefferson-to-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-for-years-

school/article_efb90e42-8d6b-5e8f-8976-7fbb24ddd062.html

- Schulz, S. (2005a, January 8). Man bound over on shooting. *Grand Island Independent, The*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12202B49A70AA100
- Schwartz, J. (1998, March 25). Boys' ambush at ark. School leaves 5 dead. *Washington Post, The.* Retrieved from
- Schwarz, H. (2014, September 5). Idaho professor shoots himself in foot two months after state legalizes guns on campuses. Washington Post, The. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/govbeat/wp/2014/09/05/idaho-professor-shoots-himself-in-foot-two-months-after-state-legalizes-guns-on-campuses/
- Schwers, K, McQueen, D., & Londberg, M. (2017, September 29). Girl, 17, dies at hospital after shooting self inside Lee's Summit North High. *Kansas City Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/article176090481.html
- Schwers, K. (2019, January 26). Several arrested after shooting outside Blue Valley middle school, OP police say. *Kansas City Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/crime/article225136870.html
- Schwisow, A. (2002, November 9). Only teen's prints are found on rifle, prosecutor says.

 **Journal News, The (White Plains, New York)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/166162396/
- Scofield, D. (2018, November 10). Man shot when gun accidentally discharges at University of Akron residence hall. *ABC News 5 Cleveland*. Retrieved from https://www.news5cleveland.com/news/local-news/akron-canton-news/man-hurt-in-accidental-shooting-at-university-of-akron-residence-hall

- Scott, C. (1997, April 9). Boy, 14, charged in Feb. drive-by. *Las Vegas Sun*. Retrieved from https://lasvegassun.com/news/1997/apr/09/boy-14-charged-in-feb-drive-by/
- Scripter, K. (2016, July 1). Drive-by shooting at Hanford school injures woman. *Fresno Bee, The*. Retrieved from https://www.fresnobee.com/news/local/crime/article87189537.html
- Searles, K. (2014, May 1). Drugs possible motive in Nashville's Lincoln Tech homicide. FOX 17

 WZTV Nashville. Retrieved from https://fox17.com/news/local/police-responding-to-shooting-at-nashville-auto-diesel-college
- Seattle man who killed teacher sues estate. (1994, April 16). *Kipsap Sun*. Retrieved from https://products.kitsapsun.com/archive/1994/04-
 16/292327_seattle_man_who_killed_teacher_.html
- Seattle teen turns himself in. (1994, March 28). *Statesman Journal*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/200801708/?terms=Ballard%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 C
- Seattle warns of 'gang crisis'. (2008, November 2008). *Longview Daily News (Longview, Washington)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/577556016/?terms=%22Garfield%2BHigh%2BSch ool%2C%22
- Seba, E. (2018, May 19). Texas shooting suspect seems 'weirdly nonemotional,' lawyer says.

 Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-texas-shooting/teen-gunman-attacks-texas-high-school-art-class-kills-10-idUSKCN1IK04V
- Second arrest made in drive-by shooting. (2006, March 19). *Daily Item, The (Sunbury, Pennsylvania)*, p. A3. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/483821644/?terms=%22Brandon%2BMurray%22%2C
- Second man under arrest in Voorhees shooting case. (1994, February 2). *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 1B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/345692494/?terms=Voorhees%2BCollege%2C
- Second person arrested in shooting at stadium. (2006, September 5). *Pensacola News Journal*(*Pensacola, Florida*), p. 6D. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/269801540/?terms=Elzon%2BRudolph%2C
- Second suspect arrested for Nov. 2016 shooting on SU's campus. (2017, August 12). WAFB 9.

 Retrieved from https://www.wafb.com/story/34704850/second-suspect-arrested-for-nov-2016-shooting-on-sus-campus/
- Second suspect arrested in Broad St. shooting; 3 others sought. (2016, August 1). 8News WRIC Richmond. Retrieved from https://www.wric.com/news/second-suspect-arrested-in-broad-st-shooting-3-others-sought/
- Second-grader in stable condition. (1991, October 18). *Times, The*, p. 19A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/220447029/?terms=Genevieve%2BSparks%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C
- Second-grader shot accidentally by teen. (1991, October 18). *El Paso Times*, p. 12A. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/436343260/?terms=Genevieve%2BSparks%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C
- Second-grader shot at school. (2005, March 15). *Newark Advocate (Newark, Ohio)*, p. 6A.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/289439926/?terms=Leawood%2BElementary%2BS chool%2C

Security guard accidentally shoots himself at Georgia State University. (2019, June 4).

Springfield News-Sun. Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.springfieldnewssun.com/news/national/security-guard-accidentally-shoots-himself-georgia-state-university/VVPfb8Wr8c3TajwvsDoUKN/\\$

Security guard dead after shooting at South-Central school. (2000, October 24). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/2000/oct/24/local/me-41065

Security guard in Tulsa school shooting gets year probation. (2003, January 30). *News on 6*.

Retrieved from https://www.newson6.com/story/7707583/security-guard-in-tulsa-school-shooting-gets-year-probation

Security guard shot at University of Maryland University College Inn and Conference Center.

(2016, September 7). NBC Washington. Retrieved from

https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/man-shot-at-university-of-maryland-university-college-inn-and-conference-center/2004704/

Security officer struck by stray bullet on Lincoln University campus. (2016, October 16). *CBS***Philly. Retrieved from https://philadelphia.cbslocal.com/2016/10/16/one-person-shot-on-lincoln-university-campus/

Security tightens after 11 Detroit students are shot. (1992, November 6). *Ludington Daily News*, p. 1. Retrieved from

https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=PRtQAAAAIBAJ&pg=4905,2601500

- Seewer, J. (1997, February 15). Suicide appears to be killer of Ohio State police officer.

 Cincinnati Enquirer, The, p. C8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/102250272/?terms=Mark%2BEdgerton%2C
- Seiden, M. & Johnson, M. (2019, April 30). Teenage boy charged in pellet gun shooting of 9 elementary school kids. *WSBTV Atlanta*. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/dekalb-county/teenage-boy-charged-in-pellet-gun-shooting-of-10-elementary-school-kids/944857792
- Self-defense claimed in Savannah shooting. (2008, December 13). Athens Banner-Herald (GA).

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1250E7E77B046600
- Selk, A., & Dell, C. (2009, November 17). DISD maintenance worker faces felony charge after accidentally shooting himself at school. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2009/11/17/disd-maintenance-worker-faces-felony-charge-after-accidentally-shooting-himself-at-school/
- Sellers, L. (2004, May 7). Florida Tech guard killed on campus. *Orlando Sentinel, The (Orlando, Florida)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/268838156/?terms=Florida%2BInstitute%2Bof%2B
 Technology%2C
- Seltzer, A. (2013, June 22). Sister of Dreyfoos suspect: 'I pray to God that he comes forward.'

 Palm Beach Post, The. Retrieved from
 https://www.palmbeachpost.com/article/20130621/NEWS/812033605

- Seltzer, A. (2014, June 17). Cops 'close' on Dreyfoos suspect. *Palm Beach Post, The (FL)*, p. 1A.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14E80620DF98DA18
- Sepulveda, D. (2013, April 18). Investigation into shooting continues. *Gramblinite, The*.

 Retrieved from http://www.thegramblinite.com/news/view.php/392343/Investigation-into-shooting-continues-
- Sernoffsky, E., & Bauman, A. (2019, October 28). The Scanner: NorCal's federal prosecutor touts record number of cases. *San Francisco Chronicle: Web Edition Articles (CA)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/176DE2DB22924010
- Services set for student who committed suicide. (2003, April 15). *Los Angeles Times, The*, p. A4.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/190316032/?terms=Brandon%2BFlores

- Seventh grader shot, killed in class. (1994, April 21). *Associated Press*. Retrieved from https://www.apnews.com/172912f2506448cb13c91367c5ef9dd3
- Seventh-grader in custody following school shooting. (1992, April 12). *Carlsbad Current-Argus*, p. A-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/506474448/?terms=Zia%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Seymour Jr., A. (2005, September 23). Schools tighten ballgame security. *Atlanta Constitution*, *The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. D1 & D6. Retrieved from

- $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/424826435/?terms=\%22Morrow\%2BHigh\%2BScho}\\ \underline{ol\%22}$
- Shaffer, C. (2014, November 29). Tamir Rice weighs heavily on second anniversary of deadly Cleveland police chase. *Plain Dealer, The: Web Edition Articles (Cleveland, OH)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/151EB26FDB277E08
- Shahid, A. (2010, September 28). University of Texas shooting: gunman opens fire at library, commits suicide. *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/university-texas-shooting-gunman-opens-fire-library-commits-suicide-article-1.443419
- Shannon, K. (1990, September 12). School shooting hurts 3. *Times, The*, p. 13A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/217306522/?terms=%22Kenneth%2BWolford%22
- Shapiro, E. (2017, March 27). Maryland teen was plotting mass school shooting, police say. *ABC News*. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/maryland-teen-plotting-mass-school-shooting-police/story?id=46404763
- Shapiro, E. (2019, November 18). 'Never could've imagined this hug would be my last': Vigil honors Santa Clarita shooting victims. *ABC News*. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/couldve-imagined-hug-vigil-honors-santa-clarita-shooting/story?id=67101906
- Shapiro, E., & Katz, R. (2018, July 3). Co-worker allegedly shoots 2 contractors installing playground equipment; 1 killed, 1 critically hurt. ABC News. Retrieved from

- https://abcnews.go.com/US/critical-condition-shooting-kansas-elementary-school-police/story?id=56340440
- Shapiro, E., Whitcraft, T., Winsor, M., & Zaki, Z. (2020, February 14). Parkland shooting 2 years later: Remembering the 17 victims of the school massacre. *ABC News*. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/teacher-coach14-year-freshman-florida-high-school-massacre/story?id=53092879
- Shapiro, J. (2013, February 27). Grady High School student arrested after accidentally shooting self. *WABE News*. Retrieved from https://www.wabe.org/grady-high-school-student-arrested-after-accidentally-shooting-self/
- Sharp, J. (2019, January 27). After 2 shot outside Mobile high school, board member calls for metal detectors. *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/2019/01/after-2-shot-outside-mobile-high-school-board-member-calls-for-metal-detectors.html
- Sharp, T. (1998, May 21). Student charged with killing his classmate. *Tallahassee Democrat*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/247432496/?terms=Jacob%2BDavis%2C
- Shauk, Z. (2012, January 11). *Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/article/Teen-shot-at-North-Forest-High-School-2457718.php
- Shaw, G. K. (1995, October 1). Student warned before shooting. *Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1995-10-01/news/9509300345_1_joey-summerall-tavares-youth-football-gun

- Sheboygan HS student shoots self in parking lot. (2015, November 12). *Pioneer Press*TwinCities.com. Retrieved from https://www.twincities.com/2009/05/01/sheboygan-hs-student-shoots-self-in-parking-lot/
- Shedlock, J. (2020, April 19). Fighting the battle against domestic violence. *Columbian, The*(Vancouver, WA), p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/17A7FCFCC51A5DB0
- Shelton, C. (2019, October 28). Man, 17-year-old face criminal homicide charges in deadly shooting near Austin Peay campus. *FOX 17 News Nashville*. Retrieved from https://fox17.com/news/local/man-17-year-old-face-criminal-homicide-charge-in-deadly-shooting-near-austin-peay-campus
- Shelton, L. (2014, April 24). Man shot in foot in Englewood. *Chicago Sun-Times: Blogs (IL)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14D66A7141290710
- Shepard, E. (1991, October 6). Schools study tighter security at games. Los Angeles Times, p. B1
 & B14. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/175452253/?terms=Roosevelt%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Shepard, E., & Himmel, N. (1991, October 5). Shootings halt high school football games; 2

 wounded. Los Angeles Times, p. B1 & B14 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/175398232/?terms=Roosevelt%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Sheridan school district cancels class Wednesday after shooting outside school. (2019, October 8). *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2019/10/08/teenager-shotoutside-sheridan-high-school/
- Sheriff: teen accidentally shoots student outside Arkansas high school. (2016, January 14).

 Arkansas Online. Retrieved from
 http://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2016/jan/14/student-accidentally-shot-outside-high-school-ouac/
- Sherman, A., & Lebovich, J. (2009, April 19). Suspect sought 'street cred'. *Miami Herald, The*(Miami, Florida), p. 1B & 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/658035574/?terms=%22Boyd%2BAnderson%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Sherman, C. (2012, January 7). Marksman charged in shooting. *Abilene Reporter-News (TX)*, p. A05. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13C204EBE5C02B58
- Shields, B. (2018b, October 12). Meet the Army veteran that stopped the shooter in Brownsville after the football game. *Jackson Sun*. Retrieved from https://www.jacksonsun.com/story/news/local/2018/10/06/army-vet-stopped-shooter-haywood-football-game-friday/1551919002/

- Shields, B. (2018a, October 8). Army veteran stops shooter after homecoming football game in Tennessee. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation-now/2018/10/06/army-veteran-patrick-shields-stops-shooter-haywood-football-game/1552410002/
- Shields, L. (2018, August 25). 1 killed, 2 injured at shooting after Florida high school football game. WPSD Local 6. Retrieved from https://www.wpsdlocal6.com/2018/08/25/1-killed-2-injured-at-shooting-after-florida-high-school-football-game/
- Shields, N. (2005, August 5). Asbury Park rally targets violence against the young. *Asbury Park Press (Asbury Park, New Jersey)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/145977232/?terms=%22Bangs%2BAvenue%2BElementary%22
- Shinn, M. (2017, December 10). Marine Corps Veteran to end 222-mile hike in Virginia Beach.

 13 News Now / WVEC-TV. Retrieved from

 https://www.13newsnow.com/article/news/local/mycity/virginia-beach/marine-corpsveteran-to-end-222-mile-hike-in-virginia-beach/291-498227251
- Shipkowski, B. (2019, November 16). Alleged gunman, victim among 6 charged after game shooting. *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/ea1a27e4862c4a0dbbbaed02a7c2cc2c
- Shipner, R. (2008, December 10). Miya Rodolfo-Sioson, 1968-2008. *Berkeley Daily Planet, The*.

 Retrieved from http://www.berkeleydailyplanet.com/issue/2008-12-11/article/31784
- Shock of Zia school shooting lingers. (1992, April 13). *El Paso Times*, p. 1B & 2B. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/430099922/?terms=Zia%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C

- Shooter on the Run After Killing 2 Students at Grambling State University. (2017, October 25).

 Time. Retrieved from http://time.com/4996490/grambling-state-university-shooting/
- Shooter was trying to kill self, Mississippi University for Women president says. (2019, January 17). *Clarion Ledger*. Retrieved from https://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/2019/01/17/shooter-trying-kill-self-mississippi-university-women-president-says/2606810002/
- Shooting an 'isolated incident.' (1992, March 6). *Lancaster Eagle-Gazette*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/296856537/?terms=Hamilton%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Shooting arrest. (1998, May 1). *Elko Daily Free Press*, p. A10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/477322505/?terms=Philadelphia%2BElementary%2
 BSchool
- Shooting at Augusta HS graduation likely only a misdemeanor. (2016, May 15). *KWCH 12*.

 Retrieved from https://www.kwch.com/content/news/One-seriously-hurt-at-possible-shooting-at-Augusta-high-school-379583611.html
- Shooting at Everett's Horizon Elementary School on Casino Road leaves 17 year old in critical condition, two in custody. (2011, May 17). *MyEveretteNews.com*. Retrieved from https://myeverettnews.com/2011/05/17/shooting-at-everetts-horizon-elementary-school-on-casino-road-leaves-17-year-old-in-critical-condition-two-in-custody/
- Shooting at Merced high school injures 2. (2004, May 13). Visalia Times-Delta (Visalia, California), p. 2C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/285023326/?terms=Shooting%2Bat%2BMerced%2
 Bhigh%2Bschool

- Shooting at Mississippi University leaves 1 injured. (2018, February 28). *U.S. News*. Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/mississippi/articles/2018-02-28/shooting-at-mississippi-university-leaves-1-injured
- Shooting before school. (2009, April 14). Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles, California), p.

 A4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/193266783/?terms=%22Locke%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/193266783/?terms=%22Locke%2BHigh%2BSchool
 %22
- Shooting by Nev. campus prompts dormitory lockdown. (2015, January 13). FOX News.

 Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/us/shooting-by-nev-campus-prompts-dormitory-lockdown
- Shooting claims teen, (2008, November 5). Fresno Bee, The (Fresno, California), p. B3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/661408518/?terms=%22Bell%2BHigh%2BSchool%22

 22
- Shooting goes to adult court. (2015, May 30). *Leader Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/532733754/?terms=Edgar%2BRobles%2C
- Shooting in UA parking lot. (2017, September 18). Akron Beacon Journal (OH), p. A2.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16706CBDCFCF7858
- Shooting involves 2 women. (2001, September 14). *Salina Journal, The*, p. B5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/5003687/?terms=Latonia%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C

- Shooting kills child, injures mom. (2002, November 8). *Hattiesburg American*, p. 2A. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/278617016/?terms=St.%2BJames%2BCatholic%2B School%2C
- Shooting on Eaglecrest High School campus sends 1 to hospital. (2019, February 17). *CBS Denver*. Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2019/02/17/shooting-eaglecrest-school-campus-rome-street-aurora/
- Shooting on elementary school parking lot leaves 2 in serious condition. (2015, February 16).

 **KARK 4 News*. Retrieved from https://www.kark.com/news/shooting-on-elementary-school-parking-lot-leaves-2-in-serious-condition/
- Shooting outside Cohen High School kills one, another wounded. (1991, November 7). *Crowley Post-Signal, The*, p. 1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/469885494/?terms=Cohen%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/469885494/?terms=Cohen%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Shooting outside jv football game in Fort Worth ends game early. (2016, October 6). *CBSDFW*.

 Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2016/10/06/shooting-outside-jv-football-game-in-fort-worth-cancels-game/
- Shooting outside of high school football game still under investigation. (2019, January 5). *Penn Live Patriot-News*. Retrieved from https://www.pennlive.com/news/2016/09/york_football_shooting.html
- Shooting outside Ottawa Hills HS leads to lockdowns. (2018, August 30). WOOD Radio.

 Retrieved from https://woodradio.iheart.com/content/2018-08-30-shooting-outside-ottawa-hills-hs-leads-to-lockdowns/

- Shooting suspect arrested in Tobyhanna. (2011, January 7). *Pocono Record*. Retrieved from https://www.poconorecord.com/article/20031024/news/310249993
- Shooting suspect arrested in university brawl case. (2004, April 8). *Courier-News, The*(Bridgewater, New Jersey), p. A-3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/224923623/?terms=Fairleigh%2BDickinson%2BUniversity%2B%2Band%2Bcooper%2C
- Shooting suspect arrested. (2006, January 23). *Cincinnati Enquirer, The (Cincinnati, Ohio)*, p.

 B3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?terms=Withrow%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/102757968/?
- Shooting suspect turns himself in. (2005, September 30). *Johnson City Press (Johnson City, Tennessee)*, p. 6C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/593709667/?terms=%22Carlos%2BAndrecus%2BB
- Shooting suspect. (1990, May 15). San Francisco Examiner, The, p. A-19. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/462164747/?terms=Mount%2BPleasant%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Shooting victim found on campus of NJIT in Newark. (2018, October 27). *RLS Media*. Retrieved from https://www.rlsmedia.com/article/shooting-victim-found-campus-njit-newark
- Shooting victim sues district. (2005, July 13). *Daily Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma)*, p. 14A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/452511973/?terms=%22Zachary%2BRamsey%22

- Shooting victim was exemplary athlete, student. (1995, January 28). *Asheville Citizen-Times*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/200527988/?terms=University%2Bof%2BNorth%2
 BCarolina%2C
- Shooting, stabbing at off campus student housing near Jackson State University. (2014, December 5). CBS 12 WJTV (Jackson, MS). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1520B75A7AAF3D38
- Shootings injure teacher, 3 students in state. (1998, October 1). *Tampa Bay Times*, p. 7B.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/327348724/?terms=Felly%2BPetit-Frere%2C
- Shooting-suicide investigation in southwest Missouri. (2016, July 25). *FOX2now*. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/murder-suicide-investigation-in-southwest-missouri/
- Shoro, M. & Delaney, M. (2018, September 12). 1 dead in shooting at North Las Vegas high school. *Las Vegas Review-Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.reviewjournal.com/crime/homicides/1-dead-in-shooting-at-north-las-vegas-high-school/
- Shortell, D. (2014, November 23). Report finds missed chances to help Newtown shooter Adam Lanza. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2014/11/21/justice/newtown-shooter-adam-lanza-report
- Shots fired at Gresham school. (2007, April 11). *Corvallis Gazette-Times (Corvallis, Oregon)*, p. A4. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/388724600/?terms=Springwater%2BTrail%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Shots fired at local Providence high school. (2003, January 23). *Cowl, The*. Retrieved from https://www.thecowl.com/uncategorized/shots-fired-at-local-providence-high-school
- Shots from car wound youth at high school. (1990, January 10). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/1990-01-10/local/me-136_1_compton-high-school
- Shots kill teenager, injure man at football game. (1990, August 26). *Atlanta Journal and Constitution, The*, p. D-10. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/400340582/?terms=Myers%2BPark%2BHigh%2BS chool%2C
- Shots mar Hugo track meet; 1 hurt. (2000, April 7). *Daily Oklahoman, The*, p. 3-A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/454563845/?terms=Durant%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 L
- Shotwell, L. (2016, September 9). UPDATED: apparent suicide attempt reported at Cedar Rapids high school. *Little Village*. Retrieved from https://littlevillagemag.com/apparent-suicide-attempt-reported-at-cedar-rapids-high-school/
- Shuster, B. (1994, February 20). Officials find no easy solution to violence in schools. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B13. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158430799/?terms=Gabriel%2BGettleson%2C
- Sicurella, S. (2019, October 25). Update: more details emerge about UGA student who accidentally shot self on campus. *Red & Black, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.redandblack.com/uganews/update-more-details-emerge-about-uga-student-more-details-emer

who-accidentally-shot-self-on-campus/article_96d91b1c-ea05-11e9-8e29-3fd74716ec66.html

- Siebert, M. (1994, July 30). Friends fill church to mourn teen. *Des Moines Register, The*, p. 1M.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/131987969/?terms=Ottumwa%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Siegler, M. (2019, April 18). Columbine 20 years later: Wisconsin has had five school shootings since massacre. *Wisconsin Rapids Tribune*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.wisconsinrapidstribune.com/story/news/2019/04/18/columbine-anniversary-wisconsin-has-had-five-school-shootings-in-20-years-milwaukee-marinette-antigo/3065585002/
- Siese, A. (2019, May 7). 1 dead, several injured in Colorado school shooting live updates.

 CBS NEWS. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/live-news/colorado-school-shooting-live-updates-several-injured-highlands-ranch-today-live-updates-2019-05-07/
- Sillman, J. (2012, April 25). Campus counselor shot, wounded; gunman escapes. *KSAZ-TV-Phoenix*. Retrieved from https://www.kold.com/story/17721833/shooting-at-campus-west-of-phoenix-injures-woman/
- Siltzer, J. (1992a, January 19). Shocked students show fear, disbelief following shooting. *Index-Journal, The*, p. 1A & 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/69774275/?terms=Greenwood%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Siltzer, J. (1992b, January 19). Williams in good condition. *Index-Journal, The*, p. 1A & 8A.

 Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/69774275/?terms=Greenwood%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Silver, J. D. (2006, February 22). Assault rifle used in attack on teen. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*(*Pittsburgh*, *Pennsylvania*), p. A-1 & A-9. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/96517351/?terms=Westinghouse%2BHigh%2BSch

 ool%2C
- Silverstein, J. (2016, September 14). Girl who killed herself, wounded student at Texas high school intended to murder stepbrother. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/girl-texas-high-school-shooting-meant-murder-stepbrother-article-1.2791839
- Simmons, L. (2014, August 15). Documents show teen who murdered 2 Warwick High students used 12-gauge shotgun. *WTKR News 3*. Retrieved from https://www.wtkr.com/2014/08/15/only-on-3-police-say-teen-who-murdered-2-warwick-high-students-used-12-gauge-shotgun/
- Simms, B. (2019, February 11). Suspect in Frederick Douglass High shooting deemed threat to public safety, denied bail. *WBAL-TV 11 Baltimore*. Retrieved from https://www.wbaltv.com/article/judge-denies-bail-for-suspect-in-frderick-douglass-high-school-shooting/26293209
- Simms, B. (2019, November 12). Police investigate shooting of student outside Achievement Academy in Baltimore. WBAL-TV 11 Baltimore. Retrieved from https://www.wbaltv.com/article/shooting-outside-achievement-academy-baltimore/29761798

- Simoneaux, M. (2018, January 22). Shots fired outside The NET Charter High School, 1 student has abrasion injury: NOPD. *Nola Media Group*. Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2018/01/shooting_near_net_charter_high.html
- Simoneaux, M. (2018, October 8). Shooting reported at Grambling State University. FOX 8 New Orleans. Retrieved from https://www.fox8live.com/2018/10/08/shooting-reported-grambling-state-university/
- Simons, A. (2010, April 8). Campus robber sentenced, but he won't do prison time. *Star Tribune:**Newspaper of the Twin Cities (MN), p. 04B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13591885CEAA9F98
- Single bullet injures Pontotoc high school student in bus. (2017, October 18). *Clarion Ledger*.

 Retrieved from https://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/local/2017/10/18/single-bullet-injures-pontotoc-high-school-student-bus/778188001/
- Six more suspects charged in TSU shooting. (2009, August 20). *ABC 13*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/archive/6972297/
- Six, C. (2018, August 23). Man sentenced in connection to shooting/stabbing at JFK Stadium.

 OzarksFirst.com. Retrieved from https://www.ozarksfirst.com/local-news/man-sentenced-in-connection-to-shooting-stabbing-at-jfk-stadium/
- Sjostrom, J. (1994, April 27). Powell bought gun just before killing, trial told. *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1994-04-27-9404270213-story.html
- Skutch, J. (2009, April 3). Indictment in campus shooting onetime SSU student charged with felony in assault last year that wounded another student. *Savannah Morning News (GA)*,

- p. 4A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1275BB6613CBEAB8
- Skutch, J. (2019, July 16). Prosecutor tells Chatham County jury SSU student gunned down in 2015 confrontation at the school. *Savannah Morning News: Web Edition Articles (GA)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/174C2C9C3921DAC0
- Slain professors called tough, but popular. (1996, August 17). *Signal, The*, p. A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/333266366/?terms=San%2BDiego%2BState%2BU niversity%2C
- Slain woman inquired about protection from abuse order. (2005, May 20). *Intelligencer Journal*(Lancaster, Pennsylvania), p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/567794414/?terms=%22James%2BZeigler%22%2C
- Slape, E. (2015, July 8). BYU recruit Charles West shot in arm outside Coppell Middle School.

 600 ESPN El Paso. Retrieved from https://krod.com/byu-recruit-charles-west-shot-in-arm-outside-coppell-middle-school/
- Slavit, M. (2015, August 3). Officers in parking garage shooting justified. *KRCG 13*. Retrieved from https://krcgtv.com/news/local/officers-in-parking-garage-shooting-justified
- Slay suspect was psychiatric patient. (1998, May 3). *Post-Star, The*, p. A7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/347679520/?terms=%22Juan%2BRoman%22

- Slaying settlement reached. (1997, May 8). *Florida Today*, p. 1B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/175171231/?terms=Omar%2BShareef%2BJones%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/175171231/?terms=Omar%2BShareef%2BJones%2
- Slaying suspect turns self in, faces charges. (2005, March 16). *Tennessean, The (Nashville, Tennessee)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/275913887/?terms=%22Maplewood%2BHigh%22
- Slevin, P. (1998, October 23). Youth gets prison term in death of D.C. girl. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1998/10/23/youth-gets-prison-term-in-death-of-dc-girl/eba1413e-031f-47fd-89bd-b985803b3fe3/?noredirect=on
- Slivka, J. (2000, April 11). 6th-grade teacher shot, assailant sought. *Arizona Republic*, p. B1.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/116900194/?terms=Kathleen%2BMorris%2C%2B
- Slivka, J. (2002, October 29). *Gunman kills 3 at UA. Arizona Republic (Phoenix, Arizona)*, p. A1
 & A9. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/124627920/?terms=University%2Bof%2BArizona%2BNursing%2BCollege%2C
- Sloan, N., Webster, B., & Pinter, D. (2018, April 12). Man shot in stomach at Raytown South Middle School track meet. *KCTV5*. Retrieved from https://www.kctv5.com/news/man-shot-in-stomach-at-raytown-south-middle-school-track/article_8ff8884a-2c07-5ca0-9b77-af0f63b958ba.html
- Smith, B. (1995, October 13). Teen wounds teacher, kills self; second teacher collapses, dies. *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 1A & 7A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/345458100/?terms=Blackville-Hilda%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Smith, C. (2015, March 30). University City police on the scene of shots fired at a school. *KPLR*11. Retrieved from https://kplr11.com/2015/03/30/university-city-police-on-the-scene-of-shots-fired-at-a-school/
- Smith, E., &Hecker, C. (2018, September 5). Update: man found dead in Jeep following shooting incident near SC State campus identified. *WIS News 10*. Retrieved from http://raycomgroup.worldnow.com/story/39026343/update-man-found-dead-in-jeep-following-shooting-incident-near-sc-state-campus-identified
- Smith, J. (2016, January 10). Convicted killer out but still serving life. *Las Vegas Review- Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.reviewjournal.com/uncategorized/convicted-killer-out-but-still-serving-life/
- Smith, J. (2016, May 3). Community & Dallas ISD discuss safety after Kimball HS shooting incident. *NBC DFW*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/student-shot-at-dallas-area-high-school/2014216/
- Smith, L. (2019, January 19). Police on scene of shooting outside school. *MLive Michigan*.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.mlive.com/news/jackson/2016/09/police_on_scene_of_apparent_sh.html
- Smith, L. (2019, May 11). Police suspect ex-Texas cadet purposely fired shots that wounded 3 classmates. *Dallas Morning News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.dallasnews.com/news/texas/2019/05/11/police-suspect-ex-texas-cadet-purposely-fired-shots-that-wounded-3-classmates/

- Smith, M. (1992, November 25). Student injures self in school bathroom shooting. *Montgomery Advertiser, The*, p. 1B & 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/258702514/?terms=Robert%2BE.%2BLee%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Smith, M. (2019, March 21). Suspect in 1998 STC fatal shooting extradited to McAllen.

 Monitor, The. Retrieved from https://www.themonitor.com/2019/03/21/suspect-1998-stc-fatal-shooting-extradited-mcallen/
- Smith, M. D. (2015, August 8). Man arrested after shots fired at Wise County high school. Fort

 Worth Star-Telegram. Retrieved from https://www.star-telegram.com/news/local/crime/article30493332.html
- Smith, M. D. (2016, October 6). 1 person shot at Dunbar High School during JV game. *ABC* 8

 WFAA (Dallas, TX). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15FDE7AF5E723468
- Smith, M. L. (2015, January 27). Man kills self after shooting window of Roseville school. *Star Tribune: Newspaper of the Twin Cities (MN)*, p. 04B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15320EDBF1AF7F68
- Smith, M. L. (2015, March 10). Boy shoots girlfriend, kills self. *Star Tribune (Minneapolis, Minnesota)*, p. B1 & B5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/250926142/

- Smith, M., Pérez-Peña, R., & Goldman, A. (2016, November 28). Suspect is killed in attack at Ohio State University that injured 11. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/28/us/active-shooter-ohio-state-university.html
- Smith-King, T. (2007, January 26). Aftermath of a shooting. Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee), p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284164335/?terms=Hardin%2BCounty%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Smith-King, T., & Cheshier, T. (2003, September 21). Who was Kilpatrick? *Jackson Sun, The*(*Jackson, Tennessee*), p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/284080176/?terms=Harold%2BKilpatrick%2BJr%2

 C
- Smithwick, D. (2015, August 6). Pittman pleads guilty to second-degree murder. *Cardinal & Cream: Union University (Jackson, TN)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1570FD93EE6EA478
- Smoothie machine vendor shoots self in leg on Mizzou campus, prompting alert. (2016, June 8).

 **Kansas City Star, The. Retrieved from https://www.kansascity.com/news/state/missouri/article82458877.html
- Snapper, J. (2005, October 28). Residents fear gang war. Saginaw News (MI), p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10DA3FB8E3AD9350

- Snapper, J. (2006, October 14). Schools locked down. Saginaw News (MI), p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/114E40342B203110
- Snider, A. (2018, August 17). Coach credited for saving man after shooting at youth football game. *WKRN News* 2. Retrieved from https://www.wkrn.com/news/crime-tracker/coach-credited-for-saving-man-after-shooting-at-youth-football-game/1377133676/
- Snowdon, H., & Browning, K. (2019, February 26). Claremont McKenna College grapples with second student death in a week. *Student Life, The: Pomona College (Claremont, CA)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/171D9934A13367A8
- Snyder, D. (2019, March 28). 2 shot on Langston University campus, 4 suspects at-large. *KOKH FOX 25*. Retrieved from https://okcfox.com/news/local/2-shot-on-langston-university-campus-suspect-at-large
- Snyder, N. . (2014, April 13). Profiles of the attacked. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette* (*Pittsburgh*, *Pennsylvania*), p. A-7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96348366/
- Snyder, S. (2004, November 24). More security urged. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania)*, p. A1 & A20. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/201128545/?terms=Jalil%2BSpeaks%2C
- Snyder, S., & Moran, R. (1999, October 28). After shooting, a call for safety and nonviolence.

 *Philadelphia Inquirer, The, p. B1 & B4. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/167871274/?terms=Martin%2BLuther%2BKing%2BJr.%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C&match=2
- Sobol, R. (2016, August 30). 90 years for man convicted of fatally shooting ex-wife at UIC

 Medical Center. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from

 https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/ct-man-convicted-of-fatally-shooting-ex-wife-given-90-year-sentence-20160830-story.html
- Sobol, R., Gorner, J., Pratt, G., & Figueroa, A. (2017, June 16). One of 2 girls shot at grade school picnic tells dad, 'we didn't stand a chance.' *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-chicago-shooting-violence-20170616-story.html
- Sobol, R., Nickeas, P., & Ziezulewicz, G. (2015, November 6). 3 teens shot; second shooting outside Chicago high school this week. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/ct-boy-16-and-another-teen-wounded-infront-of-grade-school-on-south-side-20151106-story.html
- Softball player dies of gunshot wounds. (1997, February 24). *Tampa Bay Times*, p. 3B. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/326783312/?terms=Melissa%2BChambliss%2C
- Software engineer from Andhra Pradesh shot dead in US. (2009, January 15). *India Today*.

 Retrieved from https://www.indiatoday.in/latest-headlines/story/software-engineer-from-andhra-pradesh-shot-dead-in-us-37293-2009-01-15
- Solana, K. (2008, June 18). Teen pleads not guilty in fatal King city soccer match shooting.

 Californian, The (Salinas, California), p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/280209065/?terms=%22Esther%2BRubio%22%2C

- Solomon, J. (2015, November 10). Citrus County student, 15, survives after shooting himself in the head during class. *Tampa Bay Times*. Retrieved from https://www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/lecanto-high-student-airlifted-after-self-inflicted-gunshot/2253353/
- Somerville man left suicide note online before shooting himself to death at Harvard. (2010, September 22). *Cambridge Chronicle (MA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1326BC9B6F484368
- Song, J. (2003, April 29). UM shooting victim is improving, but family worries about her sight Elizabeth Lee, 20, loves art, wants to be a curator. *Baltimore Sun, The (Baltimore, MD)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FABAA03F4EA8043
- Song, J., & MacGillis, A. (2003, April 26). Man shoots UM student, commits suicide in garage.

 Baltimore Sun, The. Retrieved from https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-2003-04-26-0304260348-story.html
- Sonner, S. (2006, May 26). Teen gets house arrest in Nev. shooting. *AP News*. Retrieved from https://www.apnews.com/0f88a3b41c83210a09a4f67fa09f9c2f
- Son's grades may be tied to gunman's school attack. (1992, September 19). *Indianapolis Star, The*, p. A-3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/106927210/?terms=Calvin%2BCharles%2BBell
- Sophomore shot at school. (2005, September 4). Florida Today (Cocoa, Florida), p. 10B.

 Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/178464804/?terms=Sojourner%2BTruth%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Soteropoulos, J. (2004, November 24). 16-year-old sought in fatal shooting. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania)*, p. A1 & A20. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/201128545/?terms=Jalil%2BSpeaks%2C
- Soteropoulos, J. (2005, January 20). Teen to stand trial in shooting. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The*(*Philadelphia, Pennsylvania*), p. B1 & B6. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/199303958/?terms=Jalil%2BSpeaks%2C
- Source: Delta State prof shot colleague because he kept him from getting tenure. (2015).

 Yellowhammer News. Retrieved from https://yellowhammernews.com/source-delta-state-prof-shot-colleague-because-he-kept-him-from-getting-tenure/
- Sources: Bronx teen's shooting possibly linked to taxi robberies. (2019, July 2). *Spectrum News*NYI. Retrieved from https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2019/07/02/nypd-investigates-shooting-of-bronx-13-year-old
- Sources: Edgar Robles will be charged as an adult. (2015, May 29). *First Coast News*. Retrieved from https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/news/local/sources-edgar-robles-will-be-charged-as-an-adult/123497081
- Sources: UF student was shot in head by police. (2010, March 3). *Gainesville.com*. Retrieved from https://www.gainesville.com/news/20100303/sources-uf-student-was-shot-in-head-by-police
- South Bay arrest in killing of man in parked car. (1994, January 29). *San Francisco Chronicle*, p. A21. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4F5AD1E757FC2

South Carolina. (2008, February 10). Sun News, The (Myrtle Beach, SC), p. C3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1204888FABC02648

South Dakota teen shot in head returns to school. (2013, May 9). *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.wahpetondailynews.com/south-dakota-teen-shot-in-head-returns-to-school/article bab84336-b8a8-11e2-8d7e-0019bb2963f4.html

South Dakota. (2013, May 10). *Honolulu Star-Advertiser*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/266571906/?terms=Britton-Hecla%2C

South Jersey news in brief. (1995, October 12). *Philadelphia Inquirer, The (PA)*, p. S02.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB32C7C026310A0

South Shore student dies after shooting near Wingate. (1997, January 16). *Canarsie Courier*, p. 5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/556121826/?terms=Dwight%2BArcher%2C

Southeast Missouri teen dies after accidental shooting in school parking lot. (2014, June 24).

KRCG 13. Retrieved from https://krcgtv.com/news/local/southeast-missouri-teen-dies-after-accidental-shooting-in-school-parking-lot

Spak, K., & Tucker, S. (2009, January 24). Public lockout: Chicago Public School officials bar fans from attending away games. *Southtown Star (Tinley Park, Illinois)*, p. B2. Retrieved

from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/538860914/?terms=%22North%2BLawndale%22

- Spencer, C. C. (2005, August 27). Student, 23, shot on JSU campus. *Clarion-Ledger (Jackson, Mississippi)*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/183038716/?terms=Jackson%2BState%2BUniversity%2C
- Spicer, A. (2016, May 20). Police ID man arrested in FSCJ shooting. *News 4 Jax*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2016/05/20/police-id-man-arrested-in-fscj-shooting/
- Spillyards, A. (2019, November 11). Dallas teen found shot to death on school basketball court.

 NBC DFW. Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/family-identifies-dallas-teen-found-shot-to-death-in-singing-hills/2122708/
- Spindler, N. (2015, October 8). Shooting in Oregon leaves nine dead and many injured. *Carroll News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.jcunews.com/2015/10/08/shooting-in-oregon-leaves-nine-dead-and-many-injured/
- Spirit of Texas 5 16:59:01. (2008, November 26). *CBS* 11 KHOU (Houston, TX). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/124BE0E60EE391B8
- Spokesman: 3 shot, injured at Delaware State University cookout 'not students.' (2015, April 19).

 Chicago Tribune. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/nation-world/chi-shooting-delaware-state-university-cookout-20150418-story.html

- Springer, J. (1995, July 21). Man, 20, charged in shooting outside New Britain High. *Hartford Courant*. Retrieved from http://articles.courant.com/1995-07-21/news/9507210401_1_latin-king-rival-gang-gang-war
- Squatriglia, C., Lynem, J. N., & Gaura, M. A. (1999, September 10). San Jose boy, 16, fatally shoots himself at high school / Santa Teresa student sneaked gun into rest room. *SFGate*.

 Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/San-Jose-Boy-16-Fatally-Shoots-Himself-at-High-2909269.php
- SSU campus shooting victim, suspect identified. (2018, February 26). WTGS / FOX 28 News.

 Retrieved from https://fox28media.com/news/local/ssu-campus-shooting-victim-suspect-identified
- St John the Baptist Parish Sheriff's Office. (2020, January 7). *Derrel Dibartolo arrested in shooting investigation* [Facebook update]. Retrieved from https://www.facebook.com/StJohnParishSheriff/posts/2657337417637296
- St. Louis shooting victim a Washington University worker. (2016, April 20). *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/bbde34555b0f447fbb3752e45a2c1eaf
- St. Mary's County Sheriff's Office. (2018, March 26). *Great Mills High School update*.

 Retrieved from http://firstsheriff.blogspot.com/2018/03/great-mills-high-school-update_26.html
- St. Thomas student faces discipline for accidental shot fired. (2017, April 12). FOX 9 KMSP.

 Retrieved from https://www.fox9.com/news/st-thomas-student-faces-discipline-for-accidental-shot-fired

- Stabile, M. (2014, August 21). Heritage Elementary School shooting strikes today August 21.

 **LALATE*. Retrieved from http://news.lalate.com/2014/08/21/heritage-elementary-school-shooting-strikes-today-august-21/
- Stabley, M. (2018, February 6). Two teens charged in shooting outside Oxon Hill High School.

 NBC Washington. Retrieved from https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/two-teens-charged-in-shooting-outside-oxon-hill-high-school/166655/
- Stack, L., & Rogers, K. (2015, August 28). Student dies after Savannah State University shooting. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/29/us/savannah-state-university-placed-on-lockdown-after-shooting-on-campus.html
- Stafford, L. (1999, August 10). Lawyers: teen shooter needs psychiatric hospital. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*, p. C1 & C6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403482867/?terms=Anthony%2BB.%2B%22T.J.%2
 2%2BSolomon%2C
- Stafford, L. (2000, October 5). Seeking closure in shooting case. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. JR5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/399869930/?terms=Anthony%2BSolomon%2C
- Stafford, R. (2006, November 18). School shooting at Case Western Reserve University. *NBC News*. Retrieved from http://www.nbcnews.com/id/15767366/ns/dateline_nbc-crime_reports/t/school-shooting-case-western-reserve-university/#.XfYzhujYpPY
- Staletovich, J. (1995a, June 15). 2 hurt in school shooting. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. 1A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/134485692/?terms=Lake%2BWorth%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Staletovich, J. (1995b, June 16). Shooting suspect, victim middle school rivals, police say. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/134214095/?terms=Alexander%2BKucer%2C
- Stamps teen accused of shooting students may use bully defense. (1997, December 30). *Baxter Bulletin*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/413208860/?terms=Joseph%2B%22Colt%22%2BT
- Stancil, L. (2014, August 2). IRSC gunfire victim files \$1 million negligence suit. *Stuart News, The (FL)*, p. 3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14F7E50DC70E3A88
- Stanglin, D., Winter, M., & Ramani, N. (2014, January 21). Teaching assistant shot dead at Purdue University. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/01/21/purdue-shooting/4719831/
- Stanko, F. (2019, December 11). Student accidentally shot on NDSCS campus. *Daily Journal Media*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.fergusfallsjournal.com/news/student-accidentally-shot-on-ndscs-campus/article_bd1ee178-1c85-11ea-b49a-7b83f52b2f5e.html#:~:text=A%20student%20was%20injured%20in,release%20from%2
 <a href="https://www.fergusfallsjournal.com/news/student-accidentally-shot-on-ndscs-campus/article_bd1ee178-1c85-11ea-b49a-7b83f52b2f5e.html#:~:text=A%20student%20was%20injured%20in,release%20from%2
 <a href="https://www.fergusfallsjournal.com/news/student-accidentally-shot-on-ndscs-campus/article_bd1ee178-1c85-11ea-b49a-7b83f52b2f5e.html#:~:text=A%20student%20was%20injured%20in,release%20from%20the%20college%20states.&text=Both%20confirmed%20there%20was%20no,or%20community%2C%20the%20college%20stated.

- Stanley, L. (2018, November 30). Rainier High locked down after police chase ends in suspect's suicide in school parking lot. *Olympian*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.theolympian.com/latest-news/article222445300.html
- Stapleton, C. (2017, November 19). Trump in Palm Beach: Wall of school buses to protect the president. *Palm Beach Post, The.* Retrieved from https://www.palmbeachpost.com/news/local/trump-palm-beach-wall-school-buses-protect-the-president/qLAGnUWwYgWvFGshlHbu8H/
- Stapleton, A., Chan, S., Mossburg, C., & Almasy, S. (2018, May 12). 14-year-old in custody after shooting at a California high school. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/11/us/california-school-shots-fired/index.html
- Starling sentenced to 35 years for killing VSU student. (2005, November 4). *Progress-Index, The*(*Petersburg, VA*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10DB0ACAA24CA7A8
- State news briefs. (2010, June 12). *Daily Press (Newport News, VA)*, P. A10. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/130513B3F0018D00
- State of Louisiana versus John Paul Devillier No, 17-KA-572. (2018, October 17). *Justia US Law* [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://law.justia.com/cases/louisiana/fifth-circuit-court-of-appeal/2018/17-ka-572.html
- State of New Jersey v. Alexander Alfaro. (2013, November 12). *FindLaw*. Retrieved from https://caselaw.findlaw.com/nj-superior-court-appellate-division/1649262.html

- State of Texas. (2018, May 18). Probable cause and affidavit & complaint. *DocumentCloud*[PDF file]. https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/4470067/Pagourtzis-probable-cause.pdf
- State police ID body found at ENMU-Roswell. (2014, April 17). *Taos News, The (Taos, New Mexico)*, p. B12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/218926084/?terms=Eastern%2BNew%2BMexico%2BUniversity%2C
- State school employee critically wounded in attack. (2005, January 4). *Tyler Morning Telegraph*(*Tyler, Texas*), p. 2A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/590888960/?terms=%22Bedah%2BAmwoka%22
- State supreme court upholds death penalty for Houston in Lindhurst High rampage. (2012, August 2). CBS Sacramento. Retrieved from https://sacramento.cbslocal.com/2012/08/02/state-supreme-court-upholds-death-penalty-for-houston-in-lindhurst-high-rampage/
- State v. Becker, 818 N.W.2d 135, 2012 Iowa Sup. LEXIS 81, 2012 WL 2945740 (Supreme Court of Iowa July 20, 2012, Filed). Retrieved from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:565
 2-JNJ1-F04G-B01T-00000-00&context=1516831
- State v. Maria Maclin, Tenn. Crim. Ap. LEXIS 877. (1998) Retrieved from www.lexisnexis.com/us/lnlib
- State v. Spivey, 38,243 (La.App. 2 Cir. 05/12/04);, 874 So. 2d 352, 2004 La. App. LEXIS 1179 (Court of Appeal of Louisiana, Second Circuit May 12, 2004, Rendered).

- https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:4CC 9-C7N0-0039-43TW-00000-00&context=1516831.
- State v. Stephens, 2020 Ga. LEXIS 739, 2020 WL 5883334 (Supreme Court of Georgia October 5, 2020, Decided).
 - https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:610J -WPG1-DY33-B3HN-00000-00&context=1516831
- Statewide University Police Association. (2010, October 22). *Breaking news: homicide at CSU Bakersfield*. Retrieved from https://supapolice.org/news/breaking-news-homicide-at-csu-bakersfield
- Staudinger, S. (2017, July 19). Man shot, seriously injured after fight breaks out during a rec league basketball game. *CBS58 WDJT Milwaukee*. Retrieved from https://www.cbs58.com/news/man-seriously-injured-after-shooting-during-a-rec-league-basketball-game#!
- Staunton, M. (2018, September 26). UPDATE: Student found shot at Appling Co. HS declared dead, coroner says. *WSAV News 3*. Retrieved from https://www.wsav.com/news/local-news/update-student-found-shot-at-appling-co-hs-declared-dead-coroner-says/
- Steck, J. (2015, February 4). Mankato Police relese information on MSU shooting. *Mankato Times*. Retrieved from http://mankatotimes.com/2015/02/04/mankato-police-release-information-on-msu-shooting/
- Steele, A. (2019, August 24). 14-year-old boy shot in head in Philly, critically injured.

 *Philadelphia Inquirer, The. Retrieved from https://www.inquirer.com/news/teenager-shot-no-arrests-kingsessing-police-20190825.html

- Steele, A., & Mucha, P. (2009, November 7). Teen charged in school-bus shooting. *Philadelphia Inquirer, The (Philadelphia, Pennsylvania)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/199953291
- Steinberg, J. (2016, July 24). Ontario police nab suspect in Chaffey High School parking lot shooting. *Daily Bulletin*. Retrieved from https://www.dailybulletin.com/2016/07/24/ontario-police-nab-suspect-in-chaffey-high-school-parking-lot-shooting/
- Stennett, D., & Pavuk, A. (2013, October 5). 2 teens injured in shooting outside Christian school in Pine Hills. *Orlando Sentinel, The (Orlando, Florida)*, p. B1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/269673921/?terms=%22Agape%2BChristian%2BAcademy%22%2C
- Stepzinski, T., & (2019, May 19). JSO: Teen shooting at Terry Parker High School likely gang-related. *Jacksonville.com*. Retrieved from https://www.jacksonville.com/news/20190518/jso-teen-shooting-at-terry-parker-high-school-likely-gang-related
- Sterghos, N. (1998, Jan 16). Boy, 15, gets life for killing classmate. South Florida Sun Sentinel,
 p. 1A & 18A. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/238635729/?terms=Boy%2C%2B15%2C%2BGets
 %2BLife%2BFor%2BKilling%2BClassmate%2C
- Sterngold, J. (2001, March 24). Police say student gunman was seeking school official. *New York Times*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2001/03/24/us/police-say-student-gunman-was-seeking-school-official.html

- Stevens, A. (2012, October 17). Update: student OK after being shot at Southern Polytechnic.

 **Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The. Retrieved from
 https://www.ajc.com/news/local/update-student-after-being-shot-southernpolytechnic/1aBFGZilq803ZMCHqixaqI/
- Stevens, A. (2013, November 4). Stephenson High football player shot on campus. Stephenson High football player shot on campus. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution, The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/stephenson-high-football-player-shot-campus/JCH75PYVYqo478DUmXf5HP/
- Stevens, A. (2018, April 26). Ex-DeKalb football standout fatally shot at Savannah State. *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/news/crime--law/dekalb-football-standout-fatally-shot-savannah-state/oif3qSyyyVSkjUsRjFWgsM/
- Stevens, V. S. (1990, May 10). Man guns down school secretary. *Advocate-Messenger, The*, p.

 A1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/137936977/?terms=Waynesburg%2BElementary%2

 BSchool%2C
- Stevick, E. (2014, May 29). Police arrest 5 suspected gang members after assaults. Everett

 Herald. Retrieved from https://www.heraldnet.com/news/police-arrest-5-suspected-gang-members-after-assaults/
- Stewart, A. (2014, June 29). Battery, attempted murder charges filed in shooting at UM campus.

 *Miami Herald, The: Blogs (FL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14EC2B8130DAB2D8

- Stewart, K., & Schabbing, D. (2017, September 21). Teacher's quick response saves lives during Mattoon High School shooting. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/midwest/ct-mattoon-high-school-shooting-teacher-20170921-story.html
- Stewart, S. (2014, April 29). Shooting at Iowa Western prompts security upgrades. *Daily Nonpareil, The.* Retrieved from https://nonpareilonline.com/news/local/shooting-at-iowa-western-prompts-security-upgrades/article_d8841fdd-7f2e-5ef4-8991-5fe9b37a367c.html
- Stewart, S. (2014, April 29). Shooting at Iowa Western prompts security upgrades. *Daily Nonpareil, The.* Retrieved from https://nonpareilonline.com/news/local/shooting-at-iowa-western-prompts-security-upgrades/article_d8841fdd-7f2e-5ef4-8991-5fe9b37a367c.html
- Stewart, S. (2015, January 30). Advocacy group's report notes Iowa Western shooting. *Daily Nonpareil, The (Council Bluffs, IA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1532DA8426F5FFC0
- Stogsdill, S. (2010a, October 16). One shot; another injured in fight violence shakes Langston.

 *Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, OK), p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/132F67C693BE69B0
- Stogsdill, S. (2010b, October 19). Texans face charges in Langston shooting. *Oklahoman, The*(Oklahoma City, OK), p. 15A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1330109B9AF1FAD0

- Stokes III, P. (2019, March 7). Second suspect arrested in Pillans Middle School shooting.

 Advance Local. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/news/mobile/2017/02/5-year-old-shot-in-hand-pillan.html#:~:text=Jason%20Bruner%2C%2028%2C%20turned%20-himself,shooting%20at%20Pillans%20Middle%20School.
- Stokley, S. (2011, December 15). Killer suspected infidelity. *La Prensa El D (Riverside, CA)*, p. A4. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13C3C343A07F36C0
- Stone, S., & Cook, G. (2016, May 6). Man Sought After Killing Estranged Wife Outside High Point High School, Police Say. *NBC Washington*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/shooting-high-point-high-school/62838/
- Stonehill College shooting suspect arrested, charged. (2018, January 2). *Patriot Ledger, The*(*Quincy, MA*), p. 3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16930A7D48896108
- Straziuso, J. (2004, February 25). Thousands attend funeral of 10-year-old killed outside school.

 *Danville News, The (Danville, Pennsylvania), p. 4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/553792264/?terms=Thomas%2BM.%2BPeirce%2B

 Elementary%2BSchool%2C
- Street war: police interview shows gang life in Wichita. (1992, April 21). *Salina Journal, The*(Salina, Kansas), p. 8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/1795645/
- Struett, D. (2019, June 6). Man shot while playing basketball at West Side elementary school court. *Chicago Sun Times*. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://chicago.suntimes.com/crime/2019/6/6/18656020/genevieve-melody-school-court-shooting}{}$
- Student accidentally shoots self. (2004, February 4). *Austin American-Statesman (Austin, Texas)*,

 p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/357182553/?terms=Youens%2BElementary%2BSc

 hool
- Student accused of killing security guard instructor in class. (2011, February 23). *CBS Los Angeles*. Retrieved from https://losangeles.cbslocal.com/2011/02/23/student-kills-histeacher-in-los-angeles-classroom/
- Student accused of shooting at bullies speaks out. (2012, February 12). WCJB-TV. Retrieved from http://archive.ph/wXAJz#selection-1011.0-1020.0
- Student arrested after shooting boy with BB gun at Faribault Middle School. (2016, February 23). WCCO CBS Minnesota. Retrieved from https://minnesota.cbslocal.com/2016/02/23/student-arrested-after-shooting-boy-with-bb-gun-at-faribault-middle-school/
- Student arrested in fatal shooting. (2006, January 16). *Press-Register (Mobile, AL)*, p. B03.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10F541537126A058
- Student charged after accidental shooting on Georgetown College campus. (2014, May 8).

 Georgetown News-Graphic (KY). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14DC1998FAE7D198

- Student charged after Tennessee campus shooting, police say. (2014, November 17). FOX News.

 Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/us/student-charged-after-tennessee-campus-shooting-police-say
- Student charged as adult for north Las Vegas shooting. (2018, September 11). *KTVN*. Retrieved from https://www.ktvn.com/story/39071520/nlvpd-shooting-at-canyon-springs-high-school
- Student charged in fatal shooting. (2006, January 16). *Selma Times-Journal, The (Selma, Alabama)*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/570747595/?terms=%22Pinson%2BValley%2BHigh%22%2C
- Student charged in fatal shootings of three professors in San Diego. (1996, August 16). *Courier, The (Waterloo, Iowa)*, p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/357794575/?terms=Frederick%2BMartin%2BDavidson%2C
- Student charged in shooting incident. (1992, December 3). *Montgomery Adviser, The*, p.1B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/258728811/?terms=Robert%2BE.%2BLee%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Student charged in shooting. (1997, October 16). *Florida Today*, p. 1A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/174494775/?terms=Brandon%2BHartsoe%2C
- Student commits suicide at Houston County high school. (1994, January 23). *Longview-News-Journal*, p. p. 14-A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/219396903/?terms=Kennard%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Student commits suicide at McKinney North High School. (2018, June 1). FOX 4 News.

Retrieved from http://www.fox4news.com/news/police-shots-fired-a-mckinney-north-high-school-were-self-inflicted

Student commits suicide. (2012, August 27). Valley Times-News, The (Lanett, AL), p. 14.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/140FB54F6244C420

Student critically injured in Brooklyn school shooting. (1994, September 15). Journal News,

The, p. B4. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/165389221/?terms=David%2BEstrada%2C

Student critically injured in Roseburg, Ore. school shooting. (2006, August 31). KOMO News.

Retrieved from https://komonews.com/archive/student-critically-injured-in-roseburg-ore-school-shooting

Student dead of self-inflicted gunshot wound at vocational school, police say. (2017, January 5).

WLWT5. Retrieved from https://www.wlwt.com/article/1-dead-in-self-inflicted-shooting-at-vocational-school-detectives-say/8566381#

Student dies after being shot at North Carolina high school. (2018, October 29.) CBS NEWS.

Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/butler-high-school-shooting-today-2018-10-29-live-stream-updates/

- Student dies after shooting at Texas Southern University. (2015, September 1). *CBS DFW*.

 Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2015/09/01/student-dies-after-shooting-at-texas-southern-university/
- Student dies after shooting himself in Jackson Middle School bathroom. (2018, February 21).

 WKYC 3. Retrieved from https://www.wkyc.com/article/news/local/stark-county/student-dies-after-shooting-himself-in-jackson-middle-school-bathroom/95-521614546
- Student dies after shooting in parking lot of Houston Can Academy. (2016, November 7). *KHOU*11. Retrieved from https://www.khou.com/article/news/crime/student-dies-after-shooting-in-parking-lot-of-houston-can-academy/285-349361304
- Student dies after shooting self at school. (2003, March 26). Clarksdale Press Register, The, p. 5.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/282874186/?terms=Northeast%2BLauderdale%2BH
- Student dies after shooting. (1993, September 3). *Paris News, The*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/6395287/?terms=%22Roosevelt%2BHigh%22

igh%2BSchool

- Student Dies in School Shooting. (1998, May 20). *Associated Press, The*. Retrieved from https://www.apnews.com/cb58b592083989465e61e77ed69fd0ed
- Student dies in shooting. (1993, May 16). *Carlsbad Current-Argus*, p. A-5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/504551347/?terms=Nimitz%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/504551347/?terms=Nimitz%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Student dies on Jefferson High School campus in Marion County. (2018, December 10). *KGW-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.kgw.com/article/news/student-dies-on-jefferson-high-school-campus-in-marion-county/283-622669235

Student dismissed from graduate program, 'didn't take work seriously,' note indicates. (2000, August 30). *Baxter Bulletin, The*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/412848340/?terms=James%2BEaston%2BKelly%2
https://www.newspapers.com/image/412848340/?terms=James%2BEaston%2BKelly%2

Student faces expulsion for shooting. (2008, September 18). *Baxter Bulletin (Mountain Home, Arkansas)*, p. 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/321399719/?terms=%22Patrick%2BRice%22

Student fatally shoots himself inside suburban middle school, police say. (2019, April 18). *FOX*32 Chicago. Retrieved from https://www.fox32chicago.com/news/student-fatally-shoots-himself-inside-suburban-middle-school-police-say

Student fatally shoots himself. (1991, February 7). Victoria Advocate, The, p. 4C.

Student fatally shoots self at school. (2006, January 31). *Billings Gazette, The (Billings, Montana)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/414110987/?terms=%22Ryan%2BClancy%22

Student feud ends with Lincoln school shooting. (1996, April 16). *Enterprise-Journal*, p. 1.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/319465106/?terms=Alexander%2BJunior%2BHigh %2C

Student found shot in Norfolk State University dorm room. (2018, February 27). *WTKR News 3*.

Retrieved from https://wtkr.com/2018/02/27/man-shot-nsu/

Student goes on killing spree at Iowa campus. (1991, November 2). *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1991-11-02-9104080686-story.html

- Student grazed in head by bullet at NY high school. (2009, October 9). Associated Press

 Archive. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12B8BCD366A101F0
- Student held after school bus shooting. (1995, October 14). St. Louis Post-Dispatch, p. 4A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/142515364/?terms=lindbergh%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2C

 2C
- Student hit by stray bullet while playing basketball at Sterling High School. (2019, April 11).

 ABC 13 Houston. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/high-school-student-shot-by-a-stray-bullet-after-school/5242553/
- Student hospitalized after officer-involved shooting at Reno's Hug High School. (2016, December 7). *KRNV*. Retrieved from https://mynews4.com/news/local/breaking-report-of-shots-fired-at-hug-high-school
- Student hurt in accidental shooting in school's parking lot. (2015, November 11). *KATV News*.

 Retrieved from https://katv.com/news/local/student-hurt-in-accidental-shooting-in-schools-parking-lot
- Student in shooting dies. (1994, May 5). *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/239009086/?terms=North%2BMiami%2BHigh%2B
 School%2C
- Student in stable condition after being shot at Denmark Tech. (2012, October 5). *Times and Democrat, The.* Retrieved from https://thetandd.com/news/student-in-stable-condition-after-being-shot-at-denmark-tech/article_92e1218a-0ea7-11e2-b3d8-001a4bcf887a.html

- Student indicted as adult in deaths of praying teens. (1997, December 13). *Orlando Sentinel*, *The*, p. A-4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/235034922/?terms=Melissa%2B%22Missy%22%2BJenkins%2C
- Student injured after firearm accidentally discharged on campus. (2019, December 19). *Valley News Live*. Retrieved from https://www.valleynewslive.com/content/news/Stident--566091501.html
- Student injured after shooting self in leg at Kimball HS. (2016, May 2). WFAA-TV. Retrieved from https://www.wfaa.com/article/news/crime/student-injured-after-shooting-self-in-leg-at-kimball-hs/287-164663044
- Student injured in 'non-violent' shooting at Grambling State University. (2019, March 7).

 WAFB. Retrieved from https://www.wafb.com/2019/03/07/student-injured-non-violent-shooting-grambling-state-university/
- Student injured in shooting at North Carolina Central. (2015, October 27). News & Record (Greensboro, NC), p. 3A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1614088DB139A770
- Student injured in Texas school shooting. (2016, September 8). *ABC News* [Video file].

 Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/video/student-injured-texas-school-shooting-41954181
- Student is charged in killing. (2011, February 26). Los Angeles Times, The (Los Angeles), p. AA4. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/193602414/?terms=%22Law%2BThien%2BHuynh %22%2C
- Student is shot at Bowen High. (2005, February 9). *Chicago Tribune*, p. 2-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%22Bowen%2BHigh%2BScho">https://www.newspapers.com/image/231596398/?terms=%2315969/
- Student is shot at Dallas campus. (1990, April 4). Galveston Daily News, The, p. 11-A
- Student is shot walking on campus. (1991, December 11). Central New Jersey Home News, The

 (New Brunswick, New Jersey), p. A3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/318017564/?terms=%22Delaware%2Bstate%2Bcollege%22%2C
- Student killed in post-game fight. (1991, September 15). *Monitor, The*, p. 18A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/322872467/?terms=Madison%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Student killed in school shooting. (2004, February 3). *Leader-Post, The (Regina, Saskatchewan, Canada)*, p. D4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/498583732/?terms=Ballou%2BSenior%2BHigh%2
 BSchool%2C
- Student killed in shooting at Coastal Carolina University. (2013, February 27). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/02/26/us/south-carolina-campus-shooting/index.html
- Student killed in Texas school shooting. (1993, May 15). *Associated Press, The*. Retrieved from https://www.apnews.com/0aef75b1068eee2cf27e518eb97420a2
- Student killed near school board room. (1992, November 17). *Anniston Star, The*, p. 6A.

 Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/106561686/?terms=Michael%2BL.%2BJackson%2BJr.
- Student killed on school bus. (1996, October 10). *Daily News-Journal, The*, p. 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/422850018/?terms=Earl%2BRoutt
- Student kills himself in school bathroom, police say. (2006, January 31). Fort Worth Star
 Telegram (TX), p. A6. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10F7D4E76305E970
- Student kills self at school. (1994, October 13). *Asheville Citizen Times*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/200095726/?terms=Nicholas%2BAlexander%2BAtkinson
- Student kills self at school. (1998, March 31). Southern Illinoisan, p. 6B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/83621918/?terms=Grey%2BCulbreth%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Student opens fire in hearing, dies. (1993, July 9). *Press-Tribune, The*, p. A7. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/384233930/?terms=Mark%2BDuong%2C
- Student pleads not guilty in shooting. (1997, April 17). Washington Post, The. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1997/04/17/student-pleads-not-guilty-in-shooting/5ed287a2-1a0e-421e-9141-
 058fb4b0f159/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.aec806711860
- Student recovering after shooting at Westbury High School. (2019, October 10). *ABC 13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/student-recovering-after-shooting-at-westbury-high-school/5608873/

Student Remembers 'Kind' SRO Who Took His Own Life Inside Baltimore Co. HS. (2018,

November 12). WJZ 13 CBS Baltimore. Retrieved from

https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2018/11/12/school-resource-officer-

<u>suicide/?fbclid=IwAR0EE9XwWndbDEO1WNA9rKSDGUsXOgDPfWIzisaYCi_GgQl7</u>
7q0U-XUDgAI

Student reportedly shot accidentally. (1991, October 18). Odessa American, The, p. 2B.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/300231582/?terms=Genevieve%2BSparks%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C

Student shoots 3 at hearing, is killed by officer. (1993, July 9). *Springfield News-Leader, The*, p.9A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/207806684/?terms=Mark%2BDuong%2C

Student shoots himself at middle school. (2009, May 18). WAFB. Retrieved from https://www.wafb.com/story/10380123/student-shoots-himself-at-middle-school/

Student shoots self in front of classmates. (2008, March 7). Herald and Review (Decatur, Illinois), p. A8. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/77706688/?terms=%22Jajuan%2BHolmes%22%2C

Student shoots self in leg. (2005, January 19). *Austin American-Statesman (Austin, Texas)*, p. B2.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/358761006/?terms=%22Passmore%2BElementary%2BSchool%22%2C

Student shoots self in school restroom. (1997, October 15). *Paris News, The*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/6156093/?terms=Armando%2BMontiel%2C

- Student shoots self, kills self in high school band hall, police say. (2007, March 8). *Tyler**Morning Telegraph (Tyler, Texas), p. 7A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/591050744/?terms=Greenville%2BHigh%2BSchool
 %2C
- Student shoots teacher. (1992, December 16). *Post-Star, The*, p. B12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/347388588/?terms=Walton%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 C
- Student shoots, kills himself in Arkansas high school cafeteria bathroom, reports say. (2019, April 24). *FOX 13*. Retrieved from https://www.fox13memphis.com/top-stories/student-shoots-kills-himself-in-arkansas-high-school-cafeteria-reports-say/943137977/
- Student shoots, kills himself. (1991, January 9). *Odessa American, The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/297920056/?terms=Richardson%2BHigh%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/297920056/?terms=Richardson%2BHigh%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/297920056/?terms=Richardson%2BHigh%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/297920056/?terms=Richardson%2BHigh%2BSchoo https://www.newspapers.com/image/297920056/?terms=Richardson%2BHigh%2BSchoo
- Student shot after basketball game, police ID suspect. (2007, November 21). WTOC 11.

 Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/7391118/student-shot-after-basketball-game-police-id-suspect/
- Student shot and killed at North Carolina high school. (2018, October 29). *New York Post*.

 Retrieved from https://nypost.com/2018/10/29/student-shot-and-wounded-at-north-carolina-high-school/
- Student shot at a school; gang war is suspected. (1993, November 5). *New York Times, The*, p. B5

- Student shot at Armin Jahr Elementary School in Bremerton. (2012, February 22). *Kitsap Sun*.

 Retrieved from http://archive.kitsapsun.com/news/code-911/student-shot-at-armin-jahr-elementary-school-in-bremerton-ep-417752434-356869261.html
- Student shot at Dallas high school. (1991, October 24). *Odessa American, The*, p. 3B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/300241588/?terms=spring%2Bwoods%2Bhigh%2Bschool%2C%2Bshooting

- Student shot at school. (1992, November 25). *Alabama Journal*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/467095682/?terms=Robert%2BE.%2BLee%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Student shot during baseball practice at Rocky Mount HS. (2017, October 20). WTVD-TV

 Raleigh-Durham. Retrieved from http://abc11.com/student-shot-during-baseball-practice-at-rocky-mount-hs/2552994/
- Student shot in abdomen at South Gate High. (2010, May 18). *ABC7*. Retrieved from https://abc7.com/archive/7448106/
- Student shot in confrontation with adult. (2000, April 6). *Greenville News, The*, p. 3B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/194515201/?terms=Quincy%2BLamar%2BAinswor th%2C

Student shot in drive-by attack at RTD bus stop. (1991, July 23). *Los Angeles Times*, p. B2.

Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/176589608/?terms=Westchester\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2C}{ol\%2C}$

- Student shot in head with BB gun outside Kearns High School. (2016, September 8). *Gephardt Daily*. Retrieved from https://gephardtdaily.com/local/breaking-news-student-shot-in-the-head-outside-kearns-high-school/
- Student shot in leg during ride to school. (1991, October 3). *El Paso Times*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/436338268/?terms=dustin%2BSulak%2C
- Student shot in school corridor. (1993, February 22). *United Press International*. Retrieved from https://www.upi.com/Archives/1993/02/22/Student-shot-in-school-corridor/7126730357200/
- Student shot near dorm at Elizabeth City State University. (2013, April 14). WRAL NEWS in NC.

 Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/student-shot-near-dorm-at-elizabeth-city-state-university/12339574/
- Student shot on UALR campus. (2008, February 27). *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2008/feb/27/student-shot-ualr-campus/
- Student shot outside Atlanta high school after football game. (2016, October 17). *USA Today*.

 Retrieved from http://usatodayhss.com/2016/student-shot-outside-atlanta-high-school-after-football-game
- Student shot outside Ridgway High School in Santa Rosa; suspect in custody. (2019, October 23). *NBC Bay Area*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcbayarea.com/news/local/shooting-ridgway-high-school-santa-rosa/1962798/
- Student shot to death at Holmes Community College. (2005, April 29). *Hattiesburg American* (*Hattiesburg, Mississippi*), p. 5D. Retrieved from

```
https://www.newspapers.com/image/279806205/?terms=Holmes%2BCommunity%2BCollege%2C
```

Student shot, wounded at Sheepshead Bay HS. (1994, September 15). *Daily News*, p. B4.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/474090477/?terms=David%2BEstrada%2C

Student shot, wounded during soccer game. (2008, April 25). *Index-Journal, The (Greenwood, South Carolina)*, p. 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/71557780/?terms=%22Taylor%2BBorgeson%22%2
https://www.newspapers.com/image/71557780/?terms=%22Taylor%2BBorgeson%22%2

Student shot, wounded on Jackson State University's campus. (2018, March 7). *U.S. News*.

Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/mississippi/articles/2018-03-07/student-shot-wounded-on-jackson-state-universitys-campus

Student shot, wounded on Kent State campus. (1992, January 30). *Blade, The*, p. 4. Retrieved from https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=U0xPAAAAIBAJ&pg=5274,6996772

Student shot; Denmark Tech not talking. (2012, April 18). *Times and Democrat, The*(Orangeburg, SC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13E3B80062DE6FF8

Student slain in college shooting. (2003, April 7). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/student-slain-in-college-shooting/

Student slain in shooting. (2003, March 10). *Athens News, The*. Retrieved from https://www.athensnews.com/news/local/student-slain-in-shooting/article_ff9f153c-c427-5bf3-987a-1b9d02309549.html

Student takes own life outside Ohio school. (2017, January 6). Campus Safety Magazine.

Retrieved from

https://www.campussafetymagazine.com/news/student_commits_suicide_outside_ohio_s chool/

Student who shot 'bully' is cleared. (1992, July 12). St. Louis Post Dispatch, p. 3D. Retrieved

from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB04DB8A8764BDC

Student wounded in accidental classroom shooting. (2001, October 28). South Bend Tribune,

The, p. D2. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/521120427/?terms=Benito%2BJuarez%2BAcademy

Student wounded in altercation. (2002, November 23). *Longview News-Journal*, p. 4D. Retrieved from

 $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/215615716/?terms=South\%2BOak\%2BCliff\%2BHi}{gh\%2BSchool\%2C}$

Student wounded in apparently unintentional campus shooting. (2019, March 7). AP News.

Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/28645bd03162443a82f8ccf24b418195

Student, 15, accidentally shot in hip at school. (2001, January 4). Tulare Advance-Register, p.

A3. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/515320549/?terms=Balboa%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

<u>C</u>

- Student, 15, dies after campus fight. (1992, April 1). *Times, The*, p. 13A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/220363673/?terms=Perry%2BWalker%2BHigh%2B
 School%2C
- Student, 16, injured from self-inflicted gunshot wound at Frederick Douglass High School. (2018, March 9). WKYT. Retrieved from http://www.wkyt.com/content/news/Police-vehicles-descending--476373013.html
- Student, 17, kills himself at school. (2009, May 3). *Green Bay Press-Gazette (Green Bay, Wisconsin)*, p. A-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/361907346/?terms=%22Sheboygan%2BNorth%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Student, 18, wounded in shooting Shreveport, LA. (2009, December 12). *Key West Citizen, The*(FL), p. 8A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12C90DA2B24723B8
- Student, man wounded in school shooting near school. (2002, November 15). *Los Angeles Times*.

 Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-nov-15-me-carson15-story.html
- Students charged in plot to kill teacher. (2005, August 31). *Capital Times, The (Madison, Wisconsin)*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/525995948/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Student's gun belonged to his brother. (2005, March 22). Springfield News-Sun (Springfield, Ohio), p. 2C. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/449039433/?terms=Leawood%2BElementary%2BS chool%2C
- Students pleads guilty in shooting. (1992, March 20). *Newark Advocate, The*, p. 7C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/289149520/?terms=Gordon%2BW.%2BDye
- Students protest at vigil for victims of Denver-area school shooting. (2019, May 10). *Denver 7**News. Retrieved from https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/national/students-protest-at-vigil-for-victims-of-denver-area-school-shooting
- Students return to class after body found in elementary school's parking lot. (2014, December 18). WPXI. Retrieved from https://www.wpxi.com/news/local/body-man-found-car-outside-sunnyside-elementary-sc/139464326/
- Students return to class after teen classmate shot on school grounds. (2014, October 2). WBTV.

 Retrieved from https://www.wbtv.com/story/26662521/shots-fired-at-albemarle-high-school/
- Students skeptical of new security measures. (2013, April 16). *Daily Advance, The (Elizabeth City, NC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/145BB4D63B7C4D50
- Students suspended following campus shooting. (2008, November 12). *News on 6*. Retrieved from http://www.newson6.com/story/5e35b84483eff40362bf3593/students-suspended-following-campus-shooting
- Stunson, M. (2017a, October 27). Two Detroit men wanted after shooting at Lexington middle school, police say. Lexington Herald-Leader (KY), p. 8A. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

- com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/167CFA66F39B45F0
- Stunson, M. (2017b, December 15). Second suspect apprehended in Lexington middle school shooting. *Lexinton Herald Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/crime/article189938239.html
- Stunson, M. (2018, December 12). Shot in the eye in an Eastern Kentucky elementary school parking lot. Man taken to UK. *Lexington Herald Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/crime/article222994505.html
- Stunson, M., & Honeycutt Spears, V. (2018, March 9). Student accidentally shoots himself at Douglass High. Metal detectors coming soon. *Lexington Herald Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/crime/article204280404.html
- Stutzman, R. (2015, February 25). Middle school suicide: Boy found dead on campus had not talked about killing himself. *Capital Gazette*. Retrieved from https://www.capitalgazette.com/os-gun-suicide-school-campus-seminole-20150225-story.html
- Suarez Sang, L. I., & Chamberlain, S. (2017, December 8). Two students killed, gunman dead in New Mexico school shooting. FOX News. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/us/two-students-killed-gunman-dead-in-new-mexico-school-shooting
- Suicide at Erie school. (1996, January 3). *Pittsburg Post-Gazette*, p. B-3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/95090329/?terms=Girard%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Sullivan, A. (2019, March 4). Three men charged with allegedly hindering an investigation into a NJCU campus shooting. *Hudson Reporter*. Retrieved from

- https://hudsonreporter.com/2019/03/04/three-men-charged-with-allegedly-hindering-an-investigation-into-a-njcu-campus-shooting/
- Sullivan, J. (2008, August 19). Teen arrested in gun death at sports field. *Seattle Times*, The.

 Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/teen-arrested-in-gun-death-at-sports-field/
- Sullivan, J. (2012, March 27). Trial in 2010 Armijo High murder case enters 2nd week. *Daily Republic*. Retrieved from https://www.dailyrepublic.com/all-dr-news/solano-news/crime-solano-county-courts/trial-in-2010-armijo-high-murder-case-enters-2nd-week/
- Sun, D. (2018, November 26). Over 1,000 mourn Thanksgiving shooting victim at Mount

 Rainier High School. *MyNorthwest.com*. Retrieved from

 https://mynorthwest.com/1196167/over-1000-mourn-thanksgiving-shooting-victim-at-mount-rainier-high-school/
- SUNO fatal-shooter says gun went off while friends were play fighting. (2019, November 26).

 **KALB*. Retrieved from https://www.kalb.com/content/news/SUNO-fatal-shooter-says-gun-went-off-while-friends-were-play-fighting-565478062.html?ref=062
- SUNO student shot at campus housing complex: NOPD. (2019, July 19). *NOLA.com*. Retrieved from https://www.nola.com/news/crime_police/article_4335a759-cccf-5222-a36d-967c6443e2cd.html
- SUNY gunman found guilty, sane by jury. (1996, January 13). *Post-Star, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/347601919/?terms=Ralph%2BTortorici%2C
- Supiano, B. (2008, February 8). Shooting at Tech College in South Carolina Turns Out to Be

 Accidental. Chronicle of Higher Education, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.chronicle.com/article/Shooting-at-Tech-College-in/40412

- Surveillance video released in Bethune-Cookman shooting that injured 3. (2015, February 24).

 WFTV 9 ABC. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/shooting-reported-bethune-cookman-university-campu/69498952/
- Suspect arrested in Grambling State University shooting. (2019, October 18). *KNOE News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.knoe.com/content/news/Shooting-at-Grambling-State-University-563361772.html

Suspect arrested in high school shooting. (1993, December 2). Post-Crescent, The, p. A-1.

- Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/290330525/?terms=Wauwatosa%2BWest%2BHigh
 %2BSchool%2C
- Suspect arrested in Kentucky Fern Creek High School shooting. (2014, September 30). *NBC*News Digital. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/suspect-arrested-kentucky-fern-creek-high-school-shooting-n215256
- Suspect arrested in shooting at Grambling State. (2019, October 18). *KSLA News 12*. Retrieved from https://www.ksla.com/2019/10/18/grambling-state-university-investigating-reported-shooting/
- Suspect arrested in shooting on CSU campus, CO. (2010, September 24). Associated Press News

 Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1413C370F2DA0548
- Suspect charged in Miles College shooting. (2008, February 10). *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/spotnews/2008/02/suspect_charged_in_miles_colle.html

- Suspect charged in murder of ll coach. (1993, May 4). *Press-Tribune, The*, p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/384200603/?terms=Arthur%2BTyes
- Suspect denied bond in school shooting. (1992, December 15). *Chicago Tribune*, p. 2-3.

 Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/389864993/?terms=Woodson\%2BSchool\%2C}$

- Suspect identified in attempted robbery, shooting outside Frederick Douglass High School.

 (2016, June 16). WMAR-2 News. Retrieved from

 https://www.wmar2news.com/news/crime-checker/baltimore-city-crime/suspect-identified-in-attempted-robbery-shooting-outside-frederick-douglass-high-school
- Suspect in campus killings surrenders to LSU police. (2011, July 27). *Daily Review, The*(Morgan City, Louisiana), p. 7. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/470455538/?terms=Devin%2BJamell%2BParker
- Suspect in deadly shooting on local campus indicted for murder. (2020, February 20). *KWTX*.

 Retrieved from https://www.kwtx.com/content/news/Suspect-in-deadly-shooting-on-local-campus-indicted-for-murder-568045101.html
- Suspect in killing at Ohio game arrested. (2006, October 3). Seattle Post-Intelligencer (WA), p. B2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1148E8E1657CC958
- Suspect in killing found dead. (1997, February 14). *Tribune, The*, p . 3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/322587311/?terms=Mark%2BEdgerton%2C
- Suspect in school shootings arraigned. (1994, September 16). *Greenville News, The*, p. 3C. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/193613642/?terms=South%2BFlorence%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Suspect in Seattle Pacific killing had well-documented demons. (2014, June 7). Seattle Times,

 The. Retrieved from https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/suspect-in-seattle-pacific-killing-had-well-documented-demons/
- Suspect in Sentinel High School shooting arrested. (2018, August 8). *KPAX*. Retrieved from https://kpax.com/news/2018/08/08/suspect-in-sentinel-high-school-shooting-arrested/
- Suspect in shooting faces ASU expulsion. (2008, September 17). *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.pressreader.com/usa/arkansas-democrat-gazette/20080917/281930243787386
- Suspect in shooting of reservation school custodian arrested. (2018, May 11). *AP News*.

 Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/6cec66156d864240bce488f05983b630
- Suspect in shooting of Wayne Community College employee says he feels no remorse. (2015, April 16). WRAL NEWS in NC. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/wayne-community-college-shooting-investigated-as-hate-crime/16406250/
- Suspect in shooting surrenders to police Charles Kidd of Gary turns himself in to police

 Saturday in Lafayette. (2004, November 21). *Post-Tribune (IN)*, p. A6. Retrieved from

 NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/106D7DF52D3767E3
- Suspect in shootings on Tuskegee campus surrenders. (2016, April 17). *Montgomery Advertiser*.

 Retrieved from

- $\underline{https://www.montgomeryadvertiser.com/story/news/crime/2016/04/17/suspect-shootings-tuskegee-campus-surrenders/83155168/$
- Suspect in Wayne Community College shooting confesses in court. (2015, April 14). WRAL

 NEWS in NC. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/man-wanted-in-wayne-community-college-shooting-arrested-in-florida/14582036/
- Suspect is named in school shooting. (2002, November 17). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-nov-17-me-briefs17.2-story.html
- Suspect jailed in shooting at Bamberg County college. (1994, January 28). *Greenville News, The*, p. 2C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/199704741/?terms=Marcus%2BBlakely
- Suspect sought in shooting at game. (2008, April 24). *Daily Oklahoman, The (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma)*, p. 13A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/454383935/?terms=%22Donnell%2BHardimon%22%2C
- Suspect sought in slaying at school. (1998, June 6). *Los Angeles Times*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/159260040/?terms=%22Salvador%2BDiaz%22
- Suspect surrenders in school shooting as city officials meet with angry parents. (2004, February 4). Star-Democrat, The (Easton, Maryland), p. 13A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/116033821/?terms=%22Thomas%2BJ.%2BBoykin%22
- Suspect to stand trial for campus shooting. (2016, August 12). *Diamondback, The*. Retrieved from https://dbknews.com/2016/08/12/article-68b52bfe-4097-5d2b-8e87-602747e0ec87-html/

- Suspect turns himself in after gun accidentally discharged inside Portsmouth school, hitting woman. (2018, November 27). WTKR. Retrieved from https://wtkr.com/2018/11/27/suspect-turns-himself-in-after-gun-accidentally-discharged-inside-portsmouth-school-hitting-woman/
- Suspect, 15, tried as adult in high school shooting. (2009, February 27). Sentinel, The (Carlisle, Pennsylvania), p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/344527622/?terms=%22Felix%2BVelasquez%22%2C
- Suspected 2nd gunman in Scarritt Place garage shooting identified. (2015, February 28). *US Fed News (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/153C4A7660367D90
- Suspected school gunman had been suspended for threats. (2017, September 16). *KOMO News*.

 Retrieved from https://komonews.com/news/local/suspected-school-gunman-had-been-suspended-for-threats
- Suspected school shooter to stand trial. (2007, September 28). Longview Daily News (Longview, Washington), p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/577562650/?terms=Douglas%2BS.%2BChanthabouly%2C
- Suspected shooter went to class after wounding student at California school, police say. (2019, October 22). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/school-shooting-california-santa-rosa-gunman-arrested-school-today-2019-10-22/

- Suspects arrested in Cesar Chavez HS shooting. (2014, April 3). *Independent 3 KTVK*(*Phoenix, AZ*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14CFA2FDE1A21B80
- Suspects arrested in Santa Barbara elementary school shooting, linked to other crimes. (2018, December 4). *KSBY-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.ksby.com/news/2018/12/03/suspects-arrested-in-santa-barbara-elementary-school-shooting-linked-to-other-crimes
- Suspects face judge for EWC student's murder. (2004, December 17). *News4JAX*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2004/12/17/suspects-face-judge-for-ewc-students-murder/
- Suspects in fatal student shooting plead not guilty. (2016, September 1). *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/cada3963fefb41baae172ff501fd2767
- Suspects indicted in jacket slaying. (1993, April 9). *Anniston Star, The*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/106699508/
- Svetvilas, K. (1993a, October 13). Suicide try rocks school. *News Journal, The*, p. A1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158897842/?terms=Dover%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/158897842/?terms=Dover%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Svetvilas, K. (1993b, October 14). Dover High tries to cope with a suicide. *News Journal, The*, p. A1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/158897994
- Svrluga, S. (2015, October 9). Fatal shooting at Texas Southern University in Houston.

 Washington Post, The. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-

- point/wp/2015/10/09/texas-southern-university-on-lockdown-after-a-shooting-oncampus/?utm_term=.19b13635ea5e
- Swart, K. (1991, May 22). Students feel sadness, anger after shootings. *South Florida Sun-Sentinel*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/238280330
- Sweeney, D. (2017, August 4). Parents of South Florida boy shot and killed at school 20 years ago await settlement from state. *Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/florida/fl-reg-claims-bills-2018-story.html#
- Sweeney, J. (2008, March 31). Arrest made in shooting at Hayward school. *Alameda Times-Star* (*CA*). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11FC8416A5A49CA8
- Sweet, L. J., Heslam, J., & Rothstein, K. (2003, September 18). Shots hit teen, cop Gunman shocks Charlestown High. *Boston Herald (MA)*, p. 6. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 America's News: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=NewsBank&docref=news/1308F25054DD6A58
- Swicegood, D. (2016, July 16). Callicutt charged after return of forensic tests. *Statesville Record*& *Landmark*. Retrieved from https://statesville.com/news/callicutt-charged-after-return-of-forensic-tests/article_4cd44b3c-4b4c-11e6-bed2-ff504872741b.html
- Swinton, V. (1994, November 11). Charges in school shooting 2 felony counts for Manchester teen. *Gazette, The*, p. 1 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EAFE7B26EC9CB74

- Swofford, S. (1994, November 5). Turmoil ends with tragedy. *News & Record*. Retrieved from https://www.greensboro.com/turmoil-ends-with-tragedy/article_8a983951-14c6-5b87-a82e-e972684a3481.html
- Sylte, A. (2016, May 4). Staff member injured after drive-by shooting at Pueblo HS. 9 News KUSA-TV. Retrieved from https://www.9news.com/article/news/crime/staff-member-injured-after-drive-by-shooting-at-pueblo-hs/73-170886039
- Szalewski, S. (2008, April 30). Boy who was shot leaves hospital. *Omaha World-Herald (NE)*, p. 02B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12DC5A187278A398
- Szaniszlo, M. (2003, May 21). Family of slain NU student may sue over lax security. Boston Herald (MA), p. 18. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1308F9CFD98ED4D8
- Szpaller, K. (2006, January 31). CMR student kills self. *Great Falls Tribune (Great Falls, Montana)*, p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/244302521/?terms=%22Ryan%2BClancy%22
- T.J. Lane life sentence: Chardon High School shooter appears in court wearing 'killer' t-shirt.

 (2013, March 19). *HuffPost News*. Retrieved from https://www.huffpost.com/entry/tj-lane-sentenced-to-life-chardon_n_2907540
- Talalay, S., & Delgado, B. (1995, November 9). Some question union survey about violence in classrooms. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/fl-xpm-1995-11-09-9511080677-story.html

- Talladega College student injured in campus shooting, The Daily Home reports. (2019, January 14). *Advance Local*. Retrieved from https://www.al.com/spotnews/2012/10/talladega_college_student_inju.html
- Tallahassee police provide names of Florida State shooting victims. (2014, November 21).

 Florida Times-Union, The. / Jacksonville.com. Retrieved from

 https://www.jacksonville.com/article/20141121/NEWS/801268775
- Tamburin, A. (2014, October 31). Woodland Hills escapee wanted in TSU shooting arrested.

 Tennessean USA Today Network. Retrieved from

 https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/crime/2014/10/31/tsu-shooting-woodland-hills-escapee/18262843/
- Tamerlan Tsarnaev and radical Islam: friends and neighbours seek answers. (2013, April 27). *Guardian, The.* Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/apr/27/boston-marathon-bombings-tamerlan-tsarnaev-islam
- Tampa man shot wife, then himself, police say. (2006, September 7). *Tampa Bay Times (St. Petersburg, Florida)*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/331015442/?terms=%22Ada%2BCampos%2BRodriguez%22%2C
- Tate v. Davis, 2001 Tenn. Crim. Ap. LEXIS 341, 2001 WL 487688 (Court of Criminal Appeals of Tennessee, Middle Section, At NashvilleMay 8, 2001, Filed). Retrieved from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem
 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem
 https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem

- Tavernise, S. (2012, March 8, 2012). 2 die and 7 are wounded in a shooting in Pittsburgh. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/09/us/2-dead-and-7-wounded-at-hospital-shooting-in-pittsburgh.html
- Taylor, A. (2006, January 11). Boy, 16, shot in Mount Pleasant High lot. *News Journal, The*(Wilmington, Delaware), p. B1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/164586229/?terms=%22Mount%2BPleasant%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Taylor, B. (1995, November 15). Student faces trial as adult. *Orlando Sentinel, The*, p. D-3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/233564601/?terms=Expeditas%2B%22Odette%22%2BReyes%2C
- Taylor, D. (2014, May 23). Former wife of Southern Union shooter speaks out. *Opelika-Auburn News (AL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14E02D5321CDAFC0
- Taylor, D. B. (2019, November 16). At least 10 shot at Alabama high school football game, police say. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/31/us/mobile-alabama-football-shooting.html
- Taylor, E. (2015, April 7). Memphis man charged with Lane College shooting. *WREG News Channel 3*. Retrieved from https://wreg.com/news/memphis-man-charged-with-lane-college-shooting/

- Taylor, E. (2016, September 7). One person shot outside LeMoyne-Owen College dorm. *WREG*News Channel 3. Retrieved from https://wreg.com/news/one-person-shot-near-lemoyne-own-college/
- Taylor, R. (2015, June 28). Man shot by police behind John Jay HS identified. *KSAT 12*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ksat.com/news/2015/06/29/man-shot-by-police-behind-john-jay-hs-identified/
- Taylor, S. (2010, January 22). Livingston husband threatened violence years ago. *Tuscaloosa News*. Retrieved from https://www.tuscaloosanews.com/article/DA/20100122/News/606108818/TL
- Taylor-Bonds, D. (2009, May 22). Detroit Judge sentences Central High School shooter 6-12 years. *Detroit Examiner (MI)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1341FF5D0360F998
- Teacher charged in killing. (1990, May 22). *Journal and Courier*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/264083316/?terms=Hickman%2BCounty%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Teacher charged in slaying. (1990. May 22). *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/1990/05/22/us/teacher-charged-in-slaying.html
- Teacher in Seattle shot at school. (1994, February 1). *Statesman Journal*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/200194070/?terms=Whitman%2BMiddle%2BSchool/ https://www.newspapers.com/image/200194070/?terms=Whitman%2BMiddle%2BSchool/
- Teacher jumps into action during Mattoon High School shooting. (2017, September 20). WAND TV News. Retrieved from https://www.wandtv.com/news/teacher-jumps-into-action-

<u>during-mattoon-high-school-shooting/article_6876e854-a3af-5d60-b7a8-f531cce2550d.html</u>

Teacher shoots herself in leg. (2014, September 13). *Advocate, The (Burnie, Australia)*, p. 26.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1504DE5AD6AAEEC8

- Teacher shot with cop's gun. (1994, April 10). *Star-Democrat, The*, p. 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/93129213/?terms=Largo%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Teague shooter receives maximum for high school incident. (2017, January 31). *Palestine Herald-Press*. Retrieved from https://www.palestineherald.com/news/teague-shooter-receives-maximum-for-high-school-incident/article_132a58f8-e819-11e6-8768-635a83fcb0b3.html
- Teen accidentally shoots herself at school. (2005, March 25). *Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284076727/?terms=%22Fairley%2BHigh%2BSchool%22
- Teen arrested for murder near West Valley Middle School. (2018, July 24). *KIMA Action News*.

 Retrieved from https://kimatv.com/news/local/teen-arrested-for-murder-near-west-valley-middle-school
- Teen arrested for shooting Arkansas classmates. (1997, December 19). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/US/9712/19/school.shooting/

- Teen arrested for shooting near King City High School. (2017, August 22). *KION 5/46*.

 Retrieved from https://kion546.com/news/2017/08/22/teen-arrested-for-shooting-near-king-city-high-school/
- Teen arrested for shooting student at Salisbury High; victim now home. (2018, July 9). WBTV.

 Retrieved from https://www.wbtv.com/story/24683911/student-shot-at-salisbury-high-school/
- Teen arrested in January shooting at Ocala high school, police say. (2015, June 9). *News 6 WKMG*. Retrieved from https://www.clickorlando.com/news/2015/06/09/teen-arrested-in-january-shooting-at-ocala-high-school-police-say/
- Teen charged after firing into office at high school. (1994, November 9). *Des Moines Register*, *The*, p. 1M. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/129108222/?terms=West%2BDelaware%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Teen charged as adult in shooting at Lawrence high school. (2016, January 26). *16 News Now WNDU*. Retrieved from https://www.wndu.com/content/news/Teen-charged-as-adult-in-shooting-at-Lawrence-high-school-366528881.html
- Teen charged in classmate's death released on bond; placed in house arrest. (1996, May 8).

 **Anniston Star, The*, p. 12A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/106479424/?terms=Steven%2BCurry%2C
- Teen charged in killings. (1995, September 27). *Salina Journal, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/13017250/?terms=Jerrell%2BFrazier%2C

- Teen charged in shooting at Salisbury, N.C. high school. (2014, February 11). *CBS News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/teen-charged-in-shooting-at-salisbury-north-carolina-high-school/
- Teen charged in shooting during Michigan school football game. (2007, October 31). Associated Press Archive. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11CF124B466661C8
- Teen charged in shooting. (2009, February 20). *Grand Rapids Press, The (MI)*, p. A9. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1267C4356B5C8278
- Teen charged in student's killing. (1997, November 11). *Tampa Bay Times*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/327045070/?terms=James%2BDavid%2BCampbell
- Teen commits suicide in middle school bathroom. (2013, March 21). *CBS Detroit*. Retrieved from https://detroit.cbslocal.com/2013/03/21/developing-emergency-at-southgate-middle-school/
- Teen convicted of murder in Rocori High School shootings. (2005, July 18). *Minnesota Public Radio*. Retrieved from

http://news.minnesota.publicradio.org/features/2005/07/18_postt_rocoriverdict/

Teen dead in Thanksgiving Day shooting near Dallas school. (2018, November 23). *AP News*.

Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/464d47d7901241029831bb87fa3c07b4

- Teen dies, 1 charged in Miami Carol City High School shooting. (2014, November 25).

 Local10.com. Retrieved from https://www.local10.com/news/teen-dies-1-charged-in-miami-carol-city-high-school-shooting-
- Teen faces attempted murder charge. (2006, February 25). News-Press (Fort Myers, Florida), p.

 A14. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/220972540/?terms=%22Vincent%2BWayne%2BLe
 odoro%22
- Teen fatally shot at Hollywood High. (1994, September 8). San Bernardino County Sun, The, p.

 A1. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/92287538/?terms=Hollywood%2BHigh%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/92287538/?terms=Hollywood%2BHigh%2BSchool
 %2C
- Teen fatally shot outside school. (2001, March 31). *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2001-mar-31-mn-45164-story.html
- Teen fighting for his life after being shot in back of head in schoolyard in Kingsessing, police say. (2019, August 24). *CBS Philly*. Retrieved from https://philadelphia.cbslocal.com/2019/08/24/teen-fighting-for-life-after-being-shot-in-back-of-head-in-kingsessing-police-say/
- Teen fired rifle into middle school, turned gun on himself. (2002, December 16). *Ellensburg Daily Record*, p. A3
- Teen fugitive surrenders to police. (2018, March 1). *News Channel 5 Nashville*. Retrieved from https://www.newschannel5.com/news/teen-fugitive-surrenders-to-police

- Teen gets 10 years for shooting classmate. (2006, November 19). *Tampa Tribune, The (Tampa, FL)*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/341877423/?terms=Kaliesha%2BCheatham%2C
- Teen gets 20 years in shooting. (1993, October 6). *Montgomery Advertiser, The*, p.2C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/258758738/?terms=Candy%2BCogman%2C
- Teen gets probation in shooting of sister. (2005, December 1). *Atlanta Constitution, The*(Atlanta, Georgia), p.C5. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/423102559/?terms=%22Angelo%2BHoward%22%2C
- Teen gets probation in track meet shooting. (2004, December 30). *Call-Leader, The (Elwood, Indiana)*, p. 2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/90659580/?terms=%22Keith%2BE.%2BWilliams%22%2C
- Teen gunman gave no sign of deadly standoff to come. (2001, November 14). *Times Colonist* (*Victoria, British Columbia, Canada*), p. A11. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/509192624/?terms=Chris%2BBuschbacher
- Teen gunman marked man, judge says. (2003, April 22). Daily Review, The (Morgan City, Louisiana), p. 4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/470229006/?terms=James%2BTate%2C%2BSteven%2BWilliams%2C
- Teen held for LA-area school shooting, CA. (2010, May 18). Associated Press News Service,

 The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

```
com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-
view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414DCDA1C1F99A8
```

Teen held in school shooting. (2005, September 15). *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2005-09-15-0509150337-story.html

Teen held in shooting at H.S. (2002, October 30). *Central New Jersey Home News, The*, p. A3.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/319877607/?terms=Lincoln%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Teen held without bond in shooting of student. (1994, April 20). *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/170876335/?terms=%22Rodriguez%2BDurden%22

Teen indicted in Perry Hall HS shooting. (2012, September 5). *Avenue News, The (Essex, MD)*.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1411E8309FE27DA8

Teen injured in shooting at school basketball court in Washington. (2014, May 4). KATU News.

Retrieved from https://katu.com/news/local/teen-injured-in-shooting-at-school-basketball-court-in-washington

Teen is charged in Jan. 26 shooting. (2000, February 1). Omaha World-Herald (NE), p. 13.

Available from NewsBank: America's News – Historical and Current:

https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-

view?p=AMNEWS&docref=news/12DB7856772C9E58

- Teen killed in junior high shooting. (1995, September 13). *Tennessean, The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/113196655/?terms=Cypress%2BJunior%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Teen killed in shooting near Detroit high school. (2015, January 15). *FOX News*. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/story/teen-killed-in-shooting-near-detroit-high-school
- Teen kills himself in front of class. (1994, March 26). *Reno Gazette-Journal*, p. 2A. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/153280004/?terms=Etowah%2BHigh%2BSchool% 2C
- Teen kills self in N.C. school lot. (2007, April 19). *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*,

 p. A9. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/422784286/?terms=Huntersville%2Band%2Bshooti
- Teen kills self in San Jose school. (1999, September 10). San Francisco Examiner, The, p. A-5.

 Retrieved from

ng

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/462641916/?terms=Santa%2BTeresa%2BHigh%2B School%2C
- Teen moves forward after Cape Fear High shooting. (2013, April, 8). WRAL. Retrieved from https://www.wral.com/teen-moves-forward-after-cape-fear-high-shooting/12317579/
- Teen ordered to stand trial in shooting near school football game, MI. (2007, November 19).

 *Associated Press News Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1412CEAEB02A17E8

Teen pleads guilty in school shooting. (1993, February 2). *Democrat and Chronicle*, p. 2B.

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/136026259/?terms=David%2BMoore%2C%2Bshoo

Teen pleads guilty to assault in killing. (1998, May 23). *Daily Press*, p. C6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/238210990/?terms=Michael%2BChuop%2C

ting

Teen pleads guilty to shooting at basketball game, PA. (2010, January 5). Associated Press News Service, The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14149F6FA9B857F8

Teen remains hospitalized as police seek car, shooter. (2010, December 8). Fort Collins

Coloradoan. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/227040589/?terms=Aurora%2BCentral%2BHigh%2

BSchool%2C

Teen sentenced to 17 years for role in slaying. (1998, August 10). *Daily Press*, p. B3. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/238256890/?terms=George%2BC.%2BMarshall%2BHigh%2BSchool

Teen sentenced to 40 years. (1999, August 11). *Stevens Point Journal*, p. A12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/251621041/?terms=Ralph%2BPulver%2C

- Teen shooter who opened fire at Taft Union High School in California to be tried as an adult.

 (2013, January 14). New York Daily News. Retrieved from

 https://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/teen-opened-fire-california-high-school-adult-article-1.1239975
- Teen shoots herself over poor scholarship tryout. (1997, February 22). *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 10A.

 Retrieved from
- Teen shoots himself. (1996, January 3). *Tyrone Daily Herald*, p. 2. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/184101377/?terms=Melissa%2BChambliss%2C

https://www.newspapers.com/image/25574907/?terms=Girard%2BHigh%2BSchool

- Teen shoots self after she drops gun in shooting accident at Clemson University range, official says. (2019, November 27). WBTV News. Retrieved from https://www.wbtv.com/2019/11/27/teen-shoots-self-after-she-drops-gun-shooting-accident-clemson-university-range-official-says/
- Teen shoots self at school. (1998, May 23). *Californian, The*, p. C-8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/579860194/?terms=Rialto%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/579860194/?terms=Rialto%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Teen shot after high school basketball game. (2013, January 12). *CBS Detroit*. Retrieved from https://detroit.cbslocal.com/2013/01/12/teen-shot-after-high-school-basketball-game/
- Teen shot at high school homecoming game. (2004, October 17). Los Angeles Times, The, p. B4.

 Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/192678551/?terms=Biggs\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2C}$

Teen shot at high school in Ontario. (2016, July 22). *NBC Los Angeles*. Retrieved from https://www.nbclosangeles.com/news/teen-shot-head-high-school-ontario/52798/

- Teen shot at North Forest High School. (2012, January 11). *ABC 13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/archive/8497787/
- Teen Shot At Salinas High School Dies. (2010, October 2). *KPIX 5*. Retrieved from https://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2010/10/02/teen-shot-at-salinas-high-school-dies/
- Teen shot in ankle while on school bus. (2003, October 7). *Detroit Free Press*, p. 3B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/362019563/?terms=%22School%2Bbus%22
- Teen shot in front of Locke High School in South LA. (2009, April 13). NBC Los Angeles.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbclosangeles.com/news/local/teen-shot-in-front-of-locke-high-school-in-south-la/1894448/
- Teen shot in high school parking lot. (2011, August 27). *Click on Detroit*. Retrieved from https://www.clickondetroit.com/news/2011/08/27/teen-shot-in-high-school-parking-lot/
- Teen shot in shoulder while riding school bus home in Pittsburgh. (2018, December 12). WPXI
 TV. Retrieved from https://www.wpxi.com/news/top-stories/teen-shot-in-shoulder-while-riding-school-bus-home/887349198/
- Teen shot school janitor, says cops. (1998, April 15). *Journal Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/342942450/?terms=Ralph%2BPulver%2C
- Teen shot self in leg outside learning center. (2005, May 25). *Times, The (Shreveport, Louisiana)*, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/219341527/?terms=Booker%2BT.%2BWashington%2Band%2BAcademic%2BCenter
- Teen shot to death during high school spat. (1993, February 2). *Ithaca Journal, The*, p. 5A. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/255754296/?terms=Amityville%2BHigh%2BSchool %2C
- Teen student will be tried as adult in January school shooting. (2014, April 9). WBBJ 7

 Eyewitness News. Retrieved from https://www.wbbjtv.com/2014/04/09/teen-student-will-be-tried-as-adult-in-january-school-shooting/
- Teen suffers life-threatening injuries in shooting at Jacksonville high school. (2019, May 17).

 WCTV. Retrieved from https://www.wctv.tv/content/news/Teen-suffers-life-threatening-injuries-in-shooting-at-Jacksonville-high-school-510102231.html
- Teen suspect in shooting near school being sought. (2005, March 11). *Tennessean, The*(Nashville, Tennessee), p. 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/275898988/?terms=%22Maplewood%2BHigh%22
- Teen taken to hospital after shots fired into Memphis school bus. (2018, September 11). FOX 13.

 Retrieved from https://www.fox13memphis.com/top-stories/teen-taken-to-hospital-after-shots-fired-into-memphis-school-bus/830979787/
- Teen who intended to kill a juvenile at Vanguard High School, arrested. (2015, June 9). *Ocala Post*. Retrieved from https://www.ocalapost.com/teen-who-intended-to-kill-a-juvenile-at-vanguard-high-school-arrested/
- Teen who shot self: I wasn't bullied. (2015, November 28). *Palm Beach Post, The (West Palm Beach, FL)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/164037142/?terms=%22Lecanto%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Teen will be held by state. (1994, March 16). *Manhattan Mercury*, *The*, p. B8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/425018911/?terms=Russell%2BWilliams%2C

```
Teen, mother agree to plea in shooting. (1998, April 22). Tampa Bay Times, p. 4B. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.newspapers.com/image/327084165/?terms=Brandon%2BHartsoe%2C">https://www.newspapers.com/image/327084165/?terms=Brandon%2BHartsoe%2C</a>
```

Teenage boy indicted in Carter County school shootings. (1993, June 16). *Advocate-Messenger*, *The*, p. A3. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/137958367/?terms=Gary%2BScott%2BPennington

%2C

Teenage boy shot on first school day. (1993, September 8). San Bernardino County Sun, The, p.

A1. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/81873501/?terms=Dorsey%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

C

Teen-age boy who killed himself at school 'never popped up on radar,' principal says. (2001, November 14). *Great Falls Tribune*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/243616696/?terms=Caro%2BCommunity%2BSchool%27s%2BAdult%2BLearning%2BCenter%2C

Teen-age girl is wounded in shooting at La. school. (1999, April 23). *Baltimore Sun, The*, p.

17A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/173623273/?terms=Scotlandville%2BMiddle%2BS
chool%2C

Teen-age suspect surrenders in fatal shooting near school. (1997, November 11). *South Florida*Sun Sentinel, p. 6B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/238923371/?terms=Ribault%2BHigh%2BSchool%2

C

- Teenager arrested for March shooting. (2017, August 22). *King City Rustler*. Retrieved from https://kingcityrustler.com/teenager-arrested-for-march-shooting/
- Teen-ager charged in fatal shootings. (1995, September 27). Springfield News-Leader, The, p. 13A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/207677156/?terms=Ryan%2BSpornitz
- Teen-ager charged in slaying at Rider College. (1993, March 23). *New York Times, The.*, p. B4.

 Retrieved from

https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2293/api/document?collection=news&id=urn:contentItem:3SC 6-X4V0-0024-J40D-00000-00&context=1516831

Teen-ager dies after shooting at Dallas high school. (1993, September 3). *Austin American-Statesman*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/356740507/?terms=%22Roosevelt%2BHigh%22

Teen-ager dies in shooting at school. (1993, September 3). *Odessa American*, *The*, p. 3B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/300633688/?terms=%22Roosevelt%2BHigh%22

Teenager faces charge in shooting at school. (2001, October 30). *Detroit Free Press*, p. 2B..

Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/361657304/?terms=Benito%2BJuarez%2BAcademy

Teenager found shot to death in Merced school parking lot. (2015, February 16). *ABC30 Fresno*.

Retrieved from https://abc30.com/teenager-shot-dead-merced-school-parking-lot-shooting-homicide-murder/519292/

Teenager is hospitalized after shooting. (2002, October 5). *Victoria Advocate (Victoria, Texas)*, p. 9A. Retrieved from

 $\frac{\text{https://www.newspapers.com/image/434344021/?terms=Page\%2BMiddle\%2BSchool\%2}{C}$

Teenager pleads guilty to shooting 2 at school. (1998, August 13). *Orlando Sentinel, The*, p. D-6. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/235100504/?terms=James%2BDavid%2BCampbell

Teenager pulls gun from pack, shoots classmate. (1991, November 6). *Lansing State Journal*, p. 4B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/205110238/?terms=Holland%2BWoods%2BMiddle %2BSchool%2C

Teen-ager shoots 6 in school after fight; 2 seriously hurt. (1992, September 12). Los Angeles

Times, p. A12. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/177322678/?terms=Palo%2BDuro%2BHigh%2BSc

hool%2C%2BRandy%2BEarl%2BMatthews

Teenager shot in leg at Long Island school. (2008, December 14). *Poughkeepsie Journal*(*Poughkeepsie*, *New York*), p. 5A. Retrieved from

h%2BSchool%22%2C

Teenager wounded in New Orleans school shooting. (2005, March 18). Selma-Times-Journal,

The (Selma, Alabama), p. 8A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/570782860/?terms=0.%2BPerry%2BWalker%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Teenager wounded in school shooting. (2005, March 18). *Index-Journal, The*, p. 3A. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/70187209/?terms=%22O.%2BPerry%2BWalker%2BHigh%2BSchool%22

Teens arrested, charged in murder of gay Chicago student. (2012, October 31). *NewsOne*.

Retrieved from https://newsone.com/2070821/teens-arrested-charged-in-murder-of-gay-chicago-student/

Teen's fight over a girl ends in fatal gunshot. (2008, December 25). *Times and Democrat, The*(Orangeburg, South Carolina), p. A6. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/346164300/?terms=%22Guy%2BB.Teachey%2BElementary%2BSchool%22%2C

Teens hurt in shooting outside Las Vegas school; police say it may have been road rage. (2007, January 10). *Progress-Index, The (Petersburg, Virginia)*, p. A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/521481709/?terms=Western%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Teens surrender after boy is shot in Timken High lot. (2000, July 30). *Akron Beacon Journal*, *The*, p. B5. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/152302352/?terms=Timken%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

2C

Temple, C. (2004, November 11). Teen shooting charge dismissed. Birmingham News (AL), p.

1-B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1068E1700EB76BCD

- Tench, M. (2003a, September 18). Teen shot near Charlestown High. *Boston Globe, The*(Boston, Massachusetts), p. B1 & B5. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/442868652
- Tench, M. (2003b, September 19). Police conduct sweep of several schools. *Boston Globe, The*(Boston, Massachusetts), p. B3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/442871248/?terms=Charlestown%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Tennessee high-school student kills another in parking lot. (1998, May 20). Seattle Times, The.

 Retrieved from

 http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=19980520&slug=2751712
- Tennessee Mornings 07:00:35. (2012, February 22). FOX 17 WZTV (Nashville, TN).

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13D1751C10CCF2F8
- Tennessee State University shooting: gunman opens fire on campus, injuring 1. (2014, January 29). *HBCU Buzz*. Retrieved from https://hbcubuzz.com/2014/01/tennessee-state-university-shooting-gunman-opens-fire-on-campus-injuring-1/
- Terrell Police investigate shooting incident involving toddler. (2016, September 6). *CBSDFW*.

 Retrieved from https://dfw.cbslocal.com/2016/09/06/terrell-police-investigate-shooting-incident-involving-toddler/
- Terry, T. (2016, July 15). Woman who shot husband outside school turns herself in nearly year later. *WSOC-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wsoctv.com/news/local/woman-who-shot-husband-at-statesville-school-turns-herself-in-nearly-year-later/402365568/

- Terzian, P. (1998, October 16). Killer blames his psychiatrist; jury agrees. *Tallahassee**Democrat*, p.13A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/248320926/?terms=Wendell%2BWilliamson
- Texas Southern University shooting: Police identify student victim as Brent Randall. (2015, October 10). *ABC13 Houston*. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/news/tsu-shooting-police-identify-student-victim/1025113/
- Texas student kills himself in front of high school classmates. (2016, December 21). FOX News.

 Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/world/texas-student-kills-himself-in-front-of-high-school-classmates
- Texas teen killed in school by classmate. (1993, May 16). *Deseret News*. Retrieved from https://www.deseretnews.com/article/290704/TEXAS-TEEN-KILLED-IN-SCHOOL-BY-CLASSMATE.html
- Texeira, E., Krikorian, G., Martelle, S. (2001, March 23). 5 hurt in gunfire at high school near San Diego; student is held. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from http://articles.latimes.com/2001/mar/23/news/mn-41660
- Thande, M. (2017, October 20). VSU lockdown lifted after campus shooting. WUSA9. Retrieved from https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/virginia/vsu-lockdown-lifted-after-campus-shooting/65-484730638
- Thanksgiving day shooting: 3 shot near high school. (2017, November 23). *CBS Denver*.

 Retrieved from https://denver.cbslocal.com/2017/11/23/thanksgiving-shooting-denver-school/
- The latest: police say middle school shooting was accident. (2018, February 1). *Daily Herald*.

 Retrieved from https://www.dailyherald.com/article/20180201/news/302019886

- The Latest: Southern California school shooter dies. (2019, November 15). *AP News*. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/d00313c9d0864ccb8ce632a9e8fd9334
- The name of the man who was found shot to death at Mount Pleasant High School before the start of classes on Tuesday morning has been identified. (2017, December 8). San Francisco Examiner, The (San Francisco, California), p. 4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/570529032
- The week in review. (2003, December 14). *Pueblo Chieftain, The (CO)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16E6FCFCF20BD808
- There have been 22 school shootings in the US so far this year. (2019, July 26). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://lite.cnn.com/en/article/h_1d4902f36708100f1ba9e10fca5490f8
- Third student dies in Kentucky school shooting. (1997, December 2). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/US/9712/02/school.shooting.on/
- Third student dies of wounds from high school shooting. (2014, November 2, 2014). *Patriot-News, The (Harrisburg, PA)*, p. A19. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15159150AC5624B8
- Thissen, P. (2012, April 6). Murder suspect faces charges in earlier killing. *Contra Costa Times*(Walnut Creek, CA), p. 4B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13E13C06851D47C8

- Thomas, J. (2015, May 12). Student shoots self at Corona del Sol High School. *Azfamily 3TV*CBS 5. Retrieved from https://www.azfamily.com/student-shoots-self-at-corona-del-sol-high-school/article_1db7792a-1f1e-5df8-811c-4254fa97c057.html
- Thomas, J. L. (1993, November 21). Juvenile prison getting a hard look legislators want system overhauled. *Wichita Eagle, The (KS)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EADB5B8E9386381
- Thomas, P. (2011, May 6). Patterson found guilty of pre-meditated murder. *WIN 98.5 WNWN*.

 Retrieved from https://wincountry.com/news/articles/2011/may/06/patterson-found-guilty-pre-meditated-murder/
- Thompson, B. (2016, July 6). With charges come options for teen Rehabilitation is goal one for student who shot himself in Lecanto High School classroom. *Citrus County Chronicle*(Crystal River, FL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15DF8AEAD1DE5F10
- Thompson, C. (2018, April 1). New charges for suspects in killing of pizza delivery driver in East Stroudsburg. *Morning Call, The.* Retrieved from https://www.mcall.com/news/breaking/mc-pol-new-charges-filed-against-homicide-suspect-20180401-story.html
- Thompson, C. W. (1992a, November 28). Teen slain at Tilden is mourned. *Chicago Tribune*, p. 1-5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/389772604/?terms=Joseph%2BWhite

- Thompson, C. W. (1992b, December 5). Bullets rip school's illusion of safety. *Chicago Tribune*, p. 1-1 & 1-14. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/389832828/?terms=Woodson%2BSchool%2C
- Thompson, C. W., & Beamon, T. (1997, April 16). Former student shot in D.C. high school gym.

 Washington Post, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1997/04/16/former-student-shot-in-dc-high-school-gym/d462ba3a-eb1c-4ab3-bb2d
 9ebdc930aed4/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.34b9c97b0663
- Thompson, C. W., & Kiernan, L. (1992, December 5). Bullets rip school's illusion of safety.

 Chicago Tribune, p. 1-1 & 1-14. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/389832828
- Thompson, F. (2000, April 15). DA says boy to admit Deming school killing. *Albuquerque Journal*, p. A1 & A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/344825806/
- Thompson, P., & Morgan, M. (2003, April 8). La. Tech student killed in shooting. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2003-04-08-0304090011-story.html
- Thornton, D. (2015, September 23). Man kills himself near Southside band members. *Gadsden Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.gadsdentimes.com/article/DA/20150923/News/603233887/GT
- Thornton, M. (2005, May 5). HCC star dies from gunshot, suspect out on \$100,000 bond. *Star-Herald, The (Kosciusko, Mississippi)*, p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/305140362/?terms=%22Montrell%2BJordan%22%2C

- Thornton, M. (2007, February 22). Jordon guilty of murdering HCC football player, sentenced to life. *Star-Herald, The (Kosciusko, Mississippi)*, p. A1 & A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/305160123/?terms=%22Montrell%2BJordan%22%2C
- Thorsell, M. (2018, June 25). 2 hospitalized after shooting at Sentinel High School. *MTN News*.

 Retrieved from http://cordilleramontana.worldnow.com/story/38496930/2-hospitalized-after-shooting-at-sentinel-high-school
- Three arrested in connection to deadly shooting in middle school parking lot. (2015, October 29).

 **KENS 5.* Retrieved from https://www.kens5.com/article/news/crime/three-arrested-in-connection-to-deadly-shooting-in-middle-school-parking-lot/273-153691670
- Three arrested in slayings of LSU doctoral students. (2008, May 23). *Times, The (Shreveport, Louisiana)*, p. 5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/219341681/?terms=Chandrasekhar%2BReddy%2B Komma%2C
- Three charged in shooting of girl on school bus. (2020, July 1). *TimesNews*. Retrieved from https://www.timesnews.net/news/local-news/three-charged-in-shooting-of-girl-on-school-bus/article_16a06bf0-5bc9-5bed-9994-dc2dc13d5672.html
- Three middle-schoolers charged in murder plot. (2005, August 31). *Boston Globe, The (Boston, Massachusetts)*, p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool">https://www.newspapers.com/image/443735241/?terms=Maury%2BMiddle%2BSchool"//////////////////////////////

- Three people involved in shooting at Palm Bay college claim self-defense. (2014, January 30).

 WFTV9 ABC. Retrieved from https://www.wftv.com/news/local/officials-1-shot-eastern-florida-state-college-pal/106939692/
- Three sentenced in Rosemary Anderson HS shooting. (2015, May 13). *KGW8*. Retrieved from https://www.kgw.com/article/news/crime/three-sentenced-in-rosemary-anderson-hs-shooting/67280521
- Three teens charged in deadly shooting. (2008, October 20). *United Press International*.

 Retrieved from https://www.upi.com/Top_News/2008/10/20/Three-teens-charged-in-deadly-shooting/18651224519536/
- Three teens injured in Champaign shooting released from hospital. (2017, December 10). *Herald & Review*. Retrieved from https://herald-review.com/news/state-and-regional/three-teens-injured-in-champaign-shooting-released-from-hospital/article_b3c5d86a-5aa2-575e-b672-79654213fba4.html
- Three teens shot at Virginia high school football game. (2019, September 14). *ABC News*.

 Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/teens-shot-virginia-high-school-football-game-65610956
- Three wanted in shooting of girl outside Queens school. (2019, October 29). *Spectrum News*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ny1.com/nyc/queens/news/2019/10/29/three-wanted-in-shooting-of-girl-outside-queens-school-
- Three wounded in shooting near Phoenix school. (2010, January 8). Associated Press. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12D1E64A2BD4EAB0

- Thurston High reopens after deadly rampage. (1998, May 27). *Berkshire Eagle, The*, p. A3. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/534170984/?terms=Mikael%2BNickolauson%2C
- Tilden student shot outside school. (2005, October 20). Canarsie Courier (Brooklyn, NY).

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/119DAECDA0151AB0
- Timeline of shooting at South Aiken High School. (2017, January 30). *WRDW-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wrdw.com/content/news/Timeline-of-shooting-at-South-Aiken-High-School-412200473.html
- Timnick, L. (1992, May 30). Drive-by shots wound 3 outside Venice High School. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B9. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/177464609/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/177464609/?terms=Venice%2BHigh%2BSchool%2
- Tippecanoe County. (2014, December 31). 2014 Tippecanoe County Prosecutor's Office in the News [PDF file], p. 149 & 150. Retrieved from https://www.tippecanoe.in.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/151
- Tobar, H., & Fuetsch, M. (1991, April 25). School assaults bring tragedy to Compton. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1991-04-25-mn-828-story.html
- Tobin, M. (2002, October 30). Killer sends 22-page letter to publisher. Arizona Daily Star (Tucson, Arizona), p. A1 & A9. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/221758172/?terms=Robert%2BStewart%2BFlores%2C%2BJr
- Toddler accidentally shot in shoulder by sister: Terrell Police. (2016, September 7). *NBC DFW*.

 Retrieved from https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/terrell-toddler-shot-in-fathers-truck/119104/
- Top 10 stories of 2006. (2006, December 31). Sun Journal: Archive (New Bern, NC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11752026BA4A17E5
- Top 10 stories of 2017 on wane.com. (2017, December 31). *Wane.com*. Retrieved from https://www.wane.com/news/local-news/top-10-stories-of-2017-on-wane-com/
- Top story. (2004, March 6). *Ventura County Star (CA)*, p. 4. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/106D7FFC4ED9F83F
- Torres, A., & Mullen, B. (2005, September 26). 1 VU player shot, 2 hurt in scuffle at dorm party.

 *Tennessean, The (Nashville, Tennessee), p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/275926446/
- Torres, V. (1994, January 21). Teen-ager killed in shooting at high school. *Los Angeles Times*,

 B4. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/158418970/?terms=Los%2BAltos%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Tough act may have had role in shooting. (2008, August 23). *Johnson City Press (Johnson City, Tennessee)*, p. 5A. Retrieved from

- $\frac{https://www.newspapers.com/image/594193924/?terms=\%22Central\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%22}{ol\%22}$
- Townville school shooter Jesse Osborne sentenced to life in prison. (2019, November 14). WIS

 News 10. Retrieved from https://www.wistv.com/2019/11/14/townville-school-shooter-jesse-osborne-sentenced-life-prison/
- Trahan, J. (2003, April 17). Girl found dead at Greenhill School Police say 12-year-old discovered in bathroom had self-inflicted injury. *Dallas Morning News, The* (TX), p. 5B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FA7FD41448BC7D0
- Trahan, J. (2005, May 16). Small rumble turns violent Richardson: teen shot while watching fight from sidelines. *Dallas Morning News, The (TX)*, p. 11B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10A2754F8905D3FD
- Travis, S. (2018a, February 16). Florida school shooting: How was killer able to get around school security? *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting/fl-florida-school-shooting-20180215-story.html
- Travis, S. (2018b, April 24). Broward schools ready to combat what they call fake news. South Florida. South Florida Sun Sentinel. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/education/fl-florida-school-shooting-fake-news-20180424-story.html

- Travis, S., Huriash, L.J., & Olmeda, R. (2021, April 21). Broward Schools Superintendent Robert Runcie charged with perjury; his lawyer says he doesn't know why. *Sun Sentinel and Yahoo! Sports*. Retrieved from https://sports.yahoo.com/broward-schools-superintendent-robert-runcie-021300866.html
- Travis, S., O'Matz, M., & Maines, J. (2018, June 8). Broward school district failing to report many campus crimes to state as required. *South Florida Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting/fl-florida-school-shooting-discipline-reporting-20180607-story.html
- Treen, D. (2004, December 2004). 2 Arrested in EWC student killing; April shooting apparently began as a robbery of a sports jersey. *Florida Times-Union, The (Jacksonville, FL)*, p. B-1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/107680A106DE3322
- Treinen, L. (2019, July 19). Man indicted for July 2 attempted murder at Williwaw Elementary.

 Alaska's News Source. Retrieved from

 https://www.alaskasnewssource.com/content/news/Man-indicted-for-July-2-attempted-murder-at-Williwaw-Elementary-512972851.html
- Triple shooting near school is gang related, 1st Ld, AZ. (2010, January 8). Associated Press

 News Service, The. NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414B425CE602D00

- Troubled teen's in-school suicide raises questions. (1996, March 13). *Rocky Mount Telegram*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/338230111/?terms=Jamie%2BHurley%2C
- 'Troubled' student kills himself at school. (2009, May 2). Wisconsin state Journal (Madison, Wisconsin), p. A3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/407116650/?terms=%22Sheboygan%2BNorth%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Tsai, J., & Lamb, W.(2008, February 13). Breakup with girlfriend left suspect 'depressed'.

 *Record, The (Hackensack, New Jersey), p. A-1 & A-13. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/505573591/?terms=kevin%2Bpapalia%2C
- Tucker, D. Q. (2006, June 2). Judge: sentence too lenient. *Saginaw News (MI)*, p. 6A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1121C1A4276EAE48
- Tucker, J. (2009, June 16). 3 wounded in shooting outside S.F. high school. *SFGate*. Retrieved from https://www.sfgate.com/crime/article/3-wounded-in-shooting-outside-S-F-high-school-3228952.php
- Tucker, J. (2015, May 2). School shooting victims awarded nearly \$2M. Roswell Daily Record (NM). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/155127A99E0B9AC8

- Tucson police investigating shots fired at a downtown college campus. (2017, July 23). *12**News/KPNX. Retrieved from https://www.12news.com/article/news/local/arizona/tucson-police-investigating-shots-fired-at-a-downtown-college-campus/75-458929364
- Tulsa principal unaware guard on probation for shooting incident. (2003, September 25). *Daily Oklahoman, The*, p. 8-A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/455051980/?terms=Ronald%2BLee%2BLittles%2C
- Turkewitz, J. (2018, May 18). What we know about Dimitrios Pagourtzis, the Texas shooting suspect. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/18/us/dimitrios-pagourtzis-gunman-texas-shooting.html?ribbon-ad-idx=3&rref=homepage
- Turkewitz, J., Healy, J., & Mazzei, P. (2019, May 8). Colorado school shooting victim died trying to stop gunman. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/08/us/colorado-shooting-victims.html
- Turner, A. (2013, December 29). Looking back at 2013 A trying year for Texas motel fire deaths, dome's doom and school attacks among headlines in Houston. *Houston Chronicle* (*TX*), p. B1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14B0DD0AB869C9A8
- Turner, D. (2013, August 23). Three men arrested in deadly North Panola High shooting. *WREG*.

 Retrieved from https://wreg.com/2013/08/26/three-men-arrested-in-deadly-north-panola-high-shooting/
- Two arrested in Waukegan shooting. (2019, June 12). *WLIP*. Retrieved from https://www.wlip.com/two-arrested-in-waukegan-shooting/

- Two arrested, charged with murder of Alex Oyombe Gradin in Eugene shooting. (2019, August 30). *KVAL*. Retrieved from https://kval.com/news/local/two-arrested-charged-with-murder-of-alex-oyombe-gradin-in-eugene-shooting
- Two arrests made in Antioch teen shooting. (2009, September 17). *ABC7*. Retrieved from https://abc7news.com/archive/7020080/
- Two brothers arrested for school lot shooting. (2003, December 31). *News4JAX*. Retrieved from https://www.news4jax.com/news/2003/12/31/two-brothers-arrested-for-school-lot-shooting/
- Two charged with murder of 22-year-old man on Austin Peay's campus. (2019, October 28).

 Clarksville Now. Retrieved from https://clarksvillenow.com/local/two-charged-with-murder-of-22-year-old-man-near-austin-peays-campus/
- Two custodians found shot to death at Fla. high school, police name person of interest, report says. (2013, June 20). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/two-custodians-found-shot-to-death-at-fla-high-school-police-name-person-of-interest-report-says/
- Two dead, five injured in five Labor Day evening shootings in Baltimore. (2019, September 2).

 CBS Baltimore. Retrieved from https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2019/09/02/labor-day-shootings-baltimore-latest/
- Two Hiram Johnson students shot. (1992, September 29). *Press-Tribune*, *The*, p. A2. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/384174219/?terms=Hiram%2BJohnson%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Two hurt in junior high shooting. (1991, May 17). *Greenville News, The*, p. 6C. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/191945199/?terms=Coronado%2BMiddle%2BSchool%2C
- Two identified after murder-suicide on Penn State-Beaver campus. (2017, December 14). WPXI
 TV. Retrieved from https://www.wpxi.com/news/top-stories/two-identified-after-murder-suicide-on-penn-state-beaver-campus-/663571095/
- Two indicted after SSU shooting. (2015, August 5). WTOC 11. Retrieved from https://www.wtoc.com/story/29719576/two-indicted-after-ssu-shooting/
- Two injured in shooting near JSU. (2014, September 28). CBS 12 WJTV (Jackson, MS).

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1509F2C0AD42AB80
- Two killed in Dearborn, Mich. community college shooting. (2009, April 10). *Michigan Daily*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.michigandaily.com/content/2009-04-10/2-killed-dearborn-mich-community-college-shooting
- Two killed in Michigan college shooting. (2009, April 10). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/04/10/mich.college.shooting/index.html
- Two more arrests made in Mississippi State shooting. (2012, March 27). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2012/03/27/justice/mississippi-college-shooting/index.html
- Two of the three suspects held in killing of LSU students freed. (2008, September 23).

 **Enterprise-Journal (McComb, Mississippi)*, p. A3. Retrieved from
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/210689754/?terms=Michael%2BJermaine%2BLewi

- Two people shot at Langston University apartment Thursday. (2019, March 28). *Oklahoman*, *The*. Retrieved from https://oklahoman.com/article/5627091/two-people-shot-at-langston-university-apartment-thursday?
- Two Ph.D students killed on LSU campus. (2007, December 15). Longview News-Journal (Longview, Texas), p. 9A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/212708452/?terms=Louisiana%2BState%2BUniversity%2C
- Two shot at pee-wee football game in Fort Worth, police say. (2019, September 14). WFAA-TV.

 Retrieved from https://www.wfaa.com/article/news/local/fort-worth-shooting-sept-14-2019/287-12bf46c5-783c-47ba-8a40-4fb67a504af2
- Two shot, one dies near elementary school. (2015, May 5). *Tennessean*. Retrieved from https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/local/cleveland/2015/05/05/one-male-dead-in-finn-ave-shooting/26909947/
- Two students charged in accidental shooting incident at Maury High School. (2019, December 15). WVEC-TV / 13 News Now. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.13newsnow.com/article/news/local/mycity/norfolk/maury-high-student-taken-to-hospital-after-lighting-ammunition-on-fire-school-on-lockdown/291-209b1170-4af1-4944-9b36-7218c4db1ee6
- Two students hit in drive-by shooting. (1990, June 1). *Longview News-Journal*, p. 8-A. Retrieved from
 - https://www.newspapers.com/image/213770638/?terms=Two%2Bstudents%2Bhit%2Bin%2Bdrive-by%2Bshooting%2C

- Two students wounded in Arkansas shooting. (1997, December 15). *CNN*. Retrieved from http://www.cnn.com/US/9712/15/briefs.am/arkansas.student.shooting/index.html
- Two Teenage Suspects in Custody for Non-Fatal Shooting at Oxon Hill High School. (2018, February 6). *PGPD News*. Retrieved from http://pgpolice.blogspot.com/2018/02/two-teenage-suspects-in-custody-for-non.html
- Two teens charged after shooting at high school in Norfolk. (2019, December 14). WTKR News

 3. Retrieved from https://www.wtkr.com/2019/12/14/two-teens-charged-after-shooting-

at-high-school-in-

norfolk/#:~:text=NORFOLK%2C%20Va.,gunshot%20wound%20to%20the%20hand.

Two teens shot at high school; student arrested. (1994, September 14). *Index-Journal, The*, p. 11 & 12. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/71428359/?terms=South%2BFlorence%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

Two teens shot at South Florence High School; former student arrested. (1994, September 15).

*Times and Democrat, The, p. 3B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/345379214/?terms=South%2BFlorence%2BHigh%

2BSchool%2C

Two teens shot in high school parking lot, TX. (2007, June 28). Associated Press News Service,

The. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1414A8563549FF90

- Two teens wounded in shooting outside school. (2007, January 10). *Desert Sun, The (Palm Springs, California)*, p. A4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/191961898/?terms=Grant%2BHigh%2BSchool
- Two wounded at football game. (1993, September 26). *Daily Times, The*, p. A2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/281338583/?terms=Weatherless%2BElementary%2
 BSchool%2C
- Two youths arrested in fatal shooting. (2009, November 7). *Press-Register (Mobile, AL)*, p. A07.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12C7FF1B5CF50A48
- Tyrell, J. (2009, October 8). Mattituck H.S. student shot while sitting in class. *Newsday*.

 Retrieved from https://www.newsday.com/long-island/suffolk/mattituck-h-s-student-shot-while-sitting-in-class-1.1511027
- U.S. Department of Homeland Security. (2014, January). Building communities of trust fact sheet [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/Building%20Communities%20of%2
 OTrust.pdf
- Umrigar, T. (1992a, February 1). Shot Kent student leaves hospital. *Akron Beacon Journal, The*, p. C1 & C3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/154578188
- Umrigar, T. (1992b, February 12). Kent police chief backs policeman's split-second decision that brought a fatal halt to a shooting suspect's campus attack. *Akron Beacon Journal, The*, p. A1 & A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/153541048/

- Umrigar, T. (1992c, February 12). Suspect's death can't restore sense of safety. *Akron Beacon Journal, The*, p. A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/153541590/?terms=Kent%2BState%2BUniversity%2C
- UNC Charlotte campus shooting: Chancellor identifies 2 students who were killed, 4 who were injured. (2019, May 1). *ABC 7 Eyewitness News*. Retrieved from https://abc7.com/here-are-the-victims-of-the-unc-charlotte-shooting/5279702/
- United States Attorney's Office, The. (2019, October 18). *Anchorage men indicted on gun violence on school grounds*. *Retrieved* from https://www.justice.gov/usao-ak/pr/anchorage-men-indicted-gun-violence-school-grounds
- United States Government Accountability Office. (2020, June). Report to Congressional Requesters: K-12 Education Characteristics of School Shootings [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-455.pdf
- United States Secret Service and United States Department of Education. (2004, July). *The final report and findings of the safe school initiative: implications for the prevention of school attacks in the United States* [PDF file]. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/safety/preventingattacksreport.pdf
- University City police on the scene of shots fired at a school. (2015, March 30). *KTVI FOX 2*News St. Louis. Retrieved from https://fox2now.com/news/university-city-police-on-the-scene-of-shots-fired-at-a-school/
- University of California Berkeley shooting suspect, identified as a student, has died. (2011, November 17). *US Fed News (USA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

- https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13B13B10899A7348
- University of St. Thomas student shot accidentally in Flynn Hall undergoes surgery. (2017, April 8). *StarTribune*. Retrieved from https://www.startribune.com/university-of-st-thomas-student-shot-in-residence-hall-requiring-surgery/418708453/
- University tightens security after shooting. (2013, April 16). *News and Observer, The (Raleigh, North Carolina)*, p. 2B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/646130474/?terms=%22Jake%2BLaumoli%22%2C
- UNR dorms conduct lockdown for four hours after shooting. (2011, August 22). *Las Vegas Review-Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.reviewjournal.com/news/unr-dorms-conduct-lockdownfor-four-hours-after-shooting/
- Update | Victim identified in fatal SC college homecoming shooting. (2018, November 10).

 WRDW TV. Retrieved from https://www.wrdw.com/content/news/Fatal-shooting-at-SC-College--500209831.html
- Update: 19-year-old employee struck by bullet outside Enemy Swim Day School. (2018, May 4).

 Dakota News Now. Retrieved from

 https://www.dakotanewsnow.com/content/news/Enemy-Swim-Day-School-employee-shot-outside-school-481761261.html
- Update: arrest in campus killing of South Carolina State football player. (2014, January 25).

 FOX Sports. Retrieved from https://www.foxsports.com/college-football/story/south-carolina-state-football-player-killed-in-campus-shooting-012414

- Update: JPD identifies man found dead inside Jackson State apartment. (2018, August 15).

 **WLBT*. Retrieved from https://www.wlbt.com/story/37257857/update-jpd-identifies-man-found-dead-inside-jackson-state-apartment/
- Update: Kansas State University provides update to Jan. 22 incident. (2017, January 23). *K-State News*. Retrieved from https://www.k-state.edu/media/newsreleases/2017-01/accidentaldischarge12217.html
- Update: K-State student accidentally shot, wounded in dorm. (2017, January 23). Wichita Eagle,

 The. Retrieved from

 https://www.kansas.com/news/local/education/article128165424.html
- Update: man who shot himself on PCC Downtown Campus in critical condition. (2017, August 10). KOLD News 13. Retrieved from https://www.kold.com/story/35949564/breaking-pcc-downtown-campus-closed-after-reported-shots-fired/
- Update: MPD arrests six in connection with Cason Lane shooting. (2012, February 20).

 Murfreesboro Post. Retrieved from https://www.murfreesboropost.com/news/update-mpd-arrests-six-in-connection-with-cason-lane-shooting/article_b97404ed-2857-56bf-8a18-e49d44135ad5.html#comments
- Update: overnight shooting closes Santa Barbara elementary school campus. (2018, November 8). *KSBY-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.ksby.com/news/local-news/2018/11/08/overnight-crime-closes-santa-barbara-elementary-school-campus
- Update: police arrest second suspect after Marquette robberies and shooting. (2014, November 5). *CBS 58*. Retrieved from https://www.cbs58.com/news/update-police-arrest-second-suspect-after-marquette-robberies-and-shooting

- Update: police make arrest after person is shot near Dartmouth College. (2018, November 3).

 *WCAX 3. Retrieved from https://www.wcax.com/content/news/Police-One-Person-Shot-at-Dartmouth-College-499480921.html
- Update: sheriff confirms 14-year-old died of self-inflicted gunshot wound at Cochise County school. (2018, January 9). *Kold News 13*. Retrieved from https://www.kold.com/story/37226015/school-shooting-cochise-county-coronado-elementary-lockdown-suicide-sierra-vista/
- Update: shooter and juvenile victim in Central Catholic shooting after football game not students there. (2019, August 30). WTVG/ABC 13. Retrieved from https://www.13abc.com/content/news/Juvenile-shot-on-Central-Catholic-grounds-after-altercation-following-football-game-558889751.html
- Update: victim shot in leg at TSU, suffers non-fatal injuries. (2014, January 27). *Tennessean*.

 Retrieved from https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/crime/2014/01/28/person-shot-in-leg-at-tennessee-state-university/4987543/
- Updated: Denmark Tech student stable after shooting. (2012, October 4). *Times and Democrat, The (Orangeburg, SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/141B767796453BA0
- Updated: student receives minor injuries after bullet passes through school bus. (2017, October 21). WTVA. Retrieved from https://www.wtva.com/content/news/451531023.html
- UPI Focus: boy indicted in Ky. school shooting. (1997, December 12). *United Press International*. Retrieved from https://www.upi.com/Archives/1997/12/12/UPI-Focus-Boy-indicted-in-Ky-school-shooting/1067881902800/

- Urbina, I, & Hurdle, J. (2007, September 21). Two students shot as Delaware State. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/21/us/21cnd-dover.html
- Urbina, I. (2010, March 9). Ohio State employee kills co-worker, then self, police say. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/10/us/10ohio.html
- US gun sales down 6.1 percent in 2018, extending 'Trump slump.' (2019, January 30). *CNBC*.

 Retrieved from https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/30/us-gun-sales-down-6point1-percent-in-2018-extending-trump-slump.html
- US school shootings: A dark history. (2012, December 14). Wichita Falls Times Record News (TX). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/143322E036F4B9C0
- Usborne, D. (2006, October 3). Schoolhouse horror: gunman kills Amish girls. *Independent*.

 Retrieved from https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/schoolhouse-horror-gunman-kills-amish-girls-418491.html
- Usufzy, P. (2015, November 20). Boy, 16, shot dead during fight outside Mojave High School.

 Las Vegas Sun. Retrieved from https://lasvegassun.com/news/2015/nov/20/police-1-dead-in-shooting-at-mojave-high-school/
- UT police officer injured after accidentally shooting himself in leg. (2016, May 17). Spectrum

 News 1 Texas. Retrieved from

 https://spectrumlocalnews.com/tx/austin/news/2016/05/17/ut-police-officer-injured-after-accidentally-shooting-himself-in-leg
- Uta Halee Academy shooter dead, no one else hurt. (2019, February 15). WOWT. Retrieved from https://www.wowt.com/content/news/Shooting-reported-at-Uta-Halee-505897081.html

- Utley, M. (1991, September 27). Gunman opens fire on school bus; 2 hurt. *Los Angeles Times*, p. B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/176800644/?terms=Nogales%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- UVA football players arrested. (2004, April 30). *Collegiate Times*. Retrieved from http://www.collegiatetimes.com/sports/uva-football-players-arrested/article_b94c45c9-37a9-5c24-a511-a61b4c659b36.html
- Valenzuela, B. E. (2018, September 20). Body found on Pomona High campus may have been suicide victim, police say. *Daily Bulletin*. Retrieved from https://www.dailybulletin.com/2018/09/20/body-found-at-pomona-high-school/
- Valenzuela, B. E., Rokos, B., Ghori, I., & Molina, A. (2017, November 1). Fatally wounded suspect named in standoff at Castle View Elementary School in Riverside; teacher in good condition. *San Bernardino Sun*. Retrieved from https://www.pe.com/2017/10/31/police-activity-at-riverside-elementary-has-blocked-off-streets/
- Valliere, T. (2014, May 22). 10-year-old girl shot on school playground. *WISN 12 NEWS*.

 Retrieved from https://www.wisn.com/article/10-year-old-girl-shot-on-school-playground/6321520#!Xa9fa
- Van Deusen, A. (2008, November 16). Teen killed in accident at Desert Hills High School. *Daily Spectrum, The (Saint George, Utah)*, p. A8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/286753706/?terms=%22Desert%2BHills%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C

- Vandenberge, J. (2017, January 6). Family: teen was bullied prior to committing suicide.

 TristateHomepage.com. Retrieved from https://www.tristatehomepage.com/news/local-news/family-teen-was-bullied-prior-to-committing-suicide/
- Vandy must play defense on campus security too. (2005, September 27). *Tennessean, The*(Nashville, Tennessee), p. 8A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/275927042/?terms=Vanderbilt%2BUniversity
- Vansickle, A. (2006, August 1). Couple found shot in school parking lot. *Tampa Bay Times (St. Petersburg, Florida)*, p. 1A & 6A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/330155881/
- Vargas, R. A. (2017, April 25). 40-year prison sentence handed down in 2015 shooting of St.

 Charles Parish sheriff's deputy. *NOLA.com*. Retrieved from

 https://www.nola.com/news/courts/article_24d445b2-37fc-50c8-a917-0165d4d6a2e3.html
- Vaughan, H., & Howard, K. (2009, May 20). 'Brazen' attacks can be signs of gangs. *Tennessean, The (Nashville, Tennessee)*, p. 1A & 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/283351422/?terms=%22Tennessee%2BState%2BU niversity%22%2C
- VCU cops seize guns near campus. (2005, September 21). *Style Weekly*. Retrieved from https://www.styleweekly.com/richmond/vcu-cops-seize-guns-near-campus/Content?oid=1366398
- Vegas schools. (1997, February 21). *Elko Daily Press*, p. 1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/477281152/?terms=Rancho%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C

- Velasquez, A. (2019, August 20). Four students shot on Clark Atlanta University campus.

 **CBS46*. Retrieved from https://www.cbs46.com/news/four-students-shot-on-clark-atlanta-university-campus/article_74f55cb6-c3bf-11e9-927d-d7f6b3dfd112.html
- Velasquez, A. (2019, October 8). Student's weapon goes off in classroom on UGA campus. *CBS*46. Retrieved from https://www.cbs46.com/news/students-weapon-goes-off-in-classroom-on-uga-campus/article_e6855e12-ea0c-11e9-9520-df2e432d55a6.html
- Vendor shoots self in leg outside MU dining hall. (2016, June 8). *Columbia Daily Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.columbiatribune.com/d348e009-6a81-5361-a899-a3f5a5ccd927.html
- Venema, P. (2016, February 9). Teen to stand trial as adult in capital murder case. *KSAT.com*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ksat.com/news/2016/02/09/teen-to-stand-trial-as-adult-in-capital-murder-case/
- Venema, P. (2017, April 18). Man gets 20-year prison term for robbery, murder. *KSAT.com*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ksat.com/news/2017/04/18/man-gets-20-year-prison-term-for-robbery-murder/
- Vera, A., Haider, M., Joseph, E. (2019, November 16). 2 people shot as gunfire breaks out at a high school football game in New Jersey. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2019/11/16/us/new-jersey-football-game-shooting/index.html
- Verdin, T. (1991, November 6). Looking for a motive. *Herald Times, The*, p. 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/212453073/?terms=Holland%2BWoods%2BMiddle %2BSchool%2C

- Verghese, A. (2009, May 14). Notes hint at bloody plans. *Democrat and Chronicle (Rochester, New York)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/137736372/?terms=%22Thomas%2BKane%22%2C
- Vermeulen Keith, T. (2014, April 24). USC Halloween shooter gets 40 years to life. *Los Angeles Sentinel (CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14D725C3D28CAC28
- Vezner, T. (2015, January 27). Man fatally shoots himself outside Roseville private school, police say. *Pioneer Press*. Retrieved from https://www.twincities.com/2015/01/27/man-fatally-shoots-himself-outside-roseville-private-school-police-say/
- Victim in shooting isn't a student at Central Catholic or Springfield. (2019, August 30). *Toledo Blade*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-respond-to-shooting-at-central-catholic/stories/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-respond-to-shooting-at-central-catholic/stories/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-respond-to-shooting-at-central-catholic/stories/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-respond-to-shooting-at-central-catholic/stories/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-respond-to-shooting-at-central-catholic/stories/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-respond-to-shooting-at-central-catholic/stories/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/30/toledo-police-fire/20190830236#:~:text=Victim%20in%20shooting%20isn't%20a%20stude https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/20a%20stude

 https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/20a%20stude

 The%20Blade&text=The%2016%2Dyear%2Dold%20victim,either%20school%2C%20a%20stude

 <a href="https://www.toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/20a/toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/20a/toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/20a/toledoblade.com/local/police-fire/2019/08/20a/toledoblade.co
- Victim of shooting rampage remembered at N.C. funeral. (1995, January 31). *Daily Press*, p. C5.

 Retrieved from
 - $\underline{https://www.newspapers.com/image/230652621/?terms=Wendell\%2BWilliamson\%2C}$
- Victim shot in rear at Williamson High School. (2015, January 20). CBS 5 WKRG (Mobile, AL). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/152FDA7227653480

- Victims identified, hero recognized after shooting following high school football game in Tennessee. (2018, October 9). FOX 13. Retrieved from https://www.fox13memphis.com/top-stories/victims-identified-hero-recognized-after-shooting-following-high-school-football-gamein-tennessee/847623443/
- Victims of Red Lake. (2005, March 25). St. Cloud Times (Saint Cloud, Minnesota), p. 4B.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/224542388/?terms=Ryan%2BAuginash%2C

- Video TSU officials: no one associated with university involved in shooting. (2014, January 29). *HBCU Buzz*. Retrieved from https://hbcubuzz.com/2014/01/video-tsu-officials-no-one-associated-with-university-involved-in-shooting/
- Video: male suffers gun shot wound on campus at Langston. (2019, November 5). *Guthrie News**Page. Retrieved from https://guthrienewspage.com/video-male-suffers-gun-shot-wound-on-campus-at-langston/
- Viega, A. (1998, October 1). Two teens arrested in North Miami school shooting. *Palm Beach Post, The*, p.5B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/133670924/?terms=Lesonie%2BWalker%2C
- Vielmetti, B. (2014, November 5). Milwaukee man convicted in shooting death of 10-year-old Sierra Guyton. *Journal Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://archive.jsonline.com/news/crime/milwaukee-man-convicted-in-shooting-death-of-10-year-old-sierra-guyton-b99385401z1-281686861.html

- Vielmetti, B. (2019, September 13). Former janitor whose gun went off in school and grazed a student is sentenced to the 4 days he already served in jail. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*.

 Retrieved from https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/crime/2019/09/13/janitor-sentenced-accidental-shooting-school/2304863001/
- Vigdor, N. (2020, February 4). Shooting at High School Football Game in New Jersey Leaves 3

 Wounded. New York Times, The. Retrieved from

 https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/us/pleasantville-nj-shooting.html
- Vijayan, S. (2008, November 1). Jury gets King City homicide case. *Californian, The (Salinas, California)*, p. 1A & 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/280563348/
- Villanueva v. State, 117 Nev. 664, 27 P.3d 443, 2001 Nev. LEXIS 52, 117 Nev. Adv. Rep. 53

 (Supreme Court of Nevada July 25, 2001, Decided). Retrieved

 from https://edb.pbclibrary.org:2306/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem
 :43KK-4N20-0039-44ND-00000-00&context=1516831
- Vinson sentence will be reexamined. (2013, March 21). *Grunion Gazette, The/The Downtown Gazette (Long Beach, CA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1452C8C7F88646A0
- Violent death in our schools. (1998, June 1). *Jackson Sun, The*, p. 8A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/282415675/?terms=Yohao%2BAlbert%2BRivas
- Virginia Tech shootings fast facts. (2018, May 2). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/10/31/us/virginia-tech-shootings-fast-facts/

- Virginia Tech shootings fast facts. (2020, April 9). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/10/31/us/virginia-tech-shootings-fast-facts/index.html
- Visser, S. (2009, October 7). Man charged in Spelman death. *Atlanta Constitution, The (Atlanta, Georgia)*, p. A1 & A12. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/422735367/
- Vitello, A. (2003, July 26). Suspect in school board attack in W. Va. denied lower bond. Courier-Journal, The (Louisville, Kentucky), p. B7. Retrieved from htt%22
- Vogler, P. (2009, December 11). With school violence on minds of many, anti-bullying program comes to Southeastern. *Easton Journal (MA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12C8EE9BE84CD560
- Voorhees College student shot on campus. (2013, October 22). *Cola Daily*. Retrieved from https://www.coladaily.com/lifestyle/voorhees-college-student-shot-on-campus/article_0b7a4804-5e81-5126-b7b8-aa0e14507760.html
- Voorhees College. (2018, November 9). Voorhees College official statement on campus incident.

 Retrieved from https://www.voorhees.edu/campus-safety-advisory?fbclid=iwar0wkiw22fzonqyczwqowv9inemlcwye3wdmhgsaau56tnsbjlikrxttpgg
- Voorhees, C. (2018, June 3). Former students, friends mourn loss of Oregon Culinary Institute chef killed in shooting. *Oregonian, The*. Retrieved from https://www.oregonlive.com/portland/2018/06/former_students_friends_mourn.html
- Vorsino, M., & Bernardo, R. (2011, May 24). Student suspended after gun discharges. *Honolulu Star Advertiser*. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/321875717/?terms=Highlands%2BIntermediate%2 BSchool%2C
- Voskuhl, J. (1993, April 28). 17-year-old held in two slayings at Carter schoolto be tried as adult.

 Courier-Journal, The, p. B-2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/111026866/?terms=Gary%2BScott%2BPennington

 %2C
- Vt. school shooting suspect pleads not guilty. (2006, August 25). NBC News. Retrieved from http://www.nbcnews.com/id/14519867/ns/us_news-crime_and_courts/t/vt-school-shooting-suspect-pleads-not-guilty/#.W2uC3tJKiig
- Wade, J. (2017, May 19). Shooting after alumni basketball game reportedly stemmed from argument over who had been the better athlete. *Tulsa World (OK)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16481C79C9E56E98
- Wagner, M. (2014, June 14). 'Highly spiritual' Oregon high school shooter Jared Padgett wrote plans to kill 'sinners' in diary: police. *New York Daily News*. Retrieved from http://www.nydailynews.com/news/crime/oregon-school-shooter-wrote-plan-kill-sinners-cops-article-1.1829711#
- Wagner, M. (2015, October 9). Northern Arizona University student opens fire during campus fight, kills 1, wounds 3. *Daily News*. Retrieved from https://www.nydailynews.com/news/crime/1-dead-dorm-shooting-northern-arizona-university-article-1.2391149

- Wagster, E. (1992a, March 24). Student shot in Brandon High School classroom; 1 arrested.

 Clarion-Ledger, p. 1A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/183786090/?terms=Brandon%2BHigh%2BSchool%

 2C
- Wagster, E. (1992b, April 22). Youth pleads guilty to 4 misdemeanors in shooting. *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 1A Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/182592880/?terms=Quintus%2BJohnson
- Walberg, M., Leventis, A. L., & Keilman, J. (2018, March 3). Police arrest Plainfield teen suspected of killing his parents at Central Michigan University. *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-james-eric-davis-central-michigan-shooting-20180302-story.html
- Walker, Don. (2003, April 15). Student shot at Fair Park; security plans under review. *Times*, *The*, p. 1A & 5A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/220871722/
- Walker, M. (2017, August 9). Harrisburg school shooter pleads guilty; no prison time. *Argus Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.argusleader.com/story/news/2017/08/09/suspect-harrisburg-school-shooting-appear-court-today/552939001/
- Walker, R. (2011, May 19). Third arrest made in fatal S.C. State shooting. *Times and Democrat*, *The*. Retrieved from https://thetandd.com/news/third-arrest-made-in-fatal-s-c-state-shooting/article_7c79136a-81d3-11e0-beb8-001cc4c002e0.html
- Walker, R. (2012, April 19). Denmark Tech shooting incident has students, sheriff concerned.

 *Times and Democrat, The (Orangeburg, SC). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

 News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13E40CBDE34F5268

- Waller, D. (2019, July 2). Police: Teen shot in Bronx schoolyard involved in cab driver robberies. *Channel 7 Eyewitness News / WABC-TV*. Retrieved from https://abc7ny.com/teen-shot-teenager-bronx-crotona/5374508/
- Waller, D. (2019, October 30). Teen suspect turns self in for girl's shooting in Jamaica, Queens.

 *Channel 7 Eyewitness News / WABC-TV. Retrieved from https://abc7ny.com/teen-suspect-turns-self-in-for-nyc-girls-shooting/5655580/
- Wallman, B., McMahon, P. O'Matz, M., & Bryan, S. (2018, February 24). School shooter

 Nikolas Cruz: A lost and lonely killer. *Sun Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/parkland/florida-school-shooting/fl-florida-school-shooting-nikolas-cruz-life-20180220-story.html
- Walmer, D. (2019a, August 21). School: Saint Patrick parent accidentally fires gun, injures self in school parking lot. *Sentinel, The*. Retrieved from https://cumberlink.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/school-saint-patrick-parent-accidentally-fires-gun-injures-self-in/article_d58b284e-fd55-5d1f-bf83-91de12e5302d.html
- Walmer, D. (2019b, August 22). Police release more details in 'accidental' firing of gun at Saint Patrick School parking lot. *Sentinel, The.* Retrieved from https://cumberlink.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/police-release-more-details-in-accidental-firing-of-gun-at-saint-patrick-school-parking-lot/article_e072e13e-a23d-5220-9590-f202b28d6dfa.html
- Walsh, J. (2019, January 9). Police serve warrant at Pleasanton house in Belmont murder investigation. *PleasantonWeekly.com*. Retrieved from

- https://www.pleasantonweekly.com/news/2019/01/09/police-serve-warrant-at-pleasanton-house-in-belmont-murder-investigation
- Walsh, P. (2017, April 13). UST student was putting gun away when it fired. *Star Tribune*(Minneapolis, Minnesota), p. B3. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/289168699/?terms=%22Paul%20J.%20Rousseau%222&match=1
- Walsh, P. (2019, February 28). St. Paul man charged with murder outside Seattle area high school is captured in Eagan. *Star Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.startribune.com/st-paul-man-charged-with-murder-outside-seattle-area-high-school-is-captured-in-eagan/506490302/
- Walsh, P. (2019, February 8). Charges: Man claims self-defense for shooting Minneapolis school bus driver with girl aboard. *Star Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.startribune.com/charges-expected-today-against-man-accused-of-shooting-minneapolis-bus-driver/505507232/
- Walzer, P., & Roy, M. (2003, November 5). Campus shooting suspect surrenders NSU officials announce plans to tighten school security. *Virginian-Pilot, The (Norfolk, VA)*, p. B1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0FEA7F99ED47555B
- Wan, W., Sullivan, K., Weingrad, D., & Berman, M. (2018, February 15). Florida shooting suspect Nikolas Cruz: Guns, depression and a life in trouble. *Washington Post, The*.

 Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-

- $\frac{mix/wp/2018/02/15/florida-shooting-suspect-nikolas-cruz-guns-depression-and-a-life-in-free-fall/}{}$
- Wang, A. (2018, January 22). One student wounded, 16-year-old boy in custody after school cafeteria shooting in Texas. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/education/wp/2018/01/22/one-student-wounded-16-year-old-boy-in-custody-after-school-cafeteria-shooting-in-texas/?utm_term=.c1b193f2bd80
- Ward, K., & Estep, B. (2013, January 15). Man charged in shooting that kills 2, injures 1 at Hazard Community and Technical College. *Lexington Herald Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/crime/article44397618.html
- Ward, P. R. (2018, April 4). Man cleared in shooting of 16-year-old pleads guilty to having gun on school grounds. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette. Retrieved from https://www.post-gazette.com/local/east/2018/04/04/Nicholas-Knight-cleared-self-defense-shooting-deven-Holloway-pleads-guilty-gun-school-grounds/stories/201804040151
- Warner, J. & Scott, P. (1999, January 10). Carroll County teen dies, fulfills 'nightmare' pact.

 **Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. F1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403135851/?terms=Jeff%2BMiller%2C
- Warner, J. (1999, April 25). Witnesses point way to suspect. *Atlanta Constitution, The*, p. F1.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/403223066
- Warning shots in the schools. (2005, April 1). Commercial Appeal, The (Memphis, TN), p. B6.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/109368D50601A205

- Warren, J. (2014, May 8). Georgetown College student charged after football player shot.

 **Lexington Herald-Leader*. Retrieved from https://www.kentucky.com/article44488227.html
- Washington student dies after school shooting. (2015, January 13). FOX News. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/story/washington-student-dies-after-school-shooting
- Washington teacher killed outside school before classes. (2010, February 27). *Daily Sentinel, The (Grand Junction, Colorado)*, p. 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/529053575/?terms=%22Jed%2BWaits%22%2C
- Washington, D. (1992, June 9). Boy held in school shooting. *Modesto Bee, The*, p. B1
- Washington, M. (2005, April 9). Unapologetic, man gets 28 years for NSU slaying. *Virginian-Pilot, The (Norfolk, VA)*, p. B3. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/10974CCB9CE9F161
- Washington, M. (2007, March 17). Man gets 3 years for shooting ODU player. *Virginian-Pilot*, *The*. Retrieved from https://www.pilotonline.com/news/article_a4ab350e-667c-5f26-86a8-6a10bf8fd360.html
- Washington, V. (2006a, November 11). Man who shot self wanted in attempted murder.

 *Greenville News, The (Greenville, South Carolina), p.1A & 3A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/196341616/?terms=%22Craig%2BBirchmore%22%

 2C
- Washington, V. (2006b, November 12). Man sparked professor's suspicions. *Greenville News*, *The (Greenville, South Carolina)*, p.1A & 4A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/196353612/

- Watch: police ask for help identifying armed people near scene of fatal Labor Day triple shooting. (2019, September 12). *CBS Baltimore*. Retrieved from https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2019/09/12/police-seek-identity-people-labor-day-fatal-triple-shooting/
- Waterman, C. (2019a, January 19). Teacher was struck in neck by bullet fired by deputy inside high school. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/bay-city/2016/11/teacher_struck_in_neck_by_bull.html
- Waterman, C. (2019b, January 19). Deputy who fired gun in school tried to 'destroy evidence,' police say. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/bay-city/2016/12/deputy_who_fired_gun_in_school.html
- Waterman, C. (2019c, January 19). Deputy who fired gun in school, shot teacher gets 30 days in jail. *MLive*. Retrieved from https://www.mlive.com/news/bay-city/2017/05/deputy_who_fired_gun_in_school_2.html
- Waterville man commits suicide outside Benton Elementary School. (2014, December 17).

 Kennebec Journal. Retrieved from https://www.centralmaine.com/2014/12/17/benton-elementary-school-locked-down-in-mid-afternoon/
- Watkins, T. (2011, January 26). Girl critical after shooting at school in Los Angeles. *Compton Bulletin, The (CA)*, p. 7A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/134FC100C6CFAAE8
- Wayne Lo convicted of murders. (1994, February 4). *Great Falls Tribune*, p. 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/244064941/?terms=Wayne%2BLo%2C

- Weatherall, K. (2016, September 3). TPS 'deeply concerned and saddened' after shooting at McLain High School. News Channel 8 / KTUL. Retrieved from https://ktul.com/news/local/tps-deeply-concerned-and-saddened-after-shooting-at-mclain-high-school
- Weathers, B. (2014, November 26). St. John's shooting likely random, police believe 17-year-old girl recovering from wound. *Capital, The (Annapolis, MD)*, p. 1A. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15ECD51CDE5A2828
- Weber, B., & Washington, A. (1999, November 19). North High student shot outside school boy, 15, wounded in arm. *Rocky Mountain News*, p. 5A. Retrieved from https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EB4EEB4E88C6223&f=basic
- Weibezahl, S., O'Hara, J., & Sieh, M. (2003, October 15). 2 charged in shooting at footballs games gunman, shooting victim face counts. Suspect: I thought I was going to be stabbed. *Post-Standard, The (Syracuse, NY)*, p. A1. Retrieved from NewsBank:

 America's News: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=NewsBank&docref=news/0FE38F20AF0D7098
- Weiner, J. (2018, April 21). Accused Marion County school shooter Sky Bouche hid shotgun in guitar case, wore tactical vest, cops say. *Orlando Sentinel*. Retrieved from http://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-sky-bouche-school-shooter-tactical-vest-20180421-story.html

- Weiner, J., Williams, & M, Tziperman Lotan, G. (2019, March 14). Lake Mary High suicide:

 School cancels classes as students mourn junior's death by self-inflicted gunshot.

 Orlando Sentinel. Retrieved from https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-ne-lake-mary-lockdown-code-red-20190313-story.html
- Welch, L. L. (1994, April 14). Patrols at high schools to begin on Monday. *Austin American-Statesman*, p. 1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/366529638/?terms=McNeil%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Weld County Sheriff's Office responds to suspected suicide at Aims Community College. (2020, May 13). *Greely Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.greeleytribune.com/2016/01/01/weld-county-sheriffs-office-responds-to-suspected-suicide-at-aims-community-college/
- Wells, R., & Ross, C. (2002, June 22). Police: shooter had grudge. *Indiana Gazette*, p. 1 & 12.

 Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/526433705/
- Wertheimer, L. K. (1992, October 1). Marshall edgy after shooting. *Democrat and Chronicle*, p.

 1A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/138282076/?terms=John%2BMarshall%2BHigh%2

 BSchool%2C
- Wesley Johnson convicted of 2008 shooting, carjacking, police assault. (2011, May 5). WJLA

 ABC 7 News. Retrieved from https://wjla.com/news/local/wesley-johnson-convicted-of-2008-shooting-carjacking-police-assault-60151
- Western Michigan man sentenced for shootings outside school. (2017, April 18). *AP News*.

 Retrieved from https://apnews.com/article/0e10631cf659449a86637ebed59f6f4f

- Westfall, A. (2019, October 22). Best friend remembers teen killed at CSUB nine years ago.

 23ABC News. Retrieved from https://www.turnto23.com/news/local-news/best-friend-remembers-teen-killed-at-csub-nine-years-ago
- Westmoore, P. (2004, March 11). Boy shoots self, faces charges. *Buffalo News, The (NY)*, p. B8.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1014BE53096D3FF3
- What we know about Mainak Sarkar, UCLA shooter. (2016, June 3). *StarTribune*. Retrieved from https://www.startribune.com/what-we-know-about-mainak-sarkar-ucla-shooter/381683701/
- What's breaking: driver charged in collision. (2007, March 29). *Hartford Courant (Hartford, Connecticut)*, p. B2. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/243780396/?terms=%22Rawson%2BElementary%2
 BSchool%22
- Wheaton, S., & Dewan, S. (2010, February 12). Professor said to be charged after 3 are killed in Alabama. *New York Times, The*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2010/02/13/us/13alabama.html
- Whetstone, T. (2015, April 9). College presdient: talk is cheap. *Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee)*, p. A3 & A6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/108864899/
- White, E. (2010, April 23). Man sentenced to life for killing two in Owosso. Lansing State

 Journal (Lansing, Michigan), p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/210392834/

- White, F., & Browning, A. (2019, November 23). 2 men killed in shooting at Florida Memorial University. WSVN 7 News. Retrieved from https://wsvn.com/news/local/miami-dade/2-men-killed-in-shooting-at-florida-memorial-university/
- White, J. (2004, April 30). Groh to handle incident quietly Tynes was suspended for part of '03

 his time with Cavs could be up. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. E-7. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1025C970F323ACBB
- Whitsett, A. (2014, April 27). Student shot on Iowa Western campus. *KETV NewsWatch 7*.

 Retrieved from http://www.ketv.com/article/student-shot-on-iowa-western-campus/7645961
- Wickham, P. (2007, January 25). Teen shoots self: school shooting appears to be attempted suicide. *Jackson Sun, The (Jackson, Tennessee)*, p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/284163859/?terms=Hardin%2BCounty%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Wiggins, F. M. (2005, May 11). More than a year after Jose Andujar's death, police apprehend Keyon Starling of Richmond Arrest made in murder of VSU student. *Progress-Index, The (Petersburg, VA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/125DD2FA069B44D8
- Wilber, D. Q. (2001, May 11). Man, 19, charged in fatal shooting outside high school. *Baltimore Sun, The*, p. 7B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/377966782/?terms=Gerald%2BA.%2BLane%2C

- Wilber, D. Q. (2001, September 22). Teen held in shooting was on probation. *Baltimore Sun*, *The*, p. 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/378150843/?terms=Lake%2BClifton%2BEastern%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Wilber, D. Q., & Wilgoren, D. (2006, April 5). Shooting at Roosevelt High injures 19-year old student. *Washington Post, The*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/business/technology/2006/04/05/shooting-at-roosevelt-high-injures-19-year-old-student/5e198f72-616c-4f3e-8b06-25cdc4162735/
- Wilcox, A. (2014, March 14). Man accused Of murdering wife near Miami-Dade preschool.

 CBS4 Miami. Retrieved from https://miami.cbslocal.com/2014/03/14/man-accused-of-murdering-wife-near-miami-dade-preschool/
- Wiley, E. (2016, April 13). KSU Polytechnic students honor soldier with candlelight vigil. *Salina Journal, The (KS)*, p. 05. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/15C38EE41842EC18
- Wilfon, J. (2017, November 10). Parents: district took hours to notify them 2 students were shot at school. *WSBTV 2 Atlanta*. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/2-students-shot-inside-classroom-fulton-county-schools-confirm/644683755
- Wilfon, J., & Gehlbach, S. (2018, May 24). 2 arrests made after deadly shooting outside high school graduation. *WSBTV*. Retrieved from https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/clayton-county/police-multiple-people-shot-at-high-school-in-clayton-county/752279092
- Wilkins, R. (2014, September 27). Purdue shooter's sentencing may prompt changes in Indiana law. *Bluffton News-Banner, The (IN)*, p. 14. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World

- News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/150A434B7086CE48
- William Paterson University cop shoots former student. (2009, January 22). *NJ.com*. Retrieved from https://www.nj.com/news/2009/01/william paterson university co.html
- Williams, A. (2015, September 24). JSU student shot during attempted robbery on campus.

 WAPT 16 ABC. Retrieved from https://www.wapt.com/article/jsu-student-shot-during-attempted-robbery-on-campus/2095479
- Williams, C. (1999a, August 26). Suicide: 16-year-old girl shoots self at Ga. high school. *Town Talk, The*, p. A-8. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/213264269/?terms=Jasper%2BCounty%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Williams, C. (2009, February). Former student shot at Detroit school. *Lansing State Journal*(*Lansing, Michigan*), p. 2B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/208801952/?terms=%22Central%2BHigh%2BSchool%22%2C
- Williams, C. (2017, October 31). Friends, officials mourn death of U. student killed in shooting. KSL 5 TV. Retrieved from https://www.ksl.com/?sid=46189778&nid=148
- Williams, P., Vinograd, C., Winter, T., & Blankstein, A. (2015, October 2). Oregon shooting:

 Umpqua gunman Chris Harper Mercer what we know. *NBC News*. Retrieved from

 https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/oregon-college-shooting/oregon-shooting-umpqua-gunman-chris-harper-mercer-what-we-know-n437351
- Williams, R. (2008, October 4). Attempted robbery near VCU raises safety concerns in Carver.

 *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA), p. B-1. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/123B174078300880

Williams, R. (2008, September 29). Two men tell of chasing shooter - They heard shots as VCU students were being attacked. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. A-9. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1238C90C9FC2F758

Williams, R. (2009, October 17). Mistrial declared in Richmond case - Jurors fail to reach verdict in fatal shooting near East End school. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. B-02.

Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/12B7AD8397A24B00

- Williams, R. (2010, June 12). Richmond man gets eight years in VUU shooting. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1304D90C303CF020
- Williams, R., & Macenka, J. (2009, May 15). Man is charged in Richmond slaying the victim, 20, was shot on a playground outside Chimborazo Elementary. *Richmond Times-Dispatch (VA)*, p. B-02. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1287E158569AA6D0
- Williams, S. E. (1999b, November 18). 15-year old critical in what police call accidental shooting. *Galveston Daily News, The*, p. A1 & A7. Retrieved from

- https://www.newspapers.com/image/13325920/?terms=Dickinson%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Williams, T. (1994, December 1). Judge finds probable cause 2 plotted slaying. *Hartford Courant*, p. B11. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/176515611/?terms=Thomas%2BMejia
- Williams-Harris, D. (2017, June 17). 3 charged in grade-school shooting that wounded 2 young girls. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-3-charged-in-grade-school-shooting-that-wounded-2-young-girls-20170617-story.html
- Williams-Harris, D. (2019, November 30). At least 2 dead in overnight shootings on the South,

 West sides. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from

 https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/ct-chicago-overnight-shootings-violence-20191130-lgyrejxszraqrd3r6p6qpjoa6q-story.html
- Williford, T. (2015, April 19). CMPD: 4 arrested after JCSU student shot on campus. WSOC TV.

 Retrieved from https://www.wsoctv.com/news/local/officials-johnson-c-smith-university-student-shot_nkxyq/52891074/
- Willingham, L. (2017, September 25). Parents cope and help others with suicide awareness walk.

 *Associated Press State Wire: New Hampshire (NH). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access

 World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/16725BA6134E9C98
- Willis, D. (2019, March 7). GSU students react to on-campus shooting. *KNOE 8 News*. Retrieved from https://www.knoe.com/content/news/The-dorms-are-never-locked-GSU-students-react-to-on-campus-shooting-506856221.html

- Wilson, D. C. (2013, July 25). Man convicted of murder in shooting death of student from Havelock. *Havelock News*. Retrieved from https://www.havenews.com/article/20130725/News/307259992
- Wilson, M. D. (2015, July 24). One dead, one injured in San Antonio-area elementary school parking lot. *mySA*. Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/One-dead-one-injured-in-San-Antonio-area-6403999.php
- Wilson, M. D. (2015, October 16). 22-year-old woman arrested in connection to shooting of principal's car at Wagner High School. *mySA*. Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/22-year-old-woman-arrested-in-thursday-shooting-6573856.php
- Wilson, S., & Deal, J. (2019, March 15). Sheriff: Florida high school student, 17, shot, killed herself in school auditorium. *CBS 47/ FOX 30*. Retrieved from https://www.actionnewsjax.com/news/local/code-red-lockdown-lifted-at-lake-mary-high-school-after-isolated-incident-on-campus-deputies-say/930123821/
- Wilson, S., Levs, J., & Martinez, M. (2013, June 9). *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2013/06/09/justice/california-college-gunman/index.html
- Wilson, T. (1994, January 22). Teen guilty of slaying in Tilden High hallway. *Chicago Tribune*.

 Retrieved from https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1994-01-22-9401220160-story.html
- Wiltz, T. (1991, September 19). After-school Gym Teacher Wounded As Shots Ring Out In Gym. *Chicago Tribune*. Retrieved from http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1991-09-19/news/9103110236_1_gangs-after-school-gym

- Wingfield teen moved from intensive care. (1997, February 18). *Clarion-Ledger*, p. 3B.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/184078193/?terms=Wingfield%2BHigh%2BSchool%2C
- Winston-Salem State University football player dies after being shot at event at Wake Forest University. (2018, January 22). WTHI-TV 10. Retrieved from http://www.wthitv.com/content/national/470394383.html?ref=383
- Wise, S. (2012, April 18). Police identify man shot, killed near Virginia State University. *CBS 6 WTVR-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.wtvr.com/2012/04/18/police-identify-man-shot-killed-near-virginia-state-university/
- Withers, R. (2008, August 29). Questions surround UTC shooting. *WRCB*. Retrieved from https://www.wrcbtv.com/story/8919785/questions-surround-utc-shooting
- Witherspoon, T. (2020, February 19). Grand jury indicts TSTC student on murder charge, clears deputies in shooting. *Waco Tribune-Herald*. Retrieved from https://wacotrib.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/grand-jury-indicts-tstc-student-on-murder-charge-clears-deputies-in-shooting/article_f45fd93b-0c12-5c50-94c1-c4a90fa79247.html
- Wolfson, A. (2019, January 17). A year later: Marshall County High School shooting and the prosecution. *Louisville Courier Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.courier-journal.com/story/news/crime/2019/01/17/marshall-county-high-school-kentucky-shooting-a-year-later/2593728002/
- Woltman, N., & Verges, J. (2017, November 9). St. Catherine guard shot himself, made up the gunman-on-campus story, police say. *Pioneer Press*. Retrieved from

- https://www.twincities.com/2017/09/13/st-catherine-resumes-classes-after-campus-shooting-offers-counseling/
- Womack, A. L. (2011, April 8). Woman with Macon ties killed in Ala. college shooting.

 *Telegraph, The. Retrieved from https://www.macon.com/news/article28608115.html
- Woman fatally shot at high school. (2013, September 14). *Monitor, The (McAllen, TX)*, p. 3B. Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/285775159/?terms=%22Tompkins%2BHigh%2BSc hool%22%2C

- Woman fatally shot at Houston-area high school. (2013, September 14). Victoria Advocate (Victoria, Texas), p. B1 & B3. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/431124318
- Woman held in shooting is ruled unfit for trial. (2003, April 24). *Courier-Journal, The*, p. B4.

 Retrieved from

https://www.newspapers.com/image/361954424/?terms=Marjorie%2BMcElfresh

Woman killed in UIC hospital parking lot by ex-husband. (2011, November 30). *Chicago Journal (IL)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-newsbank-

view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14117C2C90719840

- Woman kills 2 students in Louisiana College classroom, takes own life. (2008, February 8). *FOX**News. Retrieved from https://www.foxnews.com/story/woman-kills-2-students-in-louisiana-college-classroom-takes-own-life
- Woman pleads guilty in slaying, blames gang. (2004, May 18). *Buffalo News, The.* Retrieved from https://buffalonews.com/2004/05/18/woman-pleads-guilty-in-slaying-blames-gang/

- Woman shot and killed behind The Academy of Knowledge Preschool: Police. (2014, March 12). NBC 6 South Florida. Retrieved from https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/Woman-Shot-and-Killed-Behind-The-Academy-of-Knowledge-Preschool-Police-249920811.html
- Woman shot near elementary school in Laurel after group gathered in parking lot, police say.

 (2019, October 27). CBS Baltimore. Retrieved from

 https://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2019/10/27/woman-shot-laurel-elementary-school-parking-lot/
- Woman slain at school in Katy; suspect shoots self. (2013, September 14). Fort Worth Star-Telegram (Fort Worth, Texas), p. 6B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/651296080/?terms=%22Valerie%2BRobinson%22
- Woman slain; husband an apparent suicide. (2005, July 6). *Sacramento Bee, The (Sacramento, California)*, p. A5. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/630846941/?terms=%22Roger%2BJohnson%22%2
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/630846941/?terms=%22Roger%2BJohnson%22%2
- Wong, E. (2001, March 8). Girl, 14, arrested after a classmate is shot in Pennsylvania. *New York Times, The.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2001/03/08/us/girl-14-arrested-after-a-classmate-is-shot-in-pennsylvania.html
- Wood, P. (2018, March 21). Gun used in Maryland high school shooting was legally owned by shooter's father, sheriff says. *Baltimore Sun, The*. Retrieved from http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/education/k-12/bs-md-great-mills-wednesday-20180321-story.html

- Wood. E. (2016, July 25). High school classmates injured, killed in Ava parking lot brawl. *KY3*.

 Retrieved from https://www.ky3.com/content/news/High-school-classmates-injured-killed-in-Ava-parking-lot-brawl-388183252.html
- Woodall, C. (2019, January 5). Two men shot, several vehicles struck in shooting outside York football game. *Penn Live Patriot-News*. Retrieved from https://www.pennlive.com/news/2016/09/two men shot several vehicles.html
- Woodall, M. (1996, February 21). Request for change led to a shooting at W. Phila. High.

 Philadelphia Inquirer, The, p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/178286043/?terms=Rojah%2BMorris%2C
- Woodham v. State, 779 So. 2d 158, 2001 Miss. LEXIS 3 (Supreme Court of Mississippi January 18, 2001, Decided). https://advance-lexis-com.pbcls.idm.oclc.org/api/document?collection=cases&id=urn:contentItem:425N-VDS0-0039-43KS-00000-00&context=1516831
- Woodland Hills escapee wanted in TSU shooting arrested. (2014, October 31). WBIR-TV 10

 News. Retrieved from https://www.wbir.com/article/news/woodland-hills-escapee-wanted-in-tsu-shooting-arrested/51-312187281
- Woodward, C. (2007, April 3). 2 die in apparent UW murder-suicide. *Longview Daily News*(Longview, Washington), p. B2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/577154523/?terms=University%2Bof%2BWashington%2C
- Wootson Jr., C. R. (2016, March 24). Assailant arrested after 1 shot on campus of Johnson C. Smith University. *Charlotte Observer, The*. Retrieved from https://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/local/crime/article67870562.html

- Wootson Jr., C. R., & Sullivan, K. (2015, April 19). 4 charged after shooting on JCSU campus.

 Charlotte Observer, The. Retrieved from https://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/local/crime/article18912552.html
- Worker dies, another critically wounded after shooting outside elementary school. (2018, July 3).

 CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/overland-park-kansas-shooting-two-workers-critically-wounded-outside-elementary-school-live-update-2018-7-3/
- Worker shot. (2000, September 6). *Deming Headlight, The*, p. 6. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/558315153/?terms=Bidwell%2BPorter%2BElementary%2BSchool%2C
- Wounded deputy: Most of us think that will never be me. (2015, April 23). *4WWL*. Retrieved from https://www.wwltv.com/article/news/wounded-deputy-most-of-us-think-that-will-never-be-me/289-153568352
- Wright, D. (2017, June 6). Ravenscroft Shooting Update: victim had rejected relationship with shooter. *WOWO*. Retrieved from https://www.wowo.com/ravenscroft-shooting-update-victim-rejected-relationship-shooter/
- Wright, P. (2004, August 28). FDU shooter gets 10 years in prison. *Daily Record (Morristown, New Jersey)*, p. A13. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/255872385/?terms=%22Rasheed%2BCooper%22%2C
- Wright, T. (2008, November 14). Dad's woes took toll on suspect. *Miami Herald, The (Miami, Florida)*, p. 1A & 2A. Retrieved from

- $\frac{\text{https://www.newspapers.com/image/657630090/?terms=Dillard\%2BHigh\%2BSchool\%2}{\underline{C}}$
- Wright, T. (2017, March 23). King City Police arrest two near high school Suspicious people seen behind campus a day after 2 area shootings. *Monterey County Herald, The (CA)*, p. 2. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/1634E89243DF12D8.
- WSFA 12 News Update: Suspect charged with attempted murder in Prattville shooting. (2008, October 24). WSFE 12. Retrieved from https://www.wsfa.com/story/9234390/wsfa-12-news-update-suspect-charged-with-attempted-murder-in-prattville-shooting/
- WSU releases partial transcript of tape at grievance hearing. (1993, August 4). *Daily Spectrum, The*, p. A2. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/285592675/?terms=Mark%2BDuong%2C
- Wu, G., & Sernoffsky, E. (2019, January 8). 17-year-old boy shot to death at Belmont elementary school was an athlete at Carlmont HS. *San Francisco Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.sfchronicle.com/crime/article/17-year-old-boy-shot-to-death-at-Belmont-13517127.php
- Yan, H., & Trahan, J. (2007, June 29). 2 shot at Carter High; athlete arrested Dallas: Police don't know what made students from two schools fight. *Dallas Morning News, The (TX)*, p. 6B. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/11A15F34827B73C8

- Yan, H., Stapleton, A., Murphy, P.P. (2018, January 24). Kentucky school shooting: 2 students killed, 18 injured. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/01/23/us/kentucky-high-school-shooting/index.html
- Yancey, V. (2013, December 23). School shootings a record number in 2013 year in review.

 *Philadelphia Examiner (PA). Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News:

 https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14AE613E82678638
- Yanes, N. (2019, March 14). Lake Mary High School teen struggled with mental health before suicide, sheriff says. *News 6 WKMG*. Retrieved from https://www.clickorlando.com/news/2019/03/14/lake-mary-high-school-teen-struggled-with-mental-health-before-suicide-sheriff-says/
- Yanez, L. (1993, January 14). Student's slaying evokes memory of earlier victim. South Florida

 Sun-Sentinel, p. 1B & 5B. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/238950794/?terms=Norland%2BSenior%2BHigh%2BSenior%2C
- Yanez, L., & Smith, L. E. (1993, January 13). High school student killed in gun battle outside campus gym. South Florida Sun-Sentinel, p. 4B. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/238949781/?terms=Norland%2BSenior%2BHigh%2BSenior%2C
- Yaqub, R. M. (1995, October 14). Schools' rough week spurs action. *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/142515341/?terms=Schools%27%2Brough%2Bweek%2Bspurs%2Baction

- Yarborough, S. (1996, October 10). Jordan student charged. *Long Beach Press-Telegram*, p. B1.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/0EAE91056E7AEF91
- Yee, G. (2017, September 1). Police: North Charleston High School student shoots self in leg, investigation ongoing. *Post and Courier*. Retrieved from https://www.postandcourier.com/news/police-north-charleston-high-school-student-shoots-self-in-leg/article_45f67426-8f42-11e7-9a97-df017602ff1c.html
- Ylen, M. (2018, December 10). Sheriff: Death of teen in Jefferson apparently suicide. *Albany Democrat-Herald*. Retrieved from https://democratherald.com/news/local/update-jefferson-student-died-of-self-inflicted-gunshot-wound-on/article_3eb0d660-a01e-55d9-8d38-076025be56cb.html
- York, K. E. (1994, February 8). 'We will not provide havens for fools,' Hatton tells SCSU. *Times and Democrat, The*, p. 1A & 7A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/345694807/
- Young student kills teacher, 2 classmates. (1996, February 4). *Berkshire Eagle, The*, p. A3.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/533404504/?terms=Frontier%2BJunior%2BHigh%2

 BSchool%2C
- Young, S. (2016, July 20). Police provide details of shootout at El Centro. *Dallas Observer*.

 Retrieved from https://www.dallasobserver.com/news/police-provide-details-of-shootout-at-el-centro-8504326

- Youngman, C. (2016, September 2). Shots fired at McLain football stadium; at least one taken to hospital. News *Channel 8 / KTUL*. Retrieved from https://ktul.com/news/local/shots-fired-at-mclain-football-stadium
- Yount, L. (2007, June 19). Three arrested in separate shootings. *Beaufort Gazette, The (SC)*.

 Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/119DF501398A6860
- Youth acquitted. (1992, July 12). *De Rio Times*. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/6320494/?terms=Huntsville%2BJunior%2BHigh%2
 BSchool%2C
- Youth shot, killed during football game. (1990, August 26). *Asheville Citizen-Times*, p14A.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/199848611/?terms=Myers%2BPark%2BHigh%2BS
 chool%2C
- Yu, B. (2019, November 23). Neighbors stunned after 2 boys shot dead while sitting in van parked at Union City school. *CBS SF BayArea / KPIX 5*. Retrieved from https://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2019/11/23/double-homicide-union-city-school-parking-lot/
- Yuen, C. (2016, October 15). Boys recovering with family after being shot outside their school. *WCMH-TV*. Retrieved from https://www.nbc4i.com/local-news/boys-recovering-with-family-after-being-shot-outside-their-school/1065126080
- Yunker, D. (2015, February 22). Police: Vanderbilt campus shooting may be drug related.

 Tennessean. Retrieved from

- https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/crime/2015/02/22/one-dead-vanderbilt-shooting/23837933/
- Zahn, B. (2019, December 16). Man shot outside New Haven Catholic school, bullet enters preK classroom. New Haven Register. Retrieved from
 https://www.nhregister.com/news/article/New-Haven-Mauro-Sheridan-school-morning-lockdown-14909667.php
- Zalot, M., & Chang, D. (2016, October 16). Stray bullet strikes security officer during robbery and shooting at Lincoln University. *NBC10 Philadelphia*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/lincoln-university-shooting-person-injured-chester-county/59777/
- Zamudio, M. I. (2008, December 4). Shooting leaves King City in shock. *Californian, The*(Salinas, California), p. 1A & 3A. Retrieved from

 https://www.newspapers.com/image/280214216/?terms=%22King%2BCity%2BHigh%2

 BSchool%22%2C
- Zaremba, J. (2009, January 28). Former student shot by sergeant. *Gazette, The (Hawthorne, New Jersey)*, p. 1 & 4. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/499070721/?terms=%22William%2BPaterson%2B
 https://www.newspapers.com/image/499070721/?terms=%22William%2BPaterson%2B
- Zavala, E. (2016a, September 27). Testimony: fatal drug deal at elementary school was meant to be robbery. *mySA*. Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/Trial-starts-for-Converse-teen-accused-in-drug-9291119.php

- Zavala, E. (2016b, October 4). Joyner guilty of capital murder. *mySA*. Retrieved from https://www.mysanantonio.com/news/local/article/San-Antonio-jury-deliberating-fate-of-teen-9627083.php
- Zellers, Z. (2016, August 26). 18-year-old arrested in Owings Mills shooting already charged in numerous incidents. *FOX Baltimore*. Retrieved from https://foxbaltimore.com/news/local/man-charged-in-owings-mills-shooting-was-already-being-held-in-city-on-unrelated-charges
- Zeman, D., Murphy, B., Young, A., & Swickard, J. (2000, March 4). The family portrait. Crack, crime and jail. *Detroit Free Press (Detroit, Michigan)*, p. 1A & 4A. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/361046163/
- Zennie, M. (2014, September 30). Female student shot in stomach by male classmate in Kentucky high school. *DailyMail.com*. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2775377/Weapons-seen-Kentucky-high-school.html
- Zennie, M., Reilly, K., Ducharme, J. (2018, May 18). 10 Confirmed Dead, 10 Wounded: The latest on the Santa Fe, Texas school shooting. *Time*. Retrieved from https://time.com/5282212/santa-fe-high-school-texas-school-shooting/
- Zhu, A. (2019, January 4). Police Chief: MUW shooting victim may have been the shooter.
 Clarion Ledger. Retrieved from
 https://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/2019/01/04/mississippi-university-women-lockdown/2483829002/
- Ziezulewicz, G. (2004a, November 18). Shooting suspect remains at large. *Island Packet (Hilton Head, SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: <a href="https://infoweb-newsbank-newsba

com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/documentview?p=AWNB&docref=news/14502ED06F276940

- Ziezulewicz, G. (2004b, November 30). School shooter arrested in Mississippi. *Beaufort Gazette, The (SC)*. Retrieved from NewsBank: Access World News: https://infoweb-newsbank-com.ezproxy.lib.usf.edu/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/14547F6A359FB8E0
- Zuckerman, L. (2014, September 3). Idaho professor accidentally shoots himself in the foot in chemistry class. *Reuters*. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-guncontrol-idaho/idaho-professor-accidentally-shoots-himself-in-the-foot-in-chemistry-class-idUSKBN0GY2E620140904
- Zullo, R. (2014, April 13). The faces of fateful day. *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania)*, p. A-1. Retrieved from https://www.newspapers.com/image/96348360/